Registration No. 333-160778

## UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Amendment No. 2

to

Form S-1
REGISTRATION STATEMENT
UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

## ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

2834
(Primary Standard Industrie

(Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) **84-1318182** (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

6725 Mesa Ridge Road, Suite 100, San Diego, CA 92121 (858) 552-086

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant's principal executive offices)

Brian M. Culley
Principal Executive Officer
ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc.
6725 Mesa Ridge Road, Suite 100
San Diego, CA 92121
Telephone: (858) 552-0866
Jame, address, including sip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

With a Copy to:

Michael S. Kagnoff, Esq. DLA Piper LLP (US) 4365 Executive Drive, Suite 1100 San Diego, CA 92121 Telephone: (858) 677-1400 Facsimile: (858) 677-1401

**Delaware** (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization,

> Patrick L. Keran, Esq. Principal Financial and Accounting Officer and General Counsel ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 6725 Mesa Ridge Road, Suite 100 San Diego, CA 92121 Telephone: (858) 552-0866

Robert F. Charron, Esq. Weinstein Smith LLP 420 Lexington Ave New York, NY 10170 Telephone: (212) 616-3007 Facsimile: (212) 869-2249

Harvey J. Kesher, Esq. Sichenzia Ross Friedman Ference LLP 61 Broadway, Suite 3200 New York, NY 10006 Telephone: (212) 930-9700

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practicable after the effective date of this Registration Statement.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933 check the following box. o

- If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.
- If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering, o
- If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective statement for the same offering o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer o Accelerated filer o Non-accelerated filer o Smaller reporting company 

(Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Smaller reporting company)

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of Each Class of Securities to be Registered(1)	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price(2)	Amount of Registration Fee(2)
Convertible Preferred Stock, par value \$0.001 per share(3)		
Shares of Common Stock, par value \$0.001 per share, underlying Convertible Preferred Stock		
Warrants(3)		
Shares of Common Stock, par value \$0.001 per share, underlying Warrants		
Total	\$ 10,000,000	\$ 557(4)

- (1) Any securities registered hereunder may be sold separately or together with other securities registered hereunder.
- (2) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(o) under the Securities Act. Pursuant to Rule 416 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), the shares being registered hereunder include such indeterminate number of shares of common stock as may be issuable with respect to the shares being registered hereunder as a result of stock splits, stock dividends, anti-dilution provisions, or similar transactions. No additional registration fee is being paid for these shares.
- (3) Pursuant to Rule 457(g) under the Securities Act, no separate registration fee is required for the convertible preferred stock or the warrants because the Registrant is registering these securities in the same Registration Statement as the underlying common stock to be offered pursuant thereto.
- (4) Previously paid
- The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall hereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

PROSPECTUS SUBJECT TO COMPLETION September 25, 2009



# shares of 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock Warrants to Purchase up to shares of Common Stock shares of Common Stock Underlying the Convertible Preferred Stock and the Warrants

We are offering up to \$10,000,000 of our 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock, or of our common stock. We are also offering shares of our common stock issuable upon conversion of the convertible preferred stock and exercise of the warrants. The convertible preferred stock and warrants will be sold in units, with each unit consisting of one share of convertible preferred stock and a warrant to purchase up to approximately shares of our common stock. Subject to certain ownership limitations, the convertible preferred stock is convertible at any time at the option of the holder into shares of our common stock at a conversion ratio determined by dividing the stated value of the convertible preferred stock by a conversion price of \$ per share and will accrue a 4% dividend for ten years from the date of issuance. The warrants are exercisable at any time after and on or before the anniversary of their initial exercise date at an exercise price of \$ per share of common stock. In the event the convertible preferred stock is convertible preferred stock, less any dividend payments previously made with respect to such shares. Each unit will be sold at a negotiated price of \$1,000. Units will not be issued or certificated. The shares of convertible preferred stock and warrants are immediately separable and will be issued separately.

We will place an aggregate of %, or approximately \$ , of the gross proceeds in an escrow account, which amounts will be released to make the dividend and other payments due on the convertible preferred stock.

Our common stock is listed on the NYSE Amex under the symbol "ANX." The last reported sale price of our common stock on the NYSE Amex on September 21, 2009 was \$0.16 per share. We do not intend to list the convertible preferred stock or warrants on any securities exchange.

Investing in our securities involves a high degree of risk. Before buying any of our securities, you should read the discussion of material risks of investing in our securities stock in "Risk Factors" beginning on page 6.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

	Per Unit	Maximum Total
Public offering price	\$ \$	
Placement agent's fees	\$ \$	
Proceeds, before expenses, to us(1)	\$ \$	

 $(1) \ \ We estimate the total expenses of this offering, excluding the placement agent's fees, will be approximately $250,000.$ 

We have retained Rodman & Renshaw, LLC as our exclusive placement agent to use its reasonable best efforts to solicit offers to purchase our units in this offering. See "Plan of Distribution" for more information regarding these arrangements.

The placement agent is not purchasing or selling any units pursuant to this prospectus, nor are we requiring any minimum purchase or sale of any specific number of units. Because there is no minimum offering amount required as a condition to the closing of this offering, the actual public offering price, placement agent's fees and proceeds to us are not presently determinable and may be substantially less than the maximum amounts set forth above.

Delivery of the shares will be made on or about , 2009.

Rodman & Renshaw, LLC

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus and any free writing prospectus prepared by us or on our behalf. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different or additional information. If anyone provides you with different or additional information, you should not rely on it. We are not making offers to sell, or seeking offers to buy, these securities in any state or other jurisdiction where the offers and sales are not permitted. The information contained in this prospectus is accurate only as of the date hereof, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus or of any sale of the securities offered hereby. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since the date of this prospectus.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Prospectus Summary	1
Risk Factors	6
Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	31
Use of Proceeds	32
Market Price of Common Stock	32
<u>Dividend Policy</u>	33
<u>Capitalization</u>	34
<u>Dilution</u>	36
Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	38
<u>Business</u>	51
<u>Management</u>	65
Executive Compensation	71
Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management	85
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	87
Description of Capital Stock	88
Description of Warrants	93
Shares Eligible for Future Sale	94
<u>Plan of Distribution</u>	95
<u>Legal Matters</u>	97
<u>Experts</u>	97
Where You Can Find More Information	97
Index to Financial Statements	F-1
<u>EX-5.1</u>	
<u>EX-10.54</u>	
<u>EX-21.1</u>	

Our trademark CoFactor® is registered in the United States Patent and Trademark Office (in the Supplemental Register) under Registration No. 2,946,934, for use in connection with chemotherapy modulators derived from folic acid. We are developing commercial names for our other product candidates. All other trademarks, service marks or trade names appearing in this prospectus, including but not limited to Navelbine® and Taxotere®, are the property of their respective owners. Use or display by us of other parties' trademarks, service marks, trade names, trade dress or products is not intended to and does not imply a relationship with, or endorsements or sponsorship of, us by the trademark, service mark, trade name, trade dress or product owners. As indicated in this prospectus, we have included market data and industry forecasts that were obtained from industry publications.

#### PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information about us and this offering contained elsewhere in this prospectus and is qualified in its entirety by the more detailed information and financial statements contained elsewhere in this prospectus. It may not contain all of the information that is important to you. You should carefully read this entire prospectus, including the risks and uncertainties discussed under the heading "Risk Factors" below, our consolidated financial statements and the notes related thereto, our consolidated financial statements and the notes related thereto, and the other documents included in or to which this prospectus refers, before making an investment decision. When used in this prospectus, the terms "ADVENTRX," "we," "our," "us" and the "Company" refer to ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and its subsidiaries, unless otherwise indicated or the context otherwise requires.

## About ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

We are a development-stage specialty pharmaceutical company focused on in-licensing, developing and commercializing proprietary product candidates for the treatment of cancer. We seek to improve the performance of existing drugs by addressing limitations associated principally with their safety and use. We have not yet marketed or sold any products or generated any significant revenue.

Our lead product candidates, ANX-530 (vinorelbine emulsion) and ANX-514 (docetaxel emulsion), are novel emulsion formulations of currently marketed chemotherapy drugs. We believe ANX-530 and ANX-514 may improve the safety of the currently marketed reference products, Navelbine (vinorelbine tartrate) and Taxotere (docetaxel), respectively, by:

- · Reducing the incidence and severity of adverse effects; and
- Improving their pharmacoeconomics and convenience to healthcare practitioners and patients.

Following the registered direct equity financing that we completed in June 2009, we re-started certain development activities that we had suspended in March 2009 to conserve cash while we evaluated strategic options, pursued financing alternatives and considered other alternatives. Specifically, we re-started the final manufacturing activities related to submitting a New Drug Application, or NDA, for ANX-530 to seek approval of the United States Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, to market ANX-530 in the United States.

In August 2009, we announced that, while we continue to evaluate our ANX-530 bioequivalence and preclinical data, we plan to submit an NDA for ANX-530 before the end of 2009. Assuming we submit an ANX-530 NDA in December 2009, and the FDA does not request and we do not otherwise provide additional information or clarification with respect to our submission, we expect a response from the FDA to our submission in the fourth quarter of 2010.

In addition, we continue to evaluate the data from our recently-completed bioequivalence study of ANX-514 and we plan to seek a meeting with the FDA to discuss the results.

## Our Strategy

Our goal is to be a leading specialty pharmaceutical company focused on developing and commercializing proprietary product candidates that improve the performance of currently approved products. Our near-term strategy is to obtain marketing approval of our lead product candidates and either partner with leading organizations or establish an infrastructure to support marketing, distributing and selling these products in the U.S. and abroad, should they be approved. Longer term, we intend to acquire additional product candidates that fit our areas of expertise. Specifically, we intend to:

<u>Seek marketing approval for ANX-530 and ANX-514 in the U.S.</u>
 We are applying our operational experience to complete and seek approval of NDAs for ANX-530 and ANX-514 that we intend to submit to the FDA. In August 2009, we announced that, while we continue to evaluate the bioequivalence and preclinical data, we plan to submit an NDA for ANX-530 before the end of 2009. In addition, we are continuing to evaluate the data from our recently-completed bioequivalence study of ANX-514 and plan to seek a meeting with the FDA to discuss the results.

- Establish sales and marketing capabilities for ANX-530 and ANX-514 in the U.S. We intend to gain access to a substantial portion of the U.S. markets for ANX-530 and ANX-514 through a small, specialized sales force targeting distributors, provider networks and group purchasing organizations. For the near-term, we intend to maintain our current cost-efficient and flexible infrastructure by limiting the number of our full-time employees, engaging consultants on a project basis and outsourcing substantially all of our development activities to specialized vendors and contract development organizations. As we near regulatory approval of our product candidates, we plan to establish the infrastructure and relationships necessary to access what we believe will be concentrated markets for ANX-530 and ANX-514. However, we also remain receptive to partnering these product candidates in the U.S. if presented with terms that are sufficiently attractive.
- Partner with leading organizations to develop and market ANX-530 and ANX-514 outside the U.S. or globally. We plan to draw on the development, regulatory and commercial expertise of other companies in instances where we believe our product candidates would benefit from such expertise. For markets in which a large sales force is required to gain access, and for markets outside the U.S. and possibly within the U.S., we plan to commercialize products for which we obtain regulatory approval through a variety of licensing, collaboration and distribution arrangements with other pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies. In March 2009, we entered into a license agreement with Shin Poong Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. pursuant to which we granted Shin Poong an exclusive license to make use and sell ANX-514 in South Korea.
- <u>Pursue additional indications and commercial opportunities for ANX-530 and ANX-514 independently and through collaborations</u>. We may increase the value of our product candidates by seeking approval for label changes and pursuing other commercial opportunities. For example, we or a future partner may conduct clinical and non-clinical studies that seek to differentiate ANX-530 and ANX-514 from Navelbine and Taxotere, respectively.
- Acquire and develop new and improved formulations of currently marketed products. We may pursue other currently approved products that we believe can be improved, the
  U.S. markets for which are concentrated and to which we can apply our operational experience.

## Net Loss and Recent Financing Activity

We have devoted substantially all of our resources to research and development activities or to acquisition of our product candidates and have experienced annual net losses since inception, accumulating net losses totaling approximately \$144.3 million as of June 30, 2009, and we expect to incur substantial losses for the foreseeable future. As of June 30, 2009, we had approximately \$5.4 million in cash and cash equivalents and \$2.2 million in working capital, which working capital amount reflects a liability of \$1.4 million that was eliminated on July 6, 2009 following the closing of a registered direct equity financing that we completed on July 6, 2009. We do not expect to generate positive net cash flows for the foreseeable future. Historically, we have funded our operations primarily through sales of our equity securities. Our independent auditor's report for the year ended December 31, 2008 includes an explanatory paragraph stating that our recurring losses from operations and negative cash flows raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern. Our consolidated financial statements do not include any adjustments that might result from the outcome of this uncertainty.

On June 12, 2009, July 6, 2009 and August 10, 2009, we completed registered direct equity financings involving, respectively, shares of our 0% Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, which financings resulted in a total of \$4.3 million in gross proceeds and \$3.7 million in net proceeds, after deducting the fees of our placement agent in those financings and our estimated offering expenses, but before deducting our dividend and related payment obligations. All of these shares of Convertible Preferred Stock subsequently have been converted into shares of our common stock and, pursuant to the terms of our 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, we paid an aggregate of \$455,500 to the holders of such Convertible Preferred Stock in connection with such conversions. We may receive up to \$1.2 million of additional proceeds from the exercise of warrants issued in our June 2009 financing; however, those warrants are not exercisable until December 13, 2009 and their exercise is subject to certain ownership limitations.

## Increase in Authorized Shares of Common Stock

At a special meeting of our stockholders on August 25, 2009 called by our board of directors, our stockholders approved increasing the total number of authorized shares of our common stock from 200 million shares to 500 million shares. Prior to the closing of the offering described in this prospectus, we will increase the number of authorized shares of our common stock to 500 million, with a corresponding increase in the total number of authorized shares of our capital stock.

#### Risk Factors

We face numerous risks and uncertainties that could materially and adversely affect our business, results of operations and financial condition, including the risk that we may not be able to raise sufficient capital to continue our business operations, which could result in our inability to continue as a going concern, and the risk that we may be unable to regain compliance with the continued listing requirements of the NYSE Amex, the securities exchange on which our common stock is listed, and our common stock may be delisted from that exchange. For additional discussion of the risk and uncertainties we face, see "Risk Factors" below.

#### **Corporate Information**

Our business was incorporated in Delaware in December 1995. In October 2000, we merged our wholly-owned subsidiary, Biokeys Acquisition Corp., with and into Biokeys, Inc. and changed our name to Biokeys Pharmaceuticals, Inc. In May 2003, we merged Biokeys, Inc., our wholly-owned subsidiary, with and into us and changed our name to ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. In July 2004, we formed a wholly-owned subsidiary, ADVENTRX (Europe) Ltd., in the United Kingdom primarily to facilitate conducting clinical trials in the European Union and to obtain favorable pricing for discussions with the European Medicines Agency. In April 2006, we acquired SD Pharmaceuticals, Inc. as a wholly-owned subsidiary.

Our executive offices are located at 6725 Mesa Ridge Road, Suite 100, San Diego, California 92121, and our telephone number is (858) 552-0866. Our corporate website is located at www.adventrx.com. Information on our website does not constitute part of this prospectus.

#### The Offering

Securities offered: • Up to shares of convertible preferred stock:

> Up to shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the convertible preferred stock;

 Warrants to purchase up to shares of common stock; and

• Up to shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of the warrants.

Common stock to be outstanding after this offering: 124,885,267 shares of common stock, or shares of common stock if the convertible preferred stock and warrants

offered hereby are converted and exercised in full.

Make-Whole Payment: In the event that the convertible preferred stock is converted at any time prior to , 2019, we will pay to the holder an amount equal to \$ per \$1,000 in stated value of the shares of convertible preferred stock converted, less any

dividend payments previously made with respect to such shares. \\ Escrow: An amount of the gross proceeds of the offering equal to the aggregate potential make-whole payment will be

, as escrow agent, to be held for a period of 120 months from the date of closing. Amounts in the deposited with escrow account will be released to pay dividends and any make-whole payments with respect to convertible preferred

stock converted during the escrow period.

We currently intend to use the net proceeds from this offering to fund our operations during the FDA review period of Use of proceeds:

an ANX-530 NDA and to continue development of ANX-514, and for general corporate purposes. Please see "Use of

Proceeds" below.

NYSE Amex symbol: ANX

Risk factors: Investing in our securities involves a high degree of risk and purchasers of our securities may lose their entire

investment. See "Risk Factors" below and the other information included elsewhere in this prospectus for a discussion of factors you should carefully consider before deciding to invest in our securities.

The number of shares of our common stock to be outstanding immediately after this offering is based on 124,885,267 shares of our common stock outstanding as of September 21, 2009.

This number does not include, as of September 21, 2009:

5,925,406 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding stock options issued under our equity incentive plans prior to this offering, at a weighted average exercise price of \$0.81 per share;

13,767,250 shares of common stock available for future issuance under our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan;

• 20,658,733 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding warrants issued prior to this offering, at a weighted average exercise price of \$1.26 per share;

shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of the warrants to be issued to the purchasers in this offering, at an exercise price of \$ per share; and

shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of warrants to be issued to the placement agent in connection with this offering, which are not covered by this prospectus, at an exercise price of \$ per share (125% of the public offering price, which is the effective acquisition price of the common stock underlying the convertible preferred stock sold in this offering).

Except as otherwise indicated, all information in this prospectus assumes the convertible preferred stock offered hereby converts into shares of our common stock at a conversion ratio determined by dividing the stated value of the convertible preferred stock by a conversion price of \$ per share.

## **Summary Financial Data**

The following tables set forth our summary statement of operations data for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, for the three months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, and our summary balance sheet as of June 30, 2009. Our statement of operations data for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007 were derived from our audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. Our statement of operations data for the three months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 and our balance sheet data as of June 30, 2009 were derived from our unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. In the opinion of management the unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared on the same basis as the audited consolidated financial statements and include all adjustments, consisting of only normal recurring adjustments, necessary for a fair presentation of our operating results and financial position for those periods and as of such dates. The results for any interim period are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for a full year.

The results indicated below and elsewhere in this prospectus are not necessarily indicative of our future performance. You should read this information together with "Capitalization," "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations," our consolidated financial statements and related notes and our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus.

## **Statement of Operations Data**

	:	Year Ended December 31, 2007	Year Ended December 31, 2008	_	Three Months Ended June 30, 2008 2009		
Revenue	\$	500,000	\$ 500,000	\$	500,000	\$	_
Operating Expenses:							
Research and development		15,934,409	17,922,183		4,511,395		1,454,896
Selling, general and administrative		8,678,853	9,719,613		2,635,688		1,071,754
Depreciation and amortization		197,783	 168,039		44,116		25,835
Total operating expenses		24,811,045	27,809,835		7,191,199		2,552,485
Loss from operations		(24,311,045)	(27,309,835)		(6,691,199)		(2,552,485)
Interest and other income (expense)		2,169,005	662,342		265,669		(43,056)
Net loss		(22,142,040)	(26,647,493)		(6,425,530)		(2,595,541)
Deemed dividends on preferred stock		_	_		_		(1,232,415)
Net loss applicable to common stock	\$	(22,142,040)	\$ (26,647,493)	\$	(6,425,530)	\$	(3,827,956)
Net loss per share — basic and diluted	\$	(0.25)	\$ (0.30)	\$	(0.07)	\$	(0.04)
Weighted average shares outstanding — basic and diluted		89,912,732	90,252,572		90,252,572		93,389,302

#### **Balance Sheet Data**

	 2009	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 5,419,227	
Total current assets	\$ 6,024,057	
Total current liabilities	\$ 3,870,811	
Deficit accumulated during the development stage	\$ (132,831,425)	
Total stockholders' equity	\$ 2,295,819	

As of June 30

#### RISK FACTORS

Investing in our securities involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the risk factors discussed below, together with all the other information contained in this prospectus before deciding whether to purchase any of our securities. Each of the risk factors could adversely affect our business, operating results and financial condition, as well as adversely affect the value of an investment in our securities, and the occurrence of any of these risks might cause you to lose all or part of your investment.

## RISKS RELATED TO OUR BUSINESS

Risks Related to Our Capital Requirements, Operations and Ability to Continue as a Going Concern

We have incurred losses since our inception, we expect our operating expenses to continue to exceed our revenues for the foreseeable future and we may never generate revenues sufficient to achieve profitability.

We are a development stage company and have not generated sustainable revenues from operations or been profitable since inception, and it is possible we will never achieve profitability. We have devoted our resources to developing a new generation of therapeutic products, but such products cannot be marketed until the regulatory process is completed and governmental approvals have been obtained. Accordingly, there is no current source of revenues from operations, much less profits, to sustain our present activities, and no revenues from operations will likely be available until, and unless, our product candidates are approved by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, or other regulatory agencies and successfully marketed, either by us or a partner, an outcome which we are not able to guarantee.

Our financial resources are limited, we will require substantial additional funding to continue our operations and pursue our business strategy, and, if we are unable to raise sufficient additional capital, we may cease operating as a going concern and seek protection under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or liquidate our assets.

We have experienced significant operating losses in funding the development of our product candidates, accumulating net losses totaling approximately \$144.3 million as of June 30, 2009, and we expect to continue to incur substantial operating losses for the foreseeable future, even if we or a future partner of ours is successful in advancing our product candidates to market. As of June 30, 2009, we had approximately \$5.4 million in cash and cash equivalents and \$2.2 million in working capital, which working capital amount reflects a liability of \$1.4 million that was eliminated on July 6, 2009 following the closing of a registered direct equity financing that we completed on July 6, 2009. We do not expect to generate cash flows from sales of our products unless and until our products are approved for marketing, the timing of which we cannot predict accurately. Following the equity financing we completed in June 2009, we re-started the final manufacturing activities related to submitting a New Drug Application, or NDA, for ANX-530 to seek approval of the FDA to market ANX-530 in the United States, or U.S., and intend to continue to evaluate the data from our recently-completed bioequivalence study of ANX-514. We expect to incur substantial costs in connection with activities relating to submitting an NDA for ANX-530 and advancing ANX-530 toward commercialization in the U.S. We may also incur substantial costs in connection with evaluating, negotiating and consummating capital-raising and/or strategic or partnering transactions, our efforts may not prove successful. Excluding the potentially significant costs associated with evaluating, negotiating and consummating capital-raising and/or strategic or partnering transactions or seeking protection under the provisions of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or liquidating our assets and winding-up our operations, we anticipate that our cash and cash equivalents as of June 30, 2009, together with the net proceeds from the equity financings we completed on July 6, 2009 and Augus

Our independent auditor's report for the year ended December 31, 2008 includes an explanatory paragraph stating that our recurring losses from operations and negative cash flows raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern. If we are unable to obtain additional financing or consummate a strategic transaction on commercially reasonable terms, our business, financial condition and results of operations will be materially and adversely affected and we may be unable to continue as a going concern. If we are unable to continue as a going concern, we may have to seek protection under the provisions of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or liquidate our assets and dissolve our company. In either case, we may receive less than the value at which our assets are carried on our financial statements. Based on our current working capital and estimated costs of implementing an orderly liquidation of our assets, we do not expect that there will be material cash available for distribution to our stockholders.

Even following the offering described in this prospectus, we will need substantial additional capital in order to commercialize ANX-530 and to continue to develop ANX-514. Our future expenditures on our programs are subject to many uncertainties, including whether our product candidates will be developed with a partner or independently. Our future capital requirements will depend on, and could increase significantly as a result of, many factors, including:

- the costs of seeking regulatory approval for our lead product candidates, ANX-530 and ANX-514, including any bioequivalence or clinical studies, process development, scale-up
  and other manufacturing activities, or other work required to achieve such approval, as well as the timing of such activities and approval;
- · the timing and terms of any collaborative, licensing and other strategic arrangements that we may establish;
- the cost related to establishing or contracting for sales and marketing capabilities and other commercial capabilities;
- the scope, prioritization and number of development and/or commercialization programs we pursue and the rate of progress and costs with respect to such programs;
- the extent to which we will need to rebuild our workforce, which currently consists of two full-time employees, and the cost involved in hiring, training and incentivizing new
  employees:
- the extent to which we invest in or acquire new technologies, products or businesses;
- · the effect of competing technological and market developments; and
- · the cost involved in establishing, enforcing or defending patent claims and other intellectual property rights.

If we sell the maximum amount of convertible preferred stock and warrants offered by this prospectus, we estimate that we will have funds to support our operations through 2010. However, we may need or seek additional funding sooner. We may seek additional funding through public or private sales of our equity securities, debt financings, collaborations, licensing arrangements or other strategic transactions. However, we may not be able to obtain sufficient additional funding on satisfactory terms, if at all. We believe global economic conditions, including the recent credit crisis, have adversely impacted our ability to raise additional capital and may continue to do so.

In addition, we have been evaluating and continue to evaluate strategic options, including the sale or exclusive license of one or more of our product candidate programs, a strategic business merger and similar transactions. However, to date, discussions with potential strategic transaction partners have been unsuccessful, protracted or on terms that we determined were unacceptable.

#### Our ability to raise capital may be limited by applicable laws and regulations.

Although we have an effective "shelf" registration statement on Form S-3 that allows us to raise up to \$25 million from the sale of common stock, preferred stock, debt securities, warrants and units, we may not be able to use that registration statement to raise substantial additional capital, if any. Under current SEC regulations, we will not be eligible to use a registration statement on Form S-3 for primary offerings of our common stock or securities convertible into our common stock unless our common stock is listed and registered on a national securities exchange or unless the aggregate market value of our common stock held by non-affiliates reaches

\$75 million or more. The NYSE Amex will review the appropriateness of continued listing of any issuer that falls below the exchange's continued listing standards and may, in its discretion, at any time, and without notice, suspend dealings in, or may remove any security from, listing privileges. The NYSE Amex will normally consider suspending dealings in, or memoving from the list, securities of an issuer which has stockholders' equity of less than \$6.0 million if such issuer has sustained losses from continuing operations and/or net losses in its five most recent fiscal years. On June 1, 2009, we received notice from the NYSE Amex staff that, based on their review of our Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2009, we are not in compliance with certain stockholders' equity continued listing standards. Specifically, the NYSE Amex staff noted that we are not in compliance with Section 1003(a)(ii) of the NYSE Amex Company Guide because we reported stockholders' equity of less than \$4,000,000 and losses from continuing operations and net losses in three of our four most recent fiscal years, or with Section 1003(a)(iii) of the Company Guide because we reported stockholders' equity of less than \$6,000,000 and losses from continuing operations and net losses in our five most recent fiscal years. In addition, the NYSE Amex staff notified us, in accordance with Section 1003(f)(v) of the Company Guide, that it deems it appropriate for us to effect a reverse stock split is not completed within a reasonable amount of time after June 1, 2009, the NYSE Amex may consider suspending dealings in, or removing from the list, our common stock. See the risk factor below headed, "We are currently not in compliance with NYSE Amex continuing listing standards and are at risk of being delisted from the NYSE Amex equities market," for additional information regarding the risk of our common stock being delisted from the NYSE Amex. If our common stock we deem acceptable, if at all, may be materially impaired. Currently, we do not antic

In addition, even if we maintain our listing with the NYSE Amex, under current SEC regulations, at any time during which the aggregate market value of our common stock held by non-affiliates, or public float, is less than \$75.0 million (calculated as set forth in Form S-3 and SEC rules and regulations), the amount we can raise through primary offerings of our securities in any twelve-month period using a registration statement on Form S-3 will be limited to an aggregate of one-third of our public float. As of September 21, 2009, our public float was approximately 121 million shares. Based on a market value of \$0.20 per share, which was the closing price of our common stock on August 13, 2009, a date within 60 days prior to the date hereof, the aggregate market value of our public float was approximately \$2.4.1 million. The value of one-third of that public float was approximately \$8.0 million; however, the market value of all securities sold by us under our Form S-3 registration statement in the past 12 months (including the 653,812 shares of our common stock underlying the 0% Series A Convertible Preferred Stock and the warrants that we issued on June 12, 2009, the 237,605 shares of our common stock underlying the 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock that we issued on July 6, 2009 and the 177,308 shares of our common stock underlying the 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock that we issued on August 10, 2009) will be subtracted from that amount to determine any future amount we can raise using our Form S-3 registration statement. Alternative means of raising capital through sales of our securities, including through the use of a Form S-1 registration statement, may be more costly and time-consuming.

In addition, our ability to timely raise sufficient capital may be limited by the requirements of the NYSE Amex relating to stockholder approval for transactions involving the issuance of our common stock or securities convertible into our common stock. For instance, the NYSE Amex requires that we obtain stockholder approval of any transaction involving the sale, issuance or potential issuance by us of our common stock (or securities convertible into our common stock) at a price less than the greater of book or market value, which (together with sales by our officers, directors and principal stockholders) equals 20% or more of our presently outstanding common stock, unless the transaction is deemed a "public offering" by the NYSE Amex staff. Based on our outstanding common stock as of September 21, 2009 and a closing price of \$0.16, which was the closing price of our common stock on September 21, 2009, we could not raise more than approximately \$4.0 million without stockholder approval, unless the transaction is deemed a public offering or does not involve the sale, issuance or potential issuance by us of our common stock (or securities convertible into our common stock) at a price less than the greater of book or market value. However, certain prior sales by us may be aggregated to any offering we may propose in the near-term, further limiting the amount we could raise in any future offering that is not deemed a public offering by the NYSE Amex and would involve the sale, issuance or potential issuance by us of our common stock (or securities convertible into our common stock) at a price less than the greater of book or market value.

Obtaining stockholder approval is a costly and time-consuming process. If we are required to obtain stockholder approval, we would expect to spend substantial additional money and resources. In addition, seeking stockholder approval would delay our receipt of otherwise available capital, which may materially and adversely affect our ability to continue as a going concern and there is no guarantee our stockholders would ultimately approve a proposed transaction. A public offering under the NYSE Amex rules typically involves broadly announcing the proposed transaction, which often times has the effect of depressing the issuer's stock price. Accordingly, the price at which we could sell our securities in a public offering may be less and the dilution existing stockholders experience may in turn be greater than if we were able to raise capital through other means.

#### Raising additional capital may cause dilution to our existing stockholders, require us to relinquish proprietary rights or restrict our operations.

We may raise additional capital at any time and may do so through one or more financing alternatives, including public or private sales of our equity securities, debt financings, collaborations, licensing arrangements or other strategic transactions. Each of these financing alternatives carries certain risks. Raising capital through the issuance of common stock may depress the market price of our stock and may substantially dilute our existing stockholders. If we instead seek to raise capital through strategic transactions, such as licensing arrangements or sales of one or more of our technologies or product candidates, we may be required to relinquish valuable rights. For example, any licensing arrangement would likely require us to share a significant portion of any revenues generated by our licensed technologies with our licensees. Additionally, the development of any product candidates licensed or sold to third parties will no longer be in our control and thus we may not realize the full value of any such product candidates. Debt financings could involve covenants that restrict our operations. These restrictive covenants may include limitations on additional borrowing and specific restrictions on the use of our assets, as well as prohibitions on our ability to create liens or make investments and may, among other things, preclude us from making distributions to stockholders (either by paying dividends or redeeming stock) and taking other actions beneficial to our stockholders. In addition, investors could impose more one-sided investment terms and conditions on companies that have or are perceived to have limited remaining funds or limited ability to raise additional funds. As we continue to use our cash and cash equivalents to fund our operations, it will likely become increasingly difficult to raise additional capital on commercially reasonable terms, or at all.

If we are unable to raise sufficient additional capital, we may be forced to reduce or abandon on-going and/or planned development and commercialization activities, partner our product candidates or products at inopportune times or pursue less-expensive but higher-risk development paths, which we have done in the past.

Even following the offering described in this prospectus, we will need substantial additional capital in order to commercialize ANX-530 and to continue to develop ANX-514. If we are not able to raise adequate funds to continue our operations at levels we believe would enable us to capitalize on our assets, we may have to abandon some or all of them or attempt to continue our development and commercialization efforts by entering into arrangements with partners or others that, if available at all, may not be on favorable terms and may require us to relinquish some or all of our rights to our product candidates or the financial benefits thereof, or we may determine to liquidate our assets and may receive less than the value at which our assets are carried on our financial statements.

To conserve funds, we may pursue less expensive but higher-risk development paths. For instance, in the past, we limited our ANX-530 manufacturing activities to the minimum we felt was sufficient to support our development and commercialization goals, in particular, with respect to ANX-530. While we successfully completed certain key manufacturing activities with respect to ANX-530, without extensive manufacturing experience, we may lack the information necessary to increase the scale of our existing processes and may be unable to manufacture successfully at commercial-scale. If we are unable to scale our manufacturing processes, we may be unable to effectively commercialize our products, if approved.

If we are unable to raise sufficient additional capital, we may seek to merge with or be acquired by another company and that transaction may adversely affect our business and the value of our securities.

If we are unable to raise sufficient additional capital, we may seek to merge with another company with a stronger cash position, complementary work force or product candidate portfolio or for other reasons. We believe the market price for our common stock may not accurately reflect the value of our business. While we will continue to seek to maximize the value of our business to our stockholders, the most attractive option for doing so may require us to consummate a transaction involving an exchange of our common stock with that of another company.

There are numerous risks associated with merging or being acquired. These risks include, among others, incorrectly assessing the quality of a prospective acquirer or merger-partner, encountering greater than anticipated costs in integrating businesses, facing resistance from employees and being unable to profitably deploy the assets of the new entity. The operations, financial condition, and prospects of the post-transaction entity depend in part on our acquirer/merger-partner/s ability to successfully integrate the operations related to our product candidates, business and technologies. We may be unable to integrate operations successfully or to achieve expected cost savings and any cost savings which are realized may be offset by losses in revenues or other charges to operations. As a result, our stockholders may not realize the full value of their investment.

If we fail to maintain registration of the shares of common stock issued or issuable pursuant to the exercise of warrants we issued in our July 2005 private placement, we will be required to pay the holders of those securities liquidated damages, which could be material in amount.

The terms of the securities purchase agreement that we entered into in connection with our July 2005 private placement require us to pay liquidated damages to the purchasers of those securities in the event any shares issued or issuable pursuant to the exercise of warrants we issued in the private placement cannot be resold pursuant to our registration statement on Form S-3 (No. 333-127857) filed with and declared effective by the SEC on September 2, 2005. We refer to this as a maintenance failure. For each 30-day period or portion thereof during which a maintenance failure remains uncured, we are obligated to pay each purchaser an amount in cash equal to 1% of the purchaser's aggregate purchase price for any shares of common stock or shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of warrants then held by the purchaser (pro rated for any period less than a month), increasing by an additional 1% with regard to each additional 30-day period or portion thereof until the maintenance failure is cured. There is no cap with respect to the total amount of these liquidated damages. The aggregate gross proceeds from our July 2005 private placement were approximately \$20 million. We are required to maintain the registration statement until the earlier of the date (i) all of the securities issued in our July 2005 private placement have been resold and (ii) each purchaser can resell the securities pursuant to Rule 144 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, without regard to the adequate current public information, volume, manner of sale or notice filing restrictions. The amount of these liquidated damages could be substantial and could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition.

For additional information, see Note 11 of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, "Registration Payment Arrangement," of our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2008.

We may be unable to retain the services of key personnel, and, even if we are successful in raising additional funds, we may not be successful in rebuilding our workforce to carry out the development and commercialization activities necessary for our product candidates.

We have only two full-time employees and we depend on the services of these employees to continue our business. We do not have a chief executive officer or chief financial officer. Our Chief Business Officer and Senior Vice President currently is acting as our principal executive officer and our General Counsel, Secretary and Vice President, Legal currently is acting as our principal financial and accounting officer. To the extent we are successful in raising additional funds to continue to advance our product candidates, we will need to expand our financial, regulatory, manufacturing, commercial, quality, compliance and other resources in order to manage our operations, submit applications to and respond to inquiries from the FDA, commercialize ANX-530, should it be approved, and continue the development of ANX-514. We do not expect that our current management and personnel, systems and facilities will be adequate to support these activities.

The success of our business will depend, in part, on our ability to attract and retain highly qualified management, scientific and other personnel, and on our ability to develop and maintain important relationships with respected service providers and industry-leading consultants and advisors. Competition for these types of personnel and relationships is intense from numerous pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies, universities and other research institutions, particularly in the San Diego, California area. In connection with the cost-cutting measures we implemented in October 2008, January 2009 and March 2009, we eliminated, among others, our scientific staff and our manufacturing and regulatory personnel, who had a deep background in our product candidates and our research and development programs. Recruiting and retaining employees, including senior-level personnel, with relevant product development experience in cancer and process development experience with emulsified cytotoxic drugs may be costly and time-consuming. Depending on the net proceeds to us from the offering described in this prospectus, our ability to provide competitive compensation to our officers and employees may also be adversely affected by our limited capital resources and anticipated need to raise substantial additional capital to continue our business. We cannot ensure that we will be able to retain existing employees or attract and retain additional skilled personnel on acceptable terms as a result of these factors and, accordingly, we may not achieve our development and commercialization goals.

#### We have significant incentive and may, under certain circumstances, have significant severance and other obligations under agreements with our current officers.

In July 2009, we adopted a 2009 mid-year incentive plan and a retention and severance plan, both of which apply to Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran, our two remaining employees. Under the incentive plan, each of Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran are eligible for incentive awards based upon the achievement of corporate performance objectives in effect at the end of 2009. Awards generally will be paid in cash. The potential award of each of Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran will be based 100% on our achievement of corporate objectives and the target award amount for each of them is \$150,000. The target amount of each award may be increased or decreased by multiplying the target amount by a corporate performance multiplier, as will be determined by the compensation committee of our board of directors in the first quarter of 2010. Award multipliers will range from zero to 1.5. Payment of awards under the incentive plan will be made after December 31, 2009 and on or before March 14, 2010. Under the retention plan, if the employment of either of our two remaining employees terminates at any time as a result of an involuntary termination, and such employee delivers and does not revoke a general release of claims, which will also confirm any post-termination obligations and/or restrictions applicable to such employee, such employee will be entitled to an amount equal to twelve (12) months of such employee's then-current base salary, less applicable withholdings, and an amount equal to the estimated cost of continuing such employee's health care coverage and the coverage of such employee's dependents who are covered at the time of the involuntary termination under the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985, as amended, for a period equal to twelve (12) months. These severance benefits will be paid in a lump-sum on the date the general release of claims becomes effective. Our aggregate contractual obligation under the retention plan, including applicable payroll and employer taxes, is approximately \$650,000.

We believe these plans are necessary to incentivize and retain these key employees and reinforce their dedication to us during a period when they would otherwise likely seek alternative employment. Our contractual responsibility for our current and any future incentive and/or severance obligations may cause us to cease or curtail our operations at an earlier date than would otherwise be the case if we were not required to satisfy these obligations. In addition, part or all of the proceeds from a future capital raising transaction may be used to satisfy these obligations.

## The use of our net operating loss carryforwards may be limited.

Net operating loss carryforwards may expire and not be used. As of December 31, 2008, we had generated federal net operating loss carryforwards of approximately \$90.4 million and state net operating loss carryforwards of approximately \$41.4 million. Federal net operating loss carryforward period and begin to expire in 2020. State net operating loss carryforwards have a ten year carry forward period and begin to expire in 2012.

Pursuant to Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code, annual use of our net operating loss carryforwards may be limited in the event a cumulative change in ownership of more than 50 percent occurs within a three-year period. We determined that, as of January 1, 2009, no such ownership change had occurred. However, recent and potential future financing events, including this offering, may cause changes in ownership under Section 382, which could cause our net operating loss carryforwards to be subject to limitations and restrictions. If a change in ownership were to occur, our net operating loss carryforwards could be eliminated or restricted. Inability to fully utilize our net operating loss carryforwards could have an adverse impact on our financial position and results of operations.

If we fail to maintain an effective system of internal control over financial reporting, we may not be able to accurately report our financial results. As a result, current and potential investors could lose confidence in our financial reporting, which could harm our business and have an adverse effect on our stock price.

Pursuant to Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, we are required to annually furnish a report by our management on our internal control over financial reporting. Such report must contain, among other matters, an assessment by our principal executive officer and our principal financial officer on the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting, including a statement as to whether or not our internal control over financial reporting is effective as of the end of our fiscal year. This assessment must include disclosure of any material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting identified by management. In addition, under current SEC rules, we will be required to obtain an attestation from our independent registered public accounting firm as to our internal control over financial reporting for our annual report on Form 10-K for our fiscal year ending December 31, 2009. Performing the system and process documentation and evaluation needed to comply with Section 404 is both costly and challenging. We have in the past discovered, and may in the future discover, areas of internal controls that need improvement. For example, during the fourth quarter of 2008, we discovered that we did not correctly apply generally accepted accounting principles as they related to accounting for warrant liability because our accounting staff did not have adequate training or expertise, and determined that we had a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2007. A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of our annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. For a detailed description of this material weakness and our remediation of this material weakness, see "Part II — Item 9A(T) — Controls and Procedures" of our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2008. If additional material weaknesses are identified in our internal control over financial reporting, neither our management nor our independent registered public accounting firm will be able to assert that our internal control over financial reporting and/or our disclosure controls and procedures are effective, and we could be required to further implement expensive and time-consuming remedial measures. We cannot be certain that any measures we take will ensure that we implement and maintain adequate internal control over financial reporting and that we will remediate the material weakness. As a result of recent reductions in our workforce and other personnel departures, we have experienced substantial turnover in our personnel responsible for performing activities related to our internal control over financial reporting. We have used third-party contractors to maintain effective internal control over financial reporting during this turn-over. However, if we fail to maintain effective internal control over financial reporting and/or disclosure controls and procedures we could lose investor confidence in the accuracy and completeness of our financial reports, which could have a material adverse effect on our stock price.

## Our operations might be interrupted by the occurrence of a natural disaster or other catastrophic event.

Our corporate headquarters are located at a single business park in San Diego, California. Important documents and records, including copies of our regulatory documents and other records for our product candidates, are located at our facilities and we depend on our facilities for the continued operation of our business. Natural disasters and other catastrophic events, such as wildfires and other fires, earthquakes and extended power interruptions, which have impacted San Diego businesses in the past, and terrorist attacks, drought or flood, could significantly disrupt our operations and result in additional, unplanned expense. As a small company, we have limited capability to establish and maintain a comprehensive disaster recovery program and, accordingly, we do not have a formal business continuity or disaster recovery plan, and any natural disaster or catastrophic event could delay our development and commercialization efforts. Even though we believe we carry commercially reasonable

insurance, we might suffer losses that exceed the coverage available under these insurance policies. In addition, we are not insured against terrorist attacks or earthquakes.

## Risks Related to Drug Development and Commercialization

Further testing of and/or validation of manufacturing processes with respect to our product candidates is required and regulatory approval may be delayed or denied, which would limit or prevent us from marketing our product candidates and significantly impair our ability to generate revenues.

Human pharmaceutical products generally are subject to rigorous preclinical testing and clinical trials and other approval procedures mandated by the FDA and foreign regulatory authorities. Various federal and foreign statutes and regulations also govern or influence the manufacturing, safety, labeling, storage, record keeping and marketing of pharmaceutical products. The process of obtaining these approvals and the subsequent compliance with appropriate U.S. and foreign statutes and regulations is time-consuming and requires the expenditure of substantial resources. In addition, these requirements and processes vary widely from country to country.

To varying degrees based on the regulatory plan for each product candidate, the effect of government regulation and the need for FDA and other regulatory agency approval will delay commercialization of our product candidates, impose costly procedures upon our activities, and put us at a disadvantage relative to larger companies with which we compete. There can be no assurance that FDA or other regulatory approval for any product candidates developed by us will be granted on a timely basis, or at all. Even though the FDA has confirmed the appropriateness of a Section 505(b)(2) regulatory path for ANX-530 and ANX-514, the FDA's views may change. If the FDA requires the longer-term regulatory approval pathway associated with traditional drug development for ANX-530 and ANX-514, we may determine that the associated time and cost is not financially justifiable and, as a result, discontinue those programs. If we discontinue the development of one or both of these product candidates, our business and stock price may suffer.

In connection with any NDA that we file under Section 505(b)(2) of the Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act, or FDCA, we may be required to notify third parties that we have certified to the FDA that any patents listed for the approved drug in the FDA's Orange Book publication are invalid or will not be infringed by the manufacture, use or sale of our drug. If the third-party files a patent infringement lawsuit against us within 45 days of its receipt of notice of our certification, the FDA is automatically prevented from approving our NDA until, subject to certain adjustments, the earliest of 30 months, expiration of the patent, settlement of the lawsuit or a decision in the infringement case that is favorable to us. Accordingly, we may invest significant time and expense in the development of our product candidates, including ANX-530 and ANX-514, only to be subject to significant delay and patent litigation before our products may be commercialized.

We may not achieve our projected development and commercialization goals in the time frames we announce. Delays in the commencement or completion of pre/non-clinical testing, bioequivalence or clinical trials or manufacturing, regulatory or launch activities could result in increased costs to us and delay or limit our ability to generate revenues.

We set goals for and make public statements regarding our estimates of the timing of the accomplishment of objectives material to successful development and commercialization of our product candidates. The actual timing of these events can vary dramatically due to any number of factors, including delays or failures in our pre/non-clinical testing, bioequivalence and clinical trials and manufacturing, regulatory and launch activities and the uncertainties inherent in the regulatory approval process. While our regulatory strategy for ANX-530 and ANX-514 has been to demonstrate the pharmacokinetic equivalence of each to the currently approved reference product in small, bioequivalence trials in humans, we may determine to conduct clinical studies to support uses in new indications or other label changes or for other reasons.

We conduct pre/non-clinical activities in the course of our development programs, including in connection with the manufacture of our product candidates, and in response to requests by regulatory authorities, as well as for other reasons. Delays in our pre/non-clinical activities could occur for a number of reasons, including:

- delays in reaching agreement on acceptable terms with prospective contract research organizations, or CROs, and contract manufacturing organizations, or CMOs, the terms of which can be subject to extensive negotiation and may vary significantly among different CROs and CMOs;
- failures on the part of our CROs and CMOs in developing procedures and protocols or otherwise conducting activities on timeframes requested by us;
- · changes in regulatory requirements or other standards or guidance relating to preclinical testing, including testing of pharmaceutical products in animals;
- a lack of availability of animals that are suitable for the types of studies we plan to conduct;
- a lack of availability of capacity at our CMOs, or of the component materials, including the active pharmaceutical ingredient, or API, or related materials, including vials and stoppers, necessary to manufacture our product candidates or products; and
- unforeseen results of preclinical or nonclinical testing that require us to amend study or test designs or delay future testing or bioequivalence or clinical trials and related regulatory filings.

In addition, we do not know whether planned bioequivalence or clinical trials will commence on time or be completed on schedule, if at all. The commencement and completion of trials can be delayed for a variety of reasons, including delays related to:

- · obtaining regulatory approval to commence a trial;
- identifying appropriate trial sites and reaching agreement on acceptable terms with prospective CROs, trial sites and investigators, the terms of which can be subject to extensive negotiation and may vary significantly among different CROs, trial sites and investigators;
- · manufacturing sufficient quantities of a product candidate;
- obtaining institutional review board, or IRB, approval to conduct a trial at a prospective site;
- recruiting and enrolling patients to participate in trials for a variety of reasons, including competition from other clinical trials for the same indication as our product candidates and the perception that the design of a trial or the proposed treatment regimen is less beneficial to patients than available alternatives; and
- retaining patients who have initiated a trial but may be prone to withdraw due to side effects from the therapy, lack of efficacy or personal issues, or who are lost to further follow-up.

For example, in October 2007, we announced results of our phase 2b clinical trial of ANX-510, or CoFactor, for the first-line treatment of metastatic colorectal cancer, which demonstrated that the CoFactor/5-FU arm did not demonstrate statistically significant improved safety in the trial's primary endpoint. In November 2007, we announced that we would discontinue enrolling patients in our phase 3 clinical trial of CoFactor for the first-line treatment of metastatic colorectal cancer and, in October 2008, we announced that we had discontinued active work on all product candidates other than ANX-530 and ANX-514, including CoFactor. In addition, in May 2009, we announced that we did not meet the primary endpoint in our bioequivalence study of ANX-514, resulting in additional uncertainty around the cost and timeline to obtaining FDA approval for that product candidate.

In addition, a trial may be suspended or terminated by us, the FDA or other regulatory authorities due to a number of factors, including:

- failure to conduct the trial in accordance with regulatory requirements or the trial's protocol;
- inspection of trial operations or trial sites by the FDA or other regulatory authorities resulting in the imposition of a clinical hold;

- · unforeseen safety issues; or
- · lack of adequate funding to continue the trial.

Additionally, changes in regulatory requirements and guidance relating to clinical trials may occur and we may need to amend clinical trial protocols to reflect these changes. Amendments may require us to resubmit our clinical trial protocols to IRBs for reexamination or renegotiate terms with CROs, trial sites and clinical investigators, all of which may impact the costs, timing or successful completion of a clinical trial.

There can be no assurance that our preclinical and nonclinical testing and bioequivalence and/or clinical trials will commence or be completed, that we will make regulatory submissions or receive regulatory approvals as planned or that we will be able to adhere to our current schedule for the development or commercialization of any of our product candidates. If we experience delays in completion of, or if we terminate, our bioequivalence or clinical trials or preclinical and nonclinical testing, the commercial prospects for our product candidates will be harmed, and our ability to generate product revenues will be delayed. In addition, many of the factors that cause, or lead to, a delay in the commencement or completion of bioequivalence or clinical trials or preclinical and nonclinical testing may also ultimately lead to the denial of regulatory approval of a product candidate. Even if we are able to ultimately commercialize our product candidates, other therapies for the same indications may have been introduced to the market and established a competitive advantage.

Positive results in our preclinical testing and/or bioequivalence trials do not ensure that future bioequivalence or clinical trials will be successful or that our product candidates will receive the regulatory approvals necessary for their commercialization.

Before obtaining regulatory approvals for the commercial sale of any of our product candidates, we must demonstrate through preclinical testing and bioequivalence or clinical trials that each product is safe and effective for use in each target indication. Success in preclinical testing and/or bioequivalence trials does not ensure that subsequent or large-scale trials will be successful. Additionally, throughout development, we must provide adequate assurance to the FDA and other regulatory authorities that we can consistently produce our product candidates in conformance with current good manufacturing practices, or cGMP, and other regulatory standards. Bioequivalence and clinical trial results are frequently susceptible to varying interpretations and regulatory authorities may disagree on what are appropriate methods for analyzing data, which may delay, limit or prevent regulatory approvals. For instance, with respect to our bioequivalence trial of ANX-530, the FDA may perform its pharmacokinetic equivalence analysis based on a patient population other than the population on which we based our analysis, which may result in the FDA determining that ANX-530 and Navelbine are not bioequivalent, requiring that we evaluate additional patients, re-perform the study or take other remedial action. In addition, the FDA may inquire regarding the manufacturing source, in-process and product release specifications and overall uniformity of reference product used in the bioequivalence trial of ANX-530, particularly since it was conducted at sites in multiple countries, and we may be unable to provide documentation satisfactory to the FDA with respect to such reference product, which may result in the FDA requiring that we evaluate additional patients, re-perform the study or take other remedial measures. Further, the ANX-530 bioequivalence trial was open-label, meaning physician-investigators, as well as patients, may have been aware of which drug was being administered. There is a risk of investigator bias in reporting a

The length of time necessary to complete bioequivalence or clinical trials and manufacturing development work and to submit an application for marketing approval for a final decision by a regulatory authority varies significantly and may be difficult to predict. In addition, delays or rejections may be encountered based upon changes in FDA policy for drug approval during the period of product development and FDA regulatory review of each submitted NDA. There is a significant risk that any of our product candidates could fail to show satisfactory results in human trials, as was the case in our bioequivalence study of ANX-514, or manufacturing development,

and, as a result, we may not continue their development. A failure to obtain requisite regulatory approvals or to obtain approvals of the scope requested will delay or preclude us from marketing our products or limit the commercial use of the products, and would have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

If any of our product candidates for which we receive regulatory approval do not achieve broad market acceptance (including as a result of failing to differentiate our products from competitor products or as a result of failing to obtain reimbursement rates for our products that are competitive from the healthcare provider's perspective), the revenues we generate from their sales will be limited and our business may not be profitable.

Our success will depend in substantial part on the extent to which our products for which we obtain marketing approval from the FDA and comparable foreign regulatory authorities are accepted by the medical community and reimbursed by third-party payors, including government payors. The degree of market acceptance will depend upon a number of factors, including, among other things:

- our product's perceived advantages over existing treatment methods (including relative convenience and ease of administration and prevalence and severity of any adverse side effects);
- · claims or other information (including limitations or warnings) in our product's approved labeling;
- · reimbursement and coverage policies of government and other third-party payors;
- · pricing and cost-effectiveness;
- in the U.S., the ability of group purchasing organizations, or GPOs (including distributors and other network providers), to sell our products to their constituencies;
- the establishment and demonstration in the medical community of the safety and efficacy of our products and our ability to provide acceptable evidence of safety and efficacy;
- · availability of alternative treatments; and
- · the prevalence of off-label substitution of chemically equivalent products.

We cannot predict whether physicians, patients, healthcare insurers or maintenance organizations, or the medical community in general, will accept or utilize any of our products. If our products are approved but do not achieve an adequate level of acceptance by these parties, we may not generate sufficient revenues from these products to become or remain profitable. In addition, our efforts to educate the medical community and third-party payors regarding the benefits of our products may require significant resources and may never be successful.

Under our Section 505(b)(2) regulatory strategy for ANX-530 and ANX-514, because we anticipate submitting NDAs based on pharmacokinetic data, our ability to differentiate our products from competitor products will be limited unless the FDA allows us to include certain data in our products' labels. Even if our products demonstrate clinical or pharmacoeconomic benefits, we may be unable to market our products based on these benefits.

If we fail to obtain a unique Healthcare Common Procedure Coding System, or HCPCS, product code for ANX-530, it is unlikely we will be able to sell that product at a price that exceeds its manufacturing, marketing and distribution costs. Even if we obtain separate HCPCS codes for our products, if our products are perceived to provide little or no advantage relative to competitive products or for other reasons, we may be required to price our products at levels that do not cover our costs to manufacture, market and distribute the products or provide any profit, or to price our products at levels at which they are not competitive.

We do not have manufacturing capabilities and are dependent on single source manufacturers and suppliers for certain of our product candidates and their component materials, and the loss of any of these manufacturers or suppliers, or their failure to provide us with an adequate supply of products or component materials on commercially acceptable terms, or at all could have our business.

We do not have any manufacturing capability. We rely on third-party manufacturers and component materials suppliers for the manufacture of our product candidates for bioequivalence or clinical trial purposes and we anticipate establishing relationships with third-party manufacturers and component materials suppliers for the commercial production of our products. Currently we do not have any commercial supply agreements or commitments with our third-party manufacturers or component suppliers, and we cannot ensure that we will be able to establish relationships with these parties on commercially acceptable terms, or at all. If we fail to establish and maintain such relationships, we expect it would have a material and adverse effect on our operations. Even if we successfully establish relationships with third-party manufacturers and component suppliers on commercially acceptable terms, our manufacturers and suppliers may not perform as agreed or may terminate their agreements with us. Because many of our single source suppliers provide manufacturing services to a number of other pharmaceutical companies, our suppliers may experience capacity constraints or choose to prioritize one or more of their other customers over us. Any significant problem that our single source manufacturers or suppliers experience could delay or interrupt the supply to us of bioequivalence or clinical trial materials or products until the manufacturer or supplier cures the problem or until we locate an alternative source of supply, if an alternative source is available, and any such delay or interruption could materially and adversely affect our development and commercial activities and operations.

For instance, ANX-530 is an emulsified cytotoxic product that must be aseptically-filled. There are a limited number of CMOs capable and willing to manufacture this type of product at the commercial scale at which we anticipate requiring in accordance with our marketing plans for ANX-530, which will make identifying and establishing short- or long-term relationships with willing manufacturers more difficult and provide them with substantial leverage over us in any negotiations. Furthermore, certain of the component materials of ANX-530 are available only from a particular supplier, and currently we do not have any short- or long-term agreements for the supply of those materials.

Even if we successfully establish a long-term relationship with our current CMO for ANX-530 on commercially acceptable terms, our CMO may be unable to successfully and consistently manufacture ANX-530 at commercial scale. We and this manufacturer have limited experience manufacturing ANX-530. Because data from a single bioequivalence trial of ANX-530 may be sufficient to support an NDA for ANX-530, our and our current contract manufacturer's ability to gain experience manufacturing ANX-530, in particular at various scales, has been limited. If our current CMO is unable to manufacture ANX-530 successfully and consistently at commercial scale and within established parameters, we may be unable to validate our manufacturing process, even if the FDA otherwise would approve our NDA, and therefore unable to sell ANX-530. Our current CMO has similarly limited experience with ANX-514.

All manufacturers of our products and product candidates must comply with cGMP requirements enforced by the FDA through its facilities inspection program, as well as applicable requirements of foreign regulatory authorities. These requirements include quality control, quality assurance and the maintenance of records and documentation. Manufacturers of our products and product candidates may be unable to comply with these cGMP requirements and with other FDA, state and foreign regulatory requirements. While we or our representatives generally monitor and audit our manufacturer's systems, we have little control over our manufacturers' ongoing compliance with these regulations and standards. A failure to comply with these requirements may result in fines and civil penalties, suspension of production, suspension or delay in product approval, product seizure or recall, or withdrawal of product approval.

Furthermore, the manufacture of pharmaceutical products requires significant expertise and capital investment, including the development of advanced manufacturing techniques and process controls. Manufacturers of pharmaceutical products often encounter difficulties in production, particularly in scaling up initial production. These problems include difficulties with production costs and yields, quality control, including stability of the product candidate and quality assurance testing and shortages of qualified personnel.

If our manufacturers were to encounter any of these difficulties or otherwise fail to comply with their contractual obligations, our ability to provide product candidates to patients in our future bioequivalence or clinical trials may be jeopardized. Any delay or interruption in the supply of supplies could delay the completion of our future trials, increase the costs associated with maintaining our development programs and, depending upon the period of delay, require us to commence new trials at significant additional expense or terminate the trials completely. We cannot ensure that manufacturing or quality control problems will not arise in connection with the manufacture of our products or product candidates, or that third-party manufacturers will be able to maintain the necessary governmental licenses and approvals to continue manufacturing such products or product candidates. Any of the above factors could cause us to delay or suspend anticipated or on-going trials, regulatory submissions, required approvals or commercialization of our product candidates, entail higher costs or result in our being unable to effectively commercialize our products. Our dependence upon third parties for the manufacture of our product candidates may adversely affect our future costs and our ability to develop and commercialize our products and product candidates on a timely and competitive basis.

If any of our product candidates should be approved, any problems or delays experienced in their manufacturing processes may impair our ability to provide commercial quantities of the products, which would limit our ability to sell the products and would adversely affect our business. It could take significant time to redesign our manufacturing processes or identify alternative suppliers in response to problems we may encounter as we manufacture our products, if such alternative processes and suppliers are available at all. Even if we are able to identify alternative suppliers, they may be unwilling to manufacture our products on commercially reasonable terms. Neither ANX-530 nor ANX-514 have been manufactured at the scales we believe will be necessary to maximize their commercial value to us and, accordingly, we may encounter difficulties in production while scaling-up initial production and may not be successful at all in scaling-up initial production.

Any new supplier of products or component materials, including API, would be required to qualify under applicable regulatory requirements and would need to have sufficient rights under applicable intellectual property laws to the method of manufacturing such products or ingredients. The FDA may require us to conduct additional bioequivalence or clinical trials, collect stability data and provide additional information concerning any new supplier, or change in a validated manufacturing process, before we could distribute products from that supplier or revised process. Obtaining the necessary FDA approvals or other qualifications under applicable regulatory requirements and ensuring non-infringement of third-party intellectual property rights could result in a significant interruption of supply and could require the new supplier to bear significant additional costs which may be passed on to us. For instance, with respect to ANX-530, the form of API used in the manufacture of ANX-530 for purposes of our bioequivalence study of ANX-530 will not be the same form of API used in the manufacture of ANX-530 for purposes of process validation batches or commercial supply. To ensure the comparability of the ANX-530 used in the bioequivalence study and the ANX-530 intended for commercial sale, FDA may require that we evaluate both forms of ANX-530 in additional patients, re-perform the bioequivalence study or take other remedial actions. We may have insufficient quantities of both forms of ANX-530 and could incur substantial cost and delay in acquiring such quantities, in addition to the time and expense associated with conducting the evaluation, re-performing the study or taking other remedial measures.

We rely in part on third parties to conduct our preclinical and nonclinical testing and bioequivalence and clinical studies and other aspects of our development programs and if those third parties do not satisfactorily perform their contractual obligations or meet anticipated deadlines, the development of our product candidates could be adversely affected.

We do not employ personnel or possess the facilities necessary to conduct the activities associated with our programs, particularly since we implemented severe cost-cutting measures in late 2008 and early 2009. We engage consultants, advisors, CROs, CMOs and others to design and conduct preclinical and nonclinical tests and bioequivalence and clinical studies in connection with the research and development of our product candidates. As a result, many important aspects of our product candidates' development are outside our direct control. There can be no assurance that such third parties will perform all of their obligations under arrangements with us or will perform those obligations satisfactorily.

The CROs with which we contract for execution of our bioequivalence and clinical studies play a significant role in the conduct of the studies and subsequent collection and analysis of data, and we will likely depend on these and other CROs and clinical investigators to conduct our future bioequivalence or clinical or studies or assist with our analysis of completed bioequivalence studies. Individuals working at the CROs with which we contract, as well as investigators at the sites at which our studies are conducted, are not our employees, and we cannot control the amount or timing of resources that they devote to our programs. If these CROs fail to devote sufficient time and resources to our studies, or if their performance is substandard, it will delay the approval of our applications to regulatory agencies and the introduction of our products. Failure of these CROs to meet their obligations could adversely affect development of our product candidates. Moreover, these CROs may have relationships with other commercial entities, some of which may compete with us. If they assist our competitors at our expense, it could harm our competitive position.

For instance, we lack the internal capabilities to fully analyze the data from our bioequivalence study of ANX-514 and will rely on multiple third-party consultants to help us interpret and understand the data. Because of the impact different analyses of the data may have on our business, we believe an employee likely would approach the data and analysis in a substantially more rigorous, thoughtful and creative manner than a consultant or contractor.

We currently have no sales or marketing capability and our failure to develop these and related capabilities internally or contract with third parties to perform these activities successfully could delay and/or limit our ability to generate revenues in the event one or more of our product candidates obtains regulatory approval.

We currently do not have sales, marketing or commercialization personnel. We have limited business development personnel. To commercialize our products, including ANX-530, we will have to acquire or develop sales, marketing and distribution capabilities, or rely on marketing partners or other arrangements with third parties for the marketing, distribution and sale of our products. There is no guarantee that we will be able to establish marketing, distribution or sales capabilities or make arrangements with third parties to perform those activities on terms satisfactory to us, or that any internal capabilities or third party arrangements will be cost-effective. The acquisition or development of a sales and distribution and associated regulatory compliance infrastructure will require substantial resources, which may divert the attention of our management and key personnel and negatively impact our product development efforts.

In addition, any third parties with which we establish marketing, distribution or sales arrangements may have significant control over important aspects of the commercialization of our products, including market identification, marketing methods, pricing, composition of sales force and promotional activities. If we retain third-party service providers to perform functions related to the sale and distribution of our products, key aspects of those functions that would be out of our direct control could include warehousing and inventory management, distribution, contract administration and chargeback processing, accounts receivable management and call center management. In this event, we would place substantial reliance on third-party providers to perform services for us, including entrusting our inventories of products to their care and handling. If these third-party service providers fail to comply with applicable laws and regulations, fail to meet expected deadlines, or otherwise do not carry out their contractual duties to us, or encounter natural or other disasters at their facilitates, our ability to deliver product to meet commercial demand could be significantly impaired. In addition, we may use third parties to perform various other services for us relating to sample accountability and regulatory monitoring, including adverse event reporting, safety database management and other product maintenance services. If the quality or accuracy of the data maintained by these service providers is insufficient, our ability to continue to market our products could be jeopardized or we could be subject to regulatory sanctions. We do not currently have the internal capacity to perform these important commercial functions, and we may not be able to maintain commercial arrangements for these services on reasonable terms, or at all. Even if we are successful in establishing and maintaining these arrangement, there can be no assurance that we will be able to control the amount and timing of resources that any third party m

If we receive regulatory approval for one or more of our product candidates, we may face competition from generic products, which could exert downward pressure on the pricing and market share of our products and limit our ability to generate revenues.

Many of the currently marketed and anticipated products against which our product candidates may compete are, or we anticipate will be, available as generics. For instance, ANX-530 will compete against Navelbine, for which generic equivalents are already available. ANX-514 will compete against Taxotere. We anticipate that ANX-514 will also compete against other formulations of docetaxel and that generic Taxotere will enter the market in November 2013 or May 2014 (depending on whether a period of pediatric exclusivity is granted in the future). Even if we obtain unique HCPCS codes for our products, the existence of generic products could make it more difficult for our branded products, including ANX-530 and ANX-514, to gain or maintain market share and could cause prices for our products to drop, each of which could adversely affect our business.

We may also face competition for our products from lower priced products from foreign countries that have placed price controls on pharmaceutical products. Proposed federal legislative changes may expand consumers' ability to import lower priced versions of our and competing products from Canada. Further, several states and local governments have implemented importation schemes for their citizens, and, in the absence of federal action to curtail such activities, we expect other states and local governments to launch importation efforts. The importation of foreign products that compete with our own products could negatively impact our business and prospects.

Even if we receive regulatory approval in the U.S. for ANX-530 and/or ANX-514, we will likely depend on a limited number of group purchasing organizations for retail distribution of these products, and if we subsequently lose any significant GPO relationship, our business could be harmed.

Our current U.S. commercialization strategy for our lead emulsion formulations initially involves marketing and selling these products through a limited number of GPOs. Even if we are successful in securing relationships with these entities, the subsequent loss of any one or more of these GPO accounts or a material reduction in their participation could harm our business, financial condition or results of operations. In addition, we may face pricing pressure from these GPOs.

Even if we receive regulatory approval for one or more of our product candidates, they may still face future development and regulatory difficulties that could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations and cause our stock price to decline.

Even if initial regulatory approval is obtained, the FDA or a foreign regulatory agency may still impose significant restrictions on a product's indicated uses or marketing or impose ongoing requirements for potentially costly post-approval studies or marketing surveillance programs. Our product candidates will also be subject to ongoing FDA requirements related to the labeling, packaging, storage, advertising, promotion, record-keeping and submission of safety and other post-market information on the product. For instance, in September 2007, amendments to the FDCA were signed into law. These amendments significantly strengthen the FDA's regulatory authority over drugs, including new controls over the post-approval monitoring of drugs. The FDA may now require changes to approved drug labels, require post-approval clinical trials and impose distribution and use restrictions on certain drugs. In addition, approved products, manufacturers and manufacturers' facilities are subject to continuing regulatory review and periodic inspections. If previously unknown problems with a product are discovered, such as adverse events of unanticipated severity or frequency, or problems with the facility where the product is manufactured, the FDA may impose restrictions on that product or us, including requiring withdrawal of the product from the market. If we or a CMO of ours fail to comply with applicable regulatory requirements, a regulatory agency may:

- · issue warning letters or untitled letters;
- · impose civil or criminal penalties;
- · suspend or withdraw regulatory approval;
- · suspend or terminate any ongoing bioequivalence or clinical trials;

- · refuse to approve pending applications or supplements to approved applications;
- · impose restrictions or affirmative obligations on our or our CMO's operations, including costly new manufacturing requirements;
- · close the facilities of a CMO; or
- · seize or detain products or require a product recall.

Even if one or more of our product candidates receive regulatory approval in the U.S., we may never receive approval or commercialize our products outside of the U.S., which would limit our ability to realize the full market potential of our product candidates.

In order to market any products outside of the U.S., we must establish and comply with numerous and varying regulatory requirements of other countries regarding safety and efficacy. Approval procedures vary among countries and can involve additional product testing and validation and additional administrative review periods. The time required to obtain approval in other countries may not have a comparable regulatory procedure as is available under Section 505(b)(2) of FDCA. Even if a country did have a comparable procedure, that country may require a more robust data package than the pharmacokinetic data package that we intend to submit in support of NDAs for ANX-530 and ANX-514. The regulatory approval process in other countries may include all of the risks detailed above regarding FDA approval in the U.S., as well as other risks. Regulatory approval in one country does not ensure regulatory approval in another, but a failure or delay in obtaining regulatory approval in one country may have a negative effect on the regulatory process in others. Failure to obtain regulatory approval in other countries or any delay or setback in obtaining such approval could have the same adverse effects detailed above regarding FDA approval in the U.S. As described above, such effects include the risks that our product candidates may not be approved for all indications requested, which could limit the uses of our product candidates and have an adverse effect on product sales, and that such approval may be subject to limitations on the indicated uses for which the product may be marketed or require costly, post-marketing follow-up studies.

## Our product candidates may cause undesirable side effects or have other properties that could delay or prevent their regulatory approval or commercialization.

Undesirable side effects caused by our product candidates could interrupt, delay or halt bioequivalence or clinical trials and could result in the denial of regulatory approval by the FDA or other regulatory authorities for any or all indications, and in turn prevent us from commercializing our product candidates and generating revenues from their sale.

In addition, if any of our product candidates receive marketing approval and we or others later identify undesirable side effects caused by the product or the reference product:

- · regulatory authorities may require the addition of labeling statements, such as a "black box" warning or a contraindication;
- · regulatory authorities may withdraw their approval of the product;
- · we may be required to change the way the product is administered, conduct additional clinical trials or change the labeling of the product; and
- · our reputation may suffer.

Any of these events could prevent us from achieving or maintaining market acceptance of the affected product or could substantially increase the costs and expenses of commercializing the product, which in turn could delay or prevent us from generating significant revenues from its sale.

#### Risks Related to Our Intellectual Property

Our success will depend on patents and other protection we obtain on our product candidates and proprietary technology.

Our success will depend in part on our ability to:

- · obtain and maintain patent protection with respect to our products;
- · prevent third parties from infringing upon our proprietary rights;
- · maintain trade secrets;
- · operate without infringing upon the patents and proprietary rights of others; and
- · obtain appropriate licenses to patents or proprietary rights held by third parties if infringement would otherwise occur, both in the U.S. and in foreign countries.

The patent and intellectual property positions of specialty pharmaceutical companies, including ours, are uncertain and involve complex legal and factual questions. There is no guarantee that we have or will develop or obtain the rights to products or processes that are patentable, that patents will issue from any pending applications or that claims allowed will be sufficient to protect the technology we develop or have developed or that is used by us, our CMOs or our other service providers. In addition, we cannot be certain that patents issued to us will not be challenged, invalidated, infringed or circumvented, including by our competitors, or that the rights granted thereunder will provide competitive advantages to us.

Furthermore, patent applications in the U.S. are confidential for a period of time until they are published, and publication of discoveries in scientific or patent literature typically lags actual discoveries by several months. As a result, we cannot be certain that the inventors listed in any patent or patent application owned by us were the first to conceive of the inventions covered by such patents and patent applications or that such inventors were the first to file patent applications for such inventions.

We may also rely on unpatented trade secrets and know-how and continuing technological innovation to develop and maintain our competitive position, which we seek to protect, in part, by confidentiality agreements with employees, consultants, collaborators and others. We also have invention or patent assignment agreements with our employees and certain consultants. There can be no assurance, however, that binding agreements will not be breached, that we will have adequate remedies for any breach, or that trade secrets will not otherwise become known or be independently discovered by competitors. In addition, there can be no assurance that inventions relevant to us will not be developed by a person not bound by an invention assignment agreement with us.

## Exclusivity for our emulsion-formulation product candidates may be limited because of the nature of patent protection available for these candidates.

While the patent applications covering our emulsion-formulation product candidates, including ANX-530 and ANX-514, include product claims, they cover only specific formulations of the underlying chemical entity, or API, and not the API itself. Such product claims are not as strong as claims covering new APIs, which are widely viewed as the strongest form of intellectual property protection for pharmaceutical products, as they apply without regard to how the API is formulated or the method in which the API is used. A competitor may modify our formulations and obtain regulatory approval for products with the same API as our products. Such competitive products may not infringe the patents we hold covering our specific formulations of the API.

## If we are sued for infringing the proprietary rights of third parties, it will be costly and time consuming, and an unfavorable outcome would have an adverse effect on our business.

Our commercial success depends on our ability and the ability of our CMOs and component suppliers to develop, manufacture, market and sell our products and product candidates and use our proprietary technologies without infringing the proprietary rights of third parties. Numerous U.S. and foreign issued patents and pending patent applications, which are owned by third parties, exist in the fields in which we are or may be developing products. As the biotechnology and pharmaceutical industry expands and more patents are issued, the risk increases

that our products and product candidates may give rise to claims that our products or product candidates infringe the rights of others. Because patent applications can take many years to publish and issue, there may be currently pending applications, unknown to us, that may later result in issued patents that our products, product candidates or technologies infringe, or that the process of manufacturing our products or any of their respective component materials, or the component materials themselves, infringe.

We or our CMOs or component material suppliers may be exposed to, or threatened with, future litigation by third parties having patent or other intellectual property rights alleging that our products, product candidates and/or technologies infringe their intellectual property rights or that the process of manufacturing our products or any of their respective component materials, or the component materials themselves, infringe their intellectual property rights. If one of these patents was found to cover our products, product candidates, technologies or their uses, or any of the underlying manufacturing processes or components, we could be required to pay damages and could be unable to commercialize our products or use our technologies or methods unless we are able to obtain a license to the patent or intellectual property right. A license may not be available to us on acceptable terms, if at all. In addition, during litigation, a patent holder could obtain a preliminary injunction or other equitable remedy that could prohibit us from making, using or selling our products, technologies or methods.

In connection with any NDA that we file under Section 505(b)(2) of the FDCA, we may be required to notify third parties that we have certified to the FDA that any patents listed for the approved drug in the FDA's Orange Book publication are invalid or will not be infringed by the manufacture, use or sale of our drug. If the third-party files a patent infringement lawsuit against us within 45 days of its receipt of notice of our certification, the FDA is automatically prevented from approving our Section 505(b)(2) NDA until, subject to certain adjustments, the earliest of 30 months, expiration of the patent, settlement of the lawsuit or a decision in the infringement case that is favorable to us. Accordingly, we may invest significant time and expense in the development of our product candidates, including ANX-514, only to be subject to significant delay and patent litigation before our product candidates may be commercialized.

There is a substantial amount of litigation involving patent and other intellectual property rights in the biotechnology and pharmaceutical industries generally. If a third party claims that we or our CMOs or component material suppliers infringe its intellectual property rights, we may face a number of issues, including, but not limited to:

- infringement and other intellectual property claims which, with or without merit, may be expensive and time consuming to litigate and may divert our management's attention from our core business:
- substantial damages for infringement, including treble damages and attorneys' fees, which we may have to pay if a court decides that the product at issue infringes on or violates the third party's rights;
- · a court prohibiting us from selling or licensing the product unless the third party licenses its product rights to us, which it may not be required to do;
- if a license is available from the third party, we may have to pay substantial royalties, fees and/or grant cross-licenses to our products; and
- · redesigning our products or processes so they do not infringe, which may not be possible or may require substantial funds and time

No assurance can be given that patents do not exist, have not been filed, or could not be filed or issued, which contain claims covering our products, technology or methods or those of our CMOs or component material suppliers. Because of the number of patents issued and patent applications filed in our field, we believe there is a risk that third parties may allege they have patent rights encompassing our products, technology or methods or those of our CMOs or component material suppliers.

In addition, it may be necessary for us to enforce patents under which we have rights, or to determine the scope, validity and unenforceability of other parties' proprietary rights, which may affect our rights. There can be no assurance that our patents would be held valid by a court or administrative body or that an alleged infringer would be found to be infringing. The uncertainty resulting from the mere institution and continuation of any technology-related litigation or interference proceeding could have a material and adverse effect on us.

## RISKS RELATED TO OUR INDUSTRY

## We expect intense competition in the marketplace for all of our product candidates.

The industry in which we operate is highly competitive and rapidly changing. If successfully developed and approved, all of our products will likely compete with existing and new products and therapies and our competitors may succeed in commercializing products more rapidly or effectively than us, which would have a material and adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition. In addition, there are numerous companies with a focus in oncology and/or that are pursuing the development of pharmaceuticals that target the same diseases as are targeted by the products being developed by us or that focus on reformulating currently approved drugs. We anticipate that we will face intense and increasing competition in the future as new products enter the market and advanced technologies become available. There is no assurance that existing products or new products developed by competitors will not be more effective, or more effectively marketed and sold, than those we may market and sell. Competitive products may render our products and product candidates obsolete or noncompetitive.

For instance, numerous companies are focused on reformulating currently approved chemotherapeutic agents. In particular, the taxanes, the class of drugs of which Taxotere is a member, have experienced substantial commercial success, in part as a result of their effectiveness in treating a wide variety of cancers, which has generated significant interest in reformulating Taxotere and other taxanes. In addition to our approach of emulsifying docetaxel, other companies are pursuing alternative delivery vehicles, including the use of albumin nanoparticles, prodrugs, polyglutamates, analogs, co-solvents, liposomes and microspheres. Many of these or similar approaches could be applied to vinorelbine. Relative to our formulations, formulations based on one or more of these other methods may result in greater efficacy or safety, provide better drug delivery to tumor sites or otherwise increase benefits to patients and healthcare providers.

In particular, ANX-530 and ANX-514, if approved, may compete against Navelbine and Taxotere, respectively, as well as their generic equivalents and other formulations of vinorelbine and docetaxel. In addition to Navelbine, currently there are at least 6 generic versions of vinorelbine on the market. In addition, there is an oral formulation of vinorelbine approved for use in the European Union, or EU, against which we would compete if our emulsion formulation of vinorelbine were approved for use in the EU. In the U.S., in May 2010 (but subject to any period of pediatric exclusivity that may be granted in the future), patent protection ends for Taxotere. We are aware of two leading generics companies that each have developed or acquired a formulation of docetaxel and have certified that, after May 2010, their respective formulations of docetaxel will not infringe any unexpired Taxotere patents.

Under our current regulatory strategy, because we anticipate submitting Section 505(b)(2) NDAs with only bioequivalence data, the ability to differentiate our products from competitor products will be limited. Even if we believe our products demonstrate clinical or pharmacoeconomic benefits, we may be unable to market our products based on these benefits. If our products fail to obtain unique HCPCS codes, we may be required to price our products at levels that do not cover our costs to manufacture, market and distribute the products or provide any profit, or to price our products at levels at which they are not competitive.

Companies likely to have products that will compete with our product candidates have significantly greater financial, technical and human resources and are better equipped to develop, manufacture, market and distribute products. Many of these companies have extensive experience in preclinical testing and clinical trials, obtaining FDA and other regulatory approvals and manufacturing and marketing products and have products that have been approved or are in late-stage development and operate large, well-funded research and development programs.

Smaller companies may also prove to be significant competitors, particularly through collaborative arrangements with large pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies. Furthermore, academic institutions, government agencies and other public and private research organizations are becoming increasingly aware of the commercial value of their inventions and are actively seeking to commercialize the technology they have developed.

We are subject to uncertainty relating to healthcare reform measures and reimbursement policies that, if not favorable to our products, could hinder or prevent our products'

Our ability to commercialize our products successfully will depend in part on the extent to which reimbursement for the costs of such products and related treatments will be available from government health administration authorities, private health insurers and other third-party payors. Significant uncertainty exists as to the reimbursement status of newly approved medical products. The continuing efforts of the government, insurance companies, managed care organizations and other payors of healthcare services to contain or reduce costs of healthcare may adversely effect:

- · our ability to set a price we believe is fair for our products;
- · our ability to generate revenues or achieve or maintain profitability;
- · the future revenues and profitability of our potential customers, suppliers and collaborators; and
- · the availability to us of capital.

If we are successful in obtaining FDA approval for ANX-530, we will compete with Navelbine and several generic versions of Navelbine. Our ability to commercialize ANX-530 will depend in part on the extent to which governmental authorities, private health insurers and other organizations establish appropriate coverage and reimbursement levels for the cost of our products and related treatments. These payors are increasingly attempting to contain healthcare costs by limiting both coverage and the level of reimbursement, particularly for new therapeutic products or if there is a perception that the target indication of the new product is well-served by existing drugs or other treatments. Accordingly, even if coverage and reimbursement are provided, market acceptance of our products would be adversely affected if the amount of coverage and/or reimbursement available for the use of our products proved to be unprofitable for healthcare providers or less profitable than alternative treatments.

There have been federal and state proposals to subject the pricing of healthcare goods and services to government control and to make other changes to the U.S. healthcare system. While we cannot predict the outcome of current or future legislation, we anticipate, particularly given President Obama's focus on healthcare reform, that Congress and state legislatures will introduce initiatives directed at lowering the total cost of healthcare. In addition, in certain foreign markets, the pricing of drugs is subject to government control and reimbursement may in some cases be unavailable or insufficient. It is uncertain if future legislative proposals, whether domestic or abroad, will be adopted that might affect our product candidates or what actions federal, state, or private payors for healthcare treatment and services may take in response to any such healthcare reform proposals or legislation. Any such healthcare reforms could have a material and adverse effect on the marketability of any products for which we ultimately receive FDA or other regulatory agency approval.

We face potential product liability exposure and, if successful claims are brought against us, we may incur substantial liability for a product or product candidate and may have to limit its commercialization. In the future, we anticipate that we will need to obtain additional or increased product liability insurance coverage and it is uncertain that such increased or additional insurance coverage can be obtained on commercially reasonable terms.

Our business (in particular, the use of our product candidates in clinical trials and the sale of our products for which we obtain marketing approval) will expose us to product liability risks. Product liability claims might be brought against us by patients, health care providers, pharmaceutical companies or others selling our products. If we cannot successfully defend ourselves against these claims, we will incur substantial liabilities. Regardless of merit or eventual outcome, liability claims may result in:

- · decreased demand for our products or product candidates;
- · impairment of our business reputation;
- · withdrawal of bioequivalence or clinical trial participants;
- · costs of related litigation;

- · substantial monetary awards to patients or other claimants;
- · loss of revenues: and
- the inability to commercialize our products and product candidates.

We maintain limited product liability insurance for our bioequivalence and clinical trials, but our insurance coverage may not reimburse us or may not be sufficient to reimburse us for any expenses or losses we may suffer. Moreover, insurance coverage is becoming increasingly expensive and, in the future, we may not be able to maintain insurance coverage at a reasonable cost or in sufficient amounts to protect us against losses.

We intend to expand our insurance coverage to include the sale of commercial products if we obtain marketing approval of any of our product candidates, but we may be unable to obtain product liability insurance on commercially acceptable terms or may not be able to maintain such insurance at a reasonable cost or in sufficient amounts to protect us against potential losses. Large judgments have been awarded in class action lawsuits based on drugs that had unanticipated side effects. A successful product liability claim or series of claims brought against us could cause our stock price to fall and, if judgments exceed our insurance coverage, could decrease our cash and adversely affect our business.

## RISKS RELATED TO OUR COMMON STOCK

## We currently are not in compliance with NYSE Amex continuing listing standards and are at risk of being delisted from the NYSE Amex equities market.

Our common stock currently trades on the NYSE Amex. NYSE Amex will normally consider suspending dealings in, or removing from the list, securities of an issuer which has stockholders' equity of less than \$6.0 million if such issuer has sustained losses from continuing operations and/or net losses in its five most recent fiscal years. As of June 30, 2009, our stockholders' equity was approximately \$3.0 million and we have incurred annual net losses since inception. In addition, NYSE Amex will normally consider suspending dealings in, or removing from the list, securities selling for a substantial period of time at a low price per share if the issuer fails to effect a reverse split of such stock within a reasonable time after being notified that the NYSE Amex deems such action to be appropriate under the circumstances. Since October 1, 2007 through the date hereof, the closing price of a share of our common stock has been less than \$1.00

On June 1, 2009, we received notice from the NYSE Amex staff that, based on their review of our Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2009, we are not in compliance with certain stockholders' equity continued listing standards. Specifically, the NYSE Amex staff noted that we are not in compliance with Section 1003(a)(ii) of the NYSE Amex Company Guide because we reported stockholders' equity of less than \$4,000,000 and losses from continuing operations and net losses in three of our four most recent fiscal years, or with Section 1003(a) (iii) of the Company Guide because we reported stockholders' equity of less than \$6,000,000 and losses from continuing operations and net losses in our five most recent fiscal years. In addition, the NYSE Amex staff notified us, in accordance with Section 1003(f)(v) of the Company Guide, that it deems it appropriate for us to effect a reverse stock split of our common stock to address its low selling price per share, and that if a reverse stock split is not completed within a reasonable amount of time after June 1, 2009, the NYSE Amex may consider suspending dealings in, or removing from the list, our common stock.

To maintain the listing of our common stock on the NYSE Amex, the NYSE Amex required us to submit a plan by July 1, 2009, advising the exchange of the actions we have taken, or will take, to regain compliance with Sections 1003(a)(ii) and (iii) of the Company Guide by December 1, 2010. On July 1, 2009, we submitted a plan to attempt to resolve our listing deficiencies and regain compliance with the continued listing requirements. On July 31, 2009, the NYSE Amex staff notified us that it determined that the plan we submitted makes a reasonable demonstration of our ability to regain compliance with the NYSE Amex's continued listing standards and determined to grant us an extension, until December 1, 2010, for us to regain compliance with the NYSE Amex's continued listing standards. During this extension period, we will be subject to periodic review to determine whether we are making progress consistent with our plan. If we do not show progress consistent with our plan, the NYSE Amex staff will review the circumstances and may immediately commence delisting proceedings.

The delisting of our common stock from the NYSE Amex likely would reduce the trading volume and liquidity in our common stock and may lead to further decreases in the trading price of our common stock. The delisting of our common stock may also materially impair our stockholders' ability to buy and sell shares of our common stock. In addition, the delisting of our common stock could significantly impair our ability to raise capital, which is critical to the continuation of our business.

If our common stock were delisted and determined to be a "penny stock," a broker-dealer may find it more difficult to trade our common stock and an investor may find it more difficult to acquire or dispose of our common stock in the secondary market.

If our common stock were removed from listing with the NYSE Amex, it may be subject to the so-called "penny stock" rules. The SEC has adopted regulations that define a "penny stock" to be any equity security that has a market price per share of less than \$5.00, subject to certain exceptions, such as any securities listed on a national securities exchange. For any transaction involving a "penny stock," unless exempt, the rules impose additional sales practice requirements on broker-dealers, subject to certain exceptions. If our common stock were delisted and determined to be a "penny stock," a broker-dealer may find it more difficult to trade our common stock and an investor may find it more difficult to acquire or dispose of our common stock on the secondary market. Investors in penny stocks should be prepared for the possibility that they may lose their whole investment.

## The market price of our common stock has been and is likely to continue to be highly volatile.

On October 1, 2007, the market price for our common stock dropped almost 80% following our announcement of the results of our phase 2b clinical trial of CoFactor for the first-line treatment of metastatic colorectal cancer. In addition, the market price for our common stock has historically been highly volatile, and the market for our common stock has from time to time experienced significant price and volume fluctuations that are unrelated to our operating performance. The market price of our common stock may fluctuate significantly in response to a number of factors, including:

- · the level of our financial resources and ability to continue as a going concern;
- announcements of entry into or consummation of a financing or strategic transaction;
- · any decision by us to liquidate our assets and wind-up operations;
- · changes in the regulatory status of our product candidates, including results of our bioequivalence and clinical trials and other research and development programs;
- FDA or international regulatory actions and regulatory developments in the U.S. and foreign countries;
- announcements of new products or technologies, commercial relationships or other events (including bioequivalence and clinical trial results and regulatory events and actions) by
  us or our competitors:
- market conditions in the pharmaceutical, biopharmaceutical, specialty pharmaceutical and biotechnology sectors;
- developments concerning intellectual property rights generally or those of us or our competitors;
- litigation or public concern about the safety of our products or product candidates;
- changes in securities analysts' estimates of our financial performance or deviations in our business and the trading price of our common stock from the estimates of securities analysts;
- events affecting any future collaborations, commercial agreements and grants;
- fluctuations in stock market prices and trading volumes of similar companies;
- sales of large blocks of our common stock, including sales by our executive officers, directors and significant stockholders or pursuant to shelf or resale registration statements that register shares of our common stock that may be sold by certain of our current or future stockholders;
- · discussion of us or our stock price by the financial and scientific press and in online investor communities;

- · commencement of delisting proceedings by the NYSE Amex;
- · additions or departures of key personnel; and
- · changes in third party reimbursement policies

As evidenced by the October 1, 2007 decline, the realization of any of the foregoing could have a dramatic and adverse impact on the market price of our common stock. In addition, class action litigation has often been instituted against companies whose securities have experienced periods of volatility in market price. Moreover, regulatory entities often undertake investigations of investor transactions in securities that experience volatility following an announcement of a significant event or condition. Any such litigation brought against us or investigation involving our investors could result in substantial costs and a diversion of management's attention and resources, which could hurt our business, operating results and financial condition

Sales of substantial amounts of our common stock or the perception that such sales may occur could cause the market price of our common stock to drop significantly, even if our business is performing well.

The market price of our common stock could decline as a result of sales by, or the perceived possibility of sales by, us or our existing stockholders of shares of our common stock. These sales might also make it more difficult for us to sell equity securities at a time and price that we deem appropriate. In addition, this registration statement on Form S-1 and our shelf and resale registration statements on Form S-3 register a significant number of shares of our common stock, and securities convertible into our common stock, that may be sold by us or certain of our stockholders, which may increase the likelihood of sales by, or the perception of an increased likelihood of sales by, us or our existing stockholders of shares of our common stock.

Anti-takeover provisions in our charter documents and under Delaware law may make an acquisition of us, which may be beneficial to our stockholders, more difficult, which could depress our stock price. Alternatively, prohibitions on anti-takeover provisions in our charter documents may restrict us from acting in the best interests of our stockholders.

We are incorporated in Delaware. Certain anti-takeover provisions of Delaware law and our charter documents as currently in effect may make a change in control of our company more difficult, even if a change in control would be beneficial to our stockholders. Our bylaws limit who may call a special meeting of stockholders and establish advance notice requirements for nomination of individuals for election to our board of directors or for proposing matters that can be acted upon at stockholders' meetings. Delaware law also prohibits corporations from engaging in a business combination with any holders of 15% or more of their capital stock until the holder has held the stock for three years unless, among other possibilities, the board of directors approves the transaction. Our board of directors may use these provisions to prevent changes in the management and control of our company. Also, under applicable Delaware law, our board of directors may adopt additional anti-takeover measures in the future. In addition, provisions of certain compensatory contracts with our management, such as equity award agreements with our executive officers, may have an anti-takeover effect by resulting in accelerated vesting of outstanding equity securities held by these officers. In particular, in the event of a change in control, the vesting of options we granted in July 2009 to our remaining executives will accelerate with respect to fifty percent of the then unvested shares on the day prior to the date of the change in control and, subject to the respective executive's continuous service, with respect to the remaining fifty percent of the then unvested shares on the one year anniversary of the date of the change in control. As a result, if an acquirer desired to retain the services of one or both of our remaining executives following an acquisition, it may be required to provide additional incentive to them, which could increase the cost of the acquisition to the acquirer and may deter or affect the terms of the acquisition or p

In connection with a July 2005 private placement, we agreed with the investors in that transaction that we would not implement certain additional measures that would have an antitakeover effect. As a result, under our amended and restated certificate of incorporation, we are prohibited from dividing our board of directors into classes and adopting or approving any "rights plan," "poison pill" or other similar plan or device. A classified board of directors could serve to protect our stockholders against unfair treatment in takeover situations, by making it more difficult and time-consuming for a potential acquirer to take control of our board of directors. A company may

also adopt a classified board of directors to ensure stability in the board of directors and thereby improve long-term planning, which may benefit stockholders. A "poison pill" or similar plan or device may encourage potential acquirers to discuss their intentions with the board of directors of a company and avoid the time, expense and distraction of a hostile take-over. Any benefit to us and our stockholders from instituting a classified board or adopting or approving a "poison pill" or similar plan or device in these and other circumstances is unavailable.

## Because we do not expect to pay dividends with respect to our common stock in the foreseeable future, you must rely on stock appreciation for any return on your investment.

We have paid no cash dividends on any of our common stock to date, and we currently intend to retain our future earnings, if any, to fund the development and growth of our business. As a result, with respect to our common stock, we do not expect to pay any cash dividends in the foreseeable future, and payment of cash dividends, if any, will also depend on our financial condition, results of operations, capital requirements and other factors and will be at the discretion of our board of directors. Furthermore, we are subject to various laws and regulations that may restrict our ability to pay dividends and we may in the future become subject to contractual restrictions on, or prohibitions against, the payment of dividends. Accordingly, the success of your investment in our common stock will likely depend entirely upon any future appreciation and there is no guarantee that our common stock will appreciate in value

## RISKS RELATED TO THIS OFFERING

## Since we have broad discretion in how we use the proceeds from this offering, we may use the proceeds in ways with which you disagree.

Although we describe under the heading "Use of Proceeds" in this prospectus our currently intended use of the net proceeds from this offering, we cannot estimate the allocation of the net proceeds from this offering among those uses and we reserve the right to change the use of proceeds as a result of certain contingencies, including any future partnering or strategic transaction opportunity. Accordingly, our management will have significant flexibility in applying the net proceeds from this offering. You will be relying on the judgment of our management and our board of directors with regard to the use of these net proceeds, and you will not have the opportunity, as part of your investment decision, to assess whether the proceeds are being used appropriately. It is possible that the net proceeds will be used in a way that does not improve our operating results or enhance the value of our common stock. In addition, if we are unable to obtain additional capital or complete a strategic transaction on a timely basis, net proceeds from this offering may be used for expenses related to seeking protection under the provisions of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or conducting an orderly liquidation of our assets and winding up of our corporate affairs. In either case, you could lose part or all of your investment.

## Investors in this offering will pay a much higher price than the book value of our stock.

The public offering price of the securities offered hereby is likely to be substantially higher than the book value per share of our common stock. Investors purchasing securities in this offering may, therefore, incur immediate dilution in net tangible book value per share of the common stock issuable upon conversion or exercise of the securities purchased in this offering. See "Dilution" below for a more detailed discussion of the dilution you will incur in this offering.

Provisions of the Delaware General Corporation Law may prohibit us from making dividend payments with respect to our Series D convertible preferred stock or make-whole payments that may be due to the holders of our Series D convertible preferred stock.

We are incorporated in the State of Delaware and are subject to the provisions of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "DGCL"). Section 170 of the DGCL provides, among other things, that a Delaware

corporation may declare and pay dividends upon shares of its capital stock out of its surplus, as defined in and computed in accordance with Sections 154 and 244 of the DGCL. As of the date hereof, we have sufficient surplus to make dividend payments with respect to the Series D convertible preferred stock to be issued under this prospectus, as well as sufficient surplus to make the make-whole payments that may be due to the holders of our Series D convertible preferred stock, should such make-whole payments be deemed a dividend under the DGCL. However, our surplus will decrease as we spend our capital on operational activities, unless our spending is offset by capital-raising transactions. If our surplus is less than then-due dividend payments, including make-whole payments if they are deemed a dividend under the DGCL, we will be prohibited by the DGCL from making the dividend or make-whole payment, which may constitute a violation of our certificate of incorporation or a breach of our contractual obligations to the holders of our Series D convertible preferred stock.

## There is no public market for the convertible preferred stock or the warrants being offered by this prospectus.

There is no established trading market for the convertible preferred stock or the warrants being offered by this prospectus, and we do not expect a market to develop. In addition, we do not intend to apply to list the convertible preferred stock or the warrants on any securities exchange or automated quotation system. Without an active market, the liquidity of the convertible preferred stock and warrants will be limited.

## SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus and the registration statement of which it forms a part, and any final or free writing prospectus, contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. All statements, other than statements of historical fact, are statements that could be deemed forward-looking statements, including, but not limited to, statements regarding our business strategy, expectations and plans, our objectives for future operations, including product development, and our future financial position. We use words such as "goal," "anticipate," "believe," "may," "could," "will," "estimate," "continue," "entend," "expect," "indicate" and similar expressions to identify forward-looking statements. We base these forward-looking statements on our current expectations and projections about future events and trends that we believe may affect our financial condition, results of operations, business strategy, short-term and long-term business operations and objectives, and financial needs, including our ability to satisfy our need for additional capital. These forward-looking statements are subject to risks and uncertainties that could cause our actual results to differ materially from those reflected in the forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to such differences include, but are not limited to, those discussed in under "Risk Factors" above and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" below.

Any forward-looking statement speaks only as of the date on which it is made and, except as required by law, we do not intend to update any forward-looking statements publicly to reflect events or circumstances after the date on which such statement is made or to update the reasons actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in the forward-looking statements, even if new information becomes available in the future. You should not place undue reliance on any forward-looking statement. Before you invest in our common stock or securities convertible into or exercisable for our common stock, you should be aware that the occurrence of any of the events described under "Risk Factors" above or elsewhere in this prospectus could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operation. In such case, the trading price of our common stock could decline and you could lose all or part of your investment.

## USE OF PROCEEDS

We estimate that the net proceeds to us from the sale of the securities offered under this prospectus, after deducting the estimated placement agent's fees and our estimated offering expenses, but before deducting our dividend and related payment obligations, will be approximately \$ million if we sell the maximum amount of convertible preferred stock and warrants offered hereby. Because there is no minimum offering amount required as a condition to closing this offering, we may sell less than all of the securities offered hereby, which may significantly reduce the amount of proceeds received by us.

We currently intend to use the majority of the net proceeds to fund our operations during the FDA review period of an ANX-530 NDA and to continue the development of ANX-514, as well as for general corporate purposes. At this time we cannot estimate the allocation of the net proceeds of this offering among these anticipated uses. The amounts and timing of the expenditures may vary significantly depending on numerous factors, including the net proceeds to us from the sales of the securities offered under this prospectus and our need for and ability to raise additional capital to advance ANX-530 toward commercialization. We reserve the right to change the use of proceeds as a result of certain contingencies, such as those discussed above and any future opportunities to evaluate, negotiate and complete one or more strategic or partnering transactions. Accordingly, our management will have broad discretion in the application of the net proceeds of this offering. Pending use of the net proceeds, we intend to invest the net proceeds in short-term, interest-bearing, investment-grade securities.

## MARKET PRICE OF COMMON STOCK

Our common stock trades under the symbol "ANX" on the NYSE Amex. The following table sets forth the high and low closing prices for our common stock, as reported by the NYSE Amex, for the periods indicated.

Period	High	Low
2009		
First Quarter	\$ 0.18	\$ 0.09
Second Quarter	\$ 0.22	\$ 0.11
Third Quarter (through September 21, 2009)	\$ 0.20	\$ 0.12
2008		
First Quarter	\$ 0.64	\$ 0.36
Second Quarter	\$ 0.54	\$ 0.33
Third Quarter	\$ 0.38	\$ 0.18
Fourth Quarter	\$ 0.21	\$ 0.07
2007		
First Quarter	\$ 2.84	\$ 1.98
Second Quarter	\$ 2.90	\$ 2.31
Third Quarter	\$ 2.80	\$ 2.07
Fourth Quarter	\$ 0.88	\$ 0.43

On September 21, 2009, the closing price of our common stock, as reported by the NYSE Amex, was \$0.16. As of September 21, 2009, we had approximately 164 holders of record of our common stock. We believe that the number of beneficial owners is substantially greater than the number of record holders because a large portion of our common stock is held of record through brokerage firms in "street name."

### DIVIDEND POLICY

We have never declared or paid any cash dividends on our common stock and do not anticipate declaring or paying any cash dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future. Our 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock would have accrued cumulative dividends at a rate of 5% per annum until July 6, 2014, payable on a quarterly basis beginning on October 1, 2009 and our 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock would have accrued cumulative dividends at a rate of 5% per annum until February 10, 2012, payable on a quarterly basis beginning on October 1, 2009. However, all of the shares of the 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock and the 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock were converted into common stock prior to the initial dividend payment date. Pursuant to the terms of the 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock and the 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock, in connection with these conversions, we paid an amount equal to \$250 per \$1,000 stated value of such converted shares of 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, or an aggregate of \$340,250, and we paid an amount equal to \$125 per \$1,000 stated value of such converted shares of the 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock, in each case in lieu of our dividend obligations. Such payments may be deemed dividends under the DGCL. Except for dividends, or amounts that may be deemed dividends, payable on our 4% Series D convertible Preferred stock offered hereby, we expect to retain all available funds and any future earnings to support operations and fund the development and growth of our business. Our board of directors will determine whether we pay and the amount of future dividends (including cash dividends), if any.

### CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth our capitalization as of June 30, 2009:

- · on an actual basis;
- on a pro forma basis to give effect to our issuance of 16,596,496 shares of common stock issued upon full conversion of the 1,361 shares of our 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock sold to investors in the convertible preferred stock financing that we completed on July 6, 2009 and the 922 shares of our 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock sold to investors in the convertible preferred stock financing that we completed on August 10, 2009; and
- on a pro forma as adjusted basis to give effect to our sale of shares of our convertible preferred stock in this offering, or shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the convertible preferred stock, less the placement agent's fees and our estimated offering expenses, but before deducting our dividend and related payment obligations, and assuming the convertible preferred stock does not carry an embedded beneficial conversion feature.

You should read this table in conjunction with the section of this prospectus entitled "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and with our consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto and our unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto, all of which is included elsewhere in this prospectus.

		June 30, 2009 naudited)	
	Actual	Pro Forma	o Forma Adjusted
Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 1,000,000 shares authorized; 0 shares issued and outstanding at June 30,			
2009; 1,361 5% Series B shares issued and 0 shares outstanding and 922 5% Series C shares issued and			
0 shares outstanding pro forma; 1,361 5% Series B shares issued and 0 shares outstanding and 922 5%			
Series C shares issued and 0 outstanding pro forma as adjusted	\$ _	\$ _	\$ _
Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 200,000,000 shares authorized; 108,288,771 shares issued and outstanding at			
June 30, 2009; 124,885,267 shares issued and outstanding pro forma; shares issued and outstanding pro			
forma as adjusted	108,290	124,885	
Additional paid-in capital	135,018,954	136,705,673	
Deficit accumulated during the development stage	(132,831,425)	(133,286,925)	
Total stockholders' equity (deficit)	\$ 2,295,819	\$ 3,543,633	\$

The outstanding shares information in the table above excludes:

- 2,182,366 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options issued under our equity incentive plans and outstanding as of June 30, 2009, at a weighted average exercise price of \$1.77 per share;
- 3,150,000 shares of common stock issuable upon vesting and settlement of restricted stock units outstanding as of June 30, 2009;
- 13,730,290 shares of common stock available for future issuance under our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan as of June 30, 2009;
- 19,828,909 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of warrants outstanding as of June 30, 2009, at a weighted average exercise price of \$1.30 per share;

- 475,209 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding warrants issued to the placement agent in connection with the convertible preferred stock financing we completed on July 6, 2009, at an exercise price of \$0.179 per share;
- 354,615 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding warrants issued to the placement agent in connection with the convertible preferred stock financing we completed on August 10, 2009, at an exercise price of \$0.1625 per share;
- shares of our common stock issuable upon the exercise of the warrants to be issued to the purchasers in this offering, at an exercise price of \$ per share; and
- shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of warrants to be issued to the placement agent in connection with this offering, which are not covered by this prospectus, at an exercise price of \$ per share (125% of the effective acquisition price of the common stock underlying the convertible preferred stock sold in this offering).

### DILUTION

If you invest in the securities being offered by this prospectus, you will suffer immediate and substantial dilution in the net tangible book value per share of common stock. Our net tangible book value as of June 30, 2009 was approximately \$1.5 million, or approximately \$0.01 per share of common stock. Net tangible book value per share is determined by dividing our net tangible book value, which consists of our total tangible assets less total liabilities, by the number of shares of our common stock outstanding on that date.

Dilution in net tangible book value per share represents the difference between the price per share paid by purchasers in this offering and the net tangible book value per share of our common stock immediately after this offering. Without taking into account any other changes in the net tangible book value after June 30, 2009, other than to give effect to:

- our receipt of the proceeds from the sale of 1,361 shares of convertible preferred stock, or 9,504,189 shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the convertible
  preferred stock at an effective acquisition price of \$0.1432 per share of common stock, in our financing that closed on July 6, 2009, less the placement agent's fees and our
  estimated offering expenses, but before deducting our dividend and related payment obligations, and
- our receipt of the proceeds from the sale of 922 shares of convertible preferred stock, or 7,092,307 shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the convertible preferred stock at an effective acquisition price of \$0.13 per share of common stock, in our financing that closed on August 10, 2009, less the placement agent's fees and our estimated offering expenses, but before deducting our dividend and related payment obligations, and
- our receipt of the estimated proceeds from the sale of units in this offering at an offering price of \$1,000 per unit, or shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the convertible preferred stock at an effective acquisition price of \$ , per share of common stock, less the estimated placement agent's fees and our estimated offering expenses, but before deducting our dividend and related payment obligations,

our net tangible book value as of June 30, 2009, after giving effect to the items above, would have been approximately \$\ \million\$, or approximately \$\ \million\$, app

Assumed public offering price per share (unaudited)		\$
Net tangible book value per share as of June 30, 2009 (unaudited)	\$ 0.01	
Increase in net tangible book value per share attributable to offering closed July 6, 2009 (unaudited)	\$ 0.01	
Increase in net tangible book value per share attributable to offering closed August 10, 2009 (unaudited)	\$ 0.01	
Increase in net tangible book value per share attributable to this offering (unaudited)	\$	
Pro forma net tangible book value per share as of June 30, 2009, after giving effect to offering closed on July 6, 2009 (unaudited)		\$ 0.02
Pro forma net tangible book value per share as of June 30, 2009, after giving effect to offerings closed on July 6, 2009 and August 10, 2009 (unaudited)		\$ 0.03
Pro forma net tangible book value per share as of June 30, 2009, after giving effect to offerings closed on July 6, 2009 and August 10, 2009 and this offering		
(unaudited)		\$
Dilution in pro forma net tangible book value per share to new investors in this offering (unaudited)		\$

The above table is based on 108,288,771 shares of our common stock outstanding as of June 30, 2009 (as adjusted for 9,504,189 shares of common stock issued upon conversion of the convertible preferred stock issued in our financing that closed on July 6, 2009, 7,092,307 shares of common stock issued upon conversion of the

convertible preferred stock issued in our financing that closed on August 10, 2009 and shares of common stock to be issued in this offering), and excludes:

- 2,182,366 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options issued under our equity incentive plans and outstanding as of June 30, 2009, at a weighted average exercise price of \$1.77 per share;
- 3,150,000 shares of common stock issuable upon vesting and settlement of restricted stock units outstanding as of June 30, 2009;
- 13,730,290 shares of common stock available for future issuance under our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan as of June 30, 2009;
- 19,828,909 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of warrants outstanding as of June 30, 2009, at a weighted average exercise price of \$1.30 per share;
- 475,209 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding warrants issued to the placement agent in connection with the convertible preferred stock and warrant financing we completed on July 6, 2009, at an exercise price of \$0.179 per share;
- 354,615 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding warrants issued to the placement agent in connection with the convertible preferred stock financing we completed on August 10, 2009, at an exercise price of \$0.1625 per share;
- shares of our common stock issuable upon the exercise of the warrants to be issued to the purchasers in this offering, at an exercise price of \$ per share; and
- shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of warrants to be issued to the placement agent in connection with this offering, which are not covered by this prospectus, at an exercise price of \$ per share (125% of the effective acquisition price of the common stock underlying the convertible preferred stock sold in this offering).

To the extent that any options or warrants are exercised, restricted stock units are settled, new options or other equity awards are issued under our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan, or we otherwise issue additional shares of common stock in the future, there will be further dilution to new investors.

# MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our financial statements and related notes appearing elsewhere in this prospectus. In addition to historical information, this discussion and analysis contains forward-looking statements that involve risks, uncertainties, and assumptions. Our actual results may differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements.

### Overview

We are a development-stage specialty pharmaceutical company focused on in-licensing, developing and commercializing proprietary product candidates for the treatment of cancer. We seek to improve the performance of existing drugs by addressing limitations associated principally with their safety and use. We have devoted substantially all of our resources to research and development, or R&D, or to acquisition of our product candidates. We have not yet marketed or sold any products or generated any significant revenue. Our lead product candidates, ANX-530 (vinorelbine emulsion) and ANX-514 (docetaxel emulsion), are novel emulsion formulations of currently marketed chemotherapy drugs.

We have incurred annual net losses since inception. We had a net loss of \$2.6 million in the second quarter of 2009 and cash and cash equivalents of \$5.4 million and working capital of \$2.2 million at June 30, 2009. Included in the net loss at June 30, 2009 was a portion of the expenses associated with the manufacturing activities related to submitting a new drug application, or NDA, for ANX-530 that we re-started following our June 2009 equity financing (discussed below), as well as charges associated with our October 2008 and January and March 2009 reductions in force. Our working capital at June 30, 2009 reflects a liability of \$1.4 million that was eliminated on July 6, 2009 following the closing of our July 2009 financing (discussed below).

In March 2009, we announced that we and our wholly-owned subsidiary, SD Pharmaceuticals, Inc., entered into a license agreement with respect to ANX-514 with Shin Poong Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd., a company organized under the laws of the Republic of Korea, pursuant to which we granted to Shin Poong an exclusive license, including the right to sublicense, to research, develop, make, have made, use, offer for sale, sell and import licensed products, in each case solely for the treatment of cancer by intravenous administration of formulations of docetaxel as emulsified products and solely in South Korea. Under the terms of the license agreement, we received an upfront licensing fee of \$0.3 million in April 2009 (which we recognized as licensing revenue in the three-month period ended March 31, 2009 because we met the criteria under our revenue recognition policy in that period), a regulatory milestone payment of either \$0.2 million or \$0.4 million (depending on whether Shin Poong is required by the Korea Food and Drug Administration to conduct a bioequivalence or clinical study in human subjects prior to receipt of regulatory approval) upon receipt of regulatory approval for marketing a licensed product in South Korea, one-time commercial milestone payments tied to annual net sales of licensed products in an aggregate amount of up to \$1.5 million and royalty payments on net sales of licensed products. Shin Poong is responsible for all development and commercial activities related to ANX-514 in South Korea. If Shin Poong is required by the Korea Food and Drug Administration to conduct a bioequivalence or clinical trial in human subjects prior to receipt of regulatory approval and we elect not to supply product to conduct such trial, which supply obligation is subject to limitations, we will pay Shin Poong \$0.1 million

On June 12, 2009, July 6, 2009 and August 10, 2009, we completed registered direct equity financings involving, respectively, shares of our 0% Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock and 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock, which financings resulted in a total of \$4.3 million in gross proceeds and \$3.7 million in net proceeds, after deducting the fees of our placement agent in those financings and our estimated offering expenses, but before deducting our dividend and related payment obligations. All of these shares of Convertible Preferred Stock subsequently have been converted into shares of our common stock and, pursuant to the terms of our 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock we paid an aggregate of \$455,500 to the holders of such Convertible Preferred Stock in connection with such conversions. We may receive up to \$1.2 million of additional proceeds from the exercise of warrants issued in our

June 2009 financing; however, those warrants are not exercisable until December 13, 2009 and their exercise is subject to certain ownership limitations.

Following the completion of our June 2009 financing, we re-started certain development activities that we had suspended in March 2009 to conserve cash while we evaluated strategic options, pursued financing alternatives and considered whether to liquidate our assets and wind-up our operations. Specifically, we re-started the final manufacturing activities related to submitting an NDA for ANX-530 to seek approval of the United States Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, to market ANX-530 in the United States. In August 2009, we announced that, while we continue to evaluate the bioequivalence and preclinical data, we plan to submit an NDA for ANX-530 before the end of 2009. In addition, we continue to evaluate the data from our recently-completed bioequivalence study of ANX-514 and we plan to seek a meeting with the FDA to discuss the results.

At the time that we prepared our consolidated financial statements for the period ended and at December 31, 2008 and our condensed consolidated financial statements for the period ended and at June 30, 2009, there was substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern. The report of our independent registered public accounting firm, dated March 25, 2009 and included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K that we filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission on March 27, 2009, included a "going concern" qualification. Our independent registered public accounting firm indicated that we had suffered recurring losses from operations and negative cash flows from operations that raised substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern. The financial statements appearing elsewhere in this prospectus have been prepared assuming we will continue as a going concern. This basis of accounting contemplates the recovery of our assets and the satisfaction of liabilities in the normal course of business and does not include any adjustments to reflect the possible future effects on the recoverability and classification of assets or the amounts and classification of liabilities that might be necessary should we be unable to continue as a going concern.

While we believe our recent financing transactions will fund our operations through December 31, 2009, even if we sell the maximum amount of convertible preferred stock and warrants offered by this prospectus, we will need to raise substantial additional capital to commercialize ANX-530 and to continue to develop ANX-514. There can be no assurances that we will be able to obtain additional financing on a timely basis, or at all. If we are unable to raise sufficient additional capital on a timely basis to continue our recently re-started development activities, we may seek protection under the provisions of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or liquidate our assets and wind-up our operations. If we pursue an orderly liquidation of our assets, based on our current working capital and the estimated costs associated with seeking approval for and implementing a liquidation plan, we expect the remaining cash available for distribution to our stockholders, if any, to be insignificant.

### Special Stockholder Meeting

At a special meeting of our stockholders on August 25, 2009 called by our board of directors, our stockholders (i) approved increasing the total number of authorized shares of our common stock from 200 million shares to 500 million shares, with a corresponding increase in the total number of shares which we are authorized to issue from 201 million shares to 501 million shares and (ii) authorized our board of directors to effect a reverse stock split of our outstanding common stock at a ratio in the discretion of the board of directors that is not less than 2-for-1 or greater than 50-for-1.

Prior to the closing of the offering described in this prospectus, we will increase the total number of authorized shares of our common stock to 500 million shares, with a corresponding increase in the total number of authorized shares of our capital stock. We anticipate effecting a reverse stock split on a timeline and at a ratio that, among other considerations, allows us to continue to list our common stock on a national securities exchange.

### Critical Accounting Policies

Our discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations is based upon consolidated financial statements and condensed consolidated financial statements that we have prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, or U.S. The preparation of these financial statements requires management to make a number of assumptions and estimates that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses in these financial statements and accompanying notes. On an ongoing

basis, we evaluate these estimates and assumptions, including those related to recognition of expenses in service contracts, license agreements, share-based compensation and registration payment arrangements. Management bases its estimates on historical information and assumptions believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions

Revenue Recognition. We recognize revenue in accordance with the SEC's Staff Accounting Bulletin Topic 13, "Revenue Recognition," or Topic 13, and Emerging Issues Task Force Issue, or EITF, No. 00-21, "Revenue Arrangements with Multiple Deliverables," or EITF 00-21. Revenue is recognized when all of the following criteria are met: (1) persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists; (2) delivery has occurred or services have been rendered; (3) the seller's price to the buyer is fixed and determinable; and (4) collectability is reasonably assured.

Revenue from licensing agreements is recognized based on the performance requirements of the agreement. Revenue is deferred for fees received before earned. Nonrefundable upfront fees that are not contingent on any future performance by us are recognized as revenue when the license term commences and the revenue recognition criteria under Topic 13 and EITF 00-21 are met. Nonrefundable upfront fees, where we have ongoing involvement or performance obligations, are recorded as deferred revenue and recognized as revenue over the life of the contract, the period of the performance obligation or the development period, whichever is appropriate in light of the circumstances.

Payments related to substantive, performance-based milestones in an agreement are recognized as revenue upon the achievement of the milestones as specified in the underlying agreement when they represent the culmination of the earnings process. Royalty revenue from licensed products will be recognized when earned in accordance with the terms of the applicable license agreements.

R&D expenses. R&D expenses consist of expenses incurred in performing R&D activities, including salaries and benefits, facilities and other overhead expenses, bioequivalence and clinical trials, research-related manufacturing services, contract services and other outside expenses. R&D expenses are charged to operations as the underlying work is performed. Advance payments, including nonrefundable amounts, for goods or services that will be used or rendered for future R&D activities are deferred and capitalized. Such amounts will be recognized as an expense as the related goods are delivered or the related services are performed. If the goods will not be delivered, or services will not be rendered, then the capitalized advance payment is charged to expense.

Milestone payments that we make in connection with in-licensed technology or product candidates are expensed as incurred when there is uncertainty in receiving future economic benefits from the licensed technology or product candidates. We consider the future economic benefits from the licensed technology or product candidates to be uncertain until such licensed technology is incorporated into products that, or such product candidates, are approved for marketing by the FDA or when other significant risk factors are abated. For accounting purposes, management has viewed future economic benefits for all of our licensed technology or product candidates to be uncertain.

Payments in connection with our bioequivalence and clinical trials are often made under contracts with multiple contract research organizations that conduct and manage these trials on our behalf. The financial terms of these agreements are subject to negotiation and vary from contract to contract and may result in uneven payment flows. Generally, these agreements set forth the scope of work to be performed at a fixed fee or unit price or on a time-and-material basis. Payments under these contracts depend on factors such as the successful enrollment or treatment of patients or the completion of other milestones. Expenses related to bioequivalence and clinical trials are accrued based on our estimates and/or representations from service providers regarding work performed, including actual level of patient enrollment, completion of patient studies, and trial progress. Other incidental costs related to patient enrollment or treatment are accrued when reasonably certain. If the contracted amounts are modified (for instance, as a result of changes in the bioequivalence or clinical trial protocol or scope of work to be performed), we modify our accruals accordingly on a prospective basis. Revisions in scope of contract are charged to expense in the period in which the facts that give rise to the revision become reasonably certain. Because of the uncertainty of possible future changes to the scope of work in bioequivalence and clinical trials contracts, we are unable to quantify an estimate of the reasonably likely effect of any such changes on our consolidated results of

operations or financial position. Historically, we have had no material changes in our bioequivalence and clinical trial expense accruals that would have had a material impact on our consolidated results of operations or financial position.

Purchased In-Process Research and Development. In accordance with SFAS No. 141, "Business Combinations," through December 31, 2008, we accounted for the costs associated with any purchased in-process research and development, or IPR&D, to the statement of operations upon acquisition. These amounts represent an estimate of the fair value of purchased IPR&D for projects that, as of the acquisition date, had not yet reached technological feasibility, had no alternative future use, and had uncertainty in generating future economic benefits. We determine the future economic benefits from the purchased IPR&D to be uncertain until such technology is incorporated into products approved for marketing by the FDA or when other significant risk factors are abated.

We adopted SFAS No. 141(R)-1, "Business Combinations," effective for fiscal years beginning on or after December 15, 2008. The adoption of SFAS 141(R) did not have a material effect on our consolidated results of operations and financial condition.

Share-based Compensation Expenses. Effective January 1, 2006, we accounted for share-based compensation awards granted to employees, including non-employee members of our board of directors, in accordance with the revised SFAS No. 123, "Share-Based Payment," or SFAS 123R, including the provisions of Staff Accounting Bulletins No. 107 and No. 110. Share-based compensation expense is measured at the grant date, based on the estimated fair value of the award, and is recognized as expense over the employee's requisite service period. As share-based compensation expense is based on awards ultimately expected to vest, it has been reduced for estimated forfeitures. SFAS 123R requires forfeitures to be estimated at the time of grant and revised, if necessary, in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from those estimates. Forfeitures were estimated based on historical experience. Although estimates of share-based compensation expenses are significant to our consolidated financial statements, they are not related to the payment of any cash by us. Prior to January 1, 2006, we accounted for share-based compensation under the recognition and measurement principles of SFAS 123, "Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation."

As of June 30, 2009, we had no awards with market or performance conditions other than the restricted stock units that we granted in January 2009, which would have vested, if at all, immediately prior to a strategic transaction (as defined in the documentation evidencing the grant of the units). As of June 30, 2009, as a result of employee terminations and resignations, there were outstanding restricted stock units representing the right to receive an aggregate of 78,750 shares of our common stock. In July 2009, as a result of an employee resignation and the termination of a consulting relationship with a former employee, restricted stock units representing the right to receive an aggregate of 27,500 shares of our common stock were cancelled and, in connection with certain compensation arrangements with our remaining two employees, we terminated restricted stock units representing the right to receive an aggregate of 51,250 shares of our common stock. As of September 21, 2009, we did not have outstanding any restricted stock unit awards.

We estimate the fair value of stock option awards on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model, or Black-Scholes model. The determination of the fair value of share-based payment awards on the date of grant using an option-pricing model is affected by our share price as well as assumptions regarding a number of complex and subjective variables. These variables include, but are not limited to, our expected share price volatility over the term of the awards, actual and projected employee stock option exercise behaviors, a risk-free interest rate and expected dividends. We may elect to use different assumptions under the Black-Scholes model in the future, which could materially affect our net income or loss and net income or loss per share.

We account for share-based compensation awards granted to non-employees in accordance with EITF No. 96-18, "Accounting for Equity Instruments That Are Issued to Other Than Employees for Acquiring, or in Conjunction with Selling, Goods or Services," or EITF 96-18. Under EITF 96-18, we determine the fair value of the share-based compensation awards granted as either the fair value of the consideration received or the fair value of the equity instruments issued, whichever is more reliably measurable. If the fair value of the equity instruments issued is used, it is measured using the share price and other measurement assumptions as of the earlier of (1) the date at which a commitment for performance by the counterparty to earn the equity instruments is reached or (2) the date at which the counterparty's performance is complete.

Income Taxes. In June 2006, FASB issued Financial Interpretation No., or FIN, 48, "Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes-an Interpretation of FASB Statement 109," which clarifies the accounting for uncertainty in tax positions. FIN 48 provides that the tax effects from an uncertain tax position can be recognized in our consolidated financial statements only if the position is more likely than not of being sustained upon an examination by tax authorities. An uncertain income tax position will not be recognized if it has less than a 50% likelihood of being sustained. Additionally, FIN 48 provides guidance on derecognition, classification, interest and penalties, accounting in interim periods, disclosure and transition. The provisions of FIN 48 were effective for us as of January 1, 2007, with the cumulative effect of the change in accounting principle recorded as an adjustment to opening retained earnings in the year of adoption. We adopted FIN 48 on January 1, 2007, which did not have a material impact on our consolidated results of operations or financial position.

Costs Associated with Exit or Disposal Activities. As part of our efforts to reduce operating costs, we completed the following three work force reductions since the end of the third quarter of 2008, each of which was accounted for in accordance with SFAS No. 146, "Accounting for Costs Associated with Exit or Disposal Activities:"

- In October 2008, we completed a work force reduction of nine employees. As a result, we recorded severance-related charges including salary, payroll taxes and health benefits of \$403,000, of which approximately \$384,000 was recorded in R&D and the remainder in selling, general and administrative, or SG&A. In connection with the October 2008 reduction in workforce, severance-related charges of \$244,000 were recorded in the fourth quarter of 2008, \$120,000 were recorded in the first quarter of 2009, and the remainder was recorded in the second quarter of 2009.
- In January 2009, we completed a work force reduction of six employees. As a result, we recorded severance-related charges including salary, payroll taxes and health benefits of \$193,000, of which \$96,000 was recorded in R&D and the remainder in SG&A. In connection with the January 2009 reduction in workforce, severance-related charges of \$146,000 were recorded in the first quarter of 2009 and the remainder was recorded in the second quarter of 2009.
- In April 2009, we completed a work force reduction of nine employees. As a result, we recorded severance-related charges including salary, payroll taxes and health benefits of \$161,000, of which \$103,000 was recorded in R&D and the remainder in SG&A. In connection with the April 2009 reduction in workforce, severance-related charges of \$84,000 were recorded in the first quarter of 2009 and the remainder was recorded in the second quarter of 2009.

Convertible Instruments. In accordance with EITF 98-5, "Accounting for Convertible Securities with Beneficial Conversion Features or Contingently Adjustable Conversion Ratios" and EITF 00-27, "Application of Issue 98-5 to Certain Convertible Instruments," we value separately at issuance embedded beneficial conversion features present in convertible securities. Embedded beneficial conversion features are recognized by allocating to additional paid-in capital and accumulated deficit that portion of the net proceeds from the sale of the convertible security equal to the intrinsic value of the beneficial conversion feature. Intrinsic value is calculated as the difference, as of the commitment date, between the convertible rounds of the convertible security and the fair value of the common stock underlying the convertible security, which for us is the closing price of a share of our common stock on the NYSE Amex (formerly, the American Stock Exchange), multiplied by the number of shares of our common stock into which the convertible security is convertible. If the intrinsic value of the beneficial conversion feature is greater than the net proceeds allocated to the convertible security, the amount of the discount assigned to the beneficial conversion feature is limited to the amount of the net proceeds. In our June 2009 equity financing, we issued convertible preferred stock with a non-detachable conversion feature that was in-the-money as of the commitment date, which we recognized as a beneficial conversion feature. The convertible preferred stock subsequently was converted into common stock at a fixed conversion rate. The embedded beneficial conversion feature was valued separately and recognized by allocating to additional paid-in capital and accumulated deficit a portion of the net proceeds equal to the intrinsic value of the beneficial conversion feature.

The foregoing is not intended to be a comprehensive list of all of our accounting policies. In most cases, the accounting treatment of a particular transaction is specifically dictated by accounting principles generally accepted in the U.S.

### Results of Operations

A general understanding of the drug development process is critical to understanding our results of operations. Drug development in the U.S. and most countries throughout the world is a process that includes several steps defined by the FDA and similar regulatory authorities in foreign countries. The FDA approval processes relating to new drugs differ, depending on the nature of the particular drug for which approval is sought. With respect to any drug product with active ingredients not previously approved by the FDA, a prospective drug manufacturer is required to submit a new drug application, or NDA, which includes complete reports of pre-clinical, clinical and laboratory studies and extensive manufacturing information to prove such product's safety and effectiveness. The NDA process generally requires, before the submission of the NDA, filing of an investigational new drug application, or IND, pursuant to which permission is sought to begin clinical testing of the new drug product. An NDA based on published safety and effectiveness studies conducted by others, or previous findings of safety and effectiveness by the FDA, may be submitted under Section 505(b)(2) of the Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act, or FDCA. Development of new formulations of pharmaceutical products under Section 505(b)(2) of the FDCA may have shorter timelines than those associated with developing new chemical entities.

Generally, with respect to any drug product with active ingredients not previously approved by the FDA, an NDA must be supported by data from at least phase 1, phase 2 and phase 3 clinical trials. Phase 1 clinical trials can be expected to last from 6 to 18 months, phase 2 clinical trials can be expected to last from 12 to 24 months and phase 3 clinical trials can be expected to last from 18 to 36 months. However, clinical development timelines vary widely, as do the total costs of clinical trials and the likelihood of success. We anticipate that we will make determinations as to which of our programs to pursue and how much funding to direct to each program on an ongoing basis in response to the scientific and clinical success of the underlying product candidate, our ongoing assessment of its market potential and our available resources. In March 2009, due to an immediate need to raise additional capital to continue our business, we suspended substantially all of our development activities and fundamental business operations to conserve cash while we evaluated strategic options, pursued financing alternatives and considered whether to liquidate our assets and wind-up operations. Following the completion of our June 2009 equity financing, we re-started certain development activities relating to ANX-530 and ANX-530 and ANX-514.

Future expenditures on R&D programs are subject to many uncertainties, including whether our product candidates will be further developed with a partner or independently. At this time, due to such uncertainties and the risks inherent in drug development and the associated regulatory process, we cannot estimate with reasonable certainty the duration of or costs to complete our R&D programs or whether or when or to what extent revenues will be generated from the commercialization and sale of any of our product candidates. The duration and costs of our R&D programs, in particular those associated with bioequivalence trials and research-related manufacturing, can vary significantly among programs as a result of a variety of factors, including:

- the number and location of sites included in trials and the rate of site approval for the trial;
- · the rates of patient recruitment and enrollment;
- the ratio of randomized to evaluable patients;
- · the availability and cost of reference product in the jurisdiction of each site;
- the time and cost of process development activities related to our product candidates;
- · the costs of manufacturing our product candidates; and
- · the costs, requirements, timing of and the ability to secure regulatory approvals.

The difficult process of seeking regulatory approvals for our product candidates and compliance with applicable regulations requires the expenditure of substantial resources. Any failure by us to obtain, or any delay in obtaining, regulatory approvals could cause our R&D expenditures to increase and, in turn, have a material and unfavorable effect on our results of operations. We cannot be certain when, if ever, we will generate revenues from sales of any of our products.

While many of our R&D expenses are transacted in U.S. dollars, certain significant expenses are required to be paid in foreign currencies and expose us to transaction gains and losses that could result from changes in foreign

currency exchange rates. In particular, our current contract manufacturer for both ANX-530 and ANX-514 is located outside the U.S. and generally we pay for its services, including the final manufacturing activities related to submitting an NDA for ANX-530, in Euros. As a result, our exposure to currency risk likely will increase as we move our products towards commercialization and increase the services we request from our current contract manufacturer. We include realized gains and losses from foreign currency transactions in operations as

We operate our business and evaluate our company on the basis of a single reportable segment, which is the business of in-licensing, developing and commercializing proprietary product candidates for the treatment of cancer. We recognized revenues of \$0.5 million in each of 2008 and 2007, which revenues were derived solely from license fees under a license agreement with Theragenex, LLC, which we terminated in August 2007.

	Operating Years Decem	
	2008	2007
Research and development	64%	64%
Selling, general and administrative	35%	35%
Depreciation and amortization	1%	1%
Total operating expenses	100%	100%

### Comparison of Three Months Ended June 30, 2009 and 2008

Revenue. No revenue was recognized for the three months ended June 30, 2009. For the three months ended June 30, 2008, we recognized \$0.5 million in licensing revenue related to ANX-211, which represents a portion of a \$0.6 million settlement payment to us by Theragenex, LLC. We settled a dispute with Theragenex in May 2008. Consistent with our revenue recognition policy, we recognized the license fee as revenue in the six-month period ended June 30, 2009 because, in that period, persuasive evidence of an arrangement existed, services had been rendered, the amount of the payment was fixed and determinable and collectability was reasonably assured. The remainder of the \$0.6 million settlement payment was recorded as other income.

We have not generated any revenue from product sales to date, and we do not expect to generate revenue from product sales until such time that we have obtained approval from a regulatory agency to sell one of our product candidates, the timing of which, if it occurs at all, we cannot currently predict.

Research and Development Expenses. We maintain and evaluate our R&D expenses by the type of cost incurred rather than by project. We maintain and evaluate R&D expenses by type primarily because of the uncertainties described above, as well as because we out-source a substantial portion of our work and, historically, our R&D personnel worked across multiple programs rather than dedicating their time to one particular program. We began maintaining such expenses by type on January 1, 2005. The following table summarizes our consolidated R&D expenses by type for the three months ended June 30, 2009 compared to the same period in 2008, and for the period from January 1, 2005 through June 30, 2009:

	 Three Months Ended June 30, (Unaudited)					January 1, 2005 through	
	2009		2008		\$ Variance	% Variance	 June 30, 2009
External clinical study fees and expenses	\$ (44,143)	\$	952,345	\$	(996,488)	(105)%	\$ 23,734,329
External non-clinical study fees and expenses(1)	1,325,361		2,651,533		(1,326,172)	(50)%	20,741,083
Personnel costs	131,875		767,729		(635,854)	(83)%	10,266,499
Share-based compensation expense	41,803		139,788		(97,985)	(70)%	2,900,587
Total	\$ 1,454,896	\$	4,511,395	\$	(3,056,499)	(68)%	\$ 57,642,498

(1) External non-clinical study fees and expenses include preclinical, research-related manufacturing, quality assurance and regulatory expenses.

R&D expenses decreased by \$3.1 million, or 68%, to \$1.5 million for the three months ended June 30, 2009, compared to \$4.5 million for the comparable period in 2008. The decrease was primarily due to a \$1.1 million decrease in external clinical trial expenses related to ANX-510, a \$0.1 million decrease in external clinical trial expenses related to ANX-514, a \$1.2 million decrease in non-clinical expenses related to ANX-514, a \$0.6 million decrease in personnel expenses and a \$0.1 million decrease in share-based compensation expense. We expect that our reductions in full-time employees will result in further R&D cost savings. However, we also expect such cost-savings will be offset in part or entirely by costs related to our re-started activities related to ANX-530 and ANX-514.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses. SG&A expenses decreased by \$1.6 million, or 59%, to \$1.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2009, compared to \$2.6 million for the comparable period in 2008. The decrease was primarily due to a \$1.1 million decrease in personnel costs, a \$0.1 million decrease in share-based compensation expense, a \$0.2 million decrease in legal and professional services, a \$0.1 million decrease in market research expenses and a \$0.1 million decrease in travel expenses. We expect SG&A expenses to continue to decline given our reductions in full-time employees. However, we also expect such cost-savings will be offset in part or entirely by costs related to capital-raising activities, which costs will be expensed unless and until the closing of the applicable capital-raising transaction.

Interest and Other Income/Expense. Interest income and other income decreased by \$0.3 million, or 116%, to \$0 for the three months ended June 30, 2009, compared to \$0.3 million for the comparable period in 2008, which 2008 period included \$0.1 million of other income related to our settlement with Theragenex in May 2008. The decrease was primarily attributable to a \$0.2 million decrease in interest income based on lower cash balances and a \$0.1 million decrease in other income. Unless we are successful in raising a substantial amount of additional capital, we expect that interest income will continue to be negligible.

Net Loss. Net loss applicable to common stock was \$3.8 million, or \$0.04 per share, for the three months ended June 30, 2009, compared to a net loss applicable to common stock of \$6.4 million, or \$0.07 per share, for the comparable period in 2008. Included in the net loss applicable to common stock for the three months ended June 30, 2009 was a non-cash deemed dividend expense of approximately \$1.2 million related to our June 2009 equity financing. Net loss for the three months ended June 30, 2009, which does not reflect the deemed dividend expense, was \$2.6 million. Included in both net loss and net loss applicable to common stock for the three months ended June 30, 2009 were charges associated with our October 2008 and January and March 2009 reductions in force.

### Comparison of Six Months Ended June 30, 2009 and 2008

Revenue. Revenue recognized for the six months ended June 30, 2009 represents a \$0.3 million nonrefundable license fee under our March 2009 license agreement with respect to ANX-514 with Shin Poong Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Consistent with our revenue recognition policy, we recognized the license fee as revenue in the six-month period ended June 30, 2009 because, in that period, persuasive evidence of an arrangement existed, services had been rendered, the amount of the payment was fixed and determinable and collectability was reasonably assured. Licensing revenue related to our settlement with Theragenex in May 2008 of \$0.5 million was recognized for the six months ended June 30, 2008.

Research and Development Expenses. The following table summarizes our consolidated R&D expenses by type for the six months ended June 30, 2009 compared to the same period in 2008, and for the period from January 1, 2005 through June 30, 2009:

	Six Months Ended June 30, (Unaudited)						January 1, 2005 through
	2009		2008		\$ Variance	% Variance	 June 30, 2009
External clinical study fees and expenses	\$ 534,851	\$	1,974,265	\$	(1,439,414)	(73)%	\$ 23,734,329
External non-clinical study fees and expenses(1)	1,795,609		4,070,518		(2,274,909)	(56)%	20,741,083
Personnel costs	755,311		1,841,435		(1,086,124)	(59)%	10,266,499
Share-based compensation expense	 16,426		445,484		(429,058)	(96)%	 2,900,587
Total	\$ 3,102,197	\$	8,331,702	\$	(5,229,505)	(63)%	\$ 57,642,498

<sup>(1)</sup> External non-clinical study fees and expenses include preclinical, research-related manufacturing, quality assurance and regulatory expenses.

R&D expenses decreased by \$5.2 million, or 63%, to \$3.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009, compared to \$8.3 million for the comparable period in 2008. The decrease was primarily due to a \$1.3 million decrease in external clinical trial expenses related to ANX-510, a \$1.8 million decrease in non-clinical expenses related to ANX-514, a \$0.2 million decrease in non-clinical expenses related to ANX-530, a \$1.1 million decrease in personnel costs and a \$0.5 million decrease in share-based compensation expense, offset by a \$0.1 million increase in external clinical trial expenses related to ANX-514.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses. SG&A expenses decreased by \$2.2 million, or 43%, to \$2.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009, compared to \$5.0 million for the comparable period in 2008. The decrease was primarily due to a \$1.1 million decrease in personnel costs, a \$0.3 million decrease related to share-based compensation expense, a \$0.4 million decrease in legal and professional services, a \$0.1 million decrease in market research expenses, a \$0.2 million decrease in travel expenses, and a \$0.1 million decrease in insurance related expenses.

Interest and Other Income/Expense. Interest income and other income decreased by \$0.6 million, or 107%, to \$0 for the six months ended June 30, 2009, compared to \$0.6 million for the comparable period in 2008, which 2008 period included \$0.1 of other income related to our settlement with Theragenex in May 2008. The decrease was primarily attributable to a \$0.5 million decrease in interest income based on lower cash balances and a \$0.1 million decrease in other income.

Net Loss. Net loss applicable to common stock was \$7.0 million, or \$0.08 per share, for the six months ended June 30, 2009, compared to a net loss applicable to common stock of \$12.4 million, or \$0.14 per share, for the comparable period in 2008. Included in the net loss applicable to common stock for the three months ended June 30, 2009 was a non-cash deemed dividend expense of approximately \$1.2 million related to our June 2009 equity financing. Net loss for the six months ended June 30, 2009, which does not reflect the deemed dividend expense, was \$5.8 million. Included in both net loss and net loss applicable to common stock for the six months ended June 30, 2009 were charges associated with our October 2008 and January and March 2009 reductions in force.

### Comparison of Years Ended December 31, 2008 and 2007

Revenue. We recognized revenue of \$0.5 million for each of the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007. Revenue in 2007 represents nonrefundable licensing fees paid under our license agreement with Theragenex LLC, which we terminated in August 2007 as a result of Theragenex's breach of the agreement. Revenue in 2008 represents a portion of a settlement payment from Theragenex. In May 2008, we settled our dispute with Theragenex arising out of its breach of the license agreement and, in accordance with such settlement, Theragenex

paid us \$0.6 million. We recognized \$0.5 million as revenue in 2008, which represents a portion of the \$0.6 million settlement payment, because under the license agreement Theragenex was required to pay a total nonrefundable, up front licensing fee of \$1.0 million (\$0.5 million of which we received in January 2007 and \$0.5 million of which was due in June 2007) and because we met the criteria for revenue recognition. The remainder of the settlement payment, \$0.1 million, was recorded as other income.

Research and Development Expenses. The following table summarizes our consolidated R&D expenses by type for the year ended December 31, 2008, compared to the same period in 2007, and for the period from January 1, 2005 through December 31, 2008:

		Year Ended Dece	mber 31,			through
	2008	 2007		\$ Variance	% Variance	 December 31, 2008
External clinical study fees and expenses	\$ 3,373,865	\$ 7,535,923	\$	(4,162,058)	(55)%	\$ 23,199,479
External non-clinical study fees and expenses(1)	10,585,695	4,346,397		6,239,298	144%	18,945,474
Personnel costs	3,237,158	2,997,852		239,306	8%	9,511,188
Share-based compensation expense	725,465	1,054,237		(328,772)	(31)%	2,884,161
Total	\$ 17,922,183	\$ 15,934,409	\$	1,987,774	12%	\$ 54,540,302

<sup>(1)</sup> External non-clinical study fees and expenses include preclinical, research-related manufacturing, quality assurance and regulatory expenses.

R&D expenses increased by \$2.0 million, or 12%, to \$17.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2008, compared to \$15.9 million in 2007. The increase in R&D expenses was primarily due to a \$6.2 million increase in expenses related to external research-related manufacturing and regulatory and quality assurance activities related to ANX-530 and ANX-514, a \$1.3 million increase in external clinical trial expenses related to ANX-514 and a \$0.2 million increase in personnel costs, offset by a \$5.4 million decrease in external clinical trial expenses related to ANX-510 and ANX-530 and a \$0.3 million decrease in non-cash, share-based compensation expense.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses. SG&A expenses increased by \$1.0 million, or 12%, to \$9.7 million for 2008, compared to \$8.7 million in 2007. The increase was substantially due to a \$0.7 million increase for severance expenses, a \$0.4 million increase for consulting expenses related to market research, a \$0.3 million increase in personnel expenses and a \$0.1 million increase in professional services, offset by a decrease of \$0.5 million in non-cash, share-based compensation expense.

Interest and Other Income/Expense. Interest income and other income for 2008 decreased by \$1.5 million, or 69%, to \$0.7 million in 2008, compared to \$2.2 million in 2007. The decrease was primarily attributable to lower interest income based on lower invested balances. The decrease was partially offset by \$0.1 million received as part of the Theragenex settlement, which was recorded as other income.

Net Loss. Net loss was \$26.6 million or \$0.30 per share in 2008, compared to a net loss of \$22.1 million or \$0.25 per share in 2007.

# **Liquidity and Capital Resources**

We have a history of recurring losses from operations and we have funded our operations primarily through sales of our equity securities. We had a net loss of \$2.6 million in the second quarter of 2009 and cash and cash equivalents of approximately \$5.4 million and working capital of \$2.2 million at June 30, 2009. Included in the net loss at June 30, 2009 was a portion of the expenses associated with the manufacturing activities related to submitting an NDA for ANX-530 that we re-started following our June 2009 equity financing, as well as charges associated with our October 2008 and January and March 2009 reductions in force. Our working capital at June 30, 2009 reflects a liability of \$1.4 million that was eliminated on July 6, 2009 following the closing of our July 2009 financing.

On June 12, 2009, we completed an approximately \$2.0 million registered direct equity financing involving the issuance of shares of our 0% Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, convertible into 18,036,199 shares of our common stock, and warrants to purchase up to 8,116,290 shares of our common stock. We received approximately \$1.7 million in net proceeds from the offering, after deducting the placement agent's fees and our estimated offering expenses, but before deducting our dividend and related payment obligations. All of the shares of the 0% Series A Convertible Preferred Stock subsequently have been converted. We may receive up to approximately \$1.2 million of additional proceeds from the exercise of the warrants issued in that offering; however, those warrants are not exercisable until December 13, 2009 and their exercise is subject to certain ownership limitations. In connection with the offering, we also issued warrants to purchase up to 910,810 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$0.15 per share to the placement agent in the offering as additional consideration for its services. The placement agent's warrant is not exercisable until December 13, 2009.

On July 6, 2009, we completed an approximately \$1.4 million registered direct equity financing involving the issuance of shares of our 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, convertible into 9,504,189 shares of our common stock. We received approximately \$1.2 million in net proceeds from the offering, after deducting the placement agent's fees and our estimated offering expenses, but before deducting our dividend and related payment obligations. The convertible preferred shares were to accrue a 5% dividend until July 6, 2014, unless converted prior to such date. Upon any conversion of these preferred shares we were obligated to pay the holder an amount equal to the total dividend that would have otherwise accrued on the shares through July 6, 2014, less any dividend payment previously made with respect to such converted shares. Twenty-five percent, or \$340,250, of the gross proceeds of the financing were placed in an escrow account for payment of the dividend and conversion amounts payable on the 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock. All of the shares of the 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock subsequently have been converted and, pursuant to the terms of the 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, we paid an aggregate of \$340,250 from the escrow account to the holder of the converted preferred shares in connection with such conversions. In connection with the offering, we also issued warrants to purchase up to 475,209 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$0.179 per share to the placement agent in the offering as additional consideration for its services. The placement agent's warrant is not exercisable until January 7, 2010

On August 10, 2009, we completed an approximately \$1.4 million registered direct equity financing involving the issuance of shares of our 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock, convertible into 7,092,307 shares of our common stock. We received approximately \$1.2 million in net proceeds from the offering, after deducting the placement agent's fees and our estimated offering expenses, but before deducting our dividend and related payment obligations. The convertible preferred shares were to accrue a 5% dividend until February 10, 2012, unless converted prior to such date. Upon any conversion of these preferred shares we were obligated to pay the holder an amount equal to the total dividend that would have otherwise accrued on the shares through February 10, 2012, less any dividend payment previously made with respect to such converted shares. Twelve and one-half percent, or \$115,250, of the gross proceeds of the financing were placed in an escrow account for payment of the dividend and conversion amounts payable on the 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock. All of the shares of the 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock subsequently have been converted and, pursuant to the terms of the 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock, we paid an aggregate of \$115,250 from the escrow account to the holder of the converted preferred shares in connection with such conversions. In connection with the offering, we also issued warrants to purchase up to 354,615 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$0.1625 per share to the placement agent in the offering as additional consideration for its services. The placement agent's warrant is not exercisable until February 10, 2010.

If we sell the maximum amount of convertible preferred stock and warrants offered in this prospectus, we estimate that we will have funds to support our operations through 2010. However, we will need substantial additional funds to commercialize ANX-530, including acquiring or developing sales, marketing and distribution capabilities and the associated regulatory compliance infrastructure, and to continue the development of ANX-514. In addition, we may incur substantial costs in connection with evaluating and negotiating future capital-raising and/or strategic or partnering transactions, the effect of which may be to shorten the period through which our operating funds will sustain us. We cannot currently predict the extent of these costs. Even if we incur costs in pursuing, evaluating and negotiating particular capital-raising and/or strategic or partnering transactions, our efforts may not prove successful. In the current financial and economic environment it is uncertain that we can obtain

funding through our traditional sources of capital. In addition, our ability to timely raise capital on commercially reasonable terms may be limited by requirements, rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the NYSE Amex. Even assuming we sell the maximum amount of convertible preferred stock offering in this prospectus, these factors raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern beyond 2010.

### Six Months Ended June 30, 2009 and 2008

Operating Activities. Net cash used in operating activities was \$6.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009, compared to \$11.5 million for the comparable period in 2008. The decrease in cash used in operating activities was primarily due to reductions in development activities and fundamental business operations, as well as a \$0.3 million increase in licensing revenue. We expect cash used in operating activities will increase during the next quarterly period as a result of our re-starting development activities related to ANX-530 and ANX-514 in June 2009.

*Investing Activities*. There was no net cash provided by investing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2009, compared to net cash provided by investing activities of \$9.4 million for the comparable period in 2008.

Financing Activities. Net cash provided by financing activities was \$1.7 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009. There was no cash provided by financing activities for the comparable period in 2008.

Accrued Compensation and Payroll Taxes. Accrued compensation and payroll taxes were \$0.3 million at June 30, 2009, compared to \$0.9 million at December 31, 2008, a decrease of \$0.6 million, or 67%. The decrease was primarily due to the paying-down of severance-related expenses associated with our October 2008 and January and March 2009 reductions in staff.

# Years Ended December 31, 2008 and 2007

Explanations of cash flow from operating, investing and financing activities are provided below.

	 December 31, 2008	 Decrease During 2008		December 31, 2007
Cash and cash equivalents and investments in securities	\$ 9,849,904	\$ (23,613,252)	\$	33,463,156
Net working capital	\$ 5,735,519	\$ (24,922,542)	\$	30,658,061
	 Year Ended December 31, 2008	 Change Between Periods	:	Year Ended December 31, 2007
Cash used in operating activities	\$ (23,787,604)	\$ (4,144,414)	\$	(19,643,190)
Cash provided by investing activities	18,856,769	10,848,497		8,008,272
Cash provided by financing activities	_	(441,616)		441,616
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents	\$ (4,930,835)	\$ 6,262,467	\$	(11,193,302)

Operating activities. Net cash used in operating activities was \$23.8 million in 2008, compared to \$19.6 million in 2007. The increase in cash used in operating activities in 2008 was mainly due to the increase in our R&D and SG&A expenses.

*Investing activities.* Net cash provided by investing activities was \$18.9 million in 2008, compared to cash used in investing activities of \$8.0 million in 2007. Cash provided by investing activities in 2008 and 2007 was mainly net proceeds from sales of short-term investments.

Financing activities. There was no cash provided by financing activities in 2008. In 2007, net cash provided by financing activities was \$0.4 million, consisting of proceeds from option exercises.

### Management Outlook

We anticipate that our cash and cash equivalents as of June 30, 2009, together with the net proceeds from the equity financings we completed on July 6, 2009 and August 10, 2009 and the anticipated net proceeds to us from the offering described in this prospectus (assuming we sell the maximum amount of convertible preferred stock and warrants offered hereby), will be sufficient to permit us to continue operations through 2010. However, we will need substantial additional funds to commercialize ANX-530, including acquiring or developing sales, marketing and distribution capabilities and the associated regulatory compliance infrastructure, and to continue the development of ANX-514.

Currently, in addition to conducting activities necessary to submit an ANX-530 NDA and continuing to evaluate the data from our ANX-514 bioequivalence study, we are focused primarily on raising additional capital to continue to advance ANX-530 toward commercialization in the U.S. and continue the development of ANX-514. We also intend to continue to evaluate any strategic or partnering options, including the sale or exclusive license of one or more of our product candidate programs, a strategic business merger, co-marketing partnerships and other similar transactions. However, there can be no assurances that we will continue to pursue capital-raising transactions or strategic or partnering alternatives or, if we do, that we will be successful in consummating a transaction on a timely basis, or at all. We likely will not be able to continue as a going concern unless we raise adequate additional capital. Given our recent restructuring and cost-cutting measures, our ability to further curtail expenses to provide additional time to obtain financing or to consummate a strategic or partnering transaction is limited.

#### Recent Accounting Pronouncements

See Note 8, "Recent Accounting Pronouncements," of the Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited) in this prospectus for a discussion of recent accounting announcements and their effect, if any, on us.

## Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We had no off-balance sheet arrangements as of December 31, 2008 or 2007 or as of June 30, 2009 or 2008, as defined in Item 303(a)(4) of Regulation S-K promulgated by the SEC. Accordingly, no such arrangements are likely to have a current or future effect on our financial condition, changes in financial condition, revenues or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources that is material to investors.

### BUSINESS

#### Overview

We are a development-stage specialty pharmaceutical company focused on in-licensing, developing and commercializing proprietary product candidates for the treatment of cancer. We seek to improve the performance of existing drugs by addressing limitations associated principally with their safety and use. We have not yet marketed or sold any products or generated any significant revenue.

Our lead product candidates, ANX-530 (vinorelbine emulsion) and ANX-514 (docetaxel emulsion), are novel emulsion formulations of currently marketed chemotherapy drugs. We believe ANX-530 and ANX-514 may improve the safety of and have greater commercial potential than the currently marketed reference products, Navelbine (vinorelbine tartrate) and Taxotere (docetaxel), respectively, by:

- · Reducing the incidence and severity of adverse effects; and
- Improving their pharmacoeconomics and convenience to healthcare practitioners and patients.

Following the registered direct equity financing that we completed in June 2009, we re-started certain development activities that we had suspended in March 2009 to conserve cash while we evaluated strategic options, pursued financing alternatives and considered whether to liquidate our assets and wind-up our operations. Specifically, we re-started the final manufacturing activities related to submitting a New Drug Application, or NDA, for ANX-530 to seek approval of the United States Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, to market ANX-530 in the United States. In August 2009, we announced that, while we continue to evaluate the bioequivalence and preclinical data, we plan to submit an NDA for ANX-530 before the end of 2009. In addition, we continue to evaluate the data from our recently-completed bioequivalence study of ANX-514 and we plan to seek a meeting with the FDA to discuss the results.

Even if we sell the maximum amount of convertible preferred stock and warrants offered by this prospectus, we will need to raise substantial additional capital to commercialize ANX-530 and to continue to develop ANX-514. Despite the equity financings we completed on June 12, 2009, July 6, 2009 and August 10, 2009, we believe our ability to raise capital has been adversely affected by the current financial and economic environment. In addition, our ability to timely raise capital on commercially reasonable terms may be limited by requirements, rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the NYSE Amex.

#### Oncology Focus

Our lead product candidates are designed to improve treatments for cancer patients. Each year, almost 11 million people worldwide are diagnosed with and nearly 7 million people die from cancer. According to the American Cancer Society, cancer is the second most common cause of death in the U.S., accounting for 1 of every 4 deaths. It is estimated that over 1.4 million new cancer cases were diagnosed and over 550,000 people died from cancer in the U.S. in 2007.

Treatment choices for cancer patients depend on the type, stage and progression of the cancer, along with the number and types of prior therapies, if any. Treatment options include surgery, radiation, chemotherapy, hormone therapy and immunotherapy, both alone and in combination with each other. Treatment of cancer with chemicals is referred to as chemotherapy. Adjuvant therapy refers to additional treatment, typically chemotherapy or radiation, following removal of detectable cancerous growths, typically by surgery. In 2006, chemotherapies generated over \$40 billion in revenues.

Cancer treatments, including chemotheraphy, typically are associated with side effects, some of which can be severe and, in rare cases, fatal. Not all side effects are the result of the active ingredient. Many side effects are associated with the manner in which a particular drug's active ingredient is formulated — that is, side effects can be associated with the non-active components required to administer a drug. We believe formulating drugs with components that are generally regarded as safe can reduce toxicity without impacting the efficacy of a particular drug's active ingredient, which may provide patients with superior treatment options.

### Our Lead Product Candidates — ANX-530 (vinorelbine emulsion) and ANX-514 (docetaxel emulsion)

### Opportunities for New Formulations

Reformulating existing pharmaceutical products is an increasingly common product lifecycle-management technique. Between 2002 and 2005, nearly 40% of the products launched by the top 50 pharmaceutical manufacturers were reformulations. Finding new markets for and ways to modify and improve existing products is often an essential element of pharmaceutical companies' efforts to maintain or grow revenues in the face of patent expirations and competitive pressures.

Navelbine and Taxotere are intravenously-injected chemotherapy drugs commonly used to treat solid tumors. We believe the current formulations of these drugs have limitations, such as phlebitis, erythema and hypersensitivity reactions, that present opportunities for improvement. We are developing novel ways to formulate the active ingredient underlying each of these drugs that we believe may improve their safety profiles without adversely affecting efficacy. In addition, we believe our formulations may provide benefits to patients and practioners that do not manifest themselves in traditional measures of safety or efficacy.

#### Regulatory Strategy

The regulatory strategy for our lead product candidates is to demonstrate the bioequivalence of each of ANX-530 and ANX-514 to the currently marketed reference product. The bioequivalence of two drugs can be demonstrated in a single trial of as few as 28 patients, typically in an open-label, single-dose, cross-over comparison of the drugs. For each of ANX-530 and ANX-514, the FDA has indicated that data from a single study of approximately 28 patients that demonstrates the bioequivalence of our product candidates to the reference product may be sufficient to support an NDA. Accordingly, we view these bioequivalence trials as registrational studies in that they have the potential to support a marketing application. If approved, the drug prescribing information, or "label," for our products may reflect data generated during the bioequivalence trials, including comparative adverse event information.

The relatively low number of required patients and the single-dose treatment cycles associated with these bioequivalence trials can decrease study timelines and costs relative to typical pivotal studies. Accordingly, with relatively modest financial investment, we are able to assess the pharmacokinetic equivalence of each of our product candidates to the reference product in as little as 12 to 18 months from initiation of the trial, which information should provide the data necessary to support an NDA. By securing in advance clarity from the FDA regarding our planned regulatory pathway, as we have done for ANX-530 and ANX-514, we mitigate aspects of the regulatory risk associated with drug development. Furthermore, after we obtain marketing approval, we can conduct clinical studies while marketing our products to expand product labels in ways that might increase their commercial value.

Furthermore, if any clinical studies we conduct, in addition to our bioequivalence studies, are essential to the FDA's approval of an application to use our products or product candidates to treat a new indication, or to support a label change in product use, the product may be eligible for three years of marketing exclusivity for that indication or use. Marketing exclusivity means that the FDA will not approve an abbreviated NDA, or ANDA (an ANDA is for a generic drug product) or Section 505(b)(2) NDA during the exclusivity period based on the conditions of approval of our product.

### Commercialization Strategy

In the U.S. and elsewhere, healthcare providers, including hospitals, nursing homes and physician offices, typically purchase and administer to patients the drugs that patients are restricted from self-administering and then seek reimbursement, primarily from third party payors such as Medicare, Medicaid and private insurance companies. As a result, sales of physician-administered prescription pharmaceuticals are dependent in large part on the availability and rate of reimbursement to healthcare providers from third party payors.

### HCPCS Product Codes and Reimbursement

The Healthcare Common Procedure Coding System, or HCPCS, was established to identify and provide unique codes for healthcare goods and procedures, including codes for injectable oncology drugs such as ANX-530

and ANX-514, should they be approved. Ultimately, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, or CMS, is responsible for reviewing and approving applications for new HCPCS codes for healthcare goods. Generic equivalents of drugs are assigned the same HCPCS code as the original drug. Virtually all U.S. payors, including Medicare and private insurance plans, use the Healthcare Common Procedure Coding System, including the product codes assigned by CMS.

In determining a specific reimbursement rate for a drug, CMS publishes an average sales price for the drug based on manufacturer-reported sales data for all drugs within the same HCPCS product code, including applicable discounts and rebates, as well as a reimbursement rate, expressed as a percentage of the average sales price. Because generic equivalents of drugs are assigned the same HCPCS code as the original drug, generic competition can be expected to decrease the level of reimbursement for all drugs with the same HCPCS product code (both the original drug and its generic equivalents) until price equilibrium is reached. Most private payors use similar methods for determining reimbursement rates, sometimes based on average wholesale prices or CMS' published average sales price.

Our commercial strategy in the U.S. for ANX-530 and ANX-514 is to seek unique HCPCS product codes that are distinct from those for Navelbine and Taxotere, respectively. If our products are provided unique HCPCS codes, they will be reimbursed based on their own sales prices, without including sales prices of the applicable reference product or its generic competition. We believe this will provide greater freedom to price our products at a premium to competitive products, thereby enhancing their value, and our plans include pricing ANX-530 at a premium to competitive products.

### Group Purchasing Organizations

Group purchasing organizations, or GPOs, including provider networks, are entities that help health care providers, such as hospitals, nursing homes and physician offices, realize savings and efficiencies by aggregating purchasing volume and using that scale to negotiate discounts with manufacturers and other vendors. The U.S. healthcare industry spends more than \$200 billion annually in medical and non-medical products, with more than 70% allocated through GPOs.

We believe up to 80% of the U.S. markets for ANX-530 and ANX-514 are concentrated within eight to ten GPOs and that a small, specialized sales force may be able to effectively market and sell our products, if approved, through these organizations. As consolidation within the industry and attempts to further enhance economies of scale and marketing advantages continue, we believe these markets will concentrate further. If our products demonstrate equivalent efficacy and superior tolerability or pharmacoeconomic benefits relative to the reference product, we believe the well-established utility of the reference product should enable GPOs to enact broad and rapid shifts among their constituents from the reference product to our novel emulsion formulations.

In October 2008, we announced that, until we secured additional funding, we may delay or significantly reduce spending on activities related to product launches. Since then, we have deferred conducting most activities related to acquiring or developing sales, marketing and distribution capabilities, establishing commercial relationships with contract manufacturers and suppliers and building the associated regulatory compliance infrastructure. We will spend considerable resources, both financial and otherwise, to prepare for the commercial launch of, and to launch commercially, our product candidates, should any of them be approved and we determine to launch them independently.

### ANX-530 (vinorelbine emulsion)

### Background; Limitations of Current Formulations

ANX-530 is a novel emulsion formulation of the chemotherapy drug vinorelbine. Navelbine, a branded formulation of vinorelbine, is approved in the U.S. to treat advanced non-small cell lung cancer as a single agent or in combination with cisplatin, and approved in the European Union, or EU, to treat non-small cell lung cancer and advanced or metastatic breast cancer. Since February 2003, generic equivalents of Navelbine have been available in the U.S.

Navelbine and its generic equivalents are often associated with injection site reactions, including phlebitis, erythema and pain at the site of injection. Studies have shown these reactions occur in approximately one-third of patients, with 5% of the reactions categorized as severe.

ANX-530 is designed to reduce the incidence and severity of these injection site reactions. Our formulation emulsifies vinorelbine into a homogeneous suspension of nanoparticles that is designed to protect the venous endothelium during administration into a peripheral vein, thereby reducing irritation associated with administration of the drug.

### Clinical and Regulatory Developments

In November 2007, we announced positive results from a bioequivalence study of ANX-530. Pharmacokinetic equivalence, the primary endpoint of the study, was observed between ANX-530 and Navelbine. Based on federal regulations and FDA guidance regarding bioequivalence studies, pharmacokinetic equivalence was demonstrated by a statistical comparison of both the areas under the curve (AUC) and maximum plasma concentrations (Cmax).

In January 2008, we announced safety results from the study. In post hoc analyses, relative to Navelbine, ANX-530 demonstrated a statistically significant reduction in injection site reactions. Notably, in our study, the incidence of injection site reactions attributed to Navelbine was consistent with its product label. Furthermore, ANX-530 was determined to be safe and well-tolerated with no significant differences observed in any other safety parameters.

Throughout 2008, we conducted various activities related to our ANX-530 NDA submission. In particular, we engaged a new contract manufacturer and met with the FDA regarding our NDA submission. At this meeting, the FDA requested additional information regarding our new contract manufacturer and material manufactured by our new contract manufacturer.

In March 2009, due to an immediate need to raise additional capital to continue our business, we suspended substantially all of our development activities and fundamental business operations to conserve cash while we pursued financing alternatives, evaluated strategic options and considered whether to liquidate our assets, wind-up our operations and distribute any remaining cash to our stockholders.

Following the equity financing that we completed in June 2009, we re-started the final manufacturing activities related to submitting an NDA for ANX-530. In August 2009, we announced that, while we continue to evaluate the bioequivalence and preclinical data, we plan to submit an NDA for ANX-530 before the end of 2009.

### Market and Opportunity

Worldwide sales of Navelbine and generic formulations of vinorelbine in 2006 were in excess of \$200 million, with approximately 11% of these revenues generated in the U.S. If ANX-530 is granted a separate HCPCS code and is sold at a price-premium to Navelbine and its generic equivalents, the potential dollar value of this market could increase substantially. In addition, according to industry data, use of vinorelbine in the U.S. grew by 10% between June 2007 and December 2008.

Additionally, based in part on recent clinical studies, we believe the market for vinorelbine-based treatments, both in the U.S. and abroad, will grow in the coming years. In 2005, the New England Journal of Medicine published a study reporting a statistically significant improvement in overall survival among patients with early-stage lung cancer who received adjuvant therapy consisting of vinorelbine plus cisplatin following tumor resection relative to patients receiving no adjuvant therapy. In addition, a second study presented at the 2005 annual meeting of the American Society of Clinical Oncology reported similarly positive results. Research involving vinorelbine to treat other cancer types, including breast and ovarian cancer, is ongoing. We believe that if ongoing research yields additional positive results, demand may increase for vinorelbine-based treatments, including ANX-530.

We believe ANX-530 is well-positioned as an alternative to Navelbine and its generic equivalents. In post hoc analyses, relative to Navelbine, ANX-530 demonstrated a statistically significant reduction in injection site reactions in our registrational bioequivalence study while maintaining comparable pharmacokinetics. We believe an improved safety profile of ANX-530 will be compelling to healthcare practitioners and patients.

Our market research, conducted among practicing oncologists and oncology nurses, suggests that healthcare practitioners prefer and would use a formulation of vinorelbine that reduced or eliminated injection site reactions while providing comparable efficacy, provided the financial impact to the practitioner of using such a formulation, relative to alternative formulations, is neutral or positive. Furthermore, for a variety of reasons, including anticipated frequent intravenous drug delivery and to avoid injection site reactions and loss of venous access, Navelbine often is administered through a central line, a more invasive procedure in which a catheter is inserted into and left for a period of time in a large vein in the neck, chest or groin. We believe ANX-530 may provide an alternative to placing a central line for those patients for whom central lines are used primarily to avoid injection site reactions.

#### ANX-514 (docetaxel emulsion)

### Background; Limitations of Taxotere (docetaxel)

ANX-514 is a novel emulsion formulation of the chemotherapy drug docetaxel. Taxotere, a branded formulation of docetaxel, is approved to treat breast, non-small cell lung, prostate, gastric and head and neck cancers. In the U.S., aspects of Taxotere are covered by patents through November 2013.

According to Taxotere's label, patients should be observed closely for hypersensitivity, or allergic, reactions, which may occur within a few minutes following initiation of Taxotere administration. These reactions generally are believed to be associated with polysorbate 80, which is present in Taxotere, and range from mild, including flushing, rash, breathing difficulty and drop in blood pressure, to severe, including generalized rash/erythema, hypotension and, in rare cases, fatal anaphylaxis. Taxotere's label recommends that all patients should be premedicated with oral corticosteroids for three days starting one day prior to Taxotere administration to reduce the severity of hypersensitivity reactions, among other reasons. Even following premedication, hypersensitivity reactions have been observed, including, very rarely, fatal anaphylaxis.

ANX-514 is formulated without polysorbate 80 or other detergents and is designed to reduce the incidence and severity of hypersensitivity reactions.

### Preclinical Efficacy and Safety

In preclinical testing, we demonstrated that ANX-514 reduced hypersensitivity reactions without impacting pharmacokinetics or antitumor activity when compared to Taxotere. In an animal model, we observed anaphylactic reactions following Taxotere administration, including decreased respiration, swelling and tremors. Furthermore, decreases in blood pressure and increases in histamine levels were observed within 10-20 minutes of Taxotere administration. In contrast, we did not observe hypersensitivity reactions following administration of ANX-514. Specifically, we did not observe treatment-related changes in blood pressure or increases in histamine levels. On rechallenge at three weeks, hypersensitivity reactions were observed only in the Taxotere-treated animals.

In addition, in two separate studies in different animal species, ANX-514 showed equivalent pharmacokinetics to Taxotere. In animal models, ANX-514 demonstrated dose-dependent inhibition of tumor growth with equivalent antitumor activity when compared to Taxotere at equal dose levels.

### Bioequivalence Study

In April 2008, we initiated enrollment in a registrational bioequivalence study of ANX-514 and, in February 2009, we announced that enrollment in the study was complete. In May 2009, we announced that ANX-514 was determined to have comparable overall safety as Taxotere, with no differences between treatment groups in severe toxicities. However, pharmacokinetic equivalence, the primary endpoint of the study, was not demonstrated based on benchmark regulatory standards.

The study data revealed higher blood-levels of docetaxel during and immediately following infusion of the study drug (i.e., during the first hour of treatment) in patients receiving ANX-514 relative to those receiving Taxotere, but, at 10 minutes after the completion of infusion, docetaxel blood-levels were comparable and remained so through the end of the observation period. We are analyzing these short-term increased levels, which were the reason ANX-514 was outside the bounds established by the FDA for determining bioequivalence. Following

preliminary discussions with clinicians and experts in taxane pharmacokinetics, we believe that the increased blood-levels of docetaxel do not affect the safety or efficacy of the drug and are not clinically relevant. We continue to evaluate the data from this study and plan to seek a meeting with the FDA to discuss the results.

#### Market and Opportunity

Worldwide annual sales of Taxotere in 2007 were approximately \$2.9 billion, making it one of the top-selling anti-cancer agents in the world. Based on its early success, substantial investment into researching the use of Taxotere in new indications has led to numerous label expansions in the U.S. and abroad.

Assuming we are able to demonstrate that the increased blood-levels of docetaxel do not affect the safety or efficacy of docetaxel, we believe ANX-514 is well-positioned as an alternative to Taxotere and any of its future generic equivalents. In established animal models, we demonstrated ANX-514 reduces hypersensitivity reactions relative to Taxotere. Our market research, conducted among practicing oncologists and oncology nurses, suggests a preference for a formulation of docetaxel that reduces hypersensitivity reactions, which are perceived as a significant issue. In addition, patients with a history of allergic reactions to Taxotere, but for whom docetaxel is the best or only therapeutic option, may benefit from ANX-514, particularly as Taxotere's label recommends against rechallenging patients with a history of severe hypersensitivity reactions.

If clinical studies validate our preclinical work, the need to premedicate patients, which is intended to reduce the severity of hypersensitivity reactions, may be reduced or eliminated. Many patients prefer to avoid premedication and the side effects often associated with steroids, which include agitation, altered mental state, sleeplessness and altered blood/sugar levels. In addition, ANX-514 may be well-suited for patients for whom steroid premedication causes other complications, such as diabetics.

In addition to the improved safety and comparable efficacy observed in preclinical testing, ANX-514 may provide nonclinical benefits to patients and healthcare practitioners. ANX-514 is formulated without polysorbate 80, which can present practical problems during administration. Taxotere's label indicates foaming may occur when mixing Taxotere and the accompanying diluent due to the presence of polysorbate 80. Our market research suggests foaming is frequent, which can cause delays in administrating the drug or disruption during administration if too much foam is present during administration. Practitioners have also expressed concern that foaming, as well as the physical process of extracting the initially diluted Taxotere mixture from the mixing vial, may result in patient underdosing.

Polysorbate 80 also is incompatible with plasticized polyvinyl chloride, or PVC, which is used in making the IV bags and tubing commonly used to infuse chemotherapy drugs. Polysorbate 80 can leach diethylhexyl phthalate, a potentially hepatotoxic and carcinogenic acid, from plasticized PVC bags and tubing, resulting in the addition of diethylhexyl phthalate into the infusion solution. Taxotere's label warns against contact between Taxotere and plasticized PVC equipment and recommends storing the fully-prepared Taxotere mixture in glass or polypropylene bottles or polypropylene or polyolefin plastic bags and administering through polyethylene-lined administration sets. As a result, healthcare providers must have available and remember to use more costly non-PVC supplies to prepare and administer Taxotere, the costs of which generally are not separately reimbursed.

Finally, infusion of the fully-prepared Taxotere mixture should begin within three hours of preparation. Our stability testing suggests fully-prepared ANX-514 is stable for up to 48 hours. In hospital settings, where a central pharmacy may prepare products for administration, the limited stability of the fully-prepared Taxotere mixture may result in expired doses. In addition to wasted product, patients must wait while additional Taxotere is prepared for administration and additional stress is placed on hospital resources, including room availability.

While in the U.S. aspects of Taxotere retain patent protection through November 2013, the active ingredient, docetaxel, loses its patent protection in May 2010; however, if an outstanding request for pediatric exclusivity is granted, this date would be extended by six months. This creates a significant opportunity to develop a formulation of docetaxel that does not infringe any of the remaining Taxotere patents. Without challenging the remaining Taxotere patents, a generic equivalent of Taxotere cannot be approved in the U.S. until November 2013, which could provide other formulations of docetaxel, including ANX-514, over three years (less any period of pediatric exclusivity that may be granted in the future) of marketing in the U.S. before the introduction of Taxotere generic

equivalents. We believe this potential lead time over generic competition provides an additional opportunity to establish ANX-514 as an alternative to Taxotere and to establish pricing for ANX-514 prior to the introduction of Taxotere generic equivalents.

### Recent Cost-Containment and Fundraising Activities

In the past, we spent significant resources on the development of ANX-510, or CoFactor, including a phase 2b clinical trial and a discontinued phase 3 clinical trial in the first line treatment of metastatic colorectal cancer, and a phase 2 clinical trial in the treatment of advanced breast cancer. Following our announcement in October 2007 that the CoFactor/5-FU arm of our phase 2b clinical trial of CoFactor did not demonstrate statistically significant improved safety in the trial's primary endpoint, we discontinued enrolling patients in our phase 3 clinical trial of CoFactor.

Beginning in October 2008 and through June 2009, we implemented numerous restructuring, cost-cutting and re-prioritization initiatives to reduce operating costs and focus on those of our options that we believed maximized the overall value of our company. For instance, during that period, we effected three reductions in our full-time employee workforce and, currently, we have two full-time employees. We engage consultants on a project or as-needed basis and outsource substantially all of our development activities to specialized vendors and contract development organizations. In addition, in October 2008, we discontinued active work on all compounds (other than ANX-530 and ANX-514) to which we have or had rights and on which we may have previously spent resources developing, including our CoFactor program. In addition, in December 2008, we began exploring a range of strategic options, including the sale or disposition or one or more of our product candidate programs, a strategic business merger and other similar transactions, and, in March 2009, we suspended substantially all of our development activities and fundamental business operations to provide additional time to consummate a strategic transaction or otherwise obtain financing.

Throughout 2008 and the first half of 2009, we experienced substantial turn-over in our executive and management ranks. In January and April 2008, our employment relationship with our former president and chief medical officer and former chief financial officer and senior vice president, respectively, ended. In April 2008, Mark N.K. Bagnall, the former chair of the audit committee of our board of directors, who was also a member of the compensation and nominating and governance committees of our board of directors, joined our management team as executive vice president and chief financial officer and, in December 2008, Mr. Bagnall stepped down as executive vice president and chief financial officer and resumed his role as solely a member of our board of directors, though he also served as a consultant to us from January 2009 through July 2009. In addition, in August 2009, Mr. Bagnall resigned as a member of our board of directors, at which time we re-engaged him as a consultant. In October 2008, as part of a reduction in our workforce, we ended our employment relationship with our former chief scientific officer and senior vice president, our former vice president of medical affairs and our former vice president of research and development and promoted our former vice president of commercialization to senior vice president of operations. At the same time, our former chief executive officer and president resigned his management positions, though remained on our board of directors until December 2008, at which time he resigned his position on our board of directors. In January 2009, as part of an additional reduction in our work force, we ended our employment relationship with our vice president of manufacturing. In May 2009, our senior vice president of operations, resigned and, in July 2009, our vice president of regulatory affairs and quality assurance resigned. Beginning in October 2008, our company was led by a committee of executive officers. In February 2009, our board of directors appointed Brian M. Culley, our chief business officer and senior vice president, to additionally serve as our principal executive officer and, in July 2009, appointed Patrick L. Keran, our general counsel, secretary and vice president, legal, to additionally serve as our principal financial officer and principal accounting officer. However, as of the date of this prospectus, we have not hired or appointed a chief executive officer or chief financial officer. In addition, as of the date of this prospectus, we have only two employees, both full-time, Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran. It is unclear whether or to what extent the departure of our former executives and management personnel, our reduced workforce or our reliance on consultants, vendors and contract organizations for assistance with our research and development and our selling, general and administrative activities or our leadership by officers who do not have substantial previous experience in executive leadership roles will negatively impact our ability to execute our business plan or to maintain effective disclosure controls and procedures or internal control over financial reporting.

On June 12, 2009, July 6, 2009 and August 10, 2009, we completed registered direct equity financings involving, respectively, shares of our 0% Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, which financings resulted in a total of \$4.3 million in gross proceeds and \$3.7 million in net proceeds, after deducting the fees of our placement agent in those financings and our estimated offering expenses, but before deducting our dividend and related payment obligations. All of these shares of Convertible Preferred Stock subsequently have been converted into shares of our common stock and, pursuant to the terms of our 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock and our 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock, we paid an aggregate of \$455,500 to the holders of such Convertible Preferred Stock in connection with such conversions. We may receive up to \$1.2 million of additional proceeds from the exercise of warrants issued in our June 2009 financing; however, those warrants are not exercisable until December 13, 2009 and their exercise is subject to certain ownership limitations.

### Competition

If regulatory authorities approve the marketing and selling of any of our product candidates, they will face significant and long-term competition from pharmaceutical companies, pharmaceutical divisions of companies and biotechnology, biopharmaceutical and specialty pharmaceuticals companies, among others. This competition likely will become more intense if any of our products or competitor products achieve commercial success. Most of our competitors, particularly large pharmaceutical companies, have greater clinical, regulatory, manufacturing, marketing, distribution, compliance and financial resources and experience than we have. Many of these companies have commercial arrangements with other companies to supplement their internal capabilities.

ANX-530 and ANX-514, if approved, may compete against Navelbine and Taxotere, respectively, as well as their generic equivalents and other formulations of vinorelbine and docetaxel. In addition to Navelbine, currently there are at least 6 generic versions of vinorelbine on the market. In the U.S., in May 2010 (but subject to any period of pediatric exclusivity that may be granted in the future), patent protection ends for docetaxel and, in November 2013, patent protection ends for Taxotere. We are aware of two leading generics companies that each have developed or acquired a formulation of docetaxel and have certified that, after May 2010, their respective formulations of docetaxel will not infringe any unexpired Taxotere patents.

Under our current regulatory strategy, because we anticipate submitting NDAs with only bioequivalence data, the ability to differentiate our products from competitor products will be limited. Even if we believe our products demonstrate clinical or pharmacoeconomic benefits, we may be unable to market our products based on these benefits. If our products fail to obtain separate HCPCS codes, we may be required to price our products at levels that do not cover our costs to manufacture, market and distribute the products or provide any profit, or to price our products at levels at which they are not competitive.

In addition, numerous companies are focused on reformulating currently marketed drugs. In particular, the taxanes, the class of drugs of which Taxotere is a member, have experienced substantial commercial success, in part as a result of their effectiveness in treating a wide variety of cancers. This commercial success has generated significant interest in reformulating Taxotere and other taxanes. In addition to our approach of emulsifying docetaxel, other companies are pursuing alternative delivery vehicles, including the use of albumin nanoparticles, prodrugs, polyglutamates, analogs, co-solvents, liposomes and microspheres. Many of these or similar approaches could be applied to vinorelbine. Relative to our formulations based on one or more of these other methods may result in greater efficacy or safety, provide better drug delivery to tumor sites or otherwise improve benefits to patients and healthcare providers. For instance, there is an oral formulation of vinorelbine approved for use in the EU against which we would compete if our emulsion formulation of vinorelbine were approved for use in the EU.

Over the longer term, our ability, independently or with a strategic or other partner, to successfully manufacture, market, distribute and sell any of our or their approved products, expand their usage and bring new products to the marketplace will depend on many factors, including, but not limited to, the effectiveness and safety of those products, FDA and foreign regulatory agencies' approvals of new products and indications, the degree of patent protection afforded to particular products and the rates at which those products are reimbursed.

### Manufacturing

We do not have our own manufacturing facilities. We meet our preclinical and clinical trial manufacturing requirements (including manufacturing active pharmaceutical ingredient, or API, formulating and assembling final drug product, labeling, testing and release, packaging, storing API and finished drug product and similar activities) by establishing relationships with third-party manufacturers and other service providers to perform these services for us. In the past, we relied on individual proposals and purchase orders to meet our needs and typically relied on terms and conditions proposed by the third party or us to govern our rights and obligations under each order (including provisions with respect to intellectual property, if any). In 2008, we entered into a master services agreement with a new contract manufacturer, as well as individual work orders that are governed by the master services agreement, under which the manufacturer will provide process development and scale-up activities for ANX-530 and ANX-514. We do not have any long-term agreements or commitments for these services. Likewise, we do not have any long-term agreements or commitments with vendors to supply the underlying component materials of our product candidates, some of which are available from only a single supplier. In January 2009, as part of on-going cost-containment measures, we substantially reduced or delayed spending on third-party consulting and vendor services, including contract manufacturing. In March 2009, we suspended substantially all of our development activities and fundamental business operations to provide additional time to consummate a strategic transaction or otherwise obtain financing. In June 2009, following the completion of an equity financing, we resumed the final manufacturing activities related to submitting an NDA for ANX-530.

Should any of our product candidates obtain marketing approval, relationships with third-party manufacturers and other service providers in connection with the commercial production of our products would need to be established. There is some flexibility in securing other manufacturers to produce our product candidates; however, our alternatives may be limited due to proprietary technologies or methods used in the manufacture of some of our product candidates. In addition, if we seek to make certain changes to an approved product, such as changing vendors who supply the underlying component materials of our product candidates, we may need FDA review and approval before the change can be implemented.

### Intellectual Property

### ANX-530 (vinorelbine emulsion)

We own world-wide rights (excluding China, Hong Kong, Macau and Taiwan) to patent applications covering the composition and use of our vinorelbine emulsion product candidate, subject to the exclusive license we granted to Latitude Pharmaceuticals (described below under "Licensing Agreement"). Patent applications, entitled "Compositions for Delivering Highly Water Soluble Drugs," currently are pending in the U.S., Canada, and 13 additional countries, and regional patent applications are pending in the European Patent Office and Eurasian Patent Office. These applications have a priority date of July 12, 2004, and any patents granted thereon will have an expected expiration date of July 2024 in the U.S. and July 2025 in the other countries.

### ANX-514 (docetaxel emulsion)

We own world-wide rights (excluding China, Hong Kong, Macau and Taiwan) to patent applications covering the composition and use of our docetaxel emulsion product candidate for the treatment of cancer, subject to the exclusive license we granted to Latitude Pharmaceuticals (described below under "Licensing Agreement"). Patent applications, entitled "Low Oil Emulsion Compositions for Delivering Taxoids and Other Insoluble Drugs," currently are pending in the U.S., Canada and 9 additional countries, and a regional patent application is pending in the European Patent Office. These applications have a priority date of September 28, 2004, and any patents granted thereon will have an expected expiration date of September 2024 in the U.S. and September 2025 in the other countries. Patent applications, entitled "Vitamin E Succinate Stabilized Pharmaceutical Compositions, Methods for the Preparation and Use Thereof," currently are pending in the U.S., Canada and 8 additional countries, and regional patent applications are pending in the European Patent Office and the Eurasian Patent Office. These applications have a priority date of February 1, 2006, and any patents granted thereon will have an expected expiration date in February 2027.

We are aware of a substantial number of patents issued and patent applications filed in our technical areas or fields. There is a risk that third parties may allege that they have patent rights encompassing our product candidates

or methods and no assurance can be given that patents do not exist, have not been filed, or could not be filed or issued, which contain claims covering our product candidates or methods.

We cannot provide assurance that our pending patent applications will issue as patents, that any issued patents will provide us with significant competitive advantages, or that the validity or enforceability of any of our patents will not be challenged or, if instituted, that these challenges will not be successful. The cost of litigation to uphold the validity and prevent infringement of our patents could be substantial. Furthermore, we cannot provide assurance that others will not independently develop similar technologies or duplicate our technologies or design around the patented aspects of our technologies. We can provide no assurance that our proposed technologies will not infringe patents or rights owned by others, licenses to which might not be available to us

In addition, the approval process for patent applications in different countries may differ significantly. The patent authorities in each country administer that country's laws and regulations relating to patents independently of the laws and regulations of any other country and the patents must be sought and obtained separately, which can add substantial cost and expense. In addition, a favorable outcome or approval in one country does not necessarily indicate that a favorable outcome or approval can be obtained in other countries.

### Research and Development

Our research and development expenses were \$17.9 million in 2008 and \$15.9 million in 2007. Our research and development expenses consist primarily of salaries and related employee benefits, costs associated with bioequivalence and clinical trials managed by contract research organizations, or CROs, and costs associated with non-clinical activities, such as research-related manufacturing, preclinical research studies, quality assurance and regulatory activities. In 2007, our most significant costs were for bioequivalence and clinical trials and, in 2008 our most significant costs were for research-related manufacturing, including the cost of API and other raw materials and components. Our bioequivalence and clinical trial expenses include payments to vendors such as CROs, investigators, clinical suppliers and related consulting. Our research-related manufacturing expenses include purchasing API, manufacturing materials for bioequivalence and clinical trials and stability testing to support regulatory filings and related labeling, testing and release, packaging and storing.

Our research and development expenses in the first and second quarters of 2009 have decreased substantially relative to the comparable periods in 2008. For example, our research and development expenses decreased by \$3.1 million, or 68%, for the three-months ended June 30, 2009, compared to the comparable period in 2008, and by \$5.2 million, or 63%, for the six months ended June 30, 2009, compared to the comparable period in 2008. However, we expect our prior cost-containment activities will be offset, in part or entirely, by costs related to our re-started activities related to ANX-530 and ANX-514.

### Licensing Agreement

### SD Pharmaceuticals

In April 2006, we acquired SD Pharmaceuticals, Inc. in exchange for shares of our common stock. Under a prior license agreement between SD Pharmaceuticals, Latitude Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Andrew X. Chen, the sole owner of Latitude Pharmaceuticals, Dr. Chen had assigned to SD Pharmaceuticals all rights and interests of Dr. Chen and Latitude Pharmaceuticals to certain patents throughout the world other than in China, Hong Kong, Macau and Taiwan. Under this agreement, SD Pharmaceuticals granted back to Latitude Pharmaceuticals a worldwide, exclusive, royalty-free and irrevocable license to use the assigned patents in all fields of use other than certain excluded fields as specified in the agreement. Our rights in ANX-530 and ANX-514 arise through our interest in SD Pharmaceuticals. Accordingly, we have no rights in these product candidates in China, Hong Kong, Macau and Taiwan, and our rights under the assigned patents in the rest of the world are limited to the following fields:

- · For ANX-530, vinca alkaloid intravenous emulsion formulation for cancer treatment and any other disease indication.
- · For ANX-514, docetaxel intravenous emulsion formulation for cancer treatment and any other disease indication.

#### Government Regulations

Governmental authorities in the U.S. and other countries extensively regulate the testing, manufacturing, labeling, storage, recordkeeping, advertising, promotion, export, marketing and distribution, among other things, of pharmaceutical products. In the U.S., the FDA, under the Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act, or FDCA, and other federal statutes and regulations, subjects pharmaceutical products to rigorous review. If we do not comply with applicable requirements, we may be fined, the government may refuse to approve our marketing applications or allow us to manufacture or market our products, and we may be criminally prosecuted.

We and our third-party manufacturers, distributors and CROs may also be subject to regulations under other federal, state, and local laws, including the Occupational Safety and Health Act, the Environmental Protection Act, the Clean Air Act, the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act, privacy laws and import, export and customs regulations as well as the laws and regulations of other countries.

### FDA Approval Process

To obtain approval of a new product from the FDA, we must, among other requirements, submit data supporting safety and efficacy as well as detailed information on the manufacture and composition of the product and proposed labeling. The testing and collection of data and the preparation of necessary applications are expensive and time-consuming. The FDA may not act quickly or favorably in reviewing these applications, and we may encounter significant difficulties or costs in our efforts to obtain FDA approvals that could delay or preclude us from marketing our products.

The process required by the FDA before a new drug may be marketed in the U.S. generally involves the following: completion of preclinical laboratory and animal testing in compliance with FDA regulations; submission of an investigational new drug application, which must become effective before human clinical trials may begin; performance of adequate and well-controlled human clinical trials to establish the safety and efficacy of the proposed drug for its intended use; and submission and approval of an NDA by the FDA. The sponsor typically conducts human clinical trials in three sequential phases, but the phases may overlap. In phase 1 clinical trials, the product is tested in a small number of patients or healthy volunteers, primarily for safety at one or more doses. In phase 2, in addition to safety, the sponsor evaluates the efficacy of the product on targeted indications, and identifies possible adverse effects and safety risks, in a patient population somewhat larger than phase 1 clinical trials. Phase 3 clinical trials typically involve additional testing for safety and clinical efficacy in an expanded population at geographically-dispersed test sites.

As a product candidate moves through the clinical phases, manufacturing processes are further defined, refined, controlled and validated. The level of control and validation required by the FDA increases as clinical studies progress.

Clinical trials must be conducted in accordance with the FDA's good clinical practices requirements. The FDA may order the temporary or permanent discontinuation of a clinical trial at any time or impose other sanctions if it believes that the clinical trial is not being conducted in accordance with FDA requirements or presents an unacceptable risk to the clinical trial patients. An institutional review board, or IRB, generally must approve the clinical trial design and patient informed consent at each clinical site and may also require the clinical trial at that site to be halted, either temporarily or permanently, for failure to comply with the IRB's requirements, or may impose other conditions.

The applicant must submit to the FDA the results of the preclinical and clinical trials, together with, among other things, detailed information on the manufacture and composition of the product and proposed labeling, in the form of an NDA, including payment of a user fee. The FDA reviews all NDAs submitted before it accepts them for filing and may request additional information rather than accepting an NDA for filing. Once the submission is accepted for filing, the FDA begins an in-depth review of the NDA. Under the Prescription Drug User Fee Act, or PDUFA, the FDA ordinarily has 10 months in which to complete its initial review of the NDA and respond to the applicant. However, the PDUFA goal dates are not legal mandates and the FDA response often occurs several months beyond the original goal date. The review process and the target response date under PDUFA may be extended if the FDA requests or the NDA sponsor otherwise provides additional information or clarification

regarding information already provided in the submission. Following completion of the FDA's initial review of the NDA and the clinical and manufacturing procedures and facilities, the FDA will issue an complete response or action letter, which will either include an approval authorizing commercial marketing of the drug for certain indications or contain the conditions that must be met in order to secure final approval of the NDA. If the FDA's evaluation of the NDA submission and the clinical and manufacturing procedures and facilities is not favorable, the FDA may refuse to approve the NDA.

### Section 505(b)(2) New Drug Applications

As an alternate path to FDA approval for new formulations of previously approved products, a company may file an NDA under Section 505(b)(2) of the FDCA. Section 505(b)(2) was enacted as part of the Drug Price Competition and Patent Term Restoration Act of 1984, otherwise known as the Hatch-Waxman Act. Section 505(b)(2) permits the submission of an NDA where at least some of the information required for approval comes from studies not conducted by or for the applicant and for which the applicant has not obtained a right of reference. The Hatch-Waxman Act permits the applicant to rely upon certain published preclinical or clinical studies conducted for an approved product or the FDA's conclusions from prior review of such studies. The FDA may also require companies to perform additional studies or measurements to support the change from the approved product. The FDA may then approve the new product for all or some of the label indications for which the referenced product has been approved, as well as for any new indication sought by the Section 505(b)(2) applicant. While references to preclinical and clinical data not generated by the applicant or for which the applicant does not have a right of reference are allowed, all development, process, stability, qualification and validation data related to the manufacturing and quality of the new product must be included in an NDA submitted under Section 505(b)(2) of the FDCA. Our regulatory strategy for both ANX-530 and ANX-514 involves submitting NDAs under Section 505(b)(2).

To the extent that the Section 505(b)(2) applicant is relying on the FDA's conclusions regarding studies conducted for an already approved product, the applicant is required to certify to the FDA concerning any patents listed for the approved product in the FDA's Orange Book publication. Specifically, the applicant must certify that: (i) the required patent information has not been filed; (ii) the listed patent has expired; (iii) the listed patent has not expired, but will expire on a particular date and approval is sought after patent expiration; or (iv) the listed patent is invalid or will not be infringed by the new product. A certification that the new product will not infringe the already approved product's listed patents or that such patents are invalid is called a paragraph IV certification. If the applicant does not challenge the listed patents, the Section 505(b)(2) application will not be approved until all the listed patents claiming the referenced product have expired. The Section 505(b)(2) application also will not be approved until any non-patent exclusivity, such as exclusivity for obtaining approval of a new chemical entity, listed in the Orange Book for the referenced product has expired.

If the applicant has provided a paragraph IV certification to the FDA, the applicant must also send notice of the paragraph IV certification to the NDA and patent holders for the referenced product once the applicant's NDA has been accepted for filing by the FDA. The NDA and patent holders may then initiate a legal challenge to the paragraph IV certification. The filing of a patent infringement lawsuit within 45 days of their receipt of a paragraph IV certification automatically prevents the FDA from approving the Section 505(b)(2) NDA until the earlier of 30 months, expiration of the patent, settlement of the lawsuit or a decision in the infringement case that is favorable to the Section 505(b)(2) applicant. Thus, the Section 505(b)(2) applicant may invest a significant amount of time and expense in the development of its products only to be subject to significant delay and patent litigation before its products may be commercialized. Alternatively, if the listed patent holder does not file a patent infringement lawsuit within the required 45-day period, the applicant's NDA will not be subject to the 30-month stay. A paragraph IV certification would be required in connection with a Section 505(b)(2) NDA for ANX-514 that is filed before November 2013.

### Other Regulatory Requirements

Even if the FDA approves one or more of our product candidates, we will continue to be subject to a number of post-approval regulatory requirements. If we seek to make certain changes to an approved product, such as the addition of a new labeled indication or making certain manufacturing changes or product enhancements, we will

need FDA review and approval before the change can be implemented. While physicians may use products for indications that have not been approved by the FDA, we may not label or promote the product for an indication that has not been approved. Securing FDA approval for new indications or product enhancements and, in some cases, for labeling claims or changes in manufacturing, is generally a time-consuming and expensive process that may require us to conduct clinical studies under the FDA's investigational new drug regulations. Even if such studies are conducted, the FDA may not approve any change in a timely fashion, or at all. In addition, adverse experiences associated with use of the products must be reported to the FDA, and FDA rules govern how we can label, advertise or otherwise commercialize our products. The FDA also may, in its discretion, require post-marketing testing and surveillance to monitor the effects of approved products or place conditions on any approvals that could restrict the commercial applications of these products.

In addition to FDA restrictions on marketing of pharmaceutical products, several other types of state and federal laws have been applied to restrict certain marketing practices in the pharmaceutical industry in recent years. These laws include anti-kickback statutes and false claims statutes. The federal healthcare program anti-kickback statute prohibits, among other things, knowingly and willfully offering, paying, soliciting or receiving remuneration to induce or in return for purchasing, leasing, ordering or arranging for the purchase, lease or order of any healthcare item or service reimbursable under Medicare, Medicaid or other federally financed healthcare programs. This statute has been interpreted to apply to arrangements between pharmaceutical manufacturers on the one hand and prescribers, purchasers and formulary managers on the other. Violations of the anti-kickback statute are punishable by imprisonment, criminal fines, civil monetary penalties and exclusion from participation in federal healthcare programs. Although there are a number of statutory exemptions and regulatory safe harbors protecting certain common activities from prosecution or other regulatory sanctions, the exemptions and safe harbors are drawn narrowly, and practices that involve remuneration intended to induce prescribing, purchases or recommendations may be subject to scrutiny if they do not qualify for an exemption or safe harbor.

Federal false claims laws prohibit any person from knowingly presenting, or causing to be presented, a false claim for payment to the federal government, or knowingly making, or causing to be made, a false statement to have a false claim paid. Recently, several pharmaceutical and other healthcare companies have been prosecuted under these laws for allegedly inflating drug prices they report to pricing services, which in turn are used by the government to set Medicare and Medicaid reimbursement rates, and for allegedly providing free product to customers with the expectation that the customers would bill federal programs for the product. In addition, certain marketing practices, including off-label promotion, may also violate false claims laws. The majority of states also have statutes or regulations similar to the federal anti-kickback law and false claims laws, which apply to items and services reimbursed under Medicaid and other state programs, or, in several states, apply regardless of the payor.

In addition, we and the third-party manufacturers on which we rely for the manufacture of our products or their respective underlying components (including API) are subject to requirements that drugs be manufactured, packaged and labeled in conformity with current Good Manufacturing Practices promulgated by the FDA, or cGMP. To comply with cGMP requirements, manufacturers must continue to spend time, money and effort to meet requirements relating to personnel, facilities, equipment, production and process, labeling and packaging, quality control, recordkeeping and other requirements. The FDA periodically inspects drug manufacturing facilities to evaluate compliance with cGMP requirements.

Also, as part of the sales and marketing process, pharmaceutical companies frequently provide samples of approved drugs to physicians. This practice is regulated by the FDA and other governmental authorities, including, in particular, requirements concerning recordkeeping and control procedures.

Outside of the U.S., the ability to market our products will also depend on receiving marketing authorizations from the appropriate regulatory authorities. The foreign regulatory approval process includes all of the risks associated with the FDA approval described above. In addition, the requirements governing the conduct of clinical trials and marketing authorization vary widely from country to country, and the time may be longer or shorter than that required for FDA approval. In addition, regulatory approval of prices is required in most countries other than the U.S. We face the risk that the resulting prices would be insufficient to generate an acceptable return to us or any collaborator of ours.

### **Employees**

We have two employees, our chief business officer and senior vice president and our general counsel, secretary and vice president, legal, both of whom are full-time. Our employees are not unionized and we believe that our relationship with our employees is good. We engage a number of consultants, vendors and contract organizations to assist us with our research and development activities, including research-related manufacturing and regulatory affairs, and our selling, general and administrative activities, such as finance, accounting, human resources, marketing, legal and investor relations.

#### Legal Proceeding

In the normal course of business, we may become subject to lawsuits and other claims and proceedings. Such matters are subject to uncertainty and outcomes are often not predictable with assurance. We are not currently involved in any material legal proceedings.

#### Facilitie

Our offices are located at 6725 Mesa Ridge Road, San Diego, California 92121. Our offices consist of 3,173 square feet of office space, which we use pursuant to a lease that will expire on May 31, 2010. The average base rent for this space currently is approximately \$3,700 per month.

### **Available Information**

Our annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K and all amendments to those reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 are available free of charge on our corporate website (www.adventrx.com) as soon as reasonably practicable after they are filed with, or furnished to, the Securities and Exchange Commission.

### MANAGEMENT

### Management and Board of Directors

Our executive officers and directors, their ages and positions as of September 21, 2009 are as follows:

<u>N</u> ame	Age	Position/Affiliation
Brian M. Culley	38	Principal Executive Officer, Chief Business Officer and Senior Vice President
Patrick L. Keran	38	Principal Financial and Accounting Officer, General Counsel, Secretary and Vice President, Legal
Jack Lief	63	Chairman of the Board
Alexander J. Denner	40	Director
Michael M. Goldberg	50	Director
Mark J. Pykett	45	Director
Eric K. Rowinsky	53	Director

#### Executive Officers

Brian M. Culley, M.S., M.B.A. Mr. Culley currently is the Company's principal executive officer, a position he has held since February 2009, and chief business officer and a senior vice president, positions he has held since January 2007. Mr. Culley served as vice president, business development since joining the Company in December 2004, and was appointed senior vice president, business development in February 2006. From 2002 until 2004, Mr. Culley managed all strategic collaborations and licensing agreements for iTherx, Inc. (formerly, Immusol, Inc.) in San Diego, where his most recent title was director of business development and marketing. From 1999 until 2000, he was a licensing and marketing associate at the University of California, San Diego, department of technology transfer & intellectual property services and from 1996 to 1999, he was a research associate for Neurocrine Biosciences, Inc., where he performed drug discovery research. Mr. Culley has over 15 years of experience in the biotechnology industry, including deal structure and negotiation, licensing, due diligence, market and competitive research, and venture funding. He received a B.S. in biology from Boston College, an M.S. in biochemistry from the University of California, Santa Barbara and an M.B.A. from The Johnson School of Business at Cornell University with an emphasis on private equity and entrepreneurship.

Patrick L. Keran, J.D. Mr. Keran currently is the Company's principal financial and accounting officer, a position he has held since July 2009, general counsel, a position he has held since August 2006, secretary, a position he has held since September 2006, and vice president, legal, a position he has held since January 2007. From April 2004 to August 2006, Mr. Keran was associate general counsel at Isis Pharmaceuticals, a publicly held drug discovery and development company. From February 2003 to April 2004, Mr. Keran practiced corporate law at the law firm of Heller Ehrman LLP, specializing in public and private financings, licensing arrangements, mergers and acquisitions and corporate governance matters. From September 1999 to February 2003, Mr. Keran practiced law at the law firm of Brobeck Phleger & Harrison LLP where he had a similar corporate practice. Mr. Keran is licensed to practice law in the State of California. Mr. Keran received a B.A. from the University of California at San Diego and a J.D. from the University of California at Berkeley, Boalt Hall School of Law.

### **Board of Directors**

Jack Lief. Mr. Lief has served as a director since September 2006 and as chair of the Board since May 2007. Mr. Lief is a co-founder and since April 1997 has served as president, chief executive officer and a director of Arena Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a publicly held clinical-stage biopharmaceutical company focused on the discovery, development and commercialization of small molecule drugs targeting G protein-coupled receptors. From 1995 to April 1997, Mr. Lief served as an advisor and consultant to numerous biopharmaceutical organizations. From 1989 to 1994, Mr. Lief served as senior vice president, corporate development and secretary of Cephalon, Inc., a biopharmaceutical company. From 1983 to 1989, Mr. Lief served as director of business development and strategic planning for Alpha Therapeutic Corporation, a manufacturer of biological products. Mr. Lief joined Abbott Laboratories, a pharmaceutical company, in 1972, where he served until 1983, most recently as the head of

international marketing research. Mr. Lief is a director of Accumetrics, Inc., a developer and marketer of diagnostic tests, ReqMed Company, Ltd., a provider of partnering opportunities, R&D strategies and bio-venture funding, and TaiGen Biotechnology Co., Ltd., a biotechnology company. Mr. Lief is also an executive board member of BIOCOM, a life science industry association representing more than 450 member companies in San Diego and Southern California, and he was the chairman of BIOCOM from March 2005 to March 2006. Mr. Lief holds a B.A. from Rutgers University and an M.S. in Psychology (Experimental and Neurobiology) from Lehigh University.

Alexander J. Denner, Ph.D. Dr. Denner has served as a director since October 2006. Dr. Denner currently serves as managing director of entities affiliated with Carl C. Icahn, including Icahn Partners, Icahn Master, Icahn Master, Icahn Master III and Icahn Master III are private investment funds. Dr. Denner has served in this position since August 2006. From April 2005 to May 2006, Dr. Denner served as a portfolio manager specializing in healthcare investments for Viking Global Investors. Previously, he served in a variety of roles at Morgan Stanley, beginning in 1996, including as portfolio manager of healthcare and biotechnology mutual funds. Dr. Denner is a director of Biogen Idec Inc., a publicly held global biotechnology company that creates new standards of care in therapeutic areas with high unmet medical needs, Amylin Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a publicly held biopharmaceutical company committed to improving the lives of people with diabetes, obesity and other diseases through the discovery, development and commercialization of innovative medicines, and Enzon Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a publicly held biopharmaceutical company. Dr. Denner was the chairman of the executive committee of ImClone Systems Incorporated, a publicly held biopharmaceutical company, and a director from April 2006 until the company was purchased in November 2008. Dr. Denner received his S.B. degree from the Massachusetts Institute of Technology and his M.S., M.Phil. and Ph.D. degrees from Yale University. Dr. Denner was nominated by, among others, entities affiliated with Carl C. Icahn. Information regarding the arrangement by which Dr. Denner was selected as a director is located below under "Director Arrangements."

Michael M. Goldberg, M.D. Dr. Goldberg has served as a director since January 2004. Dr. Goldberg currently is a managing partner of Montaur Capital Partners, an investment firm, a position he has held since January 2007. From August 1990 to January 2007, Dr. Goldberg was chairman and chief executive officer of Emisphere Technologies, Inc., a biopharmaceutical company. Prior to this, Dr. Goldberg was a vice president for The First Boston Corporation, where he was a founding member of the Healthcare Banking Group. He received a B.S. from Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute, an M.D. from Albany Medical College of Union University and an M.B.A. from Columbia University Graduate School of Business.

Mark J. Pykett, Ph.D., M.B.A., V.M.D. Dr. Pykett has served as a director since February 2004. Dr. Pykett currently is president and chief operating officer of Alseres Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (formerly Boston Life Sciences, Inc.), positions he has held since November 2004. From May 1996 until April 2003, Dr. Pykett served as president and chief executive officer and a director of Cytomatrix, LLC, a privately held biotechnology company focused on the research, development and commercialization of novel cell-based therapies that Dr. Pykett corporative was acquired by Cordlife, Pte. Ltd., a subsidiary of CyGenics Ltd., a publicly held biotechnology company listed on the Australian Stock Exchange. From April 2003 to February 2004, Dr. Pykett served as president of Cordlife and then as president and director of CyGenics from February 2004 until November 2004. In addition, Dr. Pykett served as a director of Cordlife from April 2003 through November 2005 and a director of Oramax, LLC, a development stage dental implant company developing biomaterials for dental prostheses, from 2000 through 2006. Dr. Pykett graduated Phi Beta Kappa, Summa Cum Laude from Amherst College, holds a veterinary degree, Phi Zeta, Summa Cum Laude, a doctorate in molecular biology from the University of Pennsylvania, and received an M.B.A., Beta Gamma Sigma, from Northeastern University. He completed post-doctoral fellowships at the University of Pennsylvania and Harvard University. Dr. Pykett held an adjunct faculty position at the Harvard School of Public Health from 1997 to 2004.

Eric K. Rowinsky, M.D. Dr. Rowinsky has served as a director since February 2008. Dr. Rowinsky currently is chief medical officer, a position he has held since February 2005, and executive vice president, a position he has held since December 2007, of ImClone Systems Incorporated, a wholly-owned subsidiary of Eli Lilly and Company. Dr. Rowinsky held the position of director of the Institute of Drug Development ("IDD") at the Cancer Therapy and Research Center from 2002 to 2004 and was the director of clinical research at the IDD from 1996 to 2002. In addition, he held the SBC Endowed Chair for Early Drug Development at the IDD. From 1996 to 2006,

Dr Rowinsky was also a clinical professor of medicine (division of medical oncology) at the University of Texas Health Science Center, San Antonio, Texas. Dr. Rowinsky also served as an associate professor of oncology at Johns Hopkins University from 1988 until 1996. He served on the Board of Scientific Counselors of the National Cancer Institute from 2004 to 2007. Dr. Rowinsky received a B.A. degree from New York University and an M.D. degree from the Vanderbilt University School of Medicine. Following his residency in internal medicine, he completed fellowship training in medical oncology at the Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine.

There are no family relationships among any of the Company's directors or executive officers.

### Director Arrangements

Pursuant to that certain Rights Agreement, dated July 27, 2005, as amended, or the Rights Agreement, we are required to cause our board of directors to nominate to our board of directors an individual, who we refer to as the Purchaser Designee, selected by the "Purchasers" who at the time own a majority of the "Purchased Shares." Dr. Denner is the current Purchaser Designee. "Purchasers," as defined in the Rights Agreement, refers to those entities that purchased our common stock and warrants in a private transaction in July 2005. "Purchased Shares," as defined in the Rights Agreement, refers to those shares of common stock outstanding and issuable upon exercise of warrants issued to the Purchasers in connection with July 2005 transaction. The Purchasers' right to select a Purchaser Designee for nomination to our board of directors shall terminate upon the earlier of (i) July 27, 2012, (ii) the date that the Purchasers' aggregate holdings of Purchased Shares (either of record or beneficially) is, as a result of sales or other dispositions thereof, equal to less than 50% of the aggregate number of shares purchased by the Purchasers in connection with the July 2005 transaction, and (iii) at the time of a change of control of our company.

Pursuant to that certain Third Amendment to Rights Agreement, dated August 26, 2009, the Rights Agreement was amended to allow our board of directors, in the event a director resigns from our board of directors and any resulting vacancy is not filled by a majority of our board of directors then in office, which majority includes the Purchaser Designee, if there is then a Purchaser Designee, to decrease the authorized number of directors to the number of directors then in office (including for this purpose the appointment of a director to fill any vacancy resulting from such resignation) and, from time to time, to increase the number of authorized directors provided that any vacancy created by such an increase is filled by a majority of our board of directors then in office, which majority includes the Purchaser Designee, if there is then a Purchaser Designee. Following the resignation of Mr. Bagnall as a member of our board of directors in August 2009, our board of directors set the authorized number of directors constituting our board of directors at five.

### **Board Composition**

Our bylaws allow the authorized number of directors to be not less than three or more than nine; currently, the size of our board of directors is set at five. Each of our directors serves a one-year term and is elected at each year's annual meeting of stockholders. Our board of directors has determined that Dr. Denner, Dr. Goldberg, Mr. Lief, Dr. Pykett and Dr. Rowinsky are "independent" under the rules of the NYSE Amex. Before his employment by us in April 2008, Mr. Bagnall was also "independent" under the rules of the NYSE Amex. Under applicable rules of the NYSE Amex and the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC, the existence of certain transactions above certain thresholds between a director and our company are required to be disclosed and preclude a finding by our board of directors that the director is independent. In addition to transactions required to be disclosed under the NYSE Amex and SEC rules, in making its independence determination with respect to Dr. Denner, our board of directors considered Dr. Denner's position with entities affiliated with Mr. Icahn and such entities' (a) ownership position in our company and (b) rights under the Rights Agreement, pursuant to which such entities, along with others, are, among other things, entitled to participate in future sales by us of additional securities and cause our board of directors to nominate to our board of directors an individual selected by them. After considering these relationships and transactions, our board of directors concluded that they did not interfere with Dr. Denner's ability to exercise independent judgment in carrying out his responsibilities as a member of our board of directors.

#### Meetings and Meeting Attendance

During 2008, our board of directors met seventeen times, the audit committee of our board of directors met seven times and action was taken by unanimous written consent once, the compensation committee of our board of directors met three times and action was taken by unanimous written consent once and the research and development committee of our board of directors met three times. During 2008, each member of our board of directors nominated for re-election attended 75% or more of the aggregate of (i) the total number of meetings of our board of directors held during the period of such member's service and (ii) the total number of meetings of committees on which such member served, during the period of such member's service, except that Dr. Goldberg attended five, or approximately 71%, of the total number of audit committee meetings held during 2008. We encourage all directors to attend our annual stockholder meetings. Messrs. Bagnall, Levine and Lief attended our 2008 annual meeting of stockholders and Mr. Lief attended our 2009 annual meeting of stockholders.

### Committees of the Board

Our board of directors currently has standing audit, compensation and nominating and governance committees. In February 2008, the Board created a research and development committee.

Audit Committee. The audit committee currently consists of Mr. Lief (chair), Dr. Goldberg and Dr. Pykett. During 2008 until his employment by us in April 2008, Mr. Bagnall served as a member and chair of the audit committee. Our board of directors has determined that all members of the audit committee are independent directors and meet the eligibility standards for audit committee service under the rules of the NYSE Amex. Our board of directors has determined that Mr. Lief qualifies as an "audit committee financial expert" as defined by the rules of the SEC. The purpose of the audit committee is to oversee our accounting and financial reporting processes and audits of our financial statements. The responsibilities of the audit committee include appointing and providing for the compensation of the independent accountants to conduct the annual audit of our accounts, reviewing the scope and results of the independent audits, reviewing and evaluating internal accounting policies, and approving all professional services to be provided to us by our independent accountants. The audit committee is governed by a written charter approved by our board of directors.

Compensation Committee. The compensation committee currently consists of Dr. Goldberg (chair), Dr. Denner and Mr. Lief. During 2008 until May 2008, Dr. Pykett served as a member of the compensation committee. Our board of directors has determined that all members of the compensation committee are independent directors under the rules of the NYSE Amex. The compensation committee administers our benefit plans, reviews, approves and administers all compensation arrangements for executives, and establishes and reviews general policies relating to the compensation and benefits of our executives and other personnel. The compensation committee meets several times a year and consults with independent compensation consultants, as it deems appropriate, to review, analyze and set compensation packages for our executives. The compensation committee is governed by a written charter approved by our board of directors.

Under its charter, the compensation committee has authority to determine the amount and form of compensation paid to our chief executive officer, and to take such action, as is necessary and advisable to compensate our chief executive officer in a manner consistent with its determinations, and shall deliberate and vote on all such actions outside the presence of our chief executive officer. In accordance with its charter, the compensation committee will review at least annually the performance of our chief executive officer, including in light of any goals and objectives established for such performance, and in light of such review determine his or her compensation.

The compensation committee has authority to determine the amount and form of compensation paid to our other executives, employees, consultants and advisors and to review the performance of such persons in order to determine appropriate compensation. The compensation committee has authority to take such action, and to direct us to take such action, as is necessary and advisable to compensate such persons and to implement such policies and practices in a manner consistent with its determinations. The compensation committee may delegate its authority on these matters with regard to our non-executive employees to our officers and other appropriate supervisory personnel, subject to applicable law and regulations.

Except with respect to its responsibilities regarding setting compensation for our chief executive officer and our other executives, the compensation committee may delegate its authority to individual members of the compensation committee or other members of our board of directors. In addition, to the extent permitted by applicable law and regulations, the compensation committee may delegate to one or more of our officers (or other appropriate supervisory personnel) the authority to grant stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock units and performance units to employees (who are not officers or members of our board of directors) of ours or of any subsidiary of ours; provided, however that (a) the number of shares of our common stock underlying such options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock units and performance units are consistent with guidelines previously approved by the compensation committee; (b) the per-share exercise or purchase price of such awards equals the fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant; and (c) the vesting and other terms that apply to such awards are the same terms as apply under our standard form of agreement under the applicable equity compensation plan, provided that such officer(s) may, in such officer(s)' discretion, grant awards that are fully vested on the date of grant of the award or grant awards with more restrictive vesting requirements.

Historically, including in 2008, our chief executive officer reviewed and assessed the performance of our other executive officers for the preceding year in the first quarter of each year and subsequently made recommendations to the compensation committee regarding the amount and form of those officers' compensation packages for the current year. The compensation committee generally gives substantial deference to our chief executive officer's recommendations because the members of that committee generally believe the chief executive officer is in the best position to evaluate the other executive officers' past performance and anticipated contributions. From September 2004 until the end of his employment relationship with us in October 2008, our chief executive was Mr. Levine. During the first quarter of 2008, Mr. Levine evaluated the 2007 performance of our other executive officers and, based on those officers' individual performance and anticipated contributions and our 2007 performance and 2008 goals and projections, made recommendations as to 2008 compensation for those executive officers to the compensation committee. The compensation committee took Mr. Levine's recommendations into consideration, according them substantial deference, in setting the executive officers' 2008 compensation.

In February 2007, the compensation committee retained Frederic W. Cook & Co., Inc., a nationally-recognized compensation consulting firm, to provide an independent evaluation of our compensation practices. The compensation committee retained responsibility and authority over the scope of services provided by F.W. Cook and F.W. Cook reported and was responsible to the compensation committee. In connection with retaining F.W. Cook, the compensation committee charged F.W. Cook with, among other things, conducting a competitive assessment of our executive compensation practices, in particular those applicable to our chief executive officer, which included assisting the compensation committee in identifying a peer group of companies against which to evaluate the competitiveness of our executive compensation packages. In February 2007, F.W. Cook completed its analysis of our chief executive officer's compensation and, in May 2007, completed its analysis of our other executive officers' compensation. Other than reviewing with the compensation committee the results of its analysis and providing corresponding written reports, the compensation committee generally did not involve F.W. Cook in its 2007 compensation determinations. In connection with determining 2008 executive compensation, the compensation committee reviewed and evaluated the information previously provided by F.W. Cook and contacted F.W. Cook with certain specific questions, but otherwise did not involve F.W. Cook in its 2008 compensation determinations.

Nominating and Governance Committee. The nominating and governance committee currently consists of Dr. Pykett (chair) and Dr. Rowinsky, each of whom our board of directors has determined is an independent director under the rules of the NYSE Amex. During 2008 and until May 2008, Dr. Goldberg and Mr. Lief served on the nominating and governance committee. The nominating and governance committee's responsibilities include recommending to our board of directors nominees for possible election to our board of directors and providing oversight with respect to corporate governance and succession planning matters. The nominating and governance committee is governed by a written charter approved by our board of directors.

Research and Development Committee. Currently, the sole member and chair of the research and development committee is Dr. Rowinsky. The research and development committee assists our board of directors in evaluating our basic scientific and manufacturing research, clinical development and regulatory affairs and the allocation of our resources.

Charters for the audit, compensation and nominating and governance committees of our board of directors, as well as our corporate governance guidelines, are posted on our corporate website at: www.adventrx.com.

The information contained in this prospectus with respect to the charters of each of the audit committee, the compensation committee, and the nominating and governance committee and the independence of the non-management members of our board of directors shall not be deemed to be "soliciting material" or to be "filed" with the SEC, nor shall the information be incorporated by reference into any future filing under the Securities Act of 1933 or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, except to the extent that we specifically incorporate it by reference in a filing.

## Code of Ethics

We have adopted a code of ethics that applies to our principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or persons performing similar functions, as well as all of our other officers, directors and employees. This code of ethics is a part of our code of business conduct and ethics and available on our corporate website at www.adventrx.com. We intend to disclose future amendments to, or waivers of, certain provisions of our code of ethics that apply to our principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or persons performing similar functions on the above website within four business days following such amendment or waiver.

## EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

## **Summary Compensation Table**

The following table sets forth information concerning compensation earned for services rendered to us during the years ended December 31, 2008 and December 31, 2007 by (i) each individual serving as principal executive officer during 2008, (ii) the two most highly compensated executive officers, other than the individuals serving as the principal executive officer, who were serving as executive officers as of December 31, 2008, and (iii) the individuals who would have qualified under the foregoing clause (ii) but for the fact that such individuals were not serving as executive officers as of December 31, 2008. Collectively, these individuals are referred to as the "Named Executive Officers."

Name and Principal Position(1)	Year	Salary	Bonus	Stock Awards	Option Awards(2)	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation	Deferred Compensation Earnings	All Other Compensation(3)	Total
Brian M. Culley	2008	\$ 262,500	_	_	\$ 183,493	_	_	\$ 13,989	\$ 459,982
Chief Business Officer	2007	\$ 250,000	_	_	\$ 235,852	_	_	\$ 9,162	\$ 495,014
Patrick Keran General Counsel	2008	\$ 231,000	_	_	\$ 121,708	_	_	\$ 13,758	\$ 366,466
Evan M. Levine	2008	\$ 381,635	_	_	_	_	_	\$ 493,685(4)	\$ 875,320
Former Chief Executive Officer	2007	\$ 450,000	\$ 200,000	_	_	_	_	\$ 9,180	\$ 659,180
Mark N.K. Bagnall(5) Former Chief Financial Officer	2008	\$ 258,462	_	_	\$ 37,599(6)	_	_	\$ 97,791(7)	\$ 393,852
Gregory P. Hanson	2008	\$ 67,308	_	_	\$ 38,194	_	_	\$ 341,498(8)	
Former Chief Financial Officer	2007	\$ 250,000	_	_	\$ 149,498	_	_	\$ 10,188	\$ 409,686
Joan M. Robbins	2008	\$ 224,740	_	_	\$ 181,994	_		\$ 86,110(9)	\$ 492,844
Former Chief Scientific Officer	2007	\$ 265,000	_	_	\$ 192,095	_	_	\$ 9,270	\$ 466,365

- (1) Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran held the positions listed in the table through December 31, 2008. On April 2, 2008, Mr. Hanson's employment with us ended. On October 14, 2008, Dr. Robbins' employment with us ended. On October 17, 2008, Mr. Levine's employment with us ended and, on December 22, 2008, Mr. Levine resigned from our board of directors. On December 26, 2008, Mr. Bagnall's employment with us ended, though he remains on our board of directors. Compensation information for Mr. Keran and Mr. Bagnall for 2007 is not included because they were not 2007 named executive officers.
- (2) The value of the option awards has been computed in accordance with the provisions of FAS 123R, which requires that we recognize as compensation expense the value (excluding the effect of assumed forfeiture rates) of all share-based awards, including stock options, granted to employees in exchange for services over the requisite service period, which is typically the vesting period. For more information, including the assumptions made in calculating the FAS 123R value of the option awards, see Note 8 of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 27, 2009 and Note 9 of the Consolidated Financial Statements contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 17, 2008.
- (3) Except as otherwise indicated, consists of (a) matching contributions made pursuant to our tax-qualified 401(k) plan and (b) premiums paid for term life insurance policies for the benefit of our executives.
- (4) Consists of (a) matching contributions pursuant to our 401(k) plan of \$12,519, (b) life insurance premiums of \$145, (c) severance payments of \$365,000, (d) a severance-related health benefit allowance of \$19,870, and (e) accrued vacation benefits paid in connection with termination of employment of \$90,865. See "Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table" below for additional information regarding termination-related payments.
- (5) Mr. Bagnall served as our chief financial officer, executive vice president and treasurer from April 3, 2008 to December 26, 2008. From November 3, 2008 to December 26, 2008, Mr. Bagnall additionally served as our principal executive officer. Both prior to and after his service as an employee, he served as a member of our

- board of directors and, after his service as an employee, he served as a consultant to us from January 2009 to July 2009. Mr. Bagnall resigned as a member of our board of directors in August 2009, at which time we re-engaged him as a consultant.
- (6) Consists of the value of an option award to Mr. Bagnall in 2007 as a member of our board of directors.
- (7) Consists of (a) matching contributions pursuant to our 401(k) plan of \$13,800, (b) life insurance premiums of \$345, (c) accrued vacation benefits paid in connection with termination of employment of \$19,683, (d) the value of the partial acceleration of an option award triggered by termination of employment of \$49,863, and (e) non-employee director fees for service on our board of directors during the periods in 2008 in which Mr. Bagnall was not employed by us of \$14,100. Mr. Bagnall received severance and a health benefit allowance in connection with the termination of his employment, but these payments were not paid or accrued to Mr. Bagnall in 2008 because we did not enter into a separation agreement with Mr. Bagnall until January 2009. See "Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table" below for additional information regarding termination-related payments.
- (8) Consists of (a) matching contributions pursuant to our 401(k) plan of \$4,038, (b) life insurance premiums of \$320, (c) severance payments of \$125,000, (d) a severance-related health benefit allowance of \$20,997, (e) the value of the partial acceleration of an option award triggered by termination of employment of \$174,272, (f) accrued vacation benefits paid in connection with termination of employment of \$16,496, and (g) consulting fees of \$375. See "Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table" below for additional information regarding termination-related payments.
- (9) Consists of (a) matching contributions pursuant to our 401(k) plan of \$12,519, (b) life insurance premiums of \$218, (c) severance payments of \$22,475, (d) a severance-related health benefit allowance of \$1,511, and (e) accrued vacation benefits paid in connection with termination of employment of \$49,387. See "Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table" below for additional information regarding termination-related payments.

## Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table

## Current Title and Base Salary; Employment and Severance Arrangements with Currently Employed Named Executive Officers

In February 2009, our board of directors appointed Mr. Culley, our chief business officer and senior vice president, to additionally serve as our principal executive officer and, in July 2009, appointed Mr. Keran, our general counsel, secretary and vice president, legal, to additionally serve as our principal financial officer and principal accounting officer. Also, in July 2009, the compensation committee of our board of directors adjusted the annual base salaries of Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran to, respectively, \$315,000 and \$289,000, which adjustments were retroactive to January 1, 2009.

Each of Mr. Culley's and Mr. Keran's employment with us is at-will and, as of December 31, 2008, we had no obligation to pay such officer any severance or other benefits, other than as may be required by law, in connection with a termination of employment. In July 2009, we adopted a 2009 mid-year incentive plan and a retention and severance plan. We believe these plans are necessary to incentivize and retain our remaining officers, who are also our remaining employees, and reinforce their dedication to us during a period when they would otherwise likely seek alternative employment. As a part of adopting these plans, we terminated the retention and incentive agreements we entered into with each of Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran in January 2009 and the awards of restricted stock units, representing the right to receive 1,200,000 and 850,000 shares, respectively, of our common stock, that we granted to Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran in January 2009.

Under the incentive plan, each of Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran are eligible for incentive awards based upon the achievement of corporate performance objectives in effect at the end of 2009. Awards generally will be paid in cash. The potential award of each of Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran will be based 100% on our achievement of corporate objectives and the target award amount for each of them is \$150,000. The target amount of each award may be increased or decreased by multiplying the target amount by a corporate performance multiplier, as will be determined by the compensation committee of our board of directors in the first quarter of 2010. Award multipliers

will range from zero to 1.5. Payment of awards under the incentive plan will be made after December 31, 2009 and on or before March 14, 2010.

Under the retention plan, if the employment of Mr. Culley or Mr. Keran, as applicable, terminates at any time as a result of an involuntary termination, and such employee delivers and does not revoke a general release of claims, which will also confirm any post-termination obligations and/or restrictions applicable to such employee, such employee will be entitled to an amount equal to twelve (12) months of such employee's then-current base salary, less applicable withholdings and an amount equal to the estimated cost of continuing such employee's health care coverage and the coverage of such employee's dependents who are covered at the time of the involuntary termination under the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985, as amended, for a period equal to twelve (12) months. These severance benefits will be paid in a lump-sum on the date the general release of claims becomes effective. Our aggregate contractual obligation under the retention plan, including applicable payroll and employer taxes, is approximately \$650,000.

For purposes of the retention plan, an involuntary termination means (i) without the employee's express written consent, an action by our board of directors or external events causing or immediately portending a material reduction or alteration of the employee's duties, position or responsibilities relative to the employee's duties, position or responsibilities in effect immediately prior to such reduction or alteration, or the removal of the employee from such position, duties or responsibilities; provided, however, that an "involuntary termination" shall not be deemed to occur (a) with respect to Mr. Culley, if Mr. Culley remains the head of and most senior individual within the Company's (or its successor's) business development function and (B) with respect to Mr. Keran, if Mr. Keran remains the head of and most senior individual within the Company's (or its successor's) legal function; (ii) without the employee's express written consent, a material reduction by us of the employee's base salary as in effect immediately prior to such reduction; (iii) without the employee's express written consent, the relocation of the employee's principal place of employment with us by more than fifty (50) miles; (iv) any termination of the employee by us without cause (as defined below); or (vi) a material breach of the retention plan, including, but not limited to our failure to obtain the assumption of the retention plan by any successors as contemplated in the retention plan. For purposes of the retention plan, "Cause" means (i) any act of personal dishonesty taken by the employee in connection with his or her responsibilities as an employee which is intended to result in substantial personal enrichment of the employee; (ii) the employee's conviction of a felony that our board of directors reasonably believes has had or will have a material detrimental effect on our reputation or business; (iii) a willful act by the employee that constitutes misconduct and is materially injurious to us, or (iv) continued willful violati

In addition, as of December 31, 2008, we had accrued vacation benefits liability for Mr. Culley in the amount of \$48,461 and for Mr. Keran in the amount of \$30,166. If their employment with us had ended on December 31, 2008, they would have been entitled to payment of those amounts.

It is our policy that, at the beginning of employment, all employees sign our standard confidential information, non-solicitation and invention assignment agreement for employees. Under the current version of this agreement, employees agree that, during the period of the employee's service to us and for one year thereafter, the employee will not (a) solicit any employee or consultant of ours to leave the employ of or terminate any relationship with us or (b) solicit the business of any client or customer of ours using our confidential information. Each of Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran executed such an agreement in connection with the commencement of his employment with us.

## 2008 and 2009 Stock Option Grants

On March 31, 2008, the compensation committee granted stock option awards to certain of our non-CEO executives, including a stock option to purchase 200,000 shares to each of Messrs. Culley and Keran and Dr. Robbins. The compensation committee did not grant any stock option awards to Mr. Levine (the reasons for which are described under "Compensation Programs and Process — Elements of Compensation" in the proxy statement we filed with the SEC on April 16, 2008) or Mr. Bagnall, who was then one of our non-employee directors (see "Employment and Separation Arrangements with Mr. Bagnall" below regarding an option granted to him in

April 2008 in connection with commencement of his employment). The March 2008 stock options were granted under our 2005 Equity Incentive Plan, have a term of 10 years, and vest and become exercisable as to one-fifth of the shares subject to the option on each of January 1, 2009, January 1, 2010, January 1, 2011, January 1, 2012 and January 1, 2013. The vesting schedule was recommended by Mr. Levine, then our chief executive officer, and, after substantial discussion, approved by the compensation committee. The per share exercise price of these options is \$0.54, which was the closing price of our common stock on March 31, 2008. None of these options currently are in-the-money.

On July 21, 2009, the compensation committee granted to each of Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran a stock option to purchase up to 1,700,000 shares of our common stock. The per share exercise price of these options is \$0.13, which was the closing price of our common stock on July 21, 2009. The July 2009 stock options were granted under our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan, have a term of 10 years, and vest and become exercisable, subject to the respective employee's continuous service, as to one-fourth of the shares subject to the option on each of January 1, 2010, January 1, 2011, January 1, 2012 and January 1, 2013. However, in the event Mr. Culley or Mr. Keran, as applicable, ceases to provide services to us as an employee by reason of an involuntary termination, exercisability of the then-vested stock options shall be extended such that the stock options shall be exercisable for a period of 12 months from the date of such involuntary termination. In addition, the vesting and exercisability of each option will accelerate or be extended under certain circumstances, including, (i) in the event of a change in control (as defined in our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan), acceleration with respect to fifty percent of the then unvested shares on the day prior to the date of the change in control and, subject to the preceding clause (i), in the event of a change of control, to the extent the successor company (or a subsidiary or parent thereof) does not assume or substitute for the option, acceleration in full on the day prior to the date of the change in control if the employee is then providing services or was the subject an involuntary termination in connection with, related to or in contemplation of the change in control and exercisability for a period of 36 months from the date of such involuntary termination, and in the event of an involuntary termination of the employee within 12 months following the date of the change in control, acceleration in full and exercisability for a period of 36 months from the date of such involunta

We structured the number of shares underlying and the vesting schedule of the March 2008 stock options and the July 2009 stock options primarily to retain and incentivize our executives, and not primarily as a form of compensation or to recognize individual or corporate performance in 2007 or 2008. In particular, we did not view these awards as typical annual option grants. The compensation committee's goal in determining the size of these stock option awards was to emphasize unity and cohesion within our executive ranks. The compensation committee intended for, with respect to the March 2008 stock options, our non-CEO executives and, with respect to the July 2009 stock options, our two remaining employees, to share equally in our future success and, accordingly, granted similarly situated executives comparably sized stock option awards.

The compensation committee granted these awards to retain and properly incentive the individuals capable of maximizing the potential of our assets. Without a substantial opportunity to participate in our future success, we were concerned that we would be unable to retain key executives. In addition, the annual, cliff-based vesting schedule of the March 2008 stock options and the July 2009 stock options was structured to provide substantial retentive value.

As a condition to the grant of the July 2009 stock options, both Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran agreed to terminate the awards of restricted stock units, representing the right to receive 1,200,000 and 850,000 shares, respectively, of our common stock, that we granted to Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran in January 2009.

## 2007 Bonus to Mr. Levine

In March 2008, we evaluated our executives' 2007 compensation and performance and, consistent with past practice, no cash bonuses for any of our non-CEO executives were approved by the compensation committee. However, the compensation committee awarded Mr. Levine a discretionary cash bonus of \$200,000.

Mr. Levine's 2007 bonus was not based on achievement of the corporate objectives previously established by the compensation committee. Following our announcement in October 2007 regarding the results of our phase 2b clinical trial of ANX-510, several of the corporate objectives previously established by the compensation committee became irrelevant or undesirable and the compensation committee did not subsequently revise those objectives. Mr. Levine's 2007 bonus was awarded in part in recognition of his 2007 performance, but also to compensate him in lieu of our not granting him any stock option awards (the reasons for which are more fully described under "Compensation Programs and Process — Elements of Compensation" in the proxy statement we filed with the SEC on April 16, 2008). Despite our October 2007 announcement regarding the results of our phase 2b clinical trial of ANX-510 and the resulting decline in our stock price, 2007 was marked with several positive achievements. Furthermore, the compensation committee determined that Mr. Levine's performance in 2007 was exceptional in light of prevailing conditions and that he displayed the leadership and perseverance in the face of adversity that we seek in our executives and wish to reward.

In approving Mr. Levine's 2007 bonus, the compensation committee was sensitive to the perception that it was rewarding Mr. Levine when our stockholders and stock price have suffered. To rebuild value, however, the compensation committee believed it was critical that we retain and properly incentivize Mr. Levine because of the unique qualities that he possesses, as well as to provide continuity to our operations. Based on our successes in 2007 and Mr. Levine's leadership following our October 2007 clinical trial results announcement, as well as our not granting Mr. Levine any equity awards since 2003, the compensation committee determined that a cash bonus reflecting 80% of Mr. Levine's target award was appropriate.

## Separation Arrangements with Mr. Levine

In October 2008, Mr. Levine's employment relationship with us ended and, in December 2008, Mr. Levine resigned from our board of directors. Mr. Levine formerly served as our chief executive officer and president. In December 2008, we entered into a confidential separation agreement and general release of all claims regarding terms of separation with Mr. Levine, or the Levine Separation Agreement.

As set forth in the Levine Separation Agreement, in exchange for a mutual release of claims and Mr. Levine's agreement and representations (as more fully described below), we agreed to provide a severance payment of \$225,000 to Mr. Levine. In addition, we agreed to provide a health benefit allowance of \$19,870, which Mr. Levine may use, at his discretion, to pay the premiums required to continue his group health care coverage under COBRA or any other health care related expenses. The severance payment and the health benefit allowance were paid in one lump sum, less applicable payroll deductions and required withholdings, in January 2009. In addition, pursuant to the Levine Separation Agreement, we agreed to issue 1,000,000 fully-vested shares of our common stock to Mr. Levine, subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions by January 30, 2009, or, if those conditions were not so satisfied, pay Mr. Levine an additional \$100,000 in one lump sum, less applicable payroll deductions and required withholdings. In February 2009, because the conditions to our obligation to issue the shares had not been timely satisfied, we paid Mr. Levine an additional \$100,000 in one lump sum, less applicable payroll deductions and required withholdings. In November 2008, prior to entering into the Levine Separation Agreement, we paid Mr. Levine a total of \$40,000 in four weekly installments ending in December 2008 in exchange for Mr. Levine's agreement not to sign a confidential separation agreement and general release of all claims that was presented to Mr. Levine on October 19, 2008 to allow time for discussions related to the terms of Mr. Levine's separation from us and release of claims to continue

Under the Levine Separation Agreement, Mr. Levine represented that he had returned to us all property, data and information belonging to us and agreed not to use or disclose to others any confidential or proprietary information of ours and agreed to comply with his continuing obligations under various agreements and other documents as previously executed by him. In addition, we and Mr. Levine each agreed that neither would make any voluntary statements, written or oral, or cause or encourage others to make any such statements, that defame,

disparage or in any way criticize the personal and/or business reputation, practices or conduct of, respectively, Mr. Levine, on the one hand, or us or our employees, officers and directors, among others, on the other hand. Each of we and Mr. Levine also represented that neither had filed any lawsuits, complaints or other accusatory pleadings against the other. Mr. Levine also certified that all transactions in our securities prior to his separation date and reportable under Section 16 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 had been reported on Form 4 and agreed to execute and deliver promptly after December 31, 2008 a document certifying that he is not required to file a Form 5 for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008.

## Employment and Separation Arrangements with Mr. Bagnall

In connection with Mr. Bagnall's employment as our chief financial officer, executive vice president and treasurer, effective as of April 3, 2008, we entered into an offer letter agreement with Mr. Bagnall. Pursuant to the terms of the offer letter, Mr. Bagnall's base salary was \$350,000 per year and he was entitled to participate in our Polar hand welfare benefits, 401(k) plan and other benefits on the same terms as our other executive officers. In addition, Mr. Bagnall was eligible to participate in our 2008 Incentive Plan, which is discussed under "Executive Officer and Director Compensation — Compensation Discussion and Analysis" in the proxy statement we filed with the SEC on April 16, 2008, on the same basis as our other executive officers. In the event of Mr. Bagnall's involuntary termination, we agreed to (a) continue to pay Mr. Bagnall's base salary in effect immediately prior to the effective date of such involuntary termination for the number of months equal to the number of full 30-day periods he was a full-time employee of our, provided that in no event would such number of months exceed 12 (this period is referred to as the Severance Period), (b) pay Mr. Bagnall all costs that we would otherwise have incurred to maintain his health and similar benefits during the Severance Period, and (c) pay Mr. Bagnall the amount of the matching 401(k) contribution that would have been contributed by us based on the amount contributed by Mr. Bagnall in the pay-period immediately prior to the effective date of the involuntary termination. Our obligation to make such payments was conditioned upon Mr. Bagnall's execution and delivery of a general release of claims and submission of his resignation as a member of our board of directors. If Mr. Bagnall failed to execute and deliver the release of claims or subsequently revoked the release, he would not have been entitled to any of the severance payment. If Mr. Bagnall failed to submit his resignation from our board of directors, he would not have received any severan

In addition, on March 31, 2008, the compensation committee approved a stock option to Mr. Bagnall under our 2005 Equity Incentive Plan to purchase up to 500,000 shares of our common stock, contingent upon the commencement of Mr. Bagnall's employment with us. Accordingly, this option was granted on April 3, 2008 with an exercise price of \$0.52 per share, which was the closing price of our common stock on April 3, 2008. The terms of the option provide that it would vest and become exercisable with respect to 100,000 of the underlying shares on each of January 1, 2009, January 1, 2011, January 1, 2012 and January 1, 2013, subject to Mr. Bagnall's continuous service (as defined in our 2005 Equity Incentive Plan). However, in the event of Mr. Bagnall's involuntary termination, the option's vesting schedule would accelerate such that (a) an additional 50,000 shares will vest and become exercisable if the effective date of such involuntary termination occurs between January 1 and June 30 of a given calendar year, subject to Mr. Bagnall's execution and delivery to us of a release of claims and his not revoking such release. In the event of Mr. Bagnall's death, disability or other termination, the option would be exercisable for 90 days following such vert, except that in the event of an involuntary termination, the option would be exercisable for 180 days following such termination, subject to Mr. Bagnall's execution and delivery to us of a release of claims and his not revoking such release. In the event of a change of control (as defined in our 2005 Equity Incentive Plan) where Mr. Bagnall was employed by us or one of our affiliates as of the closing date of the change of control, the option would accelerate in full. In the event of Arnage of control where the option is assumed or replaced, (i) 50% of any unvested portion of the option would vest immediately prior to the closing date of the change of control, (ii) the

remaining unvested portion of the option would vest ratably by month over the 12-month period beginning on the closing date of the change of control, subject to Mr. Bagnall's continuous service, and (iii) 100% of any remaining unvested portion of the option would vest upon an involuntary termination of Mr. Bagnall that occurs within 12 months of the change of control. Unless terminated earlier pursuant to its terms, the option would expire on April 2, 2018.

For purposes of the offer letter and the stock option granted to Mr. Bagnall, an "involuntary termination" is one that occurs by reason of involuntary dismissal by us for any reason other than misconduct (as defined below) or Mr. Bagnall's voluntary resignation for "good reason," which means the occurrence of one of the following events or circumstances without his written consent: (i) a change in position that materially reduces the level of his responsibility, (ii) a material reduction in his base salary, or (iii) relocation by more than 50 miles from his then-primary work location; provided that his resignation shall not be for "good reason" unless (x) he provides us with written notice within 30 days after he first has knowledge of the occurrence or existence of such event or circumstance, (y) we fail to correct the circumstance or event so identified within 30 days after receipt of such written notice, and (z) he resigns within 90 days after the date of delivery of the notice. "Misconduct" means the commission of any act of fraud, embezzlement or dishonesty by Mr. Bagnall, any unauthorized use or disclosure by him of confidential information or trade secrets of ours (or any parent or subsidiary), or any other intentional misconduct by him adversely affecting our business affairs (or those of any parent or subsidiary) in a material manner.

In December 2008, Mr. Bagnall's employment relationship with us ended. In January 2009, we entered into a confidential separation agreement and general release of all claims regarding terms of separation with Mr. Bagnall, or the Bagnall Separation Agreement.

As set forth in the Bagnall Separation Agreement, in exchange for a release of claims and Mr. Bagnall's agreement and representations (as more fully described below), we agreed to provide a severance payment of \$165,500 to Mr. Bagnall and each of we and Mr. Bagnall agreed to enter into a consulting relationship. In addition, we agreed to provide a health benefit allowance of \$18,352, which Mr. Bagnall may use, at his discretion, to pay the premiums required to continue his group health care coverage under COBRA or any other health care related expenses. The severance payment and the health benefit allowance were paid in one lump sum, less applicable payroll deductions and required withholdings, in January 2009. The severance provisions set forth in the Bagnall's offer letter, which was effective as of April 3, 2008 and amended as of December 11, 2008. Pursuant to the terms of the stock option granted to Mr. Bagnall in April 2008 in connection with the commencement of his employment (as more fully described above), 100,000 shares underlying this option vested and became exercisable immediately prior to Mr. Bagnall's involuntary termination in December 2008. As a result of Mr. Bagnall's remaining on our board of directors and providing consulting services to us, Mr. Bagnall has remained in continuous service and this option will continue to vest until such time as Mr. Bagnall is no longer in continuous service. Stock options held by Mr. Bagnall granted to him as a member of our board of directors were unaffected by Mr. Bagnall's involuntary termination

Under the Bagnall Separation Agreement, Mr. Bagnall represented that he returned to us all property, data and information belonging to us other than is reasonably required by Mr. Bagnall to perform services as a member of our board of directors or is reasonably related to such services or is needed by Mr. Bagnall to provide services as a consultant to us. Mr. Bagnall agreed not to use or disclose to others any confidential or proprietary information of ours, except, as applicable, in connection with Mr. Bagnall's position as a member of our board of directors or as a consultant to us, in which case such use and disclosure will be governed by such documents, agreements and duties as apply to such positions. Mr. Bagnall further agreed to comply with his continuing obligations under various agreements and other documents as previously executed by him. In addition, Mr. Bagnall agreed that he will not make any voluntary statements, written or oral, or cause or encourage others to make any such statements, that defame, disparage or in any way criticize the personal and/or business reputation, practices or conduct of us or our employees, officers and directors, among others. Mr. Bagnall also represented that he had not filed any lawsuits, complaints or other accusatory pleadings against us and certified that all transactions in our securities prior to his separation date and reportable under Section 16 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 had been reported on Form 4 and agreed to execute and deliver promptly after December 31, 2008 a document certifying that he is not required to file a Form 5 for the

fiscal year ended December 31, 2008. Finally, Mr. Bagnall agreed, at the end of the consulting period, to extend and reaffirm the promises made by Mr. Bagnall in the Bagnall Separation Agreement, including the release of claims.

In December 2008, we and Mr. Bagnall entered into a consulting agreement. Under the consulting agreement, Mr. Bagnall agreed to provide consulting services on an as-needed basis to assist us in identifying and evaluating strategic options and to respond to inquiries regarding finance and other matters, and we agreed to pay Mr. Bagnall \$100 per hour. In February 2009, we and Mr. Bagnall amended the consulting agreement to include services related to Mr. Bagnall acting as our principal financial and accounting officer, and agreed to pay Mr. Bagnall \$250 per hour for services provided after such amendment. In July 2009, we terminated the consulting agreement as permitted under the consulting agreement. In 2008, we did not pay or accrue any amount with respect to Mr. Bagnall's consulting services. We did not pay Mr. Bagnall more than \$120,000 under the consulting agreement.

In August 2009, Mr. Bagnall resigned as a member of our board of directors and we entered into a new consulting agreement with Mr. Bagnall pursuant to which he agreed to provide consulting services to us. For his services under the consulting agreement, we agreed to pay Mr. Bagnall at a rate of \$250 per hour, capped at \$25,000, provided, that for each calendar month beginning after August 31, 2009, we must either (i) request a minimum of four hours of services from Mr. Bagnall or (ii) pay Mr. Bagnall for a minimum of four hours of services, or \$1000. The consulting agreement became effective immediately prior to Mr. Bagnall's resignation from our board of directors and, unless earlier terminated pursuant to its terms, terminates on August 31, 2010.

## Employment and Separation Arrangements with Mr. Hanson

In connection with the commencement of Mr. Hanson's employment in December 2006 as our chief financial officer and a senior vice president, we entered into an offer letter agreement with Mr. Hanson which provided that in the event of Mr. Hanson's involuntary termination, subject to Mr. Hanson's execution of a mutual release (which included a nondisparagement provision and a covenant not to sue our company), Mr. Hanson would receive an amount equal to his base salary for the six-month period immediately prior to the effective date of such involuntary termination, payable in six substantially equal installments over the six-month period following such effective date, and we would pay in cash all costs we would otherwise have incurred to maintain Mr. Hanson's health, welfare and retirement benefits if Mr. Hanson had continued to render services to us for six months after such effective date. In addition, we granted to Mr. Hanson a stock option to purchase up to 250,000 shares of our common stock, which option would vest and become exercisable monthly over 48 months from the vesting start date except that no shares would vest or become exercisable for the first 12 months and, on the 12-month anniversary of the vesting start date, which was December 20, 2007, 25% of the shares would vest and become exercisable. Pursuant to the terms of Mr. Hanson's December 2006 stock option, in the event of Mr. Hanson's involuntary termination, and subject to Mr. Hanson's execution of a general release of claims (which included a nondisparagement provision and a covenant not to sue our company), that number of shares underlying the stock option would vest and become exercisable, effective immediately prior to the effective date of such involuntary termination, as would have vested and become exercisable had Mr. Hanson remained in continuous service (i.e., the absence of any interruption or termination of services as an employee, director or consultant of ours, or any subsidiary) for six months following such effective date, and Mr. Hanson would have 180 days following the effective date of such involuntary termination to exercise this stock option. For purposes of this agreement, an "involuntary termination" meant one that occurred by reason of dismissal for any reason other than misconduct or of voluntary resignation following: (i) a change in position that materially reduced the level of Mr. Hanson's responsibility, (ii) a material reduction in Mr. Hanson's base salary, or (iii) relocation by more than 50 miles; provided that (ii) and (iii) will apply only if Mr. Hanson did not consented to the change or relocation. "Misconduct" meant the commission of any act of fraud, embezzlement or dishonesty by Mr. Hanson, any unauthorized use or disclosure by Mr. Hanson of confidential information or trade secrets of ours (or any parent or subsidiary), or any other intentional misconduct by Mr. Hanson adversely affecting our business affairs (or those of any parent or subsidiary) in a material manner.

In April 2008, Mr. Hanson's employment relationship with us ended. In April 2008, we entered into a letter agreement regarding terms of separation with Mr. Hanson. The terms of Mr. Hanson employment separation, as provided in the letter agreement, were substantially identical to those set forth in his offer letter, dated December 13, 2006, and in the stock option agreement relating to the stock option granted to him in December 2006 in connection with the commencement of his employment, both of which are described above.

As set forth in the letter agreement regarding terms of separation, in exchange for a mutual release, beginning in April 2008, we paid Mr. Hanson an aggregate of \$125,000, which was equal to six months of Mr. Hanson base salary in effect at the time of termination, less applicable payroll deductions and required withholdings, in substantially equal installments in accordance with our standard payroll practices over 13 pay periods. In addition, we paid Mr. Hanson \$20,997, less applicable payroll deductions and required withholdings, which we and Mr. Hanson agreed satisfied in full our obligation to pay all costs that we would otherwise have incurred to maintain Mr. Hanson's health, welfare and retirement benefits if Mr. Hanson had continuous months after Mr. Hanson's termination date. We paid the \$20,997 amount in substantially equal installments commencing on and continuing in accordance with the same schedule described above with respect to payment of Mr. Hanson's base salary. Furthermore, we accelerated the vesting and extended the time to exercise vested shares under the stock option granted to Mr. Hanson in December 2006 in connection with the commencement of his employment. Under this option, Mr. Hanson was granted the right to purchase up to 250,000 shares of our common stock at a price of \$2.57 per share, which right was subject to a vesting schedule. As of Mr. Hanson's termination date, this option was vested as to 78,125 shares and unvested as to 171,875 shares. Pursuant to the letter agreement regarding terms of separation, we accelerated vesting as to 31,250 of the unvested shares, which resulted in this option being vested as to a total of 109,375 shares, and extended the time for Mr. Hanson to exercise the vested shares under this option through September 29, 2008 Mr. Hanson did not exercise the option by September 29, 2008 and, accordingly, it terminated on that date. The closing market price of our common stock on September 29, 2008 was \$0.18 per share, while the exercise price of the option was

Under the letter agreement regarding terms of separation, Mr. Hanson represented that he had returned to us all of our property and data that had been in his possession or control and acknowledged that he will continue to be bound an agreement with us regarding the use and confidentiality of our confidential information and, in particular, that he will hold all of our confidential information in confidence and not directly or indirectly use any aspect of such confidential information. Mr. Hanson also agreed not to make any voluntary statements, written or oral, or cause or encourage others to make any such statements that defame or disparage us and, among others, our officers and directors.

In addition, in April 2008, we and Mr. Hanson entered into a consulting agreement and related confidential information and invention assignment agreement. Under the consulting agreement, Mr. Hanson agreed to provide consulting services on an as-needed basis and we agreed to pay Mr. Hanson (a) for the first ten hours in a particular calendar month, \$250 per hour and (b) for any time beyond ten hours in a particular calendar month, \$150 per hour. Either party may terminate the consulting agreement upon written notice, except that Mr. Hanson could not terminate the consulting agreement, prior to December 31, 2008. The Company does not expect to require Mr. Hanson's consulting services during 2009.

## Employment and Separation Arrangements with Dr. Robbins

Under the terms of an offer letter, dated March 5, 2003, we agreed to pay Dr. Robbins a bonus, payable in stock options, equal to 5% of all government grants received by us. In addition, we agreed to pay Dr. Robbins a bonus, payable in stock options, equal to 5% of capital received by us that was a direct result of Dr. Robbins' introduction. We never issued any stock options to Dr. Robbins as a result of these provisions. In October 2008, Dr. Robbins employment relationship with us ended. Dr. Robbins formerly served as our chief scientific officer and a senior vice president. In December 2008, we entered into a confidential separation agreement and general release of all claims regarding terms of separation with Dr. Robbins, or the Robbins Separation Agreement.

As set forth in the Robbins Separation Agreement, in exchange for a release of claims and Dr. Robbins' agreement to provide certain transition assistance and Dr. Robbins' other agreements and representations (as more fully described below), we agreed to provide a severance payment of \$123,615 to Dr. Robbins. In addition, we agreed to provide a health benefit allowance of \$8,309, which Dr. Robbins may use, at her discretion, to pay the premiums required to continue her group health care coverage under COBRA or any other health care related expenses. We agreed to pay the severance payment and the health benefit allowance in eleven substantially equal installments over a period of five and one-half months, less applicable payroll deductions and required withholdings, beginning in December 2008, conditioned upon Dr. Robbins' making herself available as needed during that period to answer business-related questions by telephone or in person as deemed reasonably necessary by us. At the time of her separation, Dr. Robbins held vested options to purchase up to 495,312 shares. Pursuant to their terms.

these options expired, unexercised, on December 30, 2008 and January 12, 2009. The closing market price of our common stock on December 30, 2008 was \$0.07 per share, while the exercise price of the option that expired on December 30, 2008 was \$0.50 per share. The closing market price of our common stock on January 12, 2009 was \$0.12 per share, while the exercise prices of the options that expired on January 12, 2009 were \$2.30 per share, \$2.75 per share and \$4.75 per share.

Under the Robbins Separation Agreement, Dr. Robbins represented that she had returned to us all property, data and information belonging to us and agreed not to use or disclose to others any confidential or proprietary information of ours and agreed to comply with her continuing obligations under various agreements and other documents as previously executed by her. In addition, she agreed to make herself available, as needed, without any additional compensation, to answer business-related questions by telephone or in person as deemed reasonably necessary by us and that she will not make any voluntary statements, written or oral, or cause or encourage others to make any such statements, that defame, disparage or in any way criticize the personal and/or business reputation, practices or conduct of us or our employees, officers and directors, among others. Dr. Robbins also represented that she had not filed any lawsuits, complaints or other accusatory pleadings against us and certified that all transactions in our securities prior to her separation date and reportable under Section 16 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 had been reported on Form 4 and agreed to execute and deliver promptly after December 31, 2008 a document certifying that she is not required to file a Form 5 for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008.

## Acceleration of Vesting of Outstanding Stock Options

Stock options granted under our 2005 Equity Incentive Plan typically are evidenced by our standard stock option agreement. We may elect to incorporate into our standard stock option agreement one or more alternatives regarding the effect of a change in control on the underlying option, including its vesting and exercisability. We have not granted any stock options to any of the Named Executive Officers currently employed by us under our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan, other than the July 2009 stock options described above under "Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table."

We generally provide in stock option agreements (actually entered into with recipients of stock option awards) that the option will accelerate in full in the event of an "acquisition" constituting a "change of control" (as such terms are defined in our standard form of stock option agreement) if the recipient remains employed by us as of the closing date of such acquisition and the option is not assumed or replaced by the successor or acquiring entity or the entity in control of such successor or acquiring entity. Otherwise, the option will not accelerate in the event of such an acquisition. All of the stock option agreements governing the outstanding, unvested options held by the Named Executive Officers currently employed by us contain this acceleration provision.

In addition, we have incorporated into certain stock option agreements for options granted in and after August 2006 a provision providing that, if following a change of control in which an option is assumed as described above, in the event of the recipient's "involuntary termination" within a period of time, not to exceed 24 months, after the closing date of such change of control, the vesting of the assumed option will be accelerated such that the option will vest as of the effective date of such involuntary termination with respect to all shares that would have vested during such period. For purposes of the stock option agreements, an "involuntary termination" is a termination of employment that occurs by reason of dismissal for any reason other than "misconduct" or of voluntary resignation following: (i) a change in position that materially reduces the level of the employee's responsibility, (ii) a material reduction in the employee's base salary, or (iii) relocation by more than 50 miles; provided that (ii) and (iii) will apply only if the employee has not consented to the change or relocation.

"Misconduct" means the commission of any act of fraud, embezzlement or dishonesty by the employee, any unauthorized use or disclosure by the employee of confidential information or trade secrets of our company (or any parent or subsidiary), or any other intentional misconduct by the employee adversely affecting our business affairs (or those of any parent or subsidiary) in a material manner. All of the stock option agreements governing the options granted to the Named Executive Officers in January 2007 contain this double trigger acceleration provision. We anticipate continuing to include this or a similar double trigger acceleration provision in most stock option awards made in the future.

As of December 31, 2008, none of the Named Executive Officers had any in-the-money unvested stock options. The value at December 31, 2008 of the acceleration provisions described above is based on the "spread" between the exercise price of option shares that would accelerate under the acceleration scenarios described above

and the market value of these shares as of December 31, 2008. The market value of these shares is based on the closing market price of our common stock on December 31, 2008, which was \$0.08 per share. None of the outstanding, unvested options held by the Named Executive Officers has an exercise price of less than \$0.08 per share. Accordingly, none of the Named Executive Officers would have realized any value as a result of the acceleration provisions described above had any of the acceleration scenarios occurred on December 31, 2008.

## Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End 2008

The following table sets forth information regarding outstanding equity awards held by the Named Executive Officers at the end of fiscal 2008:

		Optio	on Awards			Stock Awards						
Name	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Exercisable	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Unexercisable	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Unearned Options (#)	Option Exercise Price (\$)	Option Expiration Date	Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (#)	Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (\$)	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (#)	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Market or Payout Value of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (S)			
Brian M. Culley	100,000		_	\$ 2.30	7/13/2015	_	_	_	_			
	58,333(1)	21,667(1)	_	\$ 4.75	1/30/2016	_	_	_	_			
	71,875(2)	78,125(2) 200,000(3)		\$ 2.75 \$ 0.54	1/11/2017 3/30/2018			_				
Patrick L. Keran	58,333(4)	41,667(4)	_	\$ 2.99	8/17/2016	_	_	_	_			
	23,958(2)	26,042(2)	_	\$ 2.75	1/11/2017	_	_	_	_			
	_	200,000(3)	_	\$ 0.54	3/30/2018	_	_	_	_			
Evan M. Levine	<del>_</del>	_	_	<del></del>		_	_	_	_			
Mark N.K. Bagnall	50,000	_	_	\$ 2.42	7/13/2015	_	_	_	_			
	50,000	_	_	\$ 4.62	6/01/2016	_	_	_	_			
	50,000	400.000	_	\$ 2.57	5/22/2017	_	_	_	_			
Gregory P. Hanson	100,000(5)	400,000	_	\$ 0.52	4/02/2018		_		_			
Joan M. Robbins	93,750(6)	6,250(6)		\$ 2.30	1/12/2009							
Judii Ivi. IXUUUIIIS	68,750(6)	31,250(6)	_	\$ 4.75	1/12/2009			_				
	32,812(6)	42,188(6)	=	\$ 2.75	1/12/2009	_	_		_			
	-	200,000(7)	_	\$ 0.54	1/12/2009	_	_	_	_			

<sup>(1)</sup> Subject to accelerated vesting in the event of a change in control, as described above under "Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table — Acceleration of Vesting of Outstanding Stock Options," this option vested and became exercisable with respect to 1/4 of the total underlying shares on January 1, 2007 and vests and becomes exercisable with respect to 1/48 of the total underlying shares at the end of each successive calendar month thereafter.

<sup>(2)</sup> Subject to accelerated vesting in the event of a change in control or an involuntary termination within 24 months of a change in control, as described above under "Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table — Acceleration of Vesting of Outstanding Stock Options," this option vested and became exercisable with respect to 1/4 of the total underlying shares subject to the option on January 1, 2008 and vests and becomes exercisable with respect to 1/48 of the total underlying shares at the end of each successive month thereafter.

<sup>(3)</sup> Subject to accelerated vesting in the event of a change in control or an involuntary termination within 24 months of a change in control, as described above under "Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table — Acceleration of Vesting of Outstanding Stock Options," this option will vest and became exercisable with respect to 1/5 of the total underlying shares on each of January 1, 2009, January 1, 2010, January 1, 2011, January 1, 2012 and January 1, 2013.

<sup>(4)</sup> Subject to accelerated vesting in the event of a change in control or an involuntary termination within 24 months of a change in control, as described above under "Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table — Acceleration of Vesting of Outstanding Stock Options," this option vested and became exercisable with respect

- to 1/4 of the total underlying shares subject to the option on August 7, 2007 and vests and becomes exercisable with respect to 1/48 of the total underlying shares at the end of each successive month thereafter.
- (5) Subject to accelerated vesting in the event of a change in control or an involuntary termination within 12 months of a change in control, as described above under "Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table Employment and Separation Arrangements with Mr. Bagnall," this option vested and became exercisable with respect to 100,000 shares immediately prior to Mr. Bagnall's involuntary termination in December 2008 and will vest and became exercisable with respect to 1/5 of the total underlying shares on each of January 1, 2009, January 1, 2010, January 1, 2011 and January 1, 2012.
- (6) Dr. Robbins' employment with us ended on October 14, 2008 and, as a result, this option stopped vesting as of such date. Pursuant to the terms of the option grant, this option expired and was no longer exercisable as of January 12, 2009.
- (7) Dr. Robbins' employment with us ended on October 14, 2008 and, as a result, this option stopped vesting as of such date. On October 14, 2008, none of the shares underlying this option were vested or exercisable.

#### Tax-Qualified Defined Contribution Plan

We have a defined contribution savings plan pursuant to Section 401(k) of the IRC. The plan is for the benefit of all full-time employees and permits voluntary contributions by qualifying employees of up to 100% of eligible compensation, subject to Internal Revenue Service-imposed maximum limits. Until January 1, 2008, we were required to make matching contributions in the amount of 100% of employee contributions up to 3% of eligible compensation and 50% of employee contributions between 3% and 5% of eligible compensation. Effective January 1, 2008, the plan was amended to require us to make matching contributions equal to 100% of employee contributions up to 6% of eligible compensation, limited by the IRS-imposed maximum. We incurred total expenses of approximately \$218,150 and \$118,000 in employer matching contributions in 2008 and 2007, respectively. In May 2009, a further amendment to the plan to eliminate matching contributions became effective.

## Compensation of Directors

Directors who are also our employees do not receive any additional compensation for their services as directors. As of the date of this prospectus, none of our directors is also an employee. Our non-employee directors are compensated as described below.

## Retainer and Meeting Fees

During 2008, we paid our non-employee directors quarterly cash retainers and board of director and committee meeting fees. The amounts of the quarterly retainers vary depending on the non-employee director's role on our board of directors and its committees, as set forth in the table below:

Quarterly Retainers	Cha	irperson	Member
Board of Directors	\$	6,250	\$ 2,500
Audit Committee	\$	5,000	\$ 2,500
Compensation Committee	\$	2,500	\$ 1,250
Nominating and Governance Committee	\$	2,500	\$ 1,250
Research and Development Committee	\$	2,500	\$ 1,250

In addition to the quarterly retainers, we pay the following per meeting fees with respect to each meeting of our board of directors or any committee of our board of directors with a duration of more than 15 minutes, other than (i) the first four meetings of our board of directors held during each calendar year, (ii) the first four meetings of the audit committee held during each calendar year, (iii) the first two meetings of the compensation committee held during each calendar year and (iv) the first meeting of the nominating and governance committee and the research and development committee held during each calendar year:

- · \$1,000 to each director for each such meeting attended in person; and
- \$500 to each director for each such meeting attended via telephone conference call.

In addition to the quarterly retainer and meeting fees, we reimburse our directors for travel and other reasonable out-of-pocket expenses related to attendance at our board of directors and committee meetings.

#### Equity Compensation

Pursuant to the terms of our 2005 Equity Incentive Plan, each of our non-employee directors was automatically granted a nonstatutory option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock at the first meeting of our board of directors following each annual meeting of stockholders, provided that such non-employee director had served on our board of directors for at least the preceding six months. The exercise price per share of each automatically granted option was equal to 105% of the per-share fair market value of our common stock on the grant date. Each such option became exercisable as to 1/12th of the shares underlying the option at the end of each calendar month after its date of grant, provided that the director remains in continuous service. The options expire no later than ten years after the date of grant. In May 2008, our stockholders approved our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan, Following adoption of our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan, no additional awards (including the automatic options to our non-employee directors described above) have been or will be made under our 2005 Equity Incentive Plan will continue to govern any outstanding awards (including the automatic options to our non-employee directors described above) previously granted under the 2005 Equity Incentive Plan.

Awards under our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan are at the discretion of our board of directors or the compensation committee of our board of directors. Unlike the 2005 Equity Incentive Plan, the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan does not provide for automatic awards to our directors. However, we currently intend to grant annual nonstatutory options to our non-employee directors on terms substantially similar to the terms of the automatic annual options granted to the non-employee directors under the 2005 Equity Incentive Plan, except that the exercise price per share of these options would be equal to 100% of the per-share fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant.

In February 2008, our board of directors approved an option to purchase up to of 50,000 shares of our common stock to each of Drs. Rowinsky and Denner. Our board of directors granted an option to Dr. Rowinsky in connection with his appointment to our board of directors in February 2008 and granted an option to Dr. Denner in acknowledgment that it had not granted Dr. Denner an option in connection with his appointment to our board of directors in October 2006. Each option will vest and become exercisable in 12 equal monthly installments beginning on, for Dr. Rowinsky, February 25, 2008, and, for Dr. Denner, February 28, 2008, and will expire on March 23, 2018. The grants of these options were contingent upon our receipt of a waiver under the Rights Agreement of restrictions relating to equity awards to our directors and employees. We received the waiver on March 24, 2008 and, accordingly, the options were granted with an exercise price of \$0.48 per share, which was the closing price of our common stock on March 24, 2008. If Dr. Rowinsky's or Dr. Denner's service to us terminates for any reason, the options will be exercisable, to the extent then vested, during the three-year period after the date of such termination, but in no event after March 23, 2018.

In May 2008, our board of directors approved an option to purchase up to 50,000 shares of our common stock to each non-employee member of our board of directors. Each option will vest and become exercisable in 12 equal monthly installments beginning on May 28, 2008 and will expire on June 29, 2018. To comply with the requirements of the NYSE Amex regarding the listing of additional securities and applicable securities laws, our board of directors authorized these options to be granted as of a date that would give us a reasonable period of time to apply for and receive approval to list the additional shares with the NYSE Amex and to prepare and file a registration statement on Form S-8 covering awards under our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan. Accordingly, our board of directors approved a grant date of June 30, 2008 for these options and the options were granted with an exercise price of \$0.37 per share, which was the closing price of our common stock on June 30, 2008. If any of our non-employee director's service to us terminates for any reason, the options will be exercisable, to the extent then vested, during the three-year period after the date of such termination, but in no event after June 29, 2018.

## **Director Compensation in 2008**

The following table shows compensation information for the individuals who served as our non-employee directors during the year ended December 31, 2008:

Name(1)	Earned or Paid in Cash	Stock Awards	Option Awards(2)	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation	Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings	All Other Compensation	_	Total
Alexander J. Denner	\$ 44,772(3)	_	\$ 65,890(4)	_	_	_	\$	110,662
Michael M. Goldberg	\$ 42,056	_	\$ 47,002(5)	_	_	_	\$	89,058
Jack Lief	\$ 59,944	_	\$ 47,002(6)	_	_	_	\$	106,946
Mark J. Pykett	\$ 41,556	_	\$ 47,002(7)	_	_	_	\$	88,558
Eric K. Rowinsky	\$ 29,723	_	\$ 28,291(8)	_	_	_	\$	58,014

- (1) Mark N.K. Bagnall served as a non-employee director for part of 2008, but from April 3, 2008 to December 26, 2008, he served as our executive vice president, chief financial officer and treasurer. Accordingly, all of Mr. Bagnall's 2008 compensation is set forth above in the Summary Compensation Table and under "Narrative Disclosure to the Summary Compensation Table."
- (2) Values for option awards have been computed in accordance with FAS 123R, which requires that we recognize as compensation expense the value (excluding the effect of assumed forfeiture rates) of the options granted to the directors over the requisite service period, which is typically the vesting period. For the assumptions made in calculating the FAS 123R value of the option awards, see Note 8 of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 27, 2009. The amounts in this column include the ratable compensation expense recognized in 2008 for options granted in 2007.
- (3) Since October 2006, when Dr. Denner joined our board of directors, through February 2008, based on its past practice regarding cash compensation with respect to Mr. Meister, the Purchaser Designee under the Rights Agreement prior to Dr. Denner, we did not pay Dr. Denner any fees associated with his participation on our board of directors or its committees. For information regarding the Rights Agreement, see "Director Nominations Board Nominees for the 2009 Annual Meeting," above. In March 2008, after discussions with Dr. Denner, we paid Dr. Denner \$18,500 and \$2,772, which represented fees earned by Dr. Denner in 2007 and 2006, respectively, for participation on our board of directors and its compensation committee.
- (4) The aggregate number of shares underlying Dr. Denner's outstanding options at December 31, 2008 was 150,000 shares.
- (5) The aggregate number of shares underlying Dr. Goldberg's outstanding options at December 31, 2008 was 200,000 shares.
- (6) The aggregate number of shares underlying Mr. Lief's outstanding options at December 31, 2008 was 150,000 shares.
- (7) The aggregate number of shares underlying Dr. Pykett's outstanding options at December 31, 2008 was 200,000 shares.
- (8) The aggregate number of shares underlying Dr. Rowinsky's outstanding options at December 31, 2008 was 100,000 shares.

## SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth information regarding beneficial ownership of our common stock as of September 21, 2009, or the Evaluation Date, or an earlier date for information based on filings with the SEC, by (a) each person known to us to beneficially own more than 5% of the outstanding shares of our common stock, (b) each director and nominee for director, (c) each of the Named Executive Officers and (d) all of our directors and executive officers as a group. The information in this table is based solely on statements in filings with the SEC or other reliable information. As of the Evaluation Date, there were 124,885,267 shares of our common stock outstanding.

Principal Stockholders Funds affiliated with Carl C. Icahn(3) c/o Icahn Associates Corp.  8,648,64	8 6.7%
	8 6.7%
c/o Icabn Associates Corp.	
767 Fifth Avenue	
New York, NY 10153	
Directors and Named Executive Officers	
Alexander J. Denner(4) 8,798,64	8 6.8%
Michael M. Goldberg(5) 226,00	0 *
Jack Lief(6) 150,00	*
Mark J. Pykett(7) 208,00	*
Eric K. Rowinsky(8) 100,00	*
Brian M. Culley(9) 322,91	6 *
Patrick L. Keran(10) 156,66	6 *
Evan M. Levine(11) 4,395,00	0 3.5%
Greg Hanson	0 *
Joan M. Robbins(12) 156,00	*
All directors and executive officers as a group (7 persons)(13) 9,962,23	0 7.6%

- \* Less than 1%.
- (1) Unless otherwise indicated, the address of each of the listed persons is c/o ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc., 6725 Mesa Ridge Road, Suite 100, San Diego, CA 92121.
- (2) Beneficial ownership of shares is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC and generally includes any shares over which a person exercises sole or shared voting or investment power, or of which a person has the right to acquire ownership within 60 days after the Evaluation Date. Except as otherwise noted, each person or entity has sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares shown. Unless otherwise noted, none of the shares shown as beneficially owned on this table are subject to pledge.
- (3) Consists of (a) 864,865 shares of common stock held by High River Limited Partnership ("High River"); (b) 1,660,540 shares of common stock held by Icahn Partners LP ("Icahn Partners"); (c) 1,798,919 shares of common stock held by Icahn Partners Master Fund LP ("Icahn Master"); (d) 864,865 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of warrants held by High River; (e) 1,660,540 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of warrants held by Icahn Partners and (f) 1,798,919 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of warrants held by Icahn Raster. Based on our review of a Schedule 13D filed with the SEC on August 5, 2005 (the "Icahn 13D") by High River, Hopper Investments, LLC ("Hopper"), Barberry Corp. ("Barberry"), Icahn Master, Icahn Offshore LP ("Icahn Offshore"), CCI Offshore Corp. ("CCI Offshore"), Icahn Partners, Icahn Onshore LP ("Icahn Onshore"), CCI Onshore Corp. ("CCI Onshore") and Mr. Carl C. Icahn, we believe that (i) Barberry, Hopper and Mr. Icahn may be deemed to beneficially own (as that term is defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended) the shares (including warrant shares) held by High River; (ii) CCI Onshore, Icahn Onshore and Mr. Icahn may be deemed to beneficially own (as that

term is defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended) the shares (including warrant shares) directly held by Icahn Partners; and (iii) CCI Offshore, Icahn Offshore and Mr. Icahn may be deemed to beneficially own (as that term is defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended) the shares (including warrant shares) directly held by Icahn Master because, in each of the foregoing cases, such referenced persons are in a position to directly or indirectly determine the investment and voting decisions of the holder referenced. Barberry, Hopper, CCI Onshore, Icahn Onshore, Icahn Offshore and Mr. Icahn each disclaim beneficial ownership of such shares they may be deemed the beneficial owner of for all other purposes.

- (4) Consists of (a) 150,000 shares of common stock subject to options currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of the Evaluation Date, (b) 864,865 shares of common stock held by High River, (c) 1,660,540 shares of common stock held by Icahn Partners, (d) 1,798,919 shares of common stock held by Icahn Master, (e) 864,865 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of warrants held by High River, (f) 1,660,540 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of warrants held by Icahn Partners and (g) 1,798,919 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of warrants held by Icahn Master. Dr. Denner is a Managing Director of entities affiliated with Mr. Icahn, including Icahn Partners and Icahn Master. Dr. Denner disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares owned by High River, Icahn Partners and Icahn Master except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein.
- (5) Includes 200,000 shares of common stock subject to options currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of the Evaluation Date.
- (6) Consists of 150,000 shares of common stock subject to an option currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of the Evaluation Date.
- (7) Consists of (a) 200,000 shares of common stock subject to options currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of the Evaluation Date and (b) 8,000 shares of common stock held by Dr. Pykett and his spouse, as joint tenants.
- (8) Consists of 100,000 shares of common stock subject to an option currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of the Evaluation Date.
- (9) Consists of 322,916 shares of common stock subject to an option currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of the Evaluation Date.
- (10) Consists of 156,666 shares of common stock subject to an option currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of the Evaluation Date.
- (11) Consists of (a) 4,320,000 shares of common stock held by Mark Capital LLC, (b) 60,000 shares of common stock held by Mr. Levine in an individual retirement account and (c) 15,000 shares of common stock held by Mr. Levine and his father, as joint tenants with right of survivorship. Mr. Levine is the managing member of Mark Capital LLC.
- (12) Consists of 146,520 shares of common stock held by Dr. Robbins' husband and 10,000 shares of common stock held by Dr. Robbins and her spouse, as joint tenants.
- (13) Includes 5,603,906 shares of common stock subject to options and warrants currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of the Evaluation Date. Includes shares deemed beneficially owned by Dr. Denner but as to which he disclaims beneficial ownership.

## CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

We have incorporated into our written review and approval policies certain procedures designed to ensure that any proposed transaction in which we would be a participant and in which any of our directors, executive officers, holders of more than 5% of our common stock, or any member of the immediate family of any of the foregoing would have a direct or indirect material interest is reviewed by individuals within our company (including our general counsel) familiar with the requirements of Item 404 of Regulation S-K promulgated by the SEC. If any such proposed transaction would require disclosure pursuant to Item 404(a), it will be presented to the audit committee for review and, if appropriate, approval.

Since January 1, 2007, there has not been, nor currently are there proposed, any transactions or series of similar transactions in which we were or are to be a participant and the amount involved exceeds or will exceed the lesser of \$120,000 or 1% of the average of our total assets at December 31, 2007 and 2008, and in which any director, executive officer, holder of more than 5% of our common stock or any member of the immediate family of any of the foregoing persons had or will have a direct or indirect material interest, other than the transactions described below and the employment arrangements described above under "Executive & Director Compensation."

## Separation Arrangements with Former President and Chief Medical Officer

Dr. James Merritt was employed by us from September 2006 to January 2008 as our president and chief medical officer. Dr. Merritt was a named executive officer of ours for fiscal year 2007. In February 2008, we entered into a letter agreement regarding terms of separation with Dr. Merritt. The terms of Dr. Merritt's employment separation, as provided in the letter agreement, are substantially identical to those set forth in his offer letter, dated September 7, 2006, and in the stock option agreement relating to the stock option to purchase up to 300,000 shares of our common stock granted to him in September 2006 in connection with the commencement of his employment, except that we agreed to extend the exercise period of that option from June 29, 2008 to December 31, 2008.

As set forth in the letter agreement regarding terms of separation, in exchange for a mutual release, beginning in February 2008, we paid Dr. Merritt an aggregate of \$181,250, which was equal to six months of Dr. Merritt's base salary in effect at the time of termination, less applicable state and federal payroll deductions, in substantially equal installments in accordance with our standard payroll practices over 13 pay periods. In addition, we paid Dr. Merritt \$16,038, less applicable state and federal payroll deductions, which we and Dr. Merritt agreed satisfied in full our obligation to pay all costs that we would otherwise have incurred to maintain Dr. Merritt's health, welfare and retirement benefits if Dr. Merritt had continued for six continuous months after Dr. Merritt's termination date. We paid the \$16,038 amount in substantially equal installments commencing on and continuing in accordance with the same schedule described above with respect to payment of Dr. Merritt's base salary. Furthermore, we accelerated the vesting and extended the time to exercise vested shares under the stock option granted to Dr. Merritt in September 2006 in connection with the commencement of his employment. Under this option, Dr. Merritt was granted the right to purchase up to 300,000 shares of our common stock at a price of \$2.86 per share, which right was subject to a vesting schedule. As of Dr. Merritt's termination date, this option was vested as to 100,000 shares and unvested as to 200,000 shares. Pursuant to the letter agreement regarding terms of separation, we accelerated vesting as to 31,249 of the unvested shares, which resulted in this option being vested as to a total of 131,249 shares, and extended the time for Dr. Merritt to exercise the vested shares under this option to Noon (Pacific time) on December 31, 2008. Dr. Merritt did not exercise the option by December 31, 2008 and, accordingly, it terminated. The closing market price of our common stock on December 31, 2008 was \$0.08 per share, while the exercise

Under the letter agreement regarding terms of separation, Dr. Merritt represented that he had returned to us all of our property and data that had been in his possession or control and acknowledged that he is bound by an agreement with us regarding the use and confidentiality of our confidential information.

## DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

#### Common Stock

Following the effectiveness of the increase in the total number of authorized shares of our common stock, which we will effect prior to the closing of the offering described in this prospectus, we will be authorized to issue 500 million shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share. Additional shares of authorized common stock may be issued, as authorized by our board of directors from time to time, without stockholder approval, except as may be required by applicable securities exchange requirements. The holders of common stock possess exclusive voting rights in us, except to the extent specified in the certificate of designation relating to our 4% series D Convertible preferred stock and to the extent our board of directors specifies voting power with respect to any other class of securities issued in the future. Each holder of our common stock is entitled to one vote for each share held of record on each matter submitted to a vote of stockholders, including the election of directors. Stockholders do not have any right to cumulate votes in the election of directors.

Subject to preferences that may be granted to the holders of preferred stock, each holder of our common stock is entitled to share ratably in distributions to stockholders and to receive ratably such dividends as may be declared by our board of directors out of funds legally available therefor. In the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, the holders of our common stock will be entitled to receive, after payment of all of our debts and liabilities and of all sums to which holders of any preferred stock may be entitled, the distribution of any of our remaining assets. Holders of our common stock have no conversion, exchange, sinking fund, redemption or appraisal rights (other than such as may be determined by our board of directors in its sole discretion) and have no preemptive rights to subscribe for any of our securities.

All of the outstanding shares of our common stock are, and the shares of common stock issued upon the conversion of any securities convertible into our common stock will be, fully paid and non-assessable. The shares of common stock offered upon the conversion of the convertible preferred stock or exercise of the warrants offered by this prospectus, when issued and paid for, will also be, fully paid and non-assessable.

## Securities Exchange Listing

Our common stock is listed on the NYSE Amex under the symbol "ANX."

## Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is American Stock Transfer & Trust Company.

## Special Stockholder Meeting

At a special meeting of our stockholders on August 25, 2009 called by our board of directors, our stockholders (i) approved increasing the total number of authorized shares of our common stock from 200 million shares to 500 million shares, with a corresponding increase in the total number of shares which we are authorized to issue from 201 million shares to 501 million shares and (ii) authorized our board of directors to effect a reverse stock split of our outstanding common stock at a ratio in the discretion of the board of directors that is not less than 2-for-1 or greater than 50-for-1.

Prior to the closing of the offering described in this prospectus, we will increase the total number of authorized shares of our common stock to 500 millions shares, with a corresponding increase in the total number of authorized shares of our capital stock. We anticipate effecting a reverse stock split on a timeline and at a ratio that, among other considerations, allows us to continue to list our common stock on a national securities exchange.

## Preferred Stock

We are authorized to issue 1,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.001 per share. Our board of directors is authorized to classify or reclassify any unissued portion of our authorized shares of preferred stock to provide for the issuance of shares of other classes or series, including preferred stock in one or more series. We may issue preferred stock from time to time in one or more class or series, with the exact terms of each class or series

established by our board of directors. Our board of directors may issue preferred stock with voting and other rights that could adversely affect the voting power of the holders of our common stock without seeking stockholder approval. Additionally, the issuance of preferred stock may have the effect of decreasing the market price of the common stock and may adversely affect the voting power of holders of common stock and reduce the likelihood that common stockholders will receive dividend payments and payments upon liquidation. The issuance of preferred stock may delay, deter or prevent a change in control.

The DGCL provides that the holders of preferred stock will have the right to vote separately as a class on any proposal involving fundamental changes in the rights of holders of that preferred stock. This right is in addition to any voting rights that may be provided for in any applicable certificate of designation.

## 0% Series A Convertible Preferred Stock

A special pricing committee of our board of directors, pursuant to authority delegated to it by our board of directors, previously designated 1,993 shares of our preferred stock "0% Series A Convertible Preferred Stock," and authorized the issuance and sale of these shares in connection with our June 2009 equity financing. The rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions of the 0% Series A Convertible Preferred Stock are set forth in the certificate of designation related to that series of preferred stock, which was filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. As of the date of this prospectus, all of the shares of this preferred stock have been converted into shares of our common stock pursuant to the certificate of designation and, in accordance with Section 11(i) of the certificate of designation, such shares have resumed the status of authorized but unissued shares of preferred stock and are no longer designated as 0% Series A Convertible Preferred Stock.

## 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock

A special pricing committee of our board of directors, pursuant to authority delegated to it by our board of directors, previously designated 1,361 shares of our preferred stock "5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock," and authorized the issuance and sale of these shares in connection with our July 2009 equity financing. The rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions of the 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock are set forth in the certificate of designation related to that series of preferred stock, which was filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. As of the date of this prospectus, all of the shares of this preferred stock have been converted into shares of our common stock pursuant to the certificate of designation and, in accordance with Section 11(i) of the certificate of designation, such shares have resumed the status of authorized but unissued shares of preferred stock and are no longer designated as 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock.

## 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock

A special pricing committee of our board of directors, pursuant to authority delegated to it by our board of directors, previously designated 922 shares of our preferred stock "5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock," and authorized the issuance and sale of these shares in connection with our August 2009 equity financing. The rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions of the 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock are set forth in the certificate of designation related to that series of preferred stock, which was filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. As of the date of this prospectus, all of the shares of this preferred stock have been converted into shares of our common stock pursuant to the certificate of designation and, in accordance with Section 11(i) of the certificate of designation, such shares have resumed the status of authorized but unissued shares of preferred stock and are no longer designated as 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock.

## 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock

The convertible preferred stock we are offering will be issued pursuant to a securities purchase agreement between each of the investors and us. We urge you to review the form of securities purchase agreement and certificate of designation authorizing the convertible preferred stock, which will be filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, for a complete description of the terms and conditions applicable to the convertible preferred stock. The following brief summary of the material terms and provisions of the convertible preferred stock is subject to, and qualified in its entirety by, the certificate of designation authorizing the convertible preferred stock. This prospectus also relates to the offering of the shares of our common stock upon the convertible preferred stock issued to the investors in this offering.

We are authorized to issue shares of 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock, par value \$0.001 per share, pursuant to the Certificate of Designation of Preferences, Rights and Limitations of 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock we will file with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware. This certificate of designation will be authorized by our board of directors without approval by our stockholders pursuant to the authority vested in the board of directors under our certificate of incorporation.

The 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock will be convertible at the option of the holder at any time into shares of our common stock at a conversion ratio determined by dividing the stated value of the convertible preferred stock, or \$1,000, by a conversion price of \$ per share. The conversion price is subject to adjustment in the case of stock splits, stock dividends, combinations of shares and similar recapitalization transactions. The conversion price may also subject to adjustment if we issue rights, options or warrants to all holders of our common stock entitling them to subscribe for or purchase shares of our common stock at a price per share less than the daily volume weighted average price of our common stock, if we distribute evidences of our indebtedness or assets or rights or warrants to subscribe for or purchase any security to all holders of our common stock, or if we consummate a fundamental corporate transaction such as a merger or consolidation, sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of our assets, or an exchange or tender offer accepted by the holders of 50% or more of our outstanding common stock. Subject to limited exceptions, a holder of shares of 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock will not have the right to convert any portion of its 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock if the holder, together with its affiliates, would beneficially own in excess of 4.99% of the number of shares of our common stock outstanding immediately after giving effect to its conversion.

The 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock will be subject to automatic conversion into shares of our common stock upon the occurrence of a change in control of our company and we may become obligated to redeem the 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock upon the occurrence of certain triggering events, including the material breach by us of certain contractual obligations to the holders of the 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock, our inability to effect a registered issuance of shares of our common stock upon conversion of the 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock pursuant to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, our failure to have available a sufficient number of authorized and unreserved shares of common stock to issue upon conversion of the 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock, a redemption by us of more than a de minimis number of shares of common stock or other junior securities, the occurrence of a change in control of our company, the occurrence of certain insolvency events relating to our company, the failure of our common stock to continue to be listed or quoted for trading on one of a few specified U.S. securities exchanges, and any judgment against us for more than \$150,000 that remains unvacated, unbonded or unstayed for 60 days.

The 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock is entitled to receive cumulative dividends at the rate per share (as a percentage of the stated value of \$1,000 per share) of 4% per annum until , 2019, payable quarterly beginning January 1, 2010. If the 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock is converted any time prior to , 2019, we will pay the holder of the converted shares an amount equal to \$ per \$1,000 in stated value (subject to adjustment) of the shares of 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock converted, less dividends paid with respect to such converted preferred shares before the relevant conversion date.

Except as required by law, holders of our 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock are not entitled to voting rights, except that the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of convertible preferred stock is required to take certain actions that may adversely affect the rights or preferences of the holders of convertible preferred stock, including authorizing any class of stock ranking as to dividends, redemption or

distribution of assets upon a liquidation, dissolution or winding up of our company senior to, or otherwise pari passu with, the 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock and increasing the number of authorized shares of 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock. In addition, without the prior written consent of the holders of at least 80% in stated value (initially \$1,000 per share, subject to adjustment) of the 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock, we may not amend our certificate of incorporation or bylaws in any manner that materially and adversely affects any rights of the holders of the 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock, repay or reacquire more than a de minimis number of shares of our common stock or securities convertible into or exercisable for our common stock, pay cash dividends or make distributions on our common stock or other securities, or enter into certain transactions with any affiliate of ours.

The securities purchase agreement pursuant to which the 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock will be issued prohibits us from issuing any shares of our common stock or any equity or debt securities convertible into our common stock for a period of 60-days after the closing of this offering.

We do not intend to list our 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock on any securities exchange or automated quotation system.

## Anti-Takeover Provisions

The following is a summary of certain provisions of Delaware law, our certificate of incorporation and our bylaws. This summary does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the corporate law of Delaware and our certificate of incorporation and bylaws.

#### Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws

*Preferred Stock.* Under our amended and restated certificate of incorporation, our board of directors has the power to authorize the issuance of up to 1,000,000 shares of preferred stock and to determine the price, rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions, including voting rights, of those shares without further vote or action by our stockholders. The issuance of preferred stock may:

- · delay, defer or prevent a change in control;
- · discourage bids for our common stock at a premium over the market price of our common stock;
- adversely affect the voting and other rights of the holders of our common stock; and
- discourage acquisition proposals or tender offers for our shares and, as a consequence, inhibit fluctuations in the market price of our shares that could result from actual or rumored takeover attempts

Advance Notice Requirement. Stockholder nominations of individuals for election to our board of directors and stockholder proposals of other matters to be brought before an annual meeting of our stockholders must comply with the advance notice procedures set forth in our bylaws. Generally, to be timely, such notice must be received at our principal executive offices no later than the date specified in our proxy statement released to stockholders in connection with the preceding year's annual meeting of stockholders, which date shall be not earlier than the 120th day, nor later than the close of business on the 90th day, prior to the first anniversary of the date of the preceding year's annual meeting of stockholders.

Special Meeting Requirements. Our bylaws provide that special meetings of our stockholders may only be called at the request of our board of directors, president (unless there is a chief executive officer who is not the president, in which case a special meeting may be called at any time by the chief executive officer and not the president) or chair of the board of directors. Only such business shall be considered at a special meeting as shall have been stated in the notice for such meeting.

No Cumulative Voting. Our certificate of incorporation does not include a provision for cumulative voting for directors.

Indemnification. Our certificate of incorporation and our bylaws provide that we will indemnify our officers and directors against losses as they are incurred in investigations and legal proceedings resulting from their services to us, which may include service in connection with takeover defense measures.

## Delaware Anti-Takeover Statute

We are subject to Section 203 of the DGCL, an anti-takeover law. In general, Section 203 prohibits, with some exceptions, a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging in a "business combination" with any "interested stockholder" for a period of three years following the date on which that stockholder became an interested stockholder, unless:

- prior to that date, the board of directors of the corporation approved either the business combination or the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder.
- upon consummation of the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the interested stockholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction commenced, excluding for purposes of determining the number of shares of voting stock outstanding (but not the voting stock owned by the interested stockholder) those shares owned by persons who are directors and officers and by excluding employee stock plans in which employee participants do not have the right to determine whether shares held subject to the plan will be tendered in a tender or exchange offer; or
- on or subsequent to that date, the business combination is approved by the board of directors of the corporation and authorized at an annual or special meeting of stockholders, and not by written consent, by the affirmative vote of at least 662/3% of the outstanding voting stock that is not owned by the interested stockholder.

Section 203 defines "business combination" to include any of the following:

- · any merger or consolidation involving the corporation and the interested stockholder;
- · any sale, transfer, pledge or other disposition of 10% or more of the assets of the corporation involving the interested stockholder;
- · subject to certain exceptions, any transaction that results in the issuance or transfer by the corporation of any stock of the corporation to the interested stockholder;
- any transaction involving the corporation that has the effect of increasing the proportionate share of the stock of any class or series of the corporation beneficially owned by the interested stockholder; or
- the receipt by the interested stockholder of the benefit of any loans, advances, guarantees, pledges or other financial benefits provided by or through the corporation.

In general, Section 203 defines an "interested stockholder" as any person who, together with the person's affiliates and associates, beneficially owns, or within three years prior to the determination of interested stockholder status did beneficially own, 15% or more of the outstanding voting stock of the corporation.

The above provisions may deter a hostile takeover or delay a change in control of our management or us.

## DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS

The warrants we are offering will be issued pursuant to a securities purchase agreement between each of the investors and us. We urge you to review the form of securities purchase agreement and warrant, which will be filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, for a complete description of the terms and conditions applicable to the warrants. The following brief summary of the material terms and provisions of the warrants is subject to, and qualified in its entirety by, the form of warrant. This prospectus also relates to the offering of the shares of our common stock upon the exercise, if any, of the warrants issued to the investors in this offering. The warrants we are issuing to the placement agent in this offering to purchase shares of our common stock are not covered by this prospectus.

The warrants will have an exercise price of \$ per share of our common stock and will be exercisable at the option of the holder at any time after , which will be the closing date of this offering, through and including the date that is the anniversary of the initial exercise date. Subject to limited exceptions, a warrant holder will not have the right to exercise any portion of the warrant if the holder, together with its affiliates, would beneficially own in excess of 4.99% of the number of shares of our common stock outstanding immediately after the exercise.

The exercise price of the warrants, and in some cases the number of shares issuable upon exercise of the warrants, will be subject to adjustment in the event of stock splits, stock dividends, combinations and similar events affecting our common stock. The exercise price may also be subject to adjustment if we issue rights, options or warrants to all holders of our common stock entitling them to subscribe for or purchase shares of our common stock at a price per share less than the daily volume weighted average price of our common stock or if we distribute evidences of our indebtedness or assets or rights or warrants to subscribe for or purchase any security to all holders of our common stock. In addition, in the event we consummate a fundamental corporate transaction such as a merger or consolidation with or into another person or other reorganization event in which our common stock is converted or exchanged for securities, cash or other property, or we sell, lease, license or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of our assets or we or another person acquires 50% or more of our outstanding common stock, then following such event, the holders of the warrants will be entitled to receive, for each share that would have been issuable upon exercise of the warrants immediately prior to such fundamental transaction, the number of shares of common stock of the successor or acquiring corporation or of ours, if we are the surviving corporation, and any additional consideration receivable as a result of such fundamental transaction by a holder of the number of shares of common stock for which the warrant is exercisable immediately prior to such fundamental transaction. Any successor to us or surviving entity shall assume our obligations under the warrants.

The warrant holders must surrender payment in cash of the aggregate exercise price of the shares being acquired upon exercise of the warrants. If, however, we are unable to offer and sell the shares underlying these warrants pursuant to this prospectus due to the ineffectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, then the warrants may only be exercised on a "net" or "cashless" basis. No fractional shares of common stock will be issued in connection with the exercise of a warrant. In lieu of fractional shares, we will pay the holder an amount in cash equal to the fractional amount multiplied by the exercise price.

The warrants do not entitle the holders thereof to any voting rights, dividends or other rights as a stockholder of ours prior to the exercise of the warrants.

We do not intend to list the warrants on any securities exchange or automated quotation system.

## SHARES ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

Upon the completion of this offering, shares of common stock will be outstanding, assuming the issuance of an aggregate of shares of common stock in this offering. The number of shares outstanding after this offering is based on the number of shares outstanding as of September 21, 2009, and assumes no exercise of the placement agent's warrants or any outstanding options or warrants. The shares sold in this offering will be freely tradable without restriction under the Securities Act, unless those shares are purchased by affiliates as that term is defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act.

Of the 124,885,267 shares of common stock held by existing stockholders as of September 21, 2009, all shares are freely tradable or available for resale in the public market in reliance on Rule 144.

## Sales of Shares Held by Our Affiliates and Restricted Shares

Rule 144 under the Securities Act permits our common stock that has been acquired by a person who is an affiliate of ours, or has been an affiliate of ours within the past three months, to be sold into the market in an amount that does not exceed, during any three-month period, the greater of:

- · one percent of the total number of shares of our common stock outstanding; or
- the average weekly reported trading volume of our common stock for the four calendar weeks prior to the sale.

Such sales are also subject to specific manner of sale provisions, a six-month holding period requirement for restricted securities, notice requirements and the availability of current public information about us.

Rule 144 under the Securities Act also provides that a person who is not deemed to have been an affiliate of ours at any time during the three months preceding a sale, and who has for at least six months beneficially owned shares of our common stock that are restricted securities, will be entitled to freely sell such shares of our common stock subject only to the availability of current public information regarding us. A person who is not deemed to have been an affiliate of ours at any time during the three months preceding a sale, and who has beneficially owned for at least one year shares of our common stock that are restricted securities, will be entitled to freely sell such shares of our common stock under Rule 144 under the Securities Act without regard to the current public information requirements of Rule 144 under the Securities Act.

## PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We have entered into an engagement letter agreement, dated September 24, 2009, with Rodman & Renshaw, LLC pursuant to which, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the agreement, Rodman & Renshaw, LLC has agreed to act as our exclusive placement agent in connection with this offering. The placement agent is not purchasing or selling any securities being offered by this prospectus, nor is it required to arrange for the purchase or sale of any specific number or dollar amount of the securities, but has agreed to use its reasonable best efforts to arrange for the sale of all of the securities in this offering. We will enter into a securities purchase agreement directly with investors in this offering.

There is no requirement that any minimum amount of units or dollar amount of units be sold in this offering and there can be no assurance that we will sell all or any of the units being offered.

Our agreement with the placement agent and the securities purchase agreement between us and each of the investors in this offering provide that the obligations of the placement agent and the investors are subject to certain conditions precedent, including, among other things, the absence of any material change in our business and delivery of a customary written legal opinion.

We currently anticipate that the closing of this offering will take place on or about . On the scheduled closing date, the following will occur:

- we will receive funds in the amount of the aggregate purchase price of the securities being sold by us, less the amount of the fees we are paying to the placement agent and less the amount to be placed in escrow for the dividend and other payments due upon the convertible preferred stock;
- the placement agent will receive the placement agent fee, reimbursement of certain expenses and compensation warrants to purchase shares of our common stock in accordance with the terms of the engagement letter agreement;
- the escrow agent will receive the aggregate escrow amount to be released to make the dividend and other payments due upon the convertible preferred stock; and
- we will deliver, or cause to be delivered, the shares of convertible preferred stock and the warrants being sold.

We have agreed to pay the placement agent a cash fee equal to 7.0% of the gross proceeds of the sale of the units in this offering and to reimburse the placement agent for its expenses, up to a maximum of 2.0% of the gross proceeds of the sale of the units in this offering, but in no event more than \$100,000. We have also agreed to grant compensation warrants to the placement agent to purchase up to that number of our shares of common stock equal to 5% of the number of shares of common stock underlying the convertible preferred stock sold by us in this offering, or up to an aggregate of shares. The compensation warrants will be substantially on the same terms as the warrants offered hereby, except that they will have an exercise price of \$ per share (125% of the public offering price, which is the effective acquisition price of the common stock underlying the convertible preferred stock sold in this offering) and will be exercisable through and including the date that is the fifth anniversary of the effective date of the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, and will comply with Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, or FINRA, Rule 5110(g) in that for a period of six months after their date of issuance (which shall not be earlier than the closing date of the subject of any hedging, short sale, derivative, put, or call transaction that would result in the effective economic disposition of the securities by any person, except the transfer of any security:

- · by operation of law or by reason of reorganization of us;
- to any FINRA member firm participating in this offering and the officers or partners thereof, if all securities so transferred remain subject to the lock-up restriction described above for the remainder of the time period;
- · if the aggregate amount of our securities held by the placement agent or related persons do not exceed 1% of the securities being offered;

- that is beneficially owned on a pro-rata basis by all equity owners of an investment fund, provided that no participating member manages or otherwise directs investments by the fund, and participating members in the aggregate do not own more than 10% of the equity in the fund; or
- · the exercise or conversion of any security, if all securities received remain subject to the lock-up restriction set forth above for the remainder of the time period.

The following table shows the per unit and total fees we will pay to the placement agent in connection with the sale of the units offered pursuant to this prospectus, assuming the purchase of all of the units being offered hereby. Because there is no minimum offering amount required as a condition to closing in this offering, the actual total offering fees, if any, are not presently determinable and may be substantially less than the maximum amount set forth below.

Per unit placement agent fees \$70 Maximum offering total \$

We estimate that the total expenses of the offering by us, excluding the placement agent's fees, will be approximately \$250,000.

The purchase price per unit, the effective acquisition price of the common stock underlying the convertible preferred stock, the dividend and other payments due the convertible preferred stock and the exercise price of the warrants were determined based on discussions with the placement agent.

We have agreed to indemnify the placement agent and its respective affiliates against certain liabilities, including liabilities relating to and arising out of its activities under the engagement letter agreement. We have also agreed to contribute to payments the placement agent may be required to make in respect of such liabilities.

We have agreed that we will not issue, enter into any agreement to issue or announce the issuance or proposed issuance of any shares of our common stock, or securities that would entitle the holder thereof to acquire shares of our common stock, for a period of 60 days from the closing date of this offering without the prior written consent of purchasers holding at least two-thirds in interest of the convertible preferred stock (on an as converted basis) then outstanding.

A copy of the engagement letter agreement with the placement agent, the form of securities purchase agreement to be entered into with the investors in this offering and the form of common stock purchase warrant have been or will be filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

The placement agent has informed us that it will not engage in over-allotment, stabilizing transactions or syndicate covering transactions in connection with this offering. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, we shall not be responsible for paying any fees or compensation to any persons pursuant to such arrangements.

The transfer agent for our common stock is American Stock Transfer & Trust Company. We will act as transfer agent for the convertible preferred stock and warrants being offered hereby.

Our common stock is traded on the NYSE Amex under the symbol "ANX." The convertible preferred stock and the warrants being offered hereby are not expected to be eligible for trading on any market.

## LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the issuance of securities offered by this prospectus will be passed upon for us by DLA Piper LLP (US), San Diego, California.

## **EXPERTS**

Our consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, and the related consolidated statements of operations, stockholders' equity (deficit) and comprehensive loss and cash flows for the years then ended and for the period from January 1, 2002 through December 31, 2008 have been incorporated by reference herein and in the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part in reliance upon the report of J.H. Cohn LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, incorporated by reference herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

## WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We file reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. Copies of our reports, proxy statements and other information may be inspected and copied at the SEC's Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Copies of these materials can also be obtained by mail at prescribed rates from the Public Reference Room of the SEC, 100 F. Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You may obtain information on the operation of the Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. The SEC maintains an Internet site tactorations reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding us and other issuers that file electronically with the SEC. The address of the SEC Internet site is www.sec.gov. In addition, we make available on or through our Internet site copies of these reports, proxy statements and other information as soon as reasonably practicable after we electronically file or furnish them to the SEC. Our Internet site can be found at http://www.adventrx.com.

We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-1 under the Securities Act with respect to the securities offered by this prospectus. This prospectus, which forms a part of that registration statement, does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement because certain parts of the registration statement are omitted in accordance with the rules and regulations of the SEC. The registration statement is available for inspection and copying as set forth above. Statements contained in this prospectus as to the contents of any contract or other document that we have filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part are qualified in their entirety by reference to such exhibits for a complete statement of their terms and conditions.

## ${\bf ADVENTRX\,PHARMACEUTICALS,\,INC.\,AND\,SUBSIDIARIES}$

## INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet as of June 30, 2009 and December 31, 2008 (Unaudited)	F-2
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 and for the period from inception (June 12, 1996) through June 30, 2009	
(Unaudited)	F-3
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 and for the period from inception (June 12, 1996) through June 30, 2009	
(Unaudited)	F-4
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)	F-5
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-14
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2008 and 2007	F-15
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007 and for the period from inception (June 12, 1996) through December 31, 2008	F-16
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (Deficit) and Comprehensive Loss for the period from inception (June 12, 1996) through December 31, 2008	F-17
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007 and for the period from inception (June 12, 1996) through December 31, 2008	F-21
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-22

## Part I. Financial Information

## Item 1. Financial Statements

# ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Subsidiaries (A Development Stage Enterprise)

## **Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets**

	 June 30, 2009 (Unaudited)	D	ecember 31, 2008
ASSETS			
Current assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 5,419,227	\$	9,849,904
Interest and other receivables	31,407		121,736
Prepaid expenses	 573,423		477,902
Total current assets	6,024,057		10,449,542
Property and equipment, net	74,919		199,052
Other assets	 67,654		60,664
Total assets	\$ 6,166,630	\$	10,709,258
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY			
Current liabilities:			
Accounts payable	252,226		1,721,376
Accrued liabilities	3,319,202		2,077,188
Accrued compensation and payroll taxes	299,383		915,459
Total current liabilities	3,870,811		4,714,023
Stockholders' equity:			
0% Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value, 1,993 shares authorized; 1,993 shares issued and 0 shares			
outstanding as of June 30, 2009 and 0 shares issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2008	_		_
5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value, 1,361 shares authorized; 0 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2009 and December 31, 2008	_		_
Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 200,000,000 shares authorized; 108,288,771 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2009			
and 90,252,572 as of December 31, 2008	108,290		90,254
Additional paid-in capital	135,018,954		131,751,439
Deficit accumulated during the development stage	(132,831,425)		(125,846,458)
Total stockholders' equity	2,295,819		5,995,235
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 6,166,630	\$	10,709,258

Note: The balance sheet at December 31, 2008 has been derived from audited financial statements at that date. It does not include, however, all of the information and notes required by accounting principlesgenerally accepted in the United States of America for complete financial statements.

See accompanying notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

## **Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations**

										Inception (June 12, 1996)
		Three Months I 2009	Ended Jun	e 30, 2008	_	Six Months En 2009	ded June	2008	tl	hrough June 30,
	-	2009	-	2008	_	(Unaudited)		2008	_	2009
Revenues:										
Net sales	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	174,830
Grant revenue		_		_		_		_		129,733
Licensing revenue				500,000		300,000		500,000		1,300,000
Total revenues		_		500,000		300,000		500,000		1,604,563
Cost of goods sold										51,094
Gross margin		_		500,000		300,000		500,000		1,553,469
Operating expenses:		<u>.</u>				<u>.</u>				
Research and development		1,454,896		4,511,395		3,102,197		8,331,702		65,116,752
Selling, general and administrative		1,071,754		2,635,688		2,850,994		5,000,882		45,820,196
Depreciation and amortization		25,835		44,116		58,081		90,895		10,856,152
In-process research and development		_		_		_		_		10,422,130
Impairment loss — write off of goodwill		_		_		_		_		5,702,130
Equity in loss of investee										178,936
Total operating expenses		2,552,485		7,191,199		6,011,272		13,423,479		138,096,296
Loss from operations		(2,552,485)		(6,691,199)		(5,711,272)		(12,923,479)		(136,542,827)
Loss on fair value of warrants		_		_		_		_		(12,239,688)
Interest & other income (expense)		(43,056)		265,669		(41,280)		564,877		4,359,882
Interest expense										114,154
Loss before cumulative effect of change in accounting										
principle		(2,595,541)		(6,425,530)		(5,752,552)		(12,358,602)		(144,308,479)
Cumulative effect of change in accounting principle										(25,821)
Net loss		(2,595,541)		(6,425,530)		(5,752,552)		(12,358,602)		(144,334,300)
Preferred stock dividends		_		_		_		_		(621,240)
Deemed dividend on preferred stock		(1,232,415)				(1,232,415)				(1,232,415)
Net loss applicable to common stock	\$	(3,827,956)	\$	(6,425,530)	\$	(6,984,967)	\$	(12,358,602)	\$	(146,187,955)
Net loss per common share — basic and diluted	\$	(0.04)	\$	(0.07)	\$	(0.08)	\$	(0.14)		
Weighted average shares — basic and diluted		93,389,302		90,252,572		91,838,172		90,252,572		

See accompanying notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

## Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

	Cir Mantha	Ended June 30,	Inception (June 12, 1996) through
	2009	2008	June 30, 2009
		(Unaudited)	2003
Cash flows from operating activities:			
Net loss	\$ (5,752,552)	\$ (12,358,602)	\$ (144,334,300)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:  Depreciation and amortization	58.081	90,895	10.406.152
Loss on disposal of fixed assets	52,003	90,895	10,406,152
Fair value of warrant liability	32,003		12,239,688
Expenses related to employee stock options	305,179	994,258	8,157,741
Expenses related to stock options issued to non-employees		5,513	204,664
Expenses paid by issuance of common stock	_	-,	1,341,372
Expenses paid by warrants	_	_	573,357
Expenses paid by preferred stock	_	_	142,501
Expenses related to stock warrants issued	_		612,000
Accretion of discount		(196,633)	(1,249,853)
Amortization of debt discount Accretion of discount on investments in securities			450,000
Forgiveness of employee receivable	=	_	(354,641) 30.036
Impairment loss — write-off of goodwill			5,702,130
Equity in loss of investee	_	_	178.936
In-process research and development	_	_	10,422,130
Write-off of license agreement	_	_	152,866
Write-off of assets available-for-sale	_	_	108,000
Cumulative effect of change in accounting principle	_	_	25,821
Changes in assets and liabilities, net of effect of acquisitions:			
Decrease in prepaid expenses and other assets	(12,182)	(48,280)	(919,853)
Increase (decrease) in accounts payable and accrued liabilities	(843,212)	(16,228)	4,047,519
Decrease in other long-term liabilities	(6.402.602)	(10,703)	(02.045.220)
Net cash used in operating activities	(6,192,683)	(11,539,780)	(92,015,330)
Cash flows from investing activities:		(10.000.000)	/// · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Purchases of short-term investments Proceeds from sales and maturities of short-term investments		(13,362,230) 22,800,000	(111,183,884)
Proceeds from sales and maturities of short-term investments  Purchases of property and equipment		(40,182)	112,788,378 (1,030,354)
Proceeds from sale of property and equipment	14.049	(40,102)	47,955
Purchase of certificate of deposit	14,043 —	_	(1,016,330)
Maturity of certificate of deposit	_	_	1.016.330
Payment on obligation under license agreement	_	_	(106,250)
Cash acquired from acquisitions, net of cash paid	_	_	32,395
Issuance of note receivable — related party	_	_	(35,000)
Payments on note receivable	_	_	405,993
Advance to investee		_	(90,475)
Cash transferred in rescission of acquisition	_		(19,475)
Cash received in rescission of acquisition		0.207.500	230,000
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	14,049	9,397,588	1,039,283
Cash flows from financing activities:	4.002.000		6 402 002
Proceeds from sale of preferred stock Proceeds from sale of common stock	1,993,000		6,193,993 84,151,342
Proceeds from exercise of stock options			712,367
Proceeds from sale or exercise of warrants	=		11,382,894
Repurchase of warrants	_	_	(55,279)
Payment of financing and offering costs	(245,043)	_	(6,728,852)
Payments of notes payable and long-term debt	` =	_	(605,909)
Proceeds from issuance of notes payable and detachable warrants			1,344,718
Net cash provided by financing activities	1,747,957		96,395,274
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	(4,430,677)	(2,142,192)	5,419,227
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	9,849,904	14,780,739	
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 5,419,227	\$ 12,638,547	\$ 5,419,227
•			

 $See\ accompanying\ notes\ to\ unaudited\ condensed\ consolidated\ financial\ statements.$ 

## Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

#### 1. Basis of Presentation

ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("ADVENTRX," "we" or the "Company"), prepared the unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP") for interim financial information and with the instructions of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and disclosures required by U.S. GAAP for annual audited financial statements and should be read in conjunction with our audited consolidated financial statements and related notes for the year ended December 31, 2008 included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 27, 2009 ("2008 Annual Report"). The condensed consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2008 has been derived from the audited consolidated financial statements included in the 2008 Annual Report. In the opinion of management, these unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements include all adjustments (consisting of normal recurring adjustments) necessary for a fair presentation of the financial position, results of operations, and cash flows for the periods presented. The results of operations for the interim periods shown in this report are not necessarily indicative of results expected for the full year.

Since our inception, we have an accumulated net loss of approximately \$144.3 million and recurring negative cash flows from operations. On June 12, 2009, July 6, 2009 and August 10, 2009, we completed, respectively, an approximately \$2.0 million registered direct equity financing, an approximately \$1.4 million registered direct equity financing and an approximately \$0.9 million registered direct equity financing. Following the completion of the June 2009 financing, we re-started the final manufacturing activities related to submitting a New Drug Application ("NDA") for ANX-530 to seek approval of the U.S. Food and Drug Administration ("FDA") to market ANX-530 in the United States ("U.S."). In addition, we continue to evaluate the data from our recently-completed bioequivalence study of ANX-514 and we plan to seek a meeting with the FDA to discuss the results. However, even following these financings, we may seek to raise substantial additional capital prior to undertaking all of the remaining activities necessary to submit an NDA for ANX-530 and may need to raise substantial additional capital to fund our operations, including activities related to ANX-530 in the U.S., if an ANX-530 NDA is submitted and approved by the FDA, and activities related to the development and regulatory review process and, ultimately, commercialization of ANX-514. We also continue to evaluate strategic and partnering options,

The unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its wholly-owned subsidiaries, SD Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and ADVENTRX (Europe) Ltd. All intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

#### 2. Going Concern

The accompanying unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming that the Company will continue as a going concern. Going concern contemplates the realization of assets and the satisfaction of liabilities in the normal course of business over a reasonable length of time. However, as a result of the Company's continued losses and current cash and financing position, such realization of assets or satisfaction of liabilities, without substantial adjustments, is uncertain. Even following the June 2009, the July 2009 and the August 2009 financings, the future of the Company is dependent upon its ability to obtain additional funding. The Company previously has taken steps designed to provide additional time to obtain financing or consummate a strategic or partnering transaction. As a result, its ability to further curtail expenses to provide further time is limited, and the restructuring and cost-cutting measures it has taken may not provide it with sufficient additional time to obtain financing or consummate a strategic or partnering transaction.

In December 2008, the Company announced that it was evaluating various strategic options, including the sale or exclusive license of one or more of the Company's product candidate programs, a strategic business merger and other similar transactions, certain of which would result in a change of control of the Company. However,

## Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited) — (Continued)

discussions with potential strategic transaction partners have been unsuccessful, protracted or on terms that the Company determined were unacceptable. In March 2009, due to an immediate need to raise additional capital to continue its business, the Company suspended substantially all of its development activities and fundamental business operations to conserve cash while it evaluated strategic options, pursued financing alternatives and considered whether to liquidate its assets, wind-up its operations and distribute any remaining cash to its stockholders. Further, in May 2009, the Company announced that the primary endpoint in its bioequivalence study of ANX-514 was not met, that the resulting uncertainty around the cost and timeline to approval by the FDA of ANX-514 may adversely impact the Company's on-going strategic transaction discussions, and that, in light of its working capital, the Company was evaluating both its strategic and non-strategic options. Accordingly, in May 2009, while continuing to evaluate strategic and capital-raising alternatives, the Company began to evaluate the process of winding-down its operations, including engaging a third-party firm to assist it with its evaluation. In June 2009, the Company completed an approximately \$2.0 million registered direct equity financing, following which the Company re-started certain development activities related to ANX-530 and ANX-514.

There can be no assurances that the Company will continue to pursue its capital-raising or strategic or partnering transaction alternatives or, if it does, that it will be able to raise capital or consummate a strategic or partnering transaction on a timely basis, or at all. The Company likely will not be able to continue as a going concern, unless, as part of a strategic or partnering transaction or otherwise, it raises adequate capital. Given this uncertainty, there is significant doubt as to the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

The accompanying financial statements for the quarter ended June 30, 2009 do not include any adjustments related to the recovery and classification of recorded assets, or the amounts and classification of liabilities, that might be necessary in the event the Company cannot continue as a going concern.

#### 3. Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

#### 4. Fair Value Measurements

At June 30, 2009, our financial instruments included cash and cash equivalents, accounts payable, accrued expenses and accrued compensation and payroll taxes. The carrying amounts of cash and cash equivalents, accounts payable, accrued expenses and accrued compensation and payroll taxes approximate fair value due to the short-term maturities of these instruments.

Effective January 1, 2008, we adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("FAS") No. 157, "Fair Value Measurements" ("FAS 157"). In February 2008, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued FASB Statff Position ("FSP") No. FAS 157-2, "Effective Date of FASB Statement No. 157," which provides a one year deferral of the effective date of FAS 157 for non-financial assets and non-financial liabilities, except those that are recognized or disclosed in the financial statements at fair value at least annually. As a result, we only partially adopted FAS 157 as it relates to our financial assets and liabilities until we are required to apply this pronouncement to our non-financial assets and liabilities beginning with fiscal year 2009. The adoption of FAS 157 did not have a material impact on our consolidated results of operations or financial condition.

In October 2008, the FASB issued FSP No. FAS 157-3 "Determining the Fair Value of a Financial Asset When the Market for That Asset Is Not Active" ("FSP FAS 157-3"). FSP FAS 157-3 clarifies the application of FAS No. 157, in a market that is not active and provides an example to illustrate key considerations in determining the fair value of a financial asset when the market for that financial asset is not active. FSP FAS 157-3 is effective

## Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited) — (Continued)

upon issuance, including prior periods for which financial statements have not been issued. The adoption of FSP FAS 157-3 had no impact on our consolidated results of operations, financial position or cash flows.

FAS 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value under U.S. GAAP and enhances disclosures about fair value measurements. Fair value is defined under FAS 157 as the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. Valuation techniques used to measure fair value under FAS 157 must maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs. FAS 157 describes a fair value hierarchy based on three levels of inputs, of which the first two are considered observable and the last unobservable, that may be used to measure fair value which are the following:

- Level 1 Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.
- Level 2 Inputs other than Level 1 that are observable, either directly or indirectly, such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities; quoted prices in markets that are not active; or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data for substantially the full term of the assets or liabilities.
- Level 3 Unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities.

The following table represents our fair value hierarchy for our financial assets (which consisted solely of cash equivalents) measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of June 30, 2009:

	Level 1		Level 2		Level 3			Total
Money market funds	\$	5,419,227	\$	_	\$	_	\$	5,419,227
Total	\$	5,419,227	\$	_	\$	_	\$	5,419,227

Effective January 1, 2008, we adopted FAS No. 159, "The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities" ("FAS 159"). FAS 159 allows an entity the irrevocable option to elect to measure specified financial assets and liabilities in their entirety at fair value on a contract-by-contract basis. If an entity elects the fair value option for an eligible item, changes in the item's fair value must be reported as unrealized gains and losses in earnings at each subsequent reporting date. In adopting FAS 159, we did not elect the fair value option for any of our financial assets or financial liabilities.

## 5. Share-Based Payments

Estimated share-based compensation expense related to equity awards granted to employees for the three and six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 was as follows:

	111	ree Months End	tns Ended June 30,			Six Months I	ionins Ended June 30,	
	2009		2008		2009			2008
Selling, general and administrative expense	\$ 8	39,418	\$	216,053	\$	288,772	\$	548,774
Research and development expense		41,803		139,788		16,426		445,484
Share-based compensation expense before taxes	13	31,221		355,841		305,198		994,258
Related income tax benefits								
Share-based compensation expense	\$ 13	31,221	\$	355,841	\$	305,198	\$	994,258
Net share-based compensation expense per common share — basic and diluted	\$	0.001	\$	0.004	\$	0.003	\$	0.01

#### Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited) — (Continued)

In January 2009, we granted under our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan restricted stock units to seven employees that represented the right to receive in the aggregate 3,700,000 shares of our common stock. These units will vest immediately prior to a strategic transaction (as defined in the documentation evidencing the grant of the units). We will record share-based compensation expense in connection with these restricted stock units, if at all, only if a strategic transaction is consummated. As of June 30, 2009, as a result of employee terminations and resignations, there were outstanding restricted stock units representing the right to receive an aggregate of 3,150,000 shares of our common stock. In July 2009, as a result of an employee resignation and the termination of a consulting relationship with a former employee, restricted stock units representing the right to receive an aggregate of 1,100,000 shares of our common stock were cancelled and, in connection with certain compensation arrangements with our remaining two employees, we terminated restricted stock units representing the right to receive an aggregate of 2,050,000 shares of our common stock. As of July 31, 2009, we did not have outstanding any restricted stock unit awards.

Since we have a net operating loss carryforward as of June 30, 2009, no excess tax benefits for the tax deductions related to share-based awards were recognized in the condensed consolidated statement of operations. There were no employee stock options exercised in the six months ended June 30, 2009 or 2008.

At June 30, 2009, total unrecognized estimated compensation cost related to non-vested employee and non-employee director share-based awards granted prior to that date was \$1.3 million, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 2.0 years. During the six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, we granted 0 and 1,802,500 stock options, respectively, to our employees and non-employee directors with an estimated weighted-average grant-date fair value of \$0 and \$0.51.

Estimated share-based compensation expense related to equity awards granted to non-employee consultants was \$0 and (\$166) for the three months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively, and \$0 and \$6,000 for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively.

#### 6. Comprehensive Loss

Comprehensive loss is defined as the change in equity of a business enterprise during a period from transactions and other events and circumstances from non-owner sources, including foreign currency translation adjustments and unrealized gains and losses on short-term investments. Our components of comprehensive loss consist of net loss and unrealized gains or losses on short-term investments in securities. For the three months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, comprehensive loss was \$2.6 million and \$6.4 million, respectively. For the six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, comprehensive loss was \$5.8 million and \$12.4 million, respectively.

#### 7. Net Loss Per Common Share

We calculate basic and diluted net loss per common share in accordance with the FAS No. 128, "Earnings Per Share". Basic net loss per common share was calculated by dividing the net loss applicable to common stock for the period by the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding during the period, without consideration for common stock equivalents. Options, warrants and restricted stock units are considered to be common stock equivalents and are only included in the calculation of diluted earnings per common share when their effect is dilutive. Because of the net loss, all of the options, warrants and restricted stock units were excluded from the calculation.

#### Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited) — (Continued)

We have excluded the following options, warrants and restricted stock units from the calculation of diluted net loss per common share for the three and six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 because their inclusion would be anti-dilutive due to the net loss:

	Three & Si Ended J	
	2009	2008
Warrants	19,828,909	13,373,549
Options	2,812,366	6,003,231
Restricted Stock Units	3,150,000	_
	25,791,275	19,376,780

### 8. Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In June 2009, the FASB issued SFAS No. 168, "The FASB Accounting Standards Codification™ and the Hierarchy of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles" ("SFAS 168"), a replacement to FASB Statement No. 162, "The Hierarchy of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles." The FASB will become the source of authoritative U.S. GAAP recognized by the FASB to be applied by nongovernmental entities, superseding all then-existing non-SeC accounting and reporting standards. All other non-grandfathered, non-SeC accounting literature not included in SFAS 168 will become non-authoritative. SFAS 168 is effective for financial statements issued for interim and annual periods ending after September 15, 2009. We expect SFAS 168 will have an impact on our financial statement disclosures in that all future references to authoritative accounting literature will be referenced in accordance with SFAS 168.

In May 2009, the FASB issued SFAS No. 165, "Subsequent Events" ("SFAS 165"), which established general standards of accounting for and disclosure of events that occur after the balance sheet date but before the financial statements are issued or available to be issued. SFAS 165 requires new disclosure in financial statements of the date through which reporting entities have evaluated events or transactions that occur after the balance sheet date but before the financial statements are issued or available to be issued. SFAS 165 requires public entities, including the Company, to evaluate subsequent events through the date that the financial statements are issued. Financial statements are considered issued when they are widely distributed to stockholders and other financial statement users for general use and reliance in a form and format that complies with U.S. GAAP. SFAS 165 is effective for interim and annual financial periods ending after June 15, 2009 and shall be applied on a prospective basis. The adoption of SFAS 165 had no impact on our consolidated results of operations, financial position or cash flows

In April 2009, the FASB issued three new FSPs relating to fair value accounting; FSP FAS 157-4, "Determining Fair Value When the Volume and Level of Activity of the Asset or Liability Have Significantly Decreased and Identifying Transactions That Are Not Orderly," FSP FAS 115-2 and FSP FAS 124-2, "Recognition and Presentation of Other-Than-Temporary Impairments" and FSP FAS 107-1/APB 28-1, "Interim Disclosures about Fair Value of Financial Instruments." These FSPs impact certain aspects of fair value measurements, impairments of securities and related disclosures. The provisions of these FSPs are effective for interim and annual periods ending after June 15, 2009. The adoption of these FSPs had no impact on our consolidated results of operations, financial position or cash flows.

In April 2009, the FASB issued FSP FAS 141(R) -1, "Accounting for Assets Acquired and Liabilities Assumed in a Business Combination That Arises from Contingencies". The FSP amends and clarifies FASB Statement No. 141 (revised 2007), "Business Combinations" to address application issues on initial recognition and measurement, subsequent measurement and accounting, and disclosure of assets and liabilities arising from contingencies in a business combination. This FSP is effective for assets or liabilities arising from contingencies in business combinations for which the acquisition date is on or after the beginning of the first annual reporting beginning on or after December 15, 2008.

#### Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited) — (Continued)

#### 9. Licensing Revenue

In March 2009, we announced that we and our wholly-owned subsidiary, SD Pharmaceuticals, Inc., had entered into a license agreement with respect to our product candidate ANX-514 (docetaxel emulsion) (the "License Agreement") with Shin Poong Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd., a company organized under the laws of the Republic of Korea ("Shin Poong"), pursuant to which we granted to Shin Poong an exclusive license, he right to sublicense, to research, develop, make, have made, use, offer for sale, sell and import licensed products, in each case solely for the treatment of cancer by intravenous administration of formulations of docetaxel as emulsified products and solely in South Korea. Under the terms of the License Agreement, we would receive an upfront licensing fee of \$0.3 million, a regulatory milestone payment of either \$0.2 million or \$0.4 million (depending on whether Shin Poong is required by the Korea Food and Drug Administration to conduct a bioequivalence or clinical study in human subjects prior to receipt of regulatory approval) upon receipt of regulatory approval for marketing a licensed product in South Korea, one-time commercial milestone payments tied to annual net sales of licensed products in an aggregate amount of up to \$1.5 million and royalty payments on net sales of licensed products. Shin Poong is required by the Korea Food and Drug Administration to conduct a bioequivalence or clinical trial in human subjects prior to receipt of regulatory approval and we elect not to supply product to conduct such trial, which supply obligation is subject to limitations, we will pay Shin Poong \$0.1 million.

We received the \$0.3 million upfront licensing fee in April 2009. We recognized \$0.3 million in licensing revenue in the three-month period ended March 31, 2009 because we met the criteria under our revenue recognition policy in that period. We recorded a liability of \$0.1 million, less amounts paid for the benefit of Shin Poong, in the three-month period ended June 30, 2009, but not in the three-month period ended March 31, 2009, because our obligation to Shin Poong was not probable in the three-month period ended March 31, 2009 but became so in the three-month period ended June 30, 2009.

#### 10. Supplementary Cash Flow Information

Noncash investing and financing transactions not presented on the condensed consolidated statements of cash flows for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 and for the period from inception (June 12, 1996) through June 30, 2009 are as follows:

S			Inception (June 12, 1996) Through			
2009		20	800	June 30, 2009		
\$	_	\$	_	\$	179,090	
	_		_		_	
	_		_		1,213,988	
	_		_		1,482,781	
18,0	036		_		20,741	
	_		_		24,781,555	
	_		_		213,000	
	_		_		1,137,456	
	_		_		34,747	
	_		_		(34,747)	
	\$	\$	\$ - \$ - 18,036	\$ — \$ —	\$ \$ \$	

#### Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited) — (Continued)

	Six Months I June 30		Inception (June 12, 1996) Through
	2009	2008	June 30, 2009
Assumptions of liabilities in acquisitions	_	_	1,235,907
Acquisition of license agreement for long-term debt	_	_	161,180
Cashless exercise of warrants	_	_	4,312
Dividends accrued	_	_	621,040
Trade asset converted to available-for-sale asset	_	_	108,000
Dividends extinguished	_	_	408,240
Trade payable converted to note payable	_	_	83,948
Issuance of warrants for return of common stock	_	_	50,852
Detachable warrants issued with notes payable	_	_	450,000
Purchases of equipment, which are included in accounts payable	_	12,382	3,825
Unrealized loss on short-term investments	_	7,333	_

### 11. Severance Related Expenses

In January 2009, as part of a restructuring to reduce operating costs, we completed a work force reduction of six employees. As a result of the work force reduction, in accordance with SFAS No. 146, "Accounting for Costs Associated with Exit or Disposal Activities," we recorded severance-related charges of \$174,000, of which \$86,000 was recorded in research and development and the remainder in selling, general, and administrative. In connection with the January 2009 reduction in workforce, severance-related charges of \$144,000 were recorded in the first quarter of 2009 and the remainder was recorded in the second quarter of 2009. As of June 30, 2009, all severance-related costs related to the January 2009 work-force reduction had been paid.

On April 3, 2009, we completed a work force reduction of nine employees. As a result of the work force reduction, we recorded severance-related charges of \$160,000, of which \$101,000 was recorded in research and development and the remainder in selling, general and administrative. In connection with the April 2009 reduction in workforce, severance-related charges of \$114,000 were recorded in the first quarter of 2009 and the remainder was recorded in the second quarter of 2009. As of June 30, 2009, all severance-related costs related to the work-force reduction that we completed in April 2009 had been paid.

#### 12. Equity Transaction

In June 2009, we completed an approximately \$2.0 million registered direct equity financing involving the issuance of shares of our 0% Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, convertible into 18,036,199 shares of our common stock, and warrants to purchase up to 8,116,290 shares of our common stock. We received approximately \$1.7 million in net proceeds from the offering, after deducting the placement agent's fees and our estimated offering expenses. We may receive up to approximately \$1.2 million of additional proceeds from the exercise of the warrants issued in that offering; however, those warrants are not exercisable until December 13, 2009 and their exercise is subject to certain ownership limitations. In connection with the June 2009 financing, we also issued warrants to purchase up to 901,810 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$0.15 per share to the placement agent in the offering as additional consideration for its services. The placement agent's warrant is not exercisable until December 13, 2009. All of the shares of convertible preferred stock issued in the financing have been converted and, as a result, an additional 18,036,199 shares of our common stock have been issued since March 31, 2009 and are outstanding.

#### Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited) — (Continued)

The convertible feature of the preferred shares and the terms of the warrants provide for a rate of conversion or exercise that was below market value at issuance. Such feature, as it specifically relates to the convertible feature of the preferred shares, is characterized as a "Beneficial Conversion Feature" ("BCF"). Pursuant to EITF Issue No. 98-5, "Accounting for Convertible Securities with Beneficial Conversion Features or Contingently Adjustable Conversion Ratios" ("EITF 98-5") and EITF No. 00-27, "Application of EITF Issue No. 98-5 to Certain Convertible Instruments," the estimated relative fair values of the preferred shares and the warrants were calculated as approximately \$1,232,000 and \$506,000, respectively. The value of the BCF was determined by the intrinsic value method and calculated as approximately \$1.2 million, which, because the convertible preferred stock did not have a stated redemption date, was fully realized at the time the convertible preferred stock was issued. The fair value of the warrants was determined by the Black-Scholes option-pricing model at the date of issuance. The warrant fair value was determined assuming a five-year term, stock volatility of 155.52%, and a risk-free interest rate of 1.60%. Per the guidance of EITF 98-5, the value of the BCF is treated as a deemed dividend to the preferred stockholders and, due to the potential immediate convertibility of the preferred stock at issuance, was recorded as an increase to additional paid-in capital and accumulated deficit at the time of issuance.

#### 13. Subsequent Events

In July 2009, we completed an approximately \$1.4 million registered direct equity financing involving the issuance of shares of our 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, convertible into 9,504,189 shares of our common stock. The 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock will accrue a 5% dividend until July 6, 2014. If the convertible preferred stock is converted at any time prior to July 6, 2014, we will pay the holder an amount equal to the total dividend that would accrue on the convertible preferred stock from the convertible preferred stock from the offering, after deducting the placement agent's fees and our estimated offering expenses. Twenty-five percent, or approximately \$1.2 million in net proceeds from the offering, after deducting the placement agent's fees and our estimated offering expenses. Twenty-five percent, or approximately \$1.4 million were received on June 29, 2009 and, as of June 30, 2009, included in cash. However, because as of June 30, 2009 all conditions to closing had not occurred and the convertible preferred stock had not been issued, the proceeds are included in accrued liabilities as of June 30, 2009. In connection with the July 2009 financing, we also issued warrants to purchase up to 475,209 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$0.179 per share to the placement agent in the offering as additional consideration for its services. The placement agent's warrant is not exercisable until January 7, 2010. All of the shares of convertible preferred stock issued in the financing have subsequently been converted and, as a result, an additional 9,504,189 shares of our common stock have been issued since June 30, 2009 and are outstanding. In connection with the conversion of shares of our thenoutstanding 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, we paid the holders thereof an amount equal to \$250 per \$1,000 of stated value of such shares, which amount was in lieu of our obligation to pay cumulative dividends at the rate per share (as a percentage of the stated value of \$1,000 p

In July 2009, we increased the annual base salaries of Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran to \$315,000 and \$289,000, respectively, which increases were retroactive to January 1, 2009, and we adopted a 2009 mid-year incentive plan and a retention and severance plan. As a part of adopting these plans, we terminated the retention and incentive agreements we entered into with each of Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran in January 2009 and the awards of restricted stock units, representing the right to receive 1,200,000 and 850,000 shares, respectively, of our common stock, that we granted to Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran in January 2009. Under the incentive plan, each of Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran are eligible for incentive awards based upon the achievement of corporate performance objectives in effect at the end of 2009. Awards generally will be paid in cash. The potential award of each of Mr. Culley and Mr. Keran will be based 100% on our achievement of corporate objectives and the target award amount for each of

#### Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited) — (Continued)

them is \$150,000. The target amount of each award may be increased or decreased by multiplying the target amount by a corporate performance multiplier, as will be determined by the compensation committee of our board of directors in the first quarter of 2010. Award multipliers will range from zero to 1.5. Payment of awards under the incentive plan are expected to be made after December 31, 2009 and on or before March 14, 2010. Under the retention plan, if the employment of Mr. Culley or Mr. Keran, as applicable, terminates at any time as a result of an involuntary termination, and such employee delivers and does not revoke a general release of claims, which will also confirm any post-termination obligations and/or restrictions applicable to such employee, such employee will be entitled to an amount equal to twelve (12) months of such employee's then-current base salary, less applicable withholdings, and an amount equal to the estimated cost of continuing such employee's health care coverage and the coverage of such employee's dependents who are covered at the time of the involuntary termination under the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985, as amended, for a period equal to twelve (12) months. These severance benefits will be paid in a lump-sum on the date the general release of claims becomes effective. Our aggregate contractual obligation under the retention plan, including applicable payroll and employer taxes, is approximately \$650,000.

In July 2009, we appointed Patrick Keran, our general counsel, secretary and vice-president, legal, to additionally serve as our principal financial and accounting officer.

In July 2009, we filed a registration statement on Form S-1 to register an undetermined number of shares of our Series C Convertible Preferred Stock, which convertible preferred stock currently is not designated, warrants to purchase an undetermined number of shares of our common stock and an undetermined number of shares of our common stock underlying the convertible preferred stock and the warrants.

In July 2009, the NYSE Amex staff notified us that it had determined that the plan we submitted to it made a reasonable demonstration of our ability to regain compliance with the NYSE Amex's continued listing standards, and that it had determined to grant an extension until December 1, 2010 for us to regain compliance with the NYSE Amex's continued listing standards. During this extension period, we will be subject to periodic review to determine whether we are making progress consistent with our plan. If we do not show progress consistent with our plan by SEE Amex staff will review the circumstances and may immediately commence delisting proceedings. In June 2009, we were notified by the NYSE Amex staff that we were not in compliance with the NYSE Amex's continued listing standards as set forth in Part 10 of the NYSE Amex's Company Guide. In order to maintain our listing, the NYSE Amex required us to submit a plan by July 1, 2009 addressing how we intend to regain compliance by December 1, 2010, which plan was submitted timely.

In August 2009, we completed an approximately \$0.9 million registered direct equity financing involving the issuance of shares of our 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock, convertible into 9,092,307 shares of our common stock. The 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock will accrue a 5% dividend until February 10, 2012. If the convertible preferred stock is converted at any time prior to February 10, 2012, we will pay the holder an amount equal to the total dividend that would accrue on the convertible preferred stock from the conversion date through February 10, 2012, or \$125 per \$1,000 of stated value of convertible preferred shares converted, less any dividend payments made with respect to such converted convertible preferred shares. We received approximately \$0.8 million in net proceeds from the offering, after deducting the placement agent's fees and our estimated offering expenses. Twelve and one-half percent, or \$115,250, of the gross proceeds were placed in an escrow account, which amounts will be released to make the dividend and other payments described above.

In accordance with SFAS No. 165, we have evaluated subsequent events through the date and time the financial statements were issued on August 12, 2009.

### REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM To the Board of Directors and Stockholders

#### ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Subsidiaries (a development stage enterprise) as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, and the related consolidated statements of operations, stockholders' equity (deficit) and comprehensive loss and cash flows for the years then ended and for the period from January 1, 2002 through December 31, 2008. These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, such consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Subsidiaries (a development stage enterprise) as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, and the results of operations and their cash flows for years then ended and for the period from January 1, 2002 through December 31, 2008, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

As discussed in Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements, effective January 1, 2007, ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Subsidiaries adopted the Financial Accounting Standards Board Staff Position on No. EITF 00-19-2, Accounting for Registration Payment Arrangements.

As discussed in Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements, certain prior year amounts have been restated.

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming that the Company will continue as a going concern. As discussed in Note 2 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company has suffered recurring losses from operations and negative cash flows from operations that raise substantial doubt about its ability to continue as a going concern. Management's plans in regards to these matters are also described in Note 2. The financial statements do not include any adjustments that might result from the outcome of this uncertainty.

/s/ J.H. COHN LLP

San Diego, California March 25, 2009

### **Consolidated Balance Sheets**

	December 31, 2008 2007					
	2008		2007			
ASSETS						
Current assets:						
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 9,849,904	\$	14,780,739			
Short-term investments	_		18,682,417			
Interest and other receivables	121,736		72,029			
Prepaid expenses	 477,902		615,691			
Total current assets	10,449,542		34,150,876			
Property and equipment, net	199,052		332,444			
Other assets	 60,664		58,305			
Total assets	\$ 10,709,258	\$	34,541,625			
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY		<u></u>				
Current liabilities:						
Accounts payable	\$ 1,721,376	\$	552,143			
Accrued liabilities	2,077,188		2,317,910			
Accrued compensation and payroll taxes	915,459		622,762			
Total current liabilities	4,714,023		3,492,815			
Long-term liabilities	_		14,270			
Total liabilities	 4,714,023		3,507,085			
Commitments and contingencies						
Stockholders' equity:						
Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 200,000,000 shares authorized; 90,252,572 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2008						
and 2007	90,254		90,254			
Additional paid-in capital	131,751,439		130,140,549			
Deficit accumulated during the development stage	(125,846,458)		(99,198,965)			
Accumulated other comprehensive income	_		2,702			
Total stockholders' equity	5,995,235		31,034,540			
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 10,709,258	\$	34,541,625			

### **Consolidated Statements of Operations**

		Years Ended	December	31, 2007		Inception June 12, 1996) Through December 31, 2008 (As restated)
Licensing revenue	\$	500.000	\$	500,000	\$	1,000,000
Net sales	φ	300,000	φ	300,000	Ψ	174,830
Grant revenue						129,733
Total net revenue		500,000		500,000		1,304,563
Cost of sales						51,094
Gross margin		500,000		500,000		1,253,469
Operating expenses:						,,
Research and development		17,922,183		15,934,409		62,014,556
Selling, general and administrative		9,719,613		8,678,853		42,969,202
Depreciation and amortization		168,039		197,783		10,798,071
In-process research and development		_		_		10,422,130
Impairment loss — write-off of goodwill		_		_		5,702,130
Equity in loss of investee						178,936
Total operating expenses		27,809,835		24,811,045	·	132,085,025
Loss from operations		(27,309,835)		(24,311,045)		(130,831,556)
Loss on fair value of warrants						(12,239,688)
Interest income		549,964		2,169,005		4,582,028
Interest expense		_		_		(179,090)
Other income		112,378		_		112,378
Loss before income taxes		(26,647,493)		(22,142,040)		(138,555,928)
Provision for income taxes				_		_
Loss before cumulative effect of change in accounting principle		(26,647,493)		(22,142,040)		(138,555,928)
Cumulative effect of change in accounting principle						(25,821)
Net loss		(26,647,493)		(22,142,040)		(138,581,749)
Preferred stock dividends						(621,240)
	\$	(26,647,493)	\$	(22,142,040)	\$	(139,202,989)
Net loss applicable to common stock		<u> </u>				
Loss per common share — basic and diluted	\$	(0.30)	\$	(0.25)		
Weighted average shares outstanding — basic and diluted		90,252,572		89,912,732		

# Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (Deficit) and Comprehensive Loss Inception (June 12, 1996) Through December 31, 2008

	Cumulative Preferred Sto Shares		Cumulative Preferred St Shares		Cumulative Preferred St Shares	Convertible ock, Series C Amount	Common Shares	Stock Amount	Additional Paid-in Capital	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)	Deficit Accumulated During the Development Stage	Treasury Stock, at Cost	Total Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)	Comprehensive Loss
Balances at June 12, 1996 (date of incorporation)	_	\$ —	_	s —	_	s —	_	s —	\$ —	s —	s —	s —	s —	
Sale of common stock without par value	_	_	_	_	_	_	503	5	5	_	_	_	10	
Change in par value of common stock	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(4)	4	_	_	_	_	
Issuance of common stock and net liabilities assumed in acquisition	_	_	_	_	_	_	1,716,132	1,716	3,224	_	(18,094)	_	(13,154)	
Issuance of common stock	_	_	_	_	_	_	2,010,111	2,010	456	_	(2,466)	_	_	
Net loss											(259,476)		(259,476)	\$ (259,476)
Balances at December 31, 1996	_	_	-	_	_	_	3,726,746	3,727	3,689	_	(280,036)	_	(272,620)	\$ (259,476)
Sale of common stock, net of offering costs of \$9,976	_	_	_	_	_	_	1,004,554	1,004	1,789,975	_	_	_	1,790,979	
Issuance of common stock in acquisition	_	_	_	_	_	_	375,891	376	887,874	_	_	_	888,250	
Minority interest deficiency at acquisition charged to the Company	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(45,003)	_	(45,003)	
Net loss											(1,979,400)		(1,979,400)	\$ (1,979,400)
Balances at December 31, 1997							5,107,191	5,107	2,681,538		(2,304,439)		382,206	\$ (1,979,400)
Rescission of acquisition	_	_	_	_	_	_	(375,891)	(376)	(887,874)	_	561,166	_	(327,084)	
Issuance of common stock at conversion of notes payable	_	_	_	_	_	_	450,264	451	363,549	_	_	_	364,000	
Expense related to stock warrants issued	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	260,000	_	_	_	260,000	
Net loss											(1,204,380)		(1,204,380)	\$ (1,204,380)
Balances at December 31, 1998	_	_	-	_	_	_	5,181,564	5,182	2,417,213	_	(2,947,653)	_	(525,258)	\$ (1,204,380)
Sale of common stock	_	_	_	_	_	_	678,412	678	134,322	_	_	_	135,000	
Expense related to stock warrants issued	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	212,000	_	_	_	212,000	
Net loss											(1,055,485)		(1,055,485)	\$ (1,055,485)
Balances at December 31, 1999		=			_	=	5,859,976	5,860	2,763,535		(4,003,138)		(1,233,743)	\$ (1,055,485)
Sale of preferred stock, net of offering costs of \$76,500	3,200	32	_	_	_	_	_	_	3,123,468	_	_	_	3,123,500	
Issuance of common stock at conversion of notes and interest payable	_	_	_	_	_	_	412,487	412	492,085	_	_	_	492,497	
Issuance of common stock at conversion of notes payable	_	_	_	_	_	_	70,354	70	83,930	_	_	_	84,000	
Issuance of common stock to settle obligations	_	_	_	_	_	_	495,111	496	1,201,664	_	_	_	1,202,160	
Issuance of common stock for acquisition	_	_	_	_	_	_	6,999,990	7,000	9,325,769	_	_	_	9,332,769	
Issuance of warrants for acquisition	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	4,767,664	_	_	_	4,767,664	
Stock issued for acquisition costs	_	_	_	_	_	_	150,000	150	487,350	_	_	_	487,500	
Expense related to stock warrants issued	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	140,000	_	_	_	140,000	
Dividends payable on preferred stock		_	_	_	_	_			(85,000)	_			(85,000)	
Cashless exercise of warrants	_	_	_	_	_	_	599,066	599	(599)	_		_		
Net loss											(3,701,084)		(3,701,084)	\$ (3,701,084)
Balances at December 31, 2000	3,200	32	_	_	_	_	14,586,984	14,587	22,299,866	_	(7,704,222)	_	14,610,263	\$ (3,701,084)

# Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (Deficit) and Comprehensive Loss Inception (June 12, 1996) Through December 31, 2008

	Cumulative C Preferred Stoc Shares	onvertible k, Series A Amount	Cumulative C Preferred Stor		Cumulative C Preferred Stoc		Common S Shares	itock Amount	Additional Paid-in Capital	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)	Deficit Accumulated During the Development Stage	Treasury Stock, at Cost	Total Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)	Comprehensive Loss
Dividends payable on preferred stock	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(256,000)	_	_	_	(256,000)	
Repurchase of warrants	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(55,279)	_	_	_	(55,279)	
Sale of warrants	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	47,741	_	_	_	47,741	
Cashless exercise of warrants	_	_	_	_	_	_	218,493	219	(219)	_	_	_	_	
Issuance of common stock to pay preferred dividends	-	_	_	_	_	-	93,421	93	212,907	-	_	_	213,000	
Detachable warrants issued with notes payable	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	450,000	_	_	_	450,000	
Issuance of warrants to pay operating expenses	_	-	_	_	_	_	_	-	167,138	_	_	_	167,138	
Issuance of common stock to pay operating expenses	_	_	_	_	_	_	106,293	106	387,165	_	_	_	387,271	
Issuance of preferred stock to pay operating expenses	137	1	_	-	_	-	_	-	136,499	_	_	-	136,500	
Net loss											(16,339,120)		(16,339,120)	\$ (16,339,120)
Balances at December 31, 2001	3,337	33	_	_	-	-	15,005,191	15,005	23,389,818	_	(24,043,342)	_	(638,486)	\$ (16,339,120)
Dividends payable on preferred stock	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(242,400)	_	_	_	(242,400)	
Repurchase of warrants	-	_	_	_	_	-	_	_	_	-	_	_	-	
Sale of warrants	_	_	_	_	_	_	240,000	240	117,613	_	_	_	117,853	
Cashless exercise of warrants	_	_	_	-	_	-	100,201	100	(100)	_	_	-	_	
Exercise of warrants	_	_	_	_	_	_	344,573	345	168,477	_	_	_	168,822	
Sale of preferred stock at \$1.50 per share	_	_	200,000	2,000	_	_	_	-	298,000	_	_	_	300,000	
Sale of preferred stock at \$10.00 per share	_	_	_	_	70,109	701	_	_	700,392	_	_	_	701,093	
Conversion of preferred stock into common stock	(3,000)	(30)	_	-	_	_	1,800,000	1,800	(1,770)	_	_	_	_	
Preferred stock dividends forgiven	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	335,440	_	_	_	335,440	
Issuance of warrants to pay operating expenses	_	_	-	_	-	_	_	_	163,109	_	_	_	163,109	
Issuance of common stock to pay operating expenses	_	_	_	_	_	_	6,292	6	12,263	_	_	_	12,269	
Issuance of preferred stock to pay operating expenses	136	1	_	_	_	_	_	_	6,000	_	_	_	6,001	
Issuance of stock options to employees	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	329,296	_	_	_	329,296	
Net loss		_=		=		_=					(2,105,727)		(2,105,727)	\$ (2,105,727)
Balances at December 31, 2002	473	4	200.000	2.000	70.109	701	17.496.257	17.496	25.276.138	_	(26.149.069)	_	(852,730)	\$ (2.105,727)

# Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (Deficit) and Comprehensive Loss Inception (June 12, 1996) Through December 31, 2008

	Cumulative ( Preferred Sto Shares	Convertible ck, Series A Amount	Cumulative C Preferred Stor	Convertible ck, Series B Amount	Cumulative C Preferred Stoc Shares	onvertible k, Series C Amount	Common S Shares	tock Amount	Additional Paid-in Capital	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)	Deficit Accumulated During the Development Stage	Treasury Stock, at Cost	Total Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)	Comprehensive Loss
Dividends payable on preferred stock	_	_	-	-	-	_	_	_	(37,840)	_	_	-	(37,840)	
Conversion of Series C preferred stock into common stock	_	_	_	_	(70,109)	(701)	14,021,860	14,022	(13,321)	_	_	_	_	
Issuance of common stock to pay interest on Bridge Notes	_	_	_	_	_	-	165,830	165	53,326	_	_	_	53,491	
Sale of common stock at \$0.40 per share, net of issuance costs	_	_	_	_	_	_	6,640,737	6,676	2,590,656	_	_	_	2,597,332	
Sale of common stock at \$1.00 per share, net of issuance costs	_	_	_	_	_	-	3,701,733	3,668	3,989,181	_	_	_	3,992,849	
Exchange of warrants	_	_	_	_	_	_	235,291	235	49,486	_	_	_	49,721	
Issuance of common stock to pay operating expenses	_	_	_	_	_	_	230,000	230	206,569	_	_	_	206,799	
Issuance of warrants to pay operating expenses	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	156,735	_	_	_	156,735	
Issuance of stock options to employees	_	_	_	_	_	_	-	_	286,033	_	_	_	286,033	
Net loss											(2,332,077)		(2,332,077)	\$ (2,332,077)
Balances at December 31, 2003	473	4	200,000	2,000	-	_	42,491,708	42,492	32,556,963	_	(28,481,146)	-	4,120,313	\$ (2,332,077)
Extinguishment of dividends payable on preferred stock	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	72,800	_	_	_	72,800	
Conversion of Series A cumulative preferred stock	(473)	(4)	_	_	_	_	236,500	236	(232)	_	_	_	_	
Conversion of Series B preferred stock	_	_	(200,000)	(2,000)	_	_	200,000	200	1,800	_	_	_	_	
Cashless exercise of warrants	_	_	_	_	_	-	464,573	465	(465)	_	_	_	_	
Exercise of warrants	_	_	_	_	_	_	23,832	23	27,330	_	_	_	27,353	
Issuance of warrants in settlement of a claim	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	86,375	_	_	_	86,375	
Sale of common stock at \$1.50 per share	_	_	-	-	-	_	10,417,624	10,419	15,616,031	_	_	_	15,626,450	
Payment of financing and offering costs	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(1,366,774)	_	_	_	(1,366,774)	
Issuance of stock options to employees	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	524,922	_	_	_	524,922	
Acquisition of treasury stock	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	34,747	_	_	(34,747)	_	
Net loss											(6,701,048)		(6,701,048)	\$ (6,701,048)
Balances at December 31, 2004	_	_	_	_	_	_	53,834,237	53,835	47,553,497	_	(35,182,194)	(34,747)	12,390,391	\$ (6,701,048)

# Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (Deficit) and Comprehensive Loss Inception (June 12, 1996) Through December 31, 2008

	Cumulative Preferred St Shares	Convertible ock, Series A	Cumulative Preferred Str Shares	Convertible ock, Series B Amount	Cumulative Preferred St Shares	Convertible ock, Series C Amount	Common Shares	Stock Amount	Additional Paid-in Capital	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)	Deficit Accumulated During the Development Stage	Treasury Stock, at Cost	Total Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)	Comprehensive Loss
Net loss	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	-	_	_	(24,782,646)	_	(24,782,646)	\$ (24,782,646)
Effect of change in fair value of available- for- sale securities	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	-	_	(1,722)	-	_	(1,722)	(1,722)
Par value of shares issued in conjunction with mezzanine financing	_	_	_	_	_	_	10,810,809	10,811	(10,811)	_	_	-		
Cashless exercise of warrants	_	_	_	_	_	_	149,613	149	(149)	_	_	_	_	
Exercise of warrants	_	_	_	-	-	_	2,258,703	2,259	3,071,179	_	_	-	3,073,438	
Exercise of stock options	_	_	_	_	_	_	185,000	185	144,815	_	_	_	145,000	
Issuance of stock options to employees	_	_	-	_	_	_	_	_	994,874	_	_	-	994,874	
Issuance of stock options to non-employee		_	_	_	_	_	_	_	93,549	_	_	_	93,549	
Issuance of common stock to vendor							125,000	125	258,375				258,500	
Balances at December 31, 2005, as restated	_	_	_	_	_	_	67,363,362	67,364	52,105,329	(1,722)	(59,964,840)	(34,747)	(7,828,616)	\$ (24,784,368)
Net loss	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(29,331,773)	_	(29,331,773)	\$ (29,331,773)
Effect of change in fair value of available- for- sale securities	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(368)	_	_	(368)	(368)
Cashless exercise of warrants	_	_	_	-	-	_	420,161	420	(420)	_	_	-	_	
Exercise of warrants, net of financing costs	_	_	_	_	_	_	5,103,746	5,104	7,686,486	_	_	_	7,691,590	
Acquisition of SD Pharmaceuticals. Inc.	_	_	_	_	_	_	2,099,990	2,100	10,161,852	_	_	_	10,163,952	
Sale of common stock at \$2.75 per share, net of offering costs	_	_	_	_	_	_	14,545,000	14,545	37,055,666	_	_	_	37,070,211	
Issuance of stock for severance agreement	_	_	_	_	_	_	60,145	60	196,614	_	_	_	196,674	
Exercise of stock options	_	_	_	_	_	_	92,500	93	125,658	_	_	_	125,751	
Issuance of restricted stock to non-employees	_	_	_	_	_	_	15,000	15	68,635	_	_	_	68,650	
Issuance of stock options to employees	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	1,697,452	_	_	_	1,697,452	
Issuance of stock options to non-employee	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	104,225	-	-	_	104,225	
Cancellation of treasury stock shares							(23,165)	(23)	(34,724)			34,747		
Balances at December 31, 2006, as restated	_	_	_	_	_	_	89,676,739	89,678	109,166,773	(2,090)	(89,296,613)	_	19,957,748	\$ (29,332,141)
Cumulative-effect adjustment of adopting FASB Staff Position No. EITF 00-19-2 (see Note 3)	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	18,116,751	_	12,239,688	_	30,356,439	
Net loss	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(22,142,040)	_	(22,142,040)	\$ (22,142,040)
Effect of change in fair value of available- for -sale securities	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	4,792	_	_	4,792	4,792
Exercise of stock options	_	_	_	_	_	_	575,833	576	441,040	_	_	_	441,616	
Issuance of stock options to employees	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	2,414,077	_	_	_	2,414,077	
Issuance of stock options to non-employee									1,908				1,908	
Balances at December 31, 2007	_	_	_	_	_	_	90,252,572	90,254	130,140,549	2,702	(99,198,965)	_	31,034,540	\$ (22,137,248)
Net loss	-	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(26,647,493)	-	(26,647,493)	\$ (26,647,493)
Effect of change in fair value of available-for -sale securities	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(2,702)	_	_	(2,702)	(2,702)
Exercise of stock options	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_		
Issuance of stock options to employees	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	1,605,908	_	_	_	1,605,908	
Issuance of stock options to non-employee									4,982				4,982	
Balances at December 31, 2008		<u>s</u> —		<u>s</u> —		s —	90,252,572	\$ 90,254	131,751,439	s <u> </u>	\$ (125,846,458)	<u> </u>	\$ 5,995,235	\$ (26,650,195)

### Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

	Vez	rs Ended	l Decemb	ner 31.	`	Inception June 12, 1996) Through December 31,
	2008	ro Enaco	Deceme	2007		2008
						(As restated)
Cash flows from operating activities:						
Net loss	\$ (26,6	47,493)	\$	(22,142,040)	\$	(138,581,749)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:						
Depreciation and amortization		68,039		197,783		10,348,071
Gain on disposal of fixed assets		(3,598)		_		(3,598)
Loss on fair value of warrants		_				12,239,688
Amortization of debt discount		_		_		450,000
Forgiveness of employee receivable				_		30,036
Impairment loss — write-off of goodwill						5,702,130
Expenses related to employee stock options and restricted stock issued	1,0	05,907		2,414,077		7,852,562
Expenses related to options issued to non-employees		4,983		1,908		204,664
Expenses paid by issuance of common stock				78,333		1,341,372
Expenses paid by issuance of warrants		_		_		573,357
Expenses paid by issuance of preferred stock		_		_		142,501
Expenses related to stock warrants issued		_		_		612,000
Equity in loss of investee		_		_		178,936
In-process research and development		_		_		10,422,130
Write-off of license agreement		_		_		152,866
Write-off assets available-for-sale		_		_		108,000
Cumulative effect of change in accounting principle		_		_		25,821
Accretion of discount	(2	08,103)		(1,041,750)		(1,249,853)
Accretion of discount on investments in securities		_				(354,641)
Changes in assets and liabilities, net of effect of acquisitions:						
Increase in prepaid and other assets		85,723		(174,388)		(907,671)
Increase in accounts payable and accrued liabilities	1,2	21,208		1,044,291		4,890,731
Decrease in long-term liabilities		14,270)		(21,404)		
Net cash used in operating activities	(23.7	87,604)		(19,643,190)		(85,822,647)
Cash flows from investing activities:		<u>,</u> )		(20,0.0,200)		(00,022,011)
Proceeds from sales and maturities of short-term investments	22.3	43,602		59.240.000		112,788,378
Purchases of short-term investments		55,784)		(51,104,469)		(111,183,884)
Purchases of property and equipment		64,955)		(127,259)		(1,030,354)
Proceeds from sale of property and equipment		33,906		(127,233)		33,906
Purchase of certificate of deposit		33,300				(1,016,330)
Maturity of certificate of deposit				_		1,016,330
Cash paid for acquisitions, net of cash acquired				_		32,395
Payment on obligation under license agreement				_		(106,250)
Issuance of note receivable — related party						(35,000)
Payments on note receivable — related party						405,993
Advance to investee						
Cash transferred in rescission of acquisition		_		_		(90,475)
						(19,475)
Cash received in rescission of acquisition						230,000
Net cash provided by investing activities	18,8	56,769		8,008,272		1,025,234
Cash flows from financing activities:						
Proceeds from sale of common stock		_		_		84,151,342
Proceeds from exercise of stock options		_		441,616		712,367
Proceeds from sale or exercise of warrants		_				11,382,894
Proceeds from sale of preferred stock		_		_		4,200,993
Repurchase of warrants		_		_		(55,279)
Payments for financing and offering costs		_		_		(6,483,809)
Payments on notes payable and long — term debt		_		_		(605,909)
Proceeds from issuance of notes payable and detachable warrants		_		_		1,344,718
Net cash provided by financing activities				441,616		94,647,317
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents		30,835)		(11,193,302)		9,849,904
		80,739		25,974,041		9,049,904
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period			_			
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 9,8	49,904	\$	14,780,739	\$	9,849,904

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements December 31, 2008

#### (1) Description of Business

ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("ADVENTRX," "we" or the "Company"), is a development-stage biopharmaceutical company whose fundamental business is focused on in-licensing, developing and commercializing proprietary product candidates for the treatment of cancer. Through our acquisition of SD Pharmaceuticals, Inc. ("SDP") in 2006 and our license agreements with the University of Southern California, we have rights to product candidates in varying stages of development. We have not yet marketed or sold any products or generated any significant revenue.

In October 2000, we merged our wholly-owned subsidiary, Biokeys Acquisition Corp., with and into Biokeys, Inc. and changed our name to Biokeys Pharmaceuticals, Inc. In May 2003, we merged Biokeys Inc., our wholly-owned subsidiary, with and into us and changed our name to ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. The merger had no effect on our financial statements. In July 2004, we formed a wholly-owned subsidiary, ADVENTRX (Europe) Ltd., in the United Kingdom primarily to facilitate conducting clinical trials in the European Union. In April 2006, we acquired all of the outstanding capital stock of SDP through a merger with our newly created wholly-owned subsidiary, Speed Acquisition, Inc. (the "Merger Sub") and changed the name of the Merger Sub to SDP Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Currently, we are focused primarily on evaluating strategic options, including the sale or exclusive license of one or more of our product candidate programs, a strategic business merger and other similar transactions. We implemented restructuring and cost-cutting measures in October 2008, January 2009 and March 2009 and will eliminate all but a select, small number of personnel and discontinue substantially all of our development activities and fundamental business operations to provide additional time to consummate a strategic transaction or otherwise obtain financing.

#### (2) Going Concern

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming that the Company will continue as a going concern. Going concern contemplates the realization of assets and the satisfaction of liabilities in the normal course of business over a reasonable length of time. However, as a result of the Company's continued losses and current cash and financing position, such realization of assets or satisfaction of liabilities, without substantial adjustments is uncertain. The future of the Company is dependent upon its ability to obtain additional funding. Management is evaluating various strategic options, including the sale or exclusive license of one or more of the Company's product candidate programs, a strategic business merger and other similar transactions, certain of which may result in a change of control of the Company. There can be no assurances that the Company will be successful in consummating a strategic transaction on a timely basis or at all. The Company likely will not be able to continue as a going concern, unless, as part of a strategic transaction or otherwise, it raises adequate capital. The Company will eliminate all but a select, small number of personnel and discontinue substantially all of its development activities and fundamental business operations and its ability to further curtail expenses to provide additional time to consummate a strategic transaction or otherwise obtain financing is limited. Given this uncertainty, there is significant doubt as to the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

The Company's consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2008 do not include any adjustments related to the recovery and classification of recorded assets, or the amounts and classification of liabilities that might be necessary in the event the Company cannot continue as a going concern.

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

#### (3) Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

#### **Basis of Presentation**

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its wholly-owned subsidiaries, SDP and ADVENTRX (Europe) Ltd. All intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S.") requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

### Change in Accounting Principle for Registration Payment Arrangements and Correction of Error

On January 1, 2007, we adopted the provisions of the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Staff Position on No. EITF 00-19-2, "Accounting for Registration Payment Arrangements" ("FSP EITF 00-19-2"). In December 2007, management determined that it was not probable that we would have any payment obligation under the July 2005 Registration Payment Arrangement; therefore, no accrual for contingent obligation was required under the provisions of FSP EITF 00-19-2. Accordingly, the warrant liability account was eliminated and the comparative condensed consolidated financial statements of the prior periods and as of December 31, 2006 were adjusted to apply the new method retrospectively.

The Company accounted for FSP EITF 00-19-2 appropriately by eliminating the warrant liability as of December 31, 2007, but upon further review in 2008, management determined that it was not correct to adjust the prior period comparative financial statements. Accordingly, the Company has made the appropriate adjustments to reinstate the warrant liability accounting as originally recorded.

The following consolidated financial statement line items were affected by the correction of the error:

#### **Consolidated Statement of Operations**

Inception (June 12, 1996) through December 31, 2008

	As Pre-	viously orted	As Restated	Effect of Change	
Loss on fair value of warrants	\$	_	\$ (12,239,688)	\$	(12,239,688)

### Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations (Unaudited)

		Inception (June 12, 1996) Through:												
		March 31, 2007			June 30, 2007			September 30, 2007						
	As Previously		Effect of	As Previously		Effect of	As Previously		Effect of					
	Reported	As Restated	Change	Reported	As Restated	Change	Reported	As Restated	Change					
Loss on fair value of warrants	s —	\$ (12,239,688)	\$ (12,239,688)	s —	\$ (12,239,688)	\$ (12,239,688)	s —	\$ (12,239,688)	\$ (12,239,688)					
Loss before cumulative effect of change in accounting principle	(82,650,521)	(94,890,209)	(12,239,688)	(88,373,349)	(100,613,037)	(12,239,688)	(94,287,473)	(106,527,161)	(12,239,688)					
Net loss	(82,676,342)	(94,916,030)	(12,239,688)	(88,399,170)	(100,638,858)	(12,239,688)	(94,313,294)	(106,552,982)	(12,239,688)					
Net loss applicable to common stock	(83,297,582)	(95,537,270)	(12,239,688)	(89,020,410)	(101,260,098)	(12,239,688)	(94,934,534)	(107,174,222)	(12,239,688)					

### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

								Inceptio	on (Ju	ne 12, 1996) Through	h:							
			M	arch 31, 2008					J	une 30, 2008					Septe	ember 30, 2008		
	F	As Previously				Effect of		As Previously				Effect of		As Previously				Effect of
	_	Reported	_	As Restated	_	Change	_	Reported	_	As Restated	_	Change	_	Reported	_	As Restated	_	Change
Loss on fair value of warrants	\$	_	S	(12,239,688)	S	(12,239,688)	\$	_	\$	(12,239,688)	\$	(12,239,688)	\$	_	\$	(12,239,688)	\$	(12,239,688)
Loss before cumulative effect of change in accounting principle		(105,601,819)		(117,841,507)		(12,239,688)		(112,027,349)		(124,267,037)		(12,239,688)		(118,804,212)		(131,043,900)		(12,239,688)
Net loss		(105,627,640)		(117,867,328)		(12,239,688)		(112,053,170)		(124,292,858)		(12,239,688)		(118,830,033)		(131,069,721)		(12,239,688)
Net loss applicable to common stock		(106,248,880)		(118,488,568)		(12,239,688)		(112.674.410)		(124.914.098)		(12.239.688)		(119,451,273)		(131,690,961)		(12,239,688)

### Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)

	A	As Previously Reported	As Restated	Effect of Change
For the year ended December 31, 2005:				
Net loss	\$	(13,202,986)	\$ (24,782,646)	\$ (11,579,660)
Additional paid-in-capital		70,222,080	52,105,329	(18,116,751)
Deficit accumulated during the development stage		(48,385,180)	(59,964,840)	(11,579,660)
Total stockholders' equity		21,867,795	(7,828,616)	(29,696,411)
For the year ended December 31, 2006:				
Net loss		(28,671,745)	(29,331,773)	(660,028)
Additional paid-in-capital		127,283,254	109,166,773	(18,116,751)
Deficit accumulated during the development stage		(77,056,925)	(89,296,613)	(12,239,688)
Total stockholders' equity		50,314,187	19,957,748	(30,356,439)
At December 31, 2007:				
Cumulative-effect of adopting FASB Staff Position No. EITF 00-19-2:				
Additional paid-in-capital		_	18,116,751	18,116,751
Deficit accumulated during the development stage		_	12,239,688	12,239,688
Total stockholders' equity		_	30,356,439	30,356,439
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows				
Inception (June 12, 1996) through December 31, 2008				
Loss on fair value of warrants	\$	_	\$ 12,239,688	\$ 12,239,688

### Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flow (Unaudited)

						Inceptior	ı (Jui	1e 12, 1996) I nro	ugn:						
			Ma	rch 31, 2007			Jι	me 30, 2007					Septe	mber 30, 2007	
	A	s Previously			Effect of	 As Previously				Effect of	P	As Previously			Effect of
		Reported		As Restated	Change	Reported	_	As Restated		Change		Reported		As Restated	Change
Net loss	\$	(82,676,342)	\$	(94,916,030)	\$ (12,239,688)	\$ (88,399,170)	\$	(100,638,858)	\$	(12,239,688)	\$	(94,313,294)	\$	(106,552,982)	\$ (12,239,688)
Loss on fair value of warrants		_		12 239 688	12 239 688	_		12 230 688		12 239 688		_		12 239 688	17 730 688

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

							Inception	(June	12, 1996) Thro	ugh:						
		March 31, 2008						Jur	ie 30, 2008					Septer	nber 30, 2008	
	A	s Previously				Effect of	 As Previously				Effect of	P	s Previously			Effect of
		Reported		As Restated		Change	Reported	P	s Restated		Change		Reported	F	As Restated	 Change
Net loss Loss on fair value of warrants	\$	(105,627,640)	\$	(117,867,328) 12,239,688	\$	(12,239,688) 12,239,688	\$ (112,053,170)	\$	(124,292,858) 12,239,688	s	(12,239,688) 12,239,688	\$	(118,830,033)	\$	(131,069,721) 12,239,688	\$ (12,239,688) 12,239,688

### Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flow (Unaudited)

						Inception	ı (Ju	ne 12, 1996) Thro	ugh:							
		Ma	rch 31, 2007				J	une 30, 2007					Septe	mber 30, 2007		
	As Previously			Effect of		As Previously				Effect of	- 1	As Previously				Effect of
-	Reported	_	As Restated	Change		Reported		As Restated		Change		Reported		As Restated		Change
Net loss Loss on fair value of warrants	\$ (82,676,342)	\$	(94,916,030) 12,239,688	\$ (12,239,688) 12,239,688	\$	(88,399,170)	\$	(100,638,858) 12,239,688	\$	(12,239,688) 12,239,688	\$	(94,313,294)	\$	(106,552,982) 12,239,688	\$	(12,239,688) 12,239,688
						Inception	ı (Ju	ne 12, 1996) Thro	ugh:							
		Ma	rch 31, 2008				J	une 30, 2008					Septe	mber 30, 2008		
	As Previously			Effect of		As Previously				Effect of	- 1	As Previously				Effect of
<u>-</u>	Reported	_	As Restated	Change	_	Reported		As Restated		Change		Reported		As Restated	_	Change
Net loss Loss on fair value of warrants	\$ (105,627,640)	\$	(117,867,328) 12,239,688	\$ (12,239,688) 12,239,688	\$	(112,053,170)	\$	(124,292,858) 12,239,688	\$	(12,239,688) 12,239,688	\$	(118,830,033)	\$	(131,069,721) 12,239,688	\$	(12,239,688) 12,239,688

### Cash Equivalents

Cash equivalents consist of highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less at the date of purchase.

#### Short-term Investments

We account for and report our investments in accordance with SFAS No. 115, Accounting for Certain Investments in Debt and Equity Securities. Investments are comprised of marketable securities consisting primarily of certificates of deposit, federal, state and municipal government obligations and corporate bonds. Short-term investments are marketable securities with maturities of less than one year from the balance sheet date. All marketable securities are held in our name and primarily under the custodianship of two major financial institutions. Our policy is to protect the principal value of our investment portfolio and minimize principal risk.

Our marketable securities are classified as "available-for-sale" and stated at fair value, with net unrealized gains or losses recorded as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss). The amortized cost of debt securities is adjusted for amortization of premiums and accretion of discounts to maturity with all amortization and accretion included in interest income. Realized gains and losses on available-for-sale securities are included in other income (loss). The cost of securities sold is based on the specific identification method. Interest on securities classified as available-for-sale is included in interest income. Marketable securities are evaluated periodically for impairment. If it is determined that a decline of any investment is other than temporary, then the investment basis would be written down to fair value and the write-down would be included in earnings as a loss.

#### Concentrations

Financial instruments that potentially subject us to concentrations of credit risk consist principally of cash and cash equivalents and investment securities. We maintain our cash and cash equivalents in high-credit quality

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

financial institutions. At times, such balances may exceed Federally insured limits. At December 31, 2008, our cash and cash equivalents were in excess of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation limit.

During 2008, approximately 12% or \$2.3 million of our total vendor payments were made to a manufacturer that provided process development and scale-up manufacturing services. If we were to lose this vendor, our progress in completing a New Drug Application ("NDA") would be severely impeded. During 2007, approximately 14% or \$2.3 million of our total vendor payments were made to a contract research organization ("CRO") that was assisting us in our clinical trial administration and data management.

### Fair Value of Financial Instruments

At December 31, 2008, our financial instruments included cash and cash equivalents, accounts payable, accrued expenses and accrued compensation and payroll taxes. At December 31, 2007, our financial instruments also included short-term investments. The carrying amounts of cash and cash equivalents, accounts payable, accrued expenses and accrued compensation and payroll taxes approximate fair value due to the short-term maturities of these instruments. Our short-term investments in securities are carried at fair value based on quoted market prices.

#### Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are stated at cost. Depreciation and amortization are calculated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets. The costs of improvements that extend the lives of the assets are capitalized. Repairs and maintenance are expensed as incurred.

#### Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

Long-lived assets with finite lives are evaluated for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that their carrying value may not be recoverable. If the evaluation indicates that intangibles or long-lived assets are not recoverable (i.e., carrying amount is less than the future projected undiscounted cash flows), their carrying amount would be reduced to fair value. Since inception through December 31, 2008, we recognized an impairment loss of the value of goodwill in the amount of \$5.7 million, which was recorded in the year ended December 31, 2001.

### Revenue Recognition

We recognize revenue in accordance with the Securities and Exchange Commission's ("SEC") Staff Accounting Bulletin Topic 13, *Revenue Recognition* ("Topic 13"), and Emerging Issues Task Force Issue ("EITF") No. 00-21, *Revenue Arrangements with Multiple Deliverables*, or EITF 00-21. Revenue is recognized when all of the following criteria are met: (1) persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists; (2) delivery has occurred or services have been rendered; (3) the seller's price to the buyer is fixed and determinable; and (4) collectibility is reasonably assured.

Revenue from licensing agreements is recognized based on the performance requirements of the agreement. Revenue is deferred for fees received before earned. Nonrefundable upfront fees that are not contingent on any future performance by us are recognized as revenue when revenue recognition criteria under Topic 13 and EITF 00-21 are met and the license term commences. Nonrefundable upfront fees, where we have ongoing involvement or performance obligations, are recorded as deferred revenue and recognized as revenue over the life of the contract, the period of the performance obligation or the development period, whichever is appropriate in light of the circumstances.

Payments related to substantive, performance-based milestones in an agreement are recognized as revenue upon the achievement of the milestones as specified in the underlying agreement when they represent the

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

culmination of the earnings process. Royalty revenue from licensed products will be recognized when earned in accordance with the terms of the applicable license agreements.

#### Research and Development Expenses

Research and development ("R&D") expenses consist of expenses incurred in performing R&D activities, including salaries and benefits, facilities and other overhead expenses, bioequivalence and clinical trials, research-related manufacturing services, contract services and other outside expenses. R&D expenses are charged to operations as they are incurred. Advance payments, including nonrefundable amounts, for goods or services that will be used or rendered for future R&D activities are deferred and capitalized. Such amounts will be recognized as an expense as the related goods are delivered or the related services are performed. If the goods will not be delivered, or services will not be rendered, then the capitalized advance payment is charged to expense.

Milestone payments that we make in connection with in-licensed technology or product candidates are expensed as incurred when there is uncertainty in receiving future economic benefits from the licensed technology or product candidates. We consider the future economic benefits from the licensed technology or product candidates to be uncertain until such licensed technology or product candidates are approved for marketing by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration ("FDA") or when other significant risk factors are abated. For expense accounting purposes, management has viewed future economic benefits for all of our licensed technology or product candidates to be uncertain.

Payments in connection with our bioequivalence and clinical trials are often made under contracts with multiple CROs that conduct and manage these trials on our behalf. The financial terms of these agreements are subject to negotiation and vary from contract to contract and may result in uneven payment flows. Generally, these agreements set forth the scope of work to be performed at a fixed fee or unit price or on a time-and-material basis. Payments under these contracts depend on factors such as the successful enrollment or treatment of patients or the completion of other milestones. Expenses related to bioequivalence and clinical trials are accrued based on our estimates and/or representations from service providers regarding work performed, including actual level of patient enrollment, completion of patient studies, and trials progress. Other incidental costs related to patient enrollment and treatment are accrued when reasonably certain. If the contracted amounts are modified (for instance, as a result of changes in the bioequivalence or clinical trial protocol or scope of work to be performed), we modify our accruals accordingly on a prospective basis. Revisions in scope of contract are charged to expense in the period in which the facts that give rise to the revision become reasonably certain. Because of the uncertainty of possible future changes to the scope of work in bioequivalence and clinical trials contracts, we are unable to quantify an estimate of the reasonably likely effect of any such changes on our consolidated results of operations or financial position. Historically, we have had no material changes in our bioequivalence or clinical trial expense accruals that would have had a material impact on our consolidated results of operations or financial position.

#### Purchased In-Process Research and Development

In accordance with SFAS No. 141, *Business Combinations*, we immediately charge the costs associated with purchased IPR&D to statement of operations upon acquisition. These amounts represent an estimate of the fair value of purchased IPR&D for projects that, as of the acquisition date, had not yet reached technological feasibility, had no alternative future use, and had uncertainty in receiving future economic benefits from the purchased IPR&D. We determine the future economic benefits from the purchased IPR&D to be uncertain until such technology is approved by the FDA or when other significant risk factors are abated. In the year ended December 31, 2006, we recorded approximately \$10.4 million of IPR&D expense related to our acquisition of SD Pharmaceuticals, Inc. in April 2006.

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

#### Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation

Effective January 1, 2006, we adopted the provisions of revised SFAS No. 123, "Share-Based Payment" ("SFAS 123(R)"), including the provisions of Staff Accounting Bulletins No. 107 ("SAB 107") and No. 110 ("SAB 110"). Under SFAS 123(R), stock-based compensation cost is measured at the grant date, based on the estimated fair value of the award, and is recognized as expense over the employee's requisite service period. We have no awards with market or performance conditions. We adopted the provisions of SFAS 123(R) using the modified prospective transition method. Accordingly, prior periods were not revised for comparative purposes.

On November 10, 2005, the FASB issued FASB Staff Position No. SFAS 123(R)-3, "Transition Election Related to Accounting for Tax Effects of Share-Based Payment Awards". We elected to adopt the alternative transition method provided in SFAS 123(R). The alternative transition method included a simplified method to establish the beginning balance of the additional paid-in capital pool ("APIC pool") related to the tax effects of employee stock-based compensation, which is available to absorb tax deficiencies recognized subsequent to the adoption of SFAS 123(R).

The valuation provisions of SFAS 123(R) apply to new awards and to awards that are outstanding on the effective date, January 1, 2006, which are subsequently modified or cancelled. Prior to 2006, we accounted for stock-based compensation under the recognition and measurement principles of SFAS No. 123, "Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation" ("SFAS 123"). Estimated compensation expense for awards outstanding at January 1, 2006 is recognized over the remaining service period using the compensation cost calculated for recognition purposes under SFAS 123.

Stock-based compensation expense recognized in our consolidated statement of operations for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007 included compensation expense for stock-based payment awards granted prior to, but not yet vested as of, December 31, 2005 based on the grant date fair value estimated in accordance with the recognition provisions of SFAS 123 and stock-based payment awards granted subsequent to December 31, 2005 based on the grant date fair value estimated in accordance with SFAS 123(R). For share awards granted during the year ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, expenses are amortized under the straight-line method. For share awards granted prior to 2006, expenses are amortized under the straight-line method prescribed by SFAS 123. As stock-based compensation expense recognized in the consolidated statement of operations for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007 is based on awards ultimately expected to vest, it has been reduced for estimated forfeitures. SFAS 123(R) requires forfeitures to be estimated at the time of grant and revised, if necessary, in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from those estimates. In the year ended December 31, 2005, we accounted for forfeitures as they occurred in accordance with the recognition provisions of SFAS 123.

We account for stock-based compensation awards granted to non-employees in accordance with EITF No. 96-18, "Accounting for Equity Instruments That Are Issued to Other Than Employees for Acquiring, or in Conjunction with Selling, Goods or Services " ("EITF 96-18"). Under EITF 96-18, we determine the fair value of the stock-based compensation awards granted as either the fair value of the consideration received or the fair value of the equity instruments issued, whichever is more reliably measurable. If the fair value of the equity instruments is sued, it is measured using the stock price and other measurement assumptions as of the earlier of (1) the date at which a commitment for performance by the counterparty to earn the equity instruments is reached or (2) the date at which the counterparty's performance is complete.

### Patent Costs

Legal costs in connection with approved patents and patent applications are expensed as incurred and classified as selling, general and administrative expense in our consolidated statement of operations.

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

#### Income Taxes

We account for income taxes and the related accounts under the liability method. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are determined based on the differences between the financial statement carrying amounts and the income tax bases of assets and liabilities. A valuation allowance is applied against any net deferred tax asset if, based on available evidence, it is more likely than not that some or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized. In July 2006, FASB issued Financial Interpretation No. 48, Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes-an Interpretation of FASB Statement 109 ("FIN 48"), which clarifies the accounting for uncertainty in tax positions. FIN 48 provides that the tax effects from an uncertain tax position can be recognized in our consolidated financial statements only if the position is more likely than not of being sustained upon an examination by tax authorities. An uncertain income tax position will not be recognized if it has less than a 50% likelihood of being sustained. Additionally, FIN 48 provides guidance on derecognition, classification, interest and penalties, accounting in interim periods, disclosure and transition. The provisions of FIN 48 were effective for us as of January 1, 2007, with the cumulative effect of the change in accounting principle recorded as an adjustment to opening retained earnings in the year of adoption. We adopted FIN 48 on January 1, 2007, which did not have a material impact on our consolidated results of operations or financial position. See Note 13, Income Taxes.

#### Comprehensive Loss

Comprehensive income or loss is defined as the change in equity of a business enterprise during a period from transactions and other events and circumstances from non-owner sources, including foreign currency translation adjustments and unrealized gains and losses on marketable securities. We present comprehensive loss in our consolidated statements of stockholders' equity (deficit) and comprehensive loss.

#### Computation of Net Loss per Common Share

We calculate basic and diluted net loss per share in accordance with the SFAS No. 128, "Earnings Per Share". Basic net loss per share was calculated by dividing the net loss by the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted net loss per share was calculated by dividing the net loss by the weighted-average number of common stock equivalents outstanding during the period. For purposes of this calculation, options and warrants are considered to be common stock equivalents and are only included in the calculation of diluted earnings per share when their effect is dilutive.

We have excluded the following options and warrants from the calculation of diluted net loss per common share for 2008 and 2007 because their effect is anti-dilutive:

			2008		2007
Warrants		1	13,373,549		13,373,549
Options			4,364,833		4,020,940
			17,738,382		17,394,489
Supplemental Cash Flow Information					
				(Jur	nception ne 12, 1996)
	 Years Ended 1	December 31,	07		Through cember 31, 2008
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information:					
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information:  Interest paid	\$ _	\$	_	\$	179,090

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

			Inception (June 12, 1996) Through
	Years Ended Dece		December 31,
	2008	2007	2008
Supplemental disclosures of non-cash investing and financing activities:			
Issuance of warrants, common stock and preferred stock for:			
Conversion of notes payable and accrued interest	_	_	1,213,988
Prepaid services to consultants	_	_	1,482,781
Conversion of preferred stock	_	_	2,705
Acquisitions	_	_	24,781,555
Payment of dividends	_	_	213,000
Financial advisor services in conjunction with private placement	_	_	1,137,456
Acquisition of treasury stock in settlement of a claim	_	_	34,737
Cancellation of treasury stock	_	_	(34,737)
Assumptions of liabilities in acquisitions	_	_	1,235,907
Acquisition of license agreement for long-term debt	_	_	161,180
Cashless exercise of warrants	_	_	4,312
Dividends accrued	_	_	621,040
Trade asset converted to available for sale asset	_	_	108,000
Dividends extinguished	_	_	408,240
Trade payable converted to note payable	_	_	83,948
Issuance of warrants for return of common stock	_	_	50,852
Detachable warrants issued with notes payable	_	_	450,000
Unrealized (gain) loss on short-term investments	2,702	(4,792)	_

#### New Accounting Pronouncements

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141 (revised 2007) ("SFAS 141(R)"), "Business Combinations," which replaces SFAS No. 141. SFAS 141(R) retains the purchase method of accounting for acquisitions, but requires a number of changes, including changes in the way assets and liabilities are recognized in purchase accounting. It also changes the recognition of assets acquired and liabilities assumed arising from contingencies, requires the capitalization of in-process research and development at fair value, and requires the expensing of acquisition-related costs as incurred. SFAS 141(R) is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal year 2009 and will apply prospectively to business combinations completed on or after January 1, 2009. We do not expect the adoption of SFAS 141(R) to have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

Effective January 1, 2008, we adopted SFAS No. 157, "Fair Value Measurements" ("SFAS 157"). In February 2008, the FASB issued FASB Staff Position ("FSP") No. SFAS 157-2, "Effective Date of FASB Statement No. 157," which provides a one year deferral of the effective date of SFAS 157 for non-financial assets and non-financial liabilities, except those that are recognized or disclosed in the financial statements at fair value at least annually. As a result, we only partially adopted SFAS 157 as it relates to our financial assets and liabilities until we are required to apply this pronouncement to our non-financial assets and liabilities beginning with fiscal year 2009. The adoption of SFAS 157 did not have a material impact on our consolidated results of operations or financial condition.

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

In February 2008, the FASB issued FSP. No. 157-2, "Effective Date of FASB Statement No. 157" ("FSP 157-2"). FSP 157-2 delays, for one year, the effective date of SFAS 157 for all nonfinancial assets and liabilities, except those that are recognized or disclosed in the consolidated financial statements on at least an annual basis.

In May 2008, the FASB issued SFAS No. 162, "The Hierarchy of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles." SFAS No. 162 is intended to improve financial reporting by identifying a consistent hierarchy for selecting accounting principles to be used in preparing financial statements that are prepared in conformance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Unlike Statement on Auditing Standards (SAS) No. 69, "The Meaning of Present Fairly in Conformity With GAAP," SFAS No. 162 is directed to the entity rather than the auditor. SFAS No. 162 is effective 60 days following the SEC's approval of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board ("PCAOB") amendments to AU Section 411, "The Meaning of Present Fairly in Conformity with GAAP," and is not expected to have any impact on the Company's consolidated results of operations, financial condition or liquidity.

In October 2008, the FASB issued FSP No. SFAS 157-3 "Determining the Fair Value of a Financial Asset When the Market for That Asset Is Not Active" ("FSP SFAS 157-3"). FSP SFAS 157-3 clarifies the application of SFAS No. 157, in a market that is not active and provides an example to illustrate key considerations in determining the fair value of a financial asset when the market for that financial asset is not active. FSP SFAS 157-3 is effective upon issuance, including prior periods for which financial statements have not been issued. The adoption of FSP SFAS 157-3 had no impact on our consolidated results of operations, financial position or cash flows.

SFAS 157 was effective for the Company beginning January 1, 2008 for financial assets and liabilities recognized or disclosed in the Company's consolidated financial statements. SFAS 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value under U.S. GAAP and enhances disclosures about fair value measurements. Fair value is defined under SFAS 157 as the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. Valuation techniques used to measure fair value under SFAS 157 must maximize the use of observable inputs. SFAS 157 describes a fair value hierarchy based on three levels of inputs, of which the first two are considered observable and the last unobservable, that may be used to measure fair value which are the following:

Level 1 — Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.

Level 2 — Inputs other than Level 1 that are observable, either directly or indirectly, such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities; quoted prices in markets that are not active; or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data for substantially the full term of the assets or liabilities.

Level 3 — Unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities.

The following table represents our fair value hierarchy for our financial assets (which consisted solely of cash equivalents) measured at fair value based on quoted market prices on a recurring basis as of December 31, 2008:

	Level 1	vel 2	Level 3			Total
Money market funds	\$ 9,849,904	\$ _	\$	_	\$	9,849,904
Total	\$ 9,849,904	\$	\$		\$	9,849,904

Effective January 1, 2008, we adopted SFAS No. 159, "The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities" ("SFAS 159"). SFAS 159 allows an entity the irrevocable option to elect to measure specified financial assets and liabilities in their entirety at fair value on a contract-by-contract basis. If an entity elects the fair value option for an eligible item, changes in the item's fair value must be reported as unrealized gains and losses in

### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

earnings at each subsequent reporting date. In adopting SFAS 159, we did not elect the fair value option for any of our financial assets or financial liabilities.

### (4) Investments in Securities

The following table summarizes our investments in securities, all of which are classified as available- for- sale:

	 2008							
	 Cost	Fair Value						
Cash and cash equivalents:								
Cash	\$ 9,849,904	\$	_	\$	9,849,904			
Total cash and cash equivalents	\$ 9,849,904	\$		\$	9,849,904			
Total cash and cash equivalents	\$ 9,849,904	\$		\$	9,849,904			

			2007					
	Gross Unrealized Cost Gains (Losses)							
Short-term investments:								
Commercial paper	\$ 9,494,050	\$	2,420	\$	9,496,470			
Government debt securities	7,438,669		(1,617)		7,437,052			
Corporate bonds	1,748,504		391		1,748,895			
Total short-term investments	\$ 18,681,223	\$	1,194	\$	18,682,417			

### (5) Property and Equipment

Property and equipment at December 31, 2008 and 2007 were as follows:

	Useful Lives	 2008	 2007
Office furniture, computer and lab equipment	3 - 5 years	\$ 720,257	\$ 754,990
Computer software	3 years	103,306	122,162
		823,563	877,152
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization		(624,511)	 (544,708)
Property and equipment, net		\$ 199,052	\$ 332,444

 $Depreciation \ and \ amortization \ expense \ was \$168,039 \ and \$197,783 \ for \ the \ years \ ended \ December \ 31,2008 \ and \ 2007, \ respectively.$ 

### (6) Accrued Liabilities

Accrued liabilities at December 31, 2008 and 2007 were as follows:

	2008	2007
Accrued contracts and study expenses	\$1,620,988	\$1,953,472
Other accrued liabilities	434,172	326,428
Deferred rent	22,028	38,010
Accrued liabilities	\$2,077,188	\$2,317,910

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

### (7) Capital Stock and Warrants

#### Common Stock

During 2008, we issued no new additional common stock.

During 2007, we issued an aggregate of 575,833 shares of our common stock in connection with the exercises of employee stock options at a weighted average price of \$0.77 per share for cash in the aggregate amount of approximately \$442,000.

#### Warrant

In July 2005, we issued warrants to purchase 10,810,809 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$2.26 per share in connection with the sale of 10,810,809 shares of common stock in July 2005. See Note 11, Registration Payment Arrangement, for a detailed discussion.

At December 31, 2008, outstanding warrants to purchase shares of common stock are as follows:

Warrants	Exercise Price	Expiration Date
1,872,693*	\$ 1.98	Apr-09
117,000*	\$ 2.38	Apr-09
573,047*	\$ 1.98	Jun-09
10,810,809	\$ 2.26	Jul-12
13,373,549		

<sup>\*</sup> These warrants contain price-based anti-dilution protection. Among other things, this protection lowers the exercise price of these warrants in the event we issue common stock at a price per share that is less than the warrants' then-effective exercise price, thereby allowing the warrant holders to receive the same number of shares of our common stock for less consideration.

#### (8) Equity Incentive Plans

At December 31, 2008, we had the 2005 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2005 Plan"), the 2005 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the "Purchase Plan"), and the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan (the "2008 Plan") which are described

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

below. The stock-based compensation expense from all stock-based awards that has been charged to our consolidated statements of operations in the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007 was comprised of the following:

	Years Ende	d Decemb	er 31.
	 2008		2007
Selling, general and administrative expense	\$ 885,427	\$	1,440,081
Research and development expense	725,464		1,054,237
Stock-based compensation expense before taxes	1,610,891		2,494,318
Related income tax benefits	 _		_
Stock-based compensation expense	\$ 1,610,891	\$	2,494,318
Net stock-based compensation expense per common share — basic and diluted	\$ 0.02	\$	0.03
Stock-based compensation expense from:			
Stock options	\$ 1,610,890	\$	2,415,985
Share grant	_		78,333
Restricted stock awards	 		
	\$ 1,610,890	\$	2,494,318
Net stock-based compensation expense per common share — basic and diluted  Stock-based compensation expense from: Stock options Share grant	\$ 0.02 1,610,890 —	\$ \$	2,415,96 78,33

Since we accounted for employee stock-based awards using the recognition method under the provisions of SFAS 123 prior to 2006, the adoption of SFAS 123(R) did not have a material impact on our consolidated results of operations. Since we have net operating losses carry forward as of December 31, 2008, no excess tax benefits for the tax deductions related to stock-based awards were recognized in the consolidated statement of operations. Additionally, no incremental tax benefits were recognized from stock options exercised in the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007 that would have resulted in a reclassification to reduce net cash provided by operating activities with an offsetting increase in net cash provided by financing activities.

### 2005 Equity Incentive Plan and 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan

The 2005 and the 2008 Plans, which are stockholder-approved, are intended to encourage ownership of shares of common stock by our directors, officers, employees, consultants and advisors and to provide additional incentive for them to promote the success of our business through the grant of stock-based awards. Both plans provide for the grant of incentive and non-statutory stock options as well as share appreciation rights, restricted shares, restricted share units, performance units, shares and other stock-based awards. Stock-based awards are subject to terms and conditions established by the Board of Directors or the Compensation Committee of our Board of Directors. Our policy is to issue new common shares upon the exercise of stock options, conversion of share units or issuance of shares or restricted stock.

Since the 2008 Plan was approved by the Company's stockholders in May 2008, no awards have been or will be granted under the 2005 Plan. As of December 31, 2008, the maximum aggregate number of shares of common stock which may be issued pursuant to or subject to the foregoing types of awards granted under the 2008 Plan is 13,097,500 shares. Any shares of common stock that are subject to options or stock appreciation rights granted under the 2008 Plan shall be counted against this limit as one (1) share of common stock for every one (1) share of common stock granted. Any shares of common stock that are subject to awards other than options or stock appreciation rights granted under the 2008 Plan shall be counted against this limit as 1.2 shares of common stock for every one (1) share of common stock granted. If any shares of common stock subject to an award under the 2008 Plan or the 2005 Plan are forfeited, expire or are settled for cash pursuant to the terms of an award, the shares subject to the award may be used again for awards under the 2008 Plan to the extent of the forfeiture, expiration or

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

settlement. The shares of common stock will be added back as one (1) share for every share of common stock if the shares were subject to options or stock appreciation rights granted under the 2008 Plan or under the 2005 Plan, and as 1.2 shares for every share of common stock if the shares were subject to awards other than options or stock appreciation rights granted under the 2008 Plan or the 2005 Plan. The following shares of common stock will not be added to the shares issuable under the 2008 Plan: (i) shares tendered by the participant or withheld by the Company in payment of the purchase price of an option, (ii) shares tendered by the participant or withheld by the Company to satisfy tax withholding with respect to an award, and (iii) shares subject to a stock appreciation right that are not issued in connection with the stock settlement of the stock appreciation right on exercise. Shares of common stock under awards made in substitution or exchange for awards granted by a company acquired by the Company, or with which the Company combines, do not reduce the maximum number of shares that may be issued under the 2008 Plan. In addition, if a company acquired by the Company, or with which the Company combines, has shares remaining available under a plan approved by its stockholders, the available shares (adjusted to reflect the exchange or valuation ratio in the acquisition or combination) may be used for awards under the 2008 Plan and will not reduce the maximum number of shares of common stock that may be issued under the 2008 Plan; provided, however that awards using such available shares shall not be made after the date awards or grants could have been made under the pre-existing plan, absent the acquisition or combination, and shall only be made to individuals who were not our employees or directors prior to the acquisition or combination.

Under the 2008 Plan, the purchase price of shares of common stock covered by a stock option cannot be less than 100% of the fair market value of the common stock on the date the option is granted. Fair market value of the common stock is generally equal to the closing price for the common stock on the principal securities exchange on which the common stock is traded on the date the option is granted (or if there was no closing price on that date, on the last preceding date on which a closing price is reported). Option awards generally have ten-year contractual terms and vest over four years based on continuous service; however, the 2005 Plan and the 2008 Plan allow for other vesting periods and we have granted employees options where the requisite service period is three years and we grant our directors options where the requisite service period is one year.

We cancelled 2,536,607 and 341,063 options in the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively, related to terminated employees and board directors. The shares underlying such options were returned to and are available for re-issuance under the 2008 Plan pursuant to the terms described above.

The only types of awards granted under the 2005 Plan and the 2008 Plan in the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007 were stock options. A summary of all of our option activity as of December 31, 2008 and 2007 and of changes in options outstanding under the plans during the years then ended are as follows:

	<u>Shares</u>	A	eighted- verage cise Price	Average Remaining Contractual Years	Aggregate Intrinsic Value
Options outstanding at December 31, 2006	3,767,103	\$	2.39		
Granted	1,170,733	\$	2.63		
Exercised	(575,833)	\$	0.77		
Canceled/forfeited/expired	(341,063)	\$	3.52		
Options outstanding at December 31, 2007	4,020,940	\$	2.60	6.90	_
Granted	2,880,500	\$	0.49		
Exercised	_		_		
Cancelled/forfeited/expired	(2,536,607)	\$	1.62		
Options outstanding at December 31, 2008	4,364,833	\$	1.77	7.09	_
Options exercisable at December 31, 2008	2,126,952	\$	2.67	5.82	_
Options exercisable at December 31, 2007	2,153,968	\$	2.29	5.30	_

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

The weighted-average grant-date fair value of options granted during the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007 was \$0.49 and \$2.63, respectively. As of December 31, 2008, there was approximately \$2.0 million of unamortized compensation cost related to unvested stock option awards, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average remaining period of approximately 3.0 years.

There were no options exercised during the year ended December 31, 2008. The total intrinsic value of options exercised during the year ended December 31, 2007 was approximately \$865,000, based on the difference in the market price on the dates of exercise and the applicable option exercise price. During the year ended December 31, 2007, we received \$442,000 in cash from exercised options under all stock-based payment arrangements. No tax benefit was realized for the tax deductions from option exercises of the stock-based payment arrangements in the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007.

Our determination of fair value is affected by our stock price as well as a number of assumptions that require judgment. The fair value of each option award is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option-valuation model. The assumptions used in the Black-Scholes option-valuation model for option grants during the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007 are as follows:

	Years Ended	December 31,
	2008	2007
Risk-free interest rate	2.75 - 3.3%	4.6 - 4.8%
Dividend yield	0.0%	0.0%
Expected volatility	125 - 149%	137% - 138%
Weighted-average volatility	146%	138%
Expected term (in years)	6.2 years	6.1 years

The risk-free interest rate assumption is based on the U.S. Treasury yield for a period consistent with the expected term of the option in effect at the time of the grant. We have not paid any dividends on common stock since our inception and do not anticipate paying dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future. The expected option term is computed using the "simplified" method as permitted under the provisions of SAB 107 and SAB 110. The expected volatility is based on the historical volatility of our common stock and other factors. In 2006, we began using an alternative historical volatility based on the daily close price of our common stock, which we determined was a better indicator of volatility than the method used in the prior years. The effect of this change on stock-based compensation was immaterial.

In 2007, we granted 15,000 options to consultants. No options were granted to consultants in 2008. These option grants were valued as of the date at which the consultants' performance is complete using the Black-Scholes pricing model. The assumptions used in the Black-Scholes model for non-employee option grants for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007 are as follows:

	2008	2007
Risk-free interest rate	3.3 - 3.7%	4.0 - 4.8%
Dividend yield	0.0%	0.0%
Expected volatility	147%	125% - 147%
Contractual term (in years)	6.5 - 7.3 years	2.5 - 8.3 years

We recognized approximately \$5,000 and \$2,000 in stock-based compensation expense associated with non-employee options in the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

The following table summarizes information concerning our outstanding and exercisable stock options as of December 31, 2008:

		Options Outstanding			
	·	Weighted-		Options Exe	rcisable
	Number	Average Remaining	Weighted-	Number	Weighted-
	Outstanding	Contractual	Average Exercise	Exercisable	Average Exercise
Range of Exercise Price	in 000's	Life	Price	in 000's	Price
\$0.19 to \$0.54	2,196	8.63	0.46	338	0.44
\$2.28 to \$2.75	1,442	5.65	2.52	1,171	2.50
\$2.86 to \$4.89	727	5.29	4.20	618	4.23
	4,365	7.09	1.77	2,127	2.67

#### Employee Stock Purchase Plan

The Purchase Plan was approved by our stockholders in 2005; however, we have not implemented the Purchase Plan. The Purchase Plan allows all eligible employees to purchase shares of common stock at 85% of the lower of the fair market value on the first or the last day of each offering period. Employees may authorize us to withhold up to 15% of their compensation during any offering period, subject to certain limitations. The maximum aggregate number of shares of common stock which may be issued under the Purchase Plan is 3,173,634 as of December 31, 2008. This maximum number is subject to an annual automatic increase beginning on January 1, 2006 equal to the lesser of (i) 1% of the number of outstanding shares of common stock on such day, (ii) 750,000 or (iii) such other amount as our board of directors may specify. At December 31, 2008, no shares of common stock have been issued under the Purchase Plan. On January 1, 2009, the number of shares of common stock available for issuance under the Purchase Plan increased by 750,000 in accordance with the provisions for annual increases under the Purchase Plan.

#### (9) Commitments

#### **Operating Leases**

We are obligated under operating leases for office space and equipment. In July 2004, we entered into a lease for our current office space in San Diego, California. In June 2005, we leased additional space in the same facility. At December 31, 2008, the office lease requires a monthly payment of approximately \$21,000, excluding common area maintenance charges. The lease expires in August 2009. We lease copiers and an automobile, which leases expire in 2010 and 2011, respectively.

Rent expense was approximately \$258,000 and \$246,000 during the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Future rental commitments under all operating leases are as follows:

Year Ending December 31,	
2009	\$ 192,731
2010	10,375
2011	2,452
Total	\$ 205,558

#### (10) Material License Agreements Theragenex Agreement

In October 2006, we entered into a license agreement with Theragenex, LLC. Under the agreement, we granted Theragenex exclusive rights to develop and commercialize ANX-211 in the U.S. in exchange for a licensing fee of

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

\$1.0 million (\$0.5 million of which we received in January 2007 and \$0.5 million of which was due in June 2007), milestone payments and royalties. In May 2007, we received a letter from TRx Pharma, a subsidiary of Theragenex, that we believed was intended to constitute notice of termination of the agreement with Theragenex, though the letter did not explicitly state that it constituted notice of termination. In its letter, TRx Pharma requested a refund of the initial \$0.5 million payment and, in subsequent discussions, indicated that it did not intend to pay the remaining \$0.5 million. On July 3, 2007, we notified Theragenex that, among other things, its failure to make the final \$0.5 million payment constituted a material breach of the agreement. On August 9, 2007, we delivered a letter to Theragenex confirming our termination of the agreement as a result of Theragenex's breach, pursuant to the terms of the agreement. On October 11, 2007, we filed a demand for arbitration against Theragenex (doing business as TRx Pharma, LLC and/or TRx Pharmaceuticals, LLC) and David M. Preston, founder, Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of Theragenex in his individual capacity as the alter ego of Theragenex, seeking damages of up to \$10 million with respect to breach of the agreement. On November 8, 2007, Theragenex responded to our demand, asserting numerous affirmative defenses counterclaiming intentional misrepresentation, negligent misrepresentation and rescission and seeking a refund of its \$0.5 million payment, plus interest, rescission of the agreement and that we pay its reasonable attorneys fees and costs associated with the action. Also on November 8, 2007, Mr. Preston objected to his participation and being named as a respondent in the arbitration. In May 2008, we settled our dispute with Theragenex. In consideration of and conditioned upon Theragenex agreed to release each other from any and all claims related to our past relationship, including Theragenex's license rights to the product.

We recognized revenue of \$0.5 million for each of the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007. Revenue in 2007 represents nonrefundable licensing fees paid under the agreement with Theragenex. Revenue in 2008 represents a portion of a settlement payment from Theragenex. We recognized \$0.5 million as revenue in 2008, which represents a portion of the \$0.6 million settlement payment, because under the agreement Theragenex was required to pay a total nonrefundable, up front licensing fee of \$1.0 million (\$0.5 million of which we received in January 2007 and \$0.5 million of which was due in June 2007) and because we met the criteria for revenue recognition. The remainder of the settlement payment, \$0.1 million, was recorded as other income.

#### (11) Registration Payment Arrangement

On July 21, 2005, we entered into a securities purchase agreement (the "Agreement") with certain accredited institutional investors (the "Purchasers") for the sale of 10,810,809 shares of our common stock (the "Shares") at a purchase price of \$1.85 per share for aggregate gross proceeds of \$19,999,997. In connection with this financing, we issued the Purchasers seven-year warrants to purchase 10,810,809 shares of our common stock (the "Warrant Shares") at an exercise price of \$2.26 per share. We received net proceeds of \$18,116,751, after deducting commissions and offering fees and expenses, which included cash payments of \$1,403,000 to placement agents and \$283,246 in legal and accounting fees.

Pursuant to the terms of the Agreement, if (i) a registration statement covering (A) all of the Shares and the Warrant Shares and (B) any other shares of common stock issued or issuable in respect to the Shares and the Warrant Shares because of stock splits, stock dividends, reclassifications, recapitalizations or similar events (together, the "Registrable Shares") required to be covered thereby and required to be filled by us is (A) not filed with the SEC on or before 45 days after the closing of such financing (a "Filing Failure") or (B) if such registration statement is not declared effective by the SEC on or before 90 days after the closing of such financing (an "Effectiveness Failure") or (ii) on any day after the effective date of the registration statement sales of all the Registrable Shares required to be included on such registration statement cannot be made (other than as permitted during a suspension pursuant to the Agreement) pursuant to such registration statement (including, without limitation, because of a failure to keep the registration statement effective, to disclose such information as is necessary for sales to be made pursuant to such registration statement or to register sufficient number of Shares) (a "Maintenance Failure"), then, we will be

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

obligated, without limiting any other remedies of any Purchaser, to pay as liquidated damages (the "Liquidated Damages") for such failure and not as a penalty to any Purchaser an amount in cash determined in accordance with the formula set forth below:

- For each 30-day period that a Filing Failure, Effectiveness Failure or Maintenance Failure remains uncured, we will pay an amount equal to the purchase price paid to us for all Shares then held by such Purchaser multiplied by 1% for the first 30-day period or any portion thereof and increasing by an additional 1% with regard to each additional 30-day period until such Filing Failure, Effectiveness Failure or Maintenance Failure is cured.
- For any partial 30-day period in which a Filing Failure, Effectiveness Failure or Maintenance Failure exists but is cured prior to the end of the 30-day period, we will pay the Purchasers a pro rata portion of the amount which would be due if the failure continued for the entire 30-day period. For example, if the purchase price paid for all Shares then held by a Purchaser is \$5,000,000, then, (a) at the end of the 30th day, the Liquidated Damages would be 1% or \$50,000, (b) at the end of the 60th day, the Liquidated Damages for the first 30-day period would have been 1% or \$50,000 and for the second 30-day period would be 2% or \$100,000, and (c) at the end of the 105th day, the Liquidated Damages for the first 30-day period would have been 1% or \$50,000, for the second 30-day period 2% or \$100,000, for the third 30-day period 3% or \$150,000, and for the final 15-day period, 4% applied pro rata to such 15 days, or \$100,000.

There is no cap to the amount of Liquidated Damages that we may be obligated to pay. Payments to be made pursuant to the July 2005 Registration Payment Arrangement will be due and payable to the Purchasers at the end of each calendar month during which Liquidated Damages will have accrued. No Liquidated Damages will be due or payable to a Purchaser in any event if as of the date of the Filing Failure, Effectiveness Failure or Maintenance Failure such Purchaser could sell all of the Registrable Shares such Purchaser then holds without registration by reason of subsection (k) of Rule 144 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. Recent changes to Rule 144 eliminated subsection (k) of Rule 144. These changes liberalized the rules governing the resale of securities issued in private transactions; however, resales of securities held by affiliates are still subject to the current public information, volume, manner of sale and notice requirements contained in Rule 144 and, as a result, we do not expect such changes to Rule 144 to necessarily reduce the potential length of our payment obligations in the event of a Maintenance Failure.

The registration statement was filed and declared effective by the SEC on September 2, 2005, which was within the allowed time. We have not incurred nor paid any Liquidated Damages in connection with the July 2005 Registration Payment Arrangement.

On January 1, 2007, we adopted the provisions of FSP EITF 00-19-2. In December 2007, management determined that it was not probable that we would have any payment obligation under the July 2005 Registration Payment Arrangement; therefore, no accrual for contingent obligation was required under the provisions of FSP EITF 00-19-2. Accordingly, the warrant liability account was eliminated and the comparative condensed consolidated financial statements of the prior periods and as of December 31, 2006 were adjusted to apply the new method retrospectively.

The Company accounted for FSP EITF 00-19-2 appropriately by eliminating the warrant liability as of December 31, 2007, but upon further review in 2008, management determined that it was not correct to adjust the prior period comparative financial statements. Accordingly, the Company has made the appropriate adjustments to reinstate the warrant liability accounting as originally recorded.

#### (12) Income Taxes

Due to our net loss for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, and as we have recorded a full valuation allowance against deferred tax assets, there was no provision or benefit for income taxes recorded. There were no

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

components of current or deferred federal, state or foreign tax provisions for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007.

The income tax provision is different from that which would be obtained by applying the statutory Federal income tax rate (34%) to income before income tax expense. The items causing this difference for the periods are as follows:

	 2008	2007
Income tax expense at federal statutory rate	\$ 9,060,000	\$ 7,503,000
State taxes	(2,000)	(2,000)
R & D Credit	310,000	628,000
Stock options	(542,000)	(432,000)
Net operating true-ups	1,600,000	_
Other	49,000	(152,000)
Change in federal valuation allowance	(10,475,000)	(7,545,000)
Total Tax Expense/(Benefit) on Continuing Operations	\$ _	\$ 

On July 13, 2006, the FASB issued FIN 48. Under FIN 48, the impact of an uncertain income tax position on the income tax return must be recognized at the largest amount that is more-likely-than-not to be sustained upon audit by the relevant taxing authority. An uncertain income tax position will not be recognized if it has less than a 50% likelihood of being sustained. Additionally, FIN 48 provides guidance on de-recognition, classification, interest and penalties, accounting in interim periods, disclosure and transition. FIN 48 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2006. We adopted the provisions of FIN 48 on January 1, 2007. There were no unrecognized tax benefits as of the date of adoption. As of December 31, 2008 we continue to have no unrecognized tax benefits. As a result of the implementation of FIN 48, we did not recognize an increase in the liability for unrecognized tax benefits. There are no unrecognized tax benefits included in the balance sheet that would, if recognized, affect the effective tax rate.

Our policy is to recognize interest and/or penalties related to income tax matters in income tax expense. We had no accrual for interest or penalties on our balance sheets at December 31, 2008 and 2007, and has not recognized interest and/or penalties in the statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2008.

We are subject to taxation in the United States and the state of California. All of our tax years are subject to examination by the United States and California tax authorities due to the carry forward of unutilized net operating losses and R&D credits.

The adoption of FIN 48 did not impact our consolidated financial condition, results of operations or cash flows. At December 31, 2008, we had net deferred tax assets of approximately \$39.6 million. Due to uncertainties surrounding our ability to generate future taxable income to realize these assets, a full valuation has been established to offset the net deferred tax asset.

Subsequent to the filing of our 2007 Form 10K, we completed an Internal Revenue Code Section 382 study. As a result of this study, we determined that based upon ownership changes, only \$158,000 of the \$4.5 million net operating losses we had previously removed from the deferred tax assets in 2007 would expire unused. Accordingly, we have re-established approximately \$1.6 million of the deferred tax assets related to these net operating losses with a corresponding increase to the valuation allowance.

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

Deferred income taxes reflect the net tax effect of temporary differences between the carrying amount of assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and the amounts used for income tax purposes. Significant components of deferred tax assets and liabilities at December 31, 2008 and 2007 are as follows:

	D	ecember 31,
	2008	2007
Deferred tax assets:		
Accrued expenses	\$ 248,776	5 \$ 150,210
Stock options expense under SFAS No. 123	1,677,809	9 1,675,824
Net operating loss carryforwards	33,102,741	1 22,338,915
Income tax credit carryforwards	2,262,374	1,729,194
Property, plant and equipment	41,056	38,065
Intangibles	2,285,263	3 1,535,487
Other	6,553	577
Total deferred tax assets	39,624,572	27,468,272
Less: valuation allowance	(39,624,572	2) (27,468,272)
Total deferred tax assets, net of valuation allowance	\$ —	- \$ —

We have established a valuation allowance against our deferred tax asset due to the uncertainty surrounding the realization of such assets. Management periodically evaluates the recoverability of the deferred tax asset. At such time as it is determined that it is more likely than not that the deferred tax assets are realizable, the valuation allowance will be reduced. We have recorded a valuation allowance of approximately \$39.6 million as of December 31, 2008 to reflect the estimated amount of deferred taxes that may not be realized. We increased the valuation allowance by approximately \$12.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2008. The deferred tax asset for the net operating losses and the related valuation allowance includes approximately \$47,000 related to stock option deductions, the benefit of which may eventually be credited to equity. As a result of our subsequent adoption of SFAS 123(R), we recognize windfall tax benefits associated with the exercise of stock options directly to stockholders' equity only when realized. Accordingly, as we are in a cumulative loss position, deferred tax assets have not been recognized for net operating loss carryforwards resulting from windfall tax benefits generated under SFAS 123(R). At December 31, 2008, we do not have any windfall tax benefits under SFAS 123(R).

At December 31, 2008, we had Federal and California tax loss carryforwards of approximately \$90.4 million and \$41.4 million, respectively. The Federal and California net operating loss carryforwards begin to expire in 2020 and 2012 respectively, if unused. At December 31, 2008, we had Federal and state tax credit carryforwards of approximately \$1.6 million and \$973,000, respectively. The federal credits will begin to expire in 2024. The California research and experimentation credit does not expire.

#### (13) Litigation

In the normal course of business, we may become subject to lawsuits and other claims and proceedings. Such matters are subject to uncertainty and outcomes are often not predictable with assurance.

#### (14) 401(k) Plan

We have a defined contribution savings plan pursuant to Section 401(k) of the IRC. The plan is for the benefit of all qualifying employees and permits voluntary contributions by employees up to 100% of eligible compensation, subject to the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS")-imposed maximum limits. Up until January 1, 2008, we were required to make matching contributions in the amount of 100% of employee contributions to 3% of eligible

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

compensation and 50% of employee contributions between 3% and 5% of eligible compensation. Effective January 1, 2008, our 401(k) Plan was amended, which required us to make matching contributions equal to 100% of employee contributions up to 6% of eligible compensation, limited by the IRS-imposed maximum. We incurred total expenses of approximately \$218,150 and \$118,000 in employer matching contributions in 2008 and 2007, respectively.

### (15) Segment Information

We operate our business on the basis of a single reportable segment, which, fundamentally, is the business of in-licensing, developing and commercializing proprietary product candidates for the treatment of cancer. We evaluate our company as a single operating segment. The majority of our operating activities and work performed by our employees are currently conducted from a single location in the U.S. We recognized revenues of \$0.5 million in each of 2008 and 2007, which revenues were derived solely from license fees under a license agreement with Theragenex, LLC, which we terminated in August 2007.

### (16) Summary of Quarterly Financial Data (unaudited)

The following is a summary of the unaudited quarterly results of operations for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007:

Quarterly Statement of Operations Data	Quarters Ended  March 21 June 30 Sentember 30 December							
for 2008 (Unaudited):		March 31		June 30		September 30		December 31
Licensing revenue	\$	_	\$	500,000	\$	_	\$	_
Gross margin		_		500,000		_		_
Loss from operations		(6,232,280)		(6,691,199)		(6,856,013)		(7,530,343)
Net loss		(5,933,072)		(6,425,530)		(6,776,863)		(7,512,028)
Basic and diluted net loss per share	\$	(0.07)	\$	(0.07)	\$	(80.0)	\$	(80.0)
Basic and diluted weighted average number of shares of common stock								
outstanding		90,252,572		90,252,572		90,252,572		90,252,572
Quarterly Statement of Operations Data				Quarter				
Quarterly Statement of Operations Data for 2007 (Unaudited):	_	March 31		Quarters June 30		September 30		December 31
	\$	March 31 500,000	\$			September 30	\$	December 31
for 2007 (Unaudited):	\$		\$			September 30	\$	December 31
for 2007 (Unaudited): Licensing revenue	\$	500,000	\$			September 30	\$	December 31
for 2007 (Unaudited): Licensing revenue Gross margin	\$	500,000 500,000	\$	June 30 —			\$	
for 2007 (Unaudited): Licensing revenue Gross margin Loss from operations	\$	500,000 500,000 (5,745,998)	\$	June 30 — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —		(6,446,415)	\$	(5,819,590)
for 2007 (Unaudited): Licensing revenue Gross margin Loss from operations Net loss	\$	500,000 500,000 (5,745,998) (5,123,814)		(6,299,042) (5,722,828)	\$	(6,446,415) (5,914,124)	\$	(5,819,590) (5,381,274)

### (17) Severance Related Expenses

In February 2008, a letter agreement regarding terms of separation of employment with James A. Merritt, our former president and chief medical officer, became effective.

Dr. Merritt's employment relationship with us ended in January 2008. As a result of his separation, we recorded \$185,916 in severance payments and related employer taxes and \$16,038 for payments to cover the health, welfare and retirement benefits that we would have incurred had

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

Dr. Merritt remained employed by us for 6 months after the end of our employment relationship. Severance-related charges were recorded in the first, second and third quarters of 2008.

In April 2008, a letter agreement regarding terms of separation of employment with Gregory P. Hanson, our former chief financial officer, treasurer and senior vice president, became effective. Mr. Hanson's employment relationship with us ended in April 2008. As a result of his separation, we recorded \$128,157 in severance payments and related employer taxes and \$20,997 for payments to cover the health, welfare and retirement benefits that we would have incurred had Mr. Hanson remained employed by us for 6 months after the end of our employment relationship. Total severance-related charges were recorded in the second, third and fourth quarters of 2008.

In October 2008, as part of a restructuring to reduce operating costs, we completed a work force reduction of nine employees in October 2008. As a result of the reduction in force, in accordance with FAS No. 146, "Accounting for Costs Associated with Exit or Disposal Activities," we recorded severance-related charges of \$403,000, of which \$384,000 was recorded as research and development expenses and the remainder as selling, general and administrative expenses. Of the severance-related charges, \$372,000 relates to severance payments and related employer taxes, and \$31,000 relates to health benefit allowance payments that eligible former employees may use, at their discretion, to pay the premiums required to continue their group health care coverage under COBRA or any other health care related expenses. Severance-related charges of \$244,000 were recorded in the fourth quarter of 2008 and the remainder will be recorded in the first and second quarters of 2009.

In December 2008, the Confidential Separation Agreement and General Release of All Claims governing the terms of separation of employment with Evan M. Levine, our former chief executive officer and president and member of our Board of Directors, became effective. Mr. Levine's employment relationship with us ended in October 2008 and he resigned from our Board of Directors in December 2008. As a result of his separation, we recorded \$275,752 in severance payments and related employer taxes, \$19,870 in health benefit allowance payments that Mr. Levine may use, at his discretion, to pay the premiums required to continue his group health care coverage under COBRA or any other health care related expenses and an additional payment of \$110,650 in lieu of issuing shares of stock. Severance-related charges were recorded in the fourth quarter of 2008.

#### (18) Subsequent Events

In January 2009, the Confidential Separation Agreement and General Release of All Claims governing the terms of separation of employment with Mark N.K. Bagnall, our former executive vice president and chief financial officer, which was agreed to by Mr. Bagnall in December 2008, became effective. Mr. Bagnall's employment relationship with us ended in December 2008. As a result of his separation, we recorded \$174,787 in severance payments and related employer taxes and \$18,352 in health benefit allowance payments that Mr. Bagnall may use, at his discretion, to pay the premiums required to continue his group health care coverage under COBRA or any other health care related expenses. Severance-related charges were recorded in the fourth quarter of 2008.

In January 2009, in order to further reduce operating costs, we completed a work force reduction of six employees. As a result of the reduction in force, we estimate recording severance-related charges of approximately \$192,000, of which we estimate approximately \$95,000 will be recorded as research and development and the remainder as selling, general and administrative expenses. Of the severance-related charges, we estimate that approximately \$173,000 will relate to severance payments and related employer taxes and approximately \$19,000 will relate to health benefit allowance payments that eligible former employees may use, at their discretion, to pay the premiums required to continue their group health care coverage under COBRA or any other health care related expenses. We estimate that severance-related charges of approximately \$132,000 will be recorded in the first quarter of 2009 and the remainder will be recorded in the second quarter of 2009. The severance-related charges that we expect to incur in connection with the reduction in force are subject to a number of assumptions and actual results may differ. We may also incur other charges not currently contemplated due to events that may occur as a result of, or associated with, the restructuring.

# ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Subsidiaries (A Development Stage Enterprise)

### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

In January 2009, we entered into retention and incentive agreements with seven employees, including our executive officers, and granted under the 2008 Plan restricted stock units to these employees that represented the right to receive in the aggregate 3,700,000 shares of our common stock, including 1,200,000 units to our chief business officer and senior vice president, 850,000 units to our general counsel, 650,000 units to our senior vice president of operations and 450,000 units to our vice president of regulatory and quality. These units will vest immediately prior to a strategic transaction (as defined in the documentation evidencing the grant of the units). The retention and incentive agreements and associated restricted stock units awards are primarily intended to reinforce and encourage these employees' continued employment with and dedication to our company without distraction from the possibility of involuntary termination or a change in control and related events and circumstances.

In February 2009, our Board of Directors appointed Brian M. Culley, our chief business officer and senior vice president, to additionally serve as our principal executive officer and appointed Mr. Bagnall to additionally serve as our principal financial officer and principal accounting officer.

In February 2009, we announced that we have received written indications of interest from numerous companies representing a range of strategic transactions and currently are evaluating all proposals and options. We also indicated that continued cost-containment measures may impact the timeline of our regulatory filings.

In March 2009, we announced that, effective April 3, 2009, we will reduce our full-time workforce to five employees and will discontinue substantially all of our development activities and fundamental business operations to provide additional time to consummate a strategic transaction or otherwise obtain financing. Our remaining employees, which consist of our chief business officer and senior vice president, our general counsel, our senior vice president of operations, our vice president of regulatory affairs and quality and our manager of accounting, will focus their efforts primarily on continuing to evaluate and execute strategic options. We stated that, along with the reductions we implemented in October 2008 and January 2009, and our prior cost-containment measures, the reduction and other efforts will extend our cash cliff and increase the opportunity for us to close a strategic transaction with one of the parties with whom we currently are in discussions or another company that we identify in the future.

In March 2009, we announced that we and SDP had entered into a license agreement (the "License Agreement") with Shin Poong Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd., a company organized under the laws of the Republic of Korea ("Shin Poong"), pursuant to which we granted to Shin Poong an exclusive license, including the right to sublicense, to research, develop, make, have made, use, offer for sale, sell and import licensed products, in each case solely for the treatment of cancer by intravenous administration of formulations of docetaxel as emulsified products and solely in South Korea. Under the terms of the License Agreement, we will receive an upfront licensing fee of \$300,000, a regulatory milestone payment of either \$200,000 or \$400,000 (depending on whether Shin Poong is required by the Korea Food and Drug Administration to conduct a bioequivalence or clinical study in human subjects prior to receipt of regulatory approval) upon receipt of regulatory approval for marketing a licensed product in South Korea, one-time commercial milestone payments tied to annual net sales of licensed products in an aggregate amount of up to \$1,500,000 and royalty payments on net sales of licensed products. Shin Poong is responsible for all development and commercial activities related to ANX-514 in South Korea. If Shin Poong is required by the Korea Food and Drug Administration to conduct a bioequivalence or clinical trial in human subjects prior to receipt of regulatory approval and we elect not to supply product to conduct such trial, which supply obligation is subject to limitations, we will pay Shin Poong \$100,000.

No dealer, salesperson or any other person is authorized to give any information or make any representations in connection with this offering other than those contained in this prospectus and, if given or made, the information or representations must not be relied upon as having been authorized by us. This prospectus does not constitute an offer to sell or a solicitation of an offer to buy any security other than the securities offered by this prospectus, or an offer to sell or a solicitation of an offer to buy any securities by anyone in any jurisdiction in which the offer or solicitation is not authorized or is unlawful.



shares of 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock
Warrants to Purchase up to shares of Common Stock es of Common Stock Underlying the Convertible Preferred Stock and the Warrants
PROSPECTUS
Rodman & Renshaw, LLC
•

#### PART II

## INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN THE PROSPECTUS

### ITEM 13. OTHER EXPENSES OF ISSUANCE AND DISTRIBUTION

The following table sets forth the fees and expenses incurred or expected to be incurred by us in connection with the issuance and distribution of the securities being registered hereby, other than placement agent fees. All of the amounts shown are estimated except the Securities and Exchange Commission registration fee. Estimated fees and expenses can only reflect information that is known at the time of filing this registration statement and are subject to future contingencies, including additional expenses for future offerings.

Securities and Exchange Commission registration fee	\$ 557
Transfer agent fees and expenses	15,000
Printing and engraving expenses	40,000
Legal fees and expenses	150,000
Accounting fees and expenses	20,000
Miscellaneous expenses	25,000
Total	\$ 250,557

#### ITEM 14. INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS

Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, or the DGCL, authorizes a corporation to indemnify its directors and officers against liabilities arising out of actions, suits and proceedings to which they are made or threatened to be made a party by reason of the fact of their prior or current service to a corporation as a director or officer, in accordance with the provisions of Section 145, which are sufficiently broad to permit indemnification under certain circumstances for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act. The indemnity may cover expenses (including attorneys' fees) judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the director or officer in connection with any such action, suit or proceeding. Section 145 permits corporations to pay expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred by directors and officers in advance of the final disposition of such action, suit or proceeding. In addition, Section 145 provides that a corporation has the power to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of its directors and officers against them and incurred by them in their capacity as a director or officer, or arising out of their status as such, whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify the director or officer against such liability under Section 145.

Our certificate of incorporation provides that, to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, (a) a director shall not be personally liable to us or our stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, and (b) we shall indemnify any director or officer made a party to an action or proceeding, whether criminal, civil, administrative or investigative, by reason of the fact of such person's current or prior service as a director or officer of ours, any predecessor of ours or any other enterprise per our or any predecessor of ours request.

Our bylaws provide that (a) we shall indemnify our directors and officers to the maximum extent and in the manner permitted by the DGCL against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines, ERISA excise taxes, settlements and other amounts actually and reasonably incurred in connection with any proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, arising by reason of the fact that such person is or was an agent of ours, subject to certain limited exceptions, (b) we shall advance expenses incurred by any director or officer prior to the final disposition of any proceeding to which the director or officer was or is or is threatened to be made a party promptly following a request therefore, subject to certain limited exceptions, and (c) the rights conferred in our bylaws are not exclusive.

We have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our directors and officers to give such directors and officers additional contractual assurances regarding the scope of the indemnification set forth in our certificate of incorporation and bylaws and to provide additional procedural protections. These agreements, among other things, provide that we will indemnify our directors and officers for expenses (including attorneys' fees),

judgments, fines, penalties and amounts paid in settlement (including all interest, assessments and other charges paid or payable in connection therewith) actually and reasonably incurred by a director or officer in connection with any action or proceeding to which such person was, is or is threatened to be made a party, a witness or other participant by reason of such person's services as a director or officer of ours, any of our subsidiaries or any other company or enterprise to which the person provides services at our request, and any federal, state, local or foreign taxes imposed on the director or officer as a result of the actual or deemed receipt of any payments under the indemnification agreements.

In addition, the indemnification agreements provide that, upon the request of a director or officer, we shall advance expenses (including attorneys' fees) to the director or officer. We intend to enter into indemnification agreements with any new directors and officers in the future.

In addition, Alexander J. Denner, a director of ours, is further indemnified against liabilities arising in connection with his services as a director of ours through his employment arrangement with entities controlled by Mr. Carl C. Icahn. Such indemnification may be broader than the indemnification provided by the DGCL and includes indemnification for expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments and fines incurred and amounts paid in settlement by Dr. Denner in connection with any action or proceeding to which Dr. Denner was, is or is threatened to be made a party or participant by reason of his services as a director of ours.

We have also obtained an insurance policy covering our directors and officers with respect to certain liabilities, including liabilities arising under the Securities Act.

## ITEM 15. RECENT SALES OF UNREGISTERED SECURITIES

During the three-year period preceding the date of the filing of this registration statement, we have issued securities in the transactions described below without registration under the Securities Act. These securities were offered and sold by us in reliance upon exemptions from the registration statement requirements provided by Section 4(2) of the Securities Act or Regulation D under the Securities Act as transactions by an issuer not involving a public offering.

On June 12, 2009, in connection with the closing of our registered direct offering of convertible preferred stock and warrants to purchase common stock, we issued to Rodman & Renshaw, LLC, as additional consideration for its services as placement agent, warrants to purchase up to 901,810 shares of the Company's common stock at an exercise price of \$0.15 per share. The warrants are exercisable at the option of the holder at any time beginning on December 13, 2009 through and including June 12, 2014.

On July 6, 2009, in connection with the closing of the Company's registered direct offering of its convertible preferred stock, the Company issued to Rodman & Renshaw, LLC, as additional consideration for its services as placement agent, warrants to purchase up to 475,209 shares of the Company's common stock at an exercise price of \$0.179 per share. The warrants are exercisable at the option of the holder at any time beginning on January 7, 2010 through and including July 6, 2014.

On August 10, 2009, in connection with the closing of the Company's registered direct offering of its convertible preferred stock, the Company issued to Rodman & Renshaw, LLC, as additional consideration for its services as placement agent, warrants to purchase up to 354,615 shares of the Company's common stock at an exercise price of \$0.1625 per share. The warrants are exercisable at the option of the holder at any time beginning on February 10, 2010 through and including August 10, 2014.

Since July 16, 2006, we issued an aggregate of 2,770,871 shares of common stock to 68 of our warrant holders and received gross proceeds of approximately \$4.5 million upon the exercise of certain outstanding warrants at a weighted average exercise price of \$1.64. Pursuant to the terms of an agreement we entered into with Burnham Hill Partners, a division of Pali Capital, Inc., in March 2004, we have an obligation to pay a 4% cash commission to Burnham Hill Partners with respect to the cash we receive upon exercise of each warrant issued in a financing we consummated in April 2004. Accordingly, we have paid Burnham Hill Partners approximately \$145,000 in connection with the warrants exercised since July 16, 2006. No other commission or other remuneration was paid or given directly or indirectly in connection with these warrant exercises.

## ITEM 16. EXHIBITS

A list of exhibits filed herewith is contained in the exhibit index that immediately precedes such exhibits and is incorporated herein by reference.

### ITEM 17. UNDERTAKINGS

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the Registrant has been advised that, in the opinion of the SEC, such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the Registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that:

- (1) For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b) (1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.
- (2) For the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

## SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant has duly caused this Amendment No. 2 to registration statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized in the City of San Diego, State of California, on September 25, 2009.

## ADVENTRX PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.

/s/ Brian M. Culley By:

Brian M. Culley
Chief Business Officer and Senior Vice President

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Brian M. Culley Brian M. Culley	Chief Business Officer and Senior Vice President (Principal Executive Officer)	September 25, 2009
/s/ Patrick L. Keran Patrick L. Keran	General Counsel, Secretary and Vice President, Legal (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	September 25, 2009
*	Chair of the Board	September 25, 2009
Jack Lief  * Alexander J. Denner	Director	September 25, 2009
* Michael M. Goldberg	Director	September 25, 2009
* Mark J. Pykett	Director	September 25, 2009
* Eric K. Rowinsky	Director	September 25, 2009
*By: /s/ Brian M. Culley Brian M. Culley, Attorney-in-Fact		
	II-4	

## EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit	<u>D</u> escription
2.1(1)	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated April 7, 2006, among the registrant, Speed Acquisition, Inc., SD Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and certain individuals named therein (including exhibits thereto)
3.1(2)	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the registrant
3.2(3)	Certificate of Designation of Preferences, Rights and Limitations of 0% Series A Convertible Preferred Stock
3.3(4)	Certificate of Designation of Preferences, Rights and Limitations of 5% Series B Convertible Preferred Stock
3.4(5)	Certificate of Designation of Preferences, Rights and Limitations of 5% Series C Convertible Preferred Stock
3.5±	Certificate of Designation of Preferences, Rights and Limitations of 4% Series D Convertible Preferred Stock
3.6(6)	Amended and Restated Bylaws of the registrant (formerly known as Biokeys Pharmaceuticals, Inc.)
4.1±	Form of Securities Purchase Agreement
4.2±	Form of Common Stock Purchase Warrant
5.1*[]	Opinion of DLA Piper LLP (US)
10.1(7)	Securities Purchase Agreement, dated July 21, 2005, among the registrant and the Purchasers (as defined therein)
10.2(7)	Rights Agreement, dated July 27, 2005, among the registrant, the Icahn Purchasers and Viking (each as defined therein)
10.3(8)	First Amendment to Rights Agreement, dated September 22, 2006, among the registrant and the Icahn Purchasers (as defined therein)
10.4(9)	Second Amendment to Rights Agreement, dated February 25, 2008, among the registrant and the Icahn purchasers (as defined therein)
10.5(7)	Form of \$2.26 Common Stock Warrant issued on July 27, 2005 (including the original schedule of holders)
10.6(7)	Form of \$2.26 Common Stock Warrant issued on July 27, 2005 (including the original schedule of holders)
10.7(3)	Engagement Letter Agreement, dated June 7, 2009, by and between ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Rodman & Renshaw, LLC
10.8(3)	Securities Purchase Agreement, dated June 8, 2009, by and between ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and the purchasers listed on the signature pages thereto
10.9(3)	Form of Common Stock Purchase Warrant issued on June 12, 2009 by ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. to the purchasers in the offering and to Rodman &
	Renshaw, LLC
10.10(4)	Engagement Letter Agreement, dated June 26, 2009, by and between ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Rodman & Renshaw, LLC
10.11(4)	Securities Purchase Agreement, dated June 29, 2009, by and between ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and the purchasers listed on the signature pages thereto
10.12(4)	Form of Common Stock Purchase Warrant issued on July 6, 2009 by ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. to Rodman & Renshaw, LLC
10.13(5)	Engagement Letter Agreement, dated August 4, 2009, by and between ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Rodman & Renshaw, LLC
10.14(5)	Securities Purchase Agreement, dated August 5, 2009, by and between ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and the purchasers listed on the signature pages thereto
10.15(5)	Form of Common Stock Purchase Warrant issued on August 10, 2009 by ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. to Rodman & Renshaw, LLC
10.16#(10)	2005 Equity Incentive Plan
10.17#(11)	Form of Stock Option Agreement under the 2005 Equity Incentive Plan
10.18#(12)	Form of Stock Option Agreement under the 2005 Equity Incentive Plan (for director option grants beginning in 2008)

Exhibit	t	Description
	10.19#(13)	Form of Stock Option Agreement under the 2005 Equity Incentive Plan (for option grants to employees approved in March 2008)
	10.20#(2)	Form of Restricted Share Award Agreement under the 2005 Equity Incentive Plan
	10.21#(14)	2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan
	10.22#(15)	Form of Notice of Grant of Restricted Stock Units under the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan (for grants to employees in January 2009)
	10.23#(15)	Form of Restricted Stock Units Agreement under the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan
	10.24#(16)	Form of Non-Statutory Stock Option Grant Agreement (for directors) under the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan
	10.25#(16)	Form of Non-Statutory/Incentive Stock Option Grant Agreement (for consultants / employees) under the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan
	10.26(12)	License Agreement, dated December 10, 2005, between SD Pharmaceuticals, Latitude Pharmaceuticals and Andrew Chen, including a certain letter, dated
		November 20, 2007, clarifying the scope of rights thereunder
	10.27†(17)	License Agreement, dated March 25, 2009, between the registrant, SD Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Shin Poong Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd.
	10.28(18)	Standard Multi-Tenant Office Lease — Gross, dated June 3, 2004, between the registrant and George V. Casey & Ellen M. Casey, Trustees of the Casey Family Trust dated June 22, 1998
	10.29(2)	First Amendment to the Standard Multi-Tenant Office Lease — Gross, dated March 12, 2005, between the registrant and George V. & Ellen M. Casey, Trustees of the
		Casey Family Trust dated June 22, 1998
	10.30#(19)	Second Amendment to Standard Multi-Tenant Office Lease — Gross, dated July 22, 2009, by and among Westcore Mesa View, LLC, DD Mesa View LLC and
		ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc.
	10.31#(20)	Offer letter, dated March 5, 2003, to Joan M. Robbins
	10.32#(21)	Confidential Separation Agreement and General Release of All Claims, effective December 4, 2008, between the registrant and Joan M. Robbins
	10.33#(22)	Offer letter, dated November 15, 2004, to Brian M. Culley
	10.34#(15)	Retention and Incentive Agreement, dated January 28, 2009, between the registrant and Brian M. Culley
	10.35#(12)	Letter agreement regarding terms of separation with James A. Merritt, effective as of February 12, 2008
	10.36#(23)	Offer letter, dated December 13, 2006, to Gregory P. Hanson
	10.37#(23)	Stock Option Agreement, effective December 20, 2006, between the registrant and Gregory P. Hanson
	10.38#(24)	Letter Agreement regarding terms of separation with Gregory P. Hanson, dated April 2, 2008
	10.39#(24)	Consulting Agreement, dated April 2, 2008, with Gregory P. Hanson
	10.40#(16)	Offer letter, dated April 1, 2008, to Mark N.K. Bagnall (including Exhibits A, B and C thereto)
	10.41#(18)	Confidential Separation Agreement and General Release of All Claims, effective January 8, 2009, between the registrant and Mark N. K. Bagnall
	10.42#(25)	Consulting Agreement, dated August 24, 2009, with Mark N. K. Bagnall
	10.43#(21)	Confidential Separation Agreement and General Release of All Claims, effective December 31, 2008, between the registrant and Evan M. Levine, including letter, dated November 7, 2008, related thereto
	10.44#(18)	Retention and Incentive Agreement, dated January 28, 2009, between the registrant and Patrick L. Keran
	10.45#(18)	Retention and Incentive Agreement, dated January 28, 2009, between the registrant and Mark E. Erwin
	10.46#(18)	Retention and Incentive Agreement, dated January 28, 2009, between the registrant and Michele L. Yelmene
	10.47#(26)	Director compensation policy
	10.48#(27)	Incentive Stock Option Grant Agreement under the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan (for grant to Brian M. Culley in July 2009)

Exhibit		<u>D</u> escription
	10.49#(27)	Incentive Stock Option Grant Agreement under the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan (for grant to Patrick L. Keran in July 2009)
	10.50#(27)	2009 Mid-Year Incentive Plan
	10.51#(27)	Retention and Severance Plan (as of July 21, 2009)
	10.52(28)	Form of Director and Officer Indemnification Agreement
	10.53(29)	Third Amendment to Rights Agreement, dated August 26, 2009, among the registrant and the Icahn Purchasers (as defined therein)
	10.54*	Engagement Letter Agreement, dated September 24, 2009 by and between ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Rodman & Renshaw, LLC
	21.1*	List of Subsidiaries
	23.1*	Consent of J.H. Cohn LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
	23.2*[]	Consent of DLA Piper LLP (US) (included in Exhibit 5.1)
	24.1(30)	Power of attorney (included on the signature page to the registration statement)

- \* Filed herewith
- † Indicates that confidential treatment has been requested or granted to certain portions, which portions have been omitted and filed separately with the SEC
- # Indicates management contract or compensatory plan
- $\pm$  To be filed by amendment
- [] Replaces exhibit filed with Amendment No. 1 to Registration Statement on Form S-1 filed on September 3, 2009 (SEC file number 333-160778-091054367)
- (1) Filed with the registrant's Amendment No. 1 to Current Report on Form 8-K/A on May 1, 2006 (SEC file number 001-32157-06796248)
- (2) Filed with the registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-K on March 16, 2006 (SEC file number 001-32157-06693266)
- (3) Filed with the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K on June 8, 2009 (SEC file number 001-32157-09878961)
- (4) Filed with the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K on June 30, 2009 (SEC file number 001-32157-09917820)
- (5) Filed with the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K on August 5, 2009 (SEC file number 001-32157-09989205)
- (6) Filed with the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K on December 15, 2008 (SEC file number 001-32157-081249921)
- $(7) \quad Filed with the \ registrant's \ Quarterly \ Report \ on \ Form \ 10-Q \ on \ August \ 12, 2005 \ (SEC \ file \ number \ 001-32157-051022046)$
- (8) Filed with the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K on September 22, 2006 (SEC file number 001-32157-061103268)
- $(9) \quad Filed \ with \ the \ registrant's \ Current \ Report \ on \ Form \ 8-K \ on \ February \ 25, \ 2008 \ (SEC \ file \ number \ 001-32157-08638638)$
- (10) Filed with the registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-K on March 15, 2007 (SEC file number 001-32157-07697283)
- (11) Filed with the registrant's Registration Statement on Form S-8 on July 13, 2005 (SEC file number 333-126551-05951362)
- (12) Filed with registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-K on March 17, 2008 (SEC file number 001-32157-08690952)
- (13) Filed with the registrant's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q on May 12, 2008 (SEC file number 001-32157-08820541)

- (14) Filed with the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K on June 2, 2008 (SEC file number 001-32157-08874724)
- (15) Filed with the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K on February 2, 2009 (SEC file number 001-32157- 09561715)
- $(16) \quad Filed \ with \ the \ registrant's \ Quarterly \ Report \ on \ Form \ 10-Q \ on \ August \ 11, \ 2008 \ (SEC \ file \ number \ 001-32157-081005744)$
- (17) Filed with the registrant's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q on May 15, 2009 (SEC file number 001-32157-09878961)
- (18) Filed with the registrant's Quarterly Report on Form 10-QSB on August 10, 2004 (SEC file number 001-32157-04963741)
- (19) Filed with the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K on August 20, 2009 (SEC file number 001-32157-091025631)
- $(20) \quad Filed with the \ registrant's \ Annual \ Report \ on \ Form \ 10-KSB \ on \ April \ 16, \ 2003 \ (SEC \ file \ number \ 000-33219-03651464)$
- (21) Filed with the registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-K on March 23, 2009 (SEC file number 001-32157-09708145)
- (22) Filed with the registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-KSB on March 31, 2005 (SEC file number 001-32157-05719975)
- (23) Filed with the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K on December 20, 2006 (SEC file number 001-32157-061290689)
- $(24) \quad \text{Filed with the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K on April 16, 2008 (SEC file number 001-32157-08760483)}$
- (25) Filed with the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K on August 28, 2009 (SEC file number 001-32157-091043396)
- $(26) \quad Filed with the \ registrant's \ Current \ Report \ on \ Form \ 8-K \ on \ June \ 23, 2006 \ (SEC \ file \ number \ 001-32157-06922676)$
- (27) Filed with the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K on July 22, 2009 (SEC file number 001-32157-09957353)
- (28) Filed with the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K on October 23, 2006 (SEC file number 001-32157-061156993)
- (29) Filed with the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K on September 1, 2009 (SEC file number 001-32157-091049161)
- (30) Filed with the registrant's Registration Statement on Form S-1 on July 24, 2009 (SEC file number 333-160778-09962514)

DLA Piper LLP (US)

4365 Executive Drive, Suite 1100 San Diego, California 92121-2133 www.dlapiper.com

T 858.677.1400 F 858.677.1401

September 25, 2009

ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 6725 Mesa Ridge Road, Suite 100 San Diego, California 92121

#### Ladies and Gentlemen

We have acted as counsel to ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), in connection with the filing of registration statement on Form S-1 originally filed on July 24, 2009, and as subsequently amended on September 3, 2009 and September 25, 2009 and as may be further amended (collectively, the "Registration Statement"), under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). The Registration Statement relates to the Company's:

- (i) common stock, \$0.001 par value per share (the "Common Stock");
- (ii) convertible preferred stock, \$0.001 par value per share (the "Preferred Stock"); and
- (iii) warrants representing rights to purchase Common Stock (the "Warrants").

Collectively, the Common Stock, the Preferred Stock and the Warrants are referred to herein as the "Securities"; all of which may be issued at an aggregate initial offering price not to exceed \$10,000,000.

We have been advised by the Company that:

- 1. The rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions, including voting rights, dividend rights, conversion rights, redemption privileges and liquidation privileges of each series of Preferred Stock will be set forth in a certificate of designation to be approved by the Company's Board of Directors, or in an amendment to the Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to be approved by the Company's Board of Directors and stockholders, and that one or both of these documents will be filed as an exhibit to an amendment to the Registration Statement; and
- 2. Warrants to purchase Common Stock may be directly issued by the Company to the purchasers of such Warrants, and the particular terms of any Warrants will be set forth in the form of Common Stock Purchase Warrant ("Common Stock Purchase Warrant") filed with an amendment to the Registration Statement.

ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. September 25, 2009 Page Two

In rendering the opinions set forth below, we have assumed that (i) all information contained in all documents reviewed by us is true and correct; (ii) all signatures on all documents examined by us are genuine; (iii) all documents submitted to us as originals are authentic and all documents submitted to us as copies conform to the originals of those documents; (iv) each natural person signing any document reviewed by us had the legal capacity to do so; (v) the Registration Statement, and any further amendments thereto (including post-effective amendments) will have become effective and comply with all applicable laws; (vi) an amendment to the Registration Statement will have been prepared and filled with the Commission describing the Securities offered thereby; (vii) all Securities will be issued and sold in compliance with applicable federal and state securities laws and in the manner stated in the Registration Statement and any amendment thereto; (viii) a definitive purchase or similar agreement with respect to any Securities will have been duly authorized and validly executed and delivered by the Company and the other parties thereto; (ix) the Company has reserved from its authorized but unissued and unreserved shares of stock a number sufficient to issue all Securities; and (x) the certificates representing the Securities will be duly executed and delivered.

We have examined the Registration Statement, including the exhibits thereto, and such other documents, corporate records, and instruments and have examined such laws and regulations as we have deemed necessary for purposes of rendering the opinions set forth herein. Based upon such examination and subject to the further provisions hereof, we are of the following opinion:

- 1. The Common Stock will be validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable, provided that (i) the Company's Board of Directors or an authorized committee thereof has specifically authorized the issuance of such Common Stock in exchange for consideration that the Board of Directors or such committee determines as adequate and in excess of the par value of such Common Stock ("Common Stock Authorizing Resolutions"), (ii) the terms of the offer, issuance and sale of shares of Common Stock have been duly established in conformity with the Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation and Amended and Restated Bylaws and do not violate any applicable law or result in a default under or breach of any agreement or instrument binding on the Company and comply with any requirement or restriction imposed by any court or governmental body having jurisdiction over the Company and (iii) the Company has received the consideration provided for in the applicable Common Stock Authorizing Resolutions.
- 2. The Preferred Stock will be validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable, *provided that* (i) the Company's Board of Directors or an authorized committee thereof has specifically authorized the issuance of such Preferred Stock in exchange for consideration that the Board of Directors or such committee determines as adequate and in excess of the par value of such Preferred Stock ("*Preferred Stock Authorizing Resolutions*"), (ii) the rights, preferences,

ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. September 25, 2009 Page Three

privileges and restrictions of the Preferred Stock have been established in conformity with applicable law, (iii) an appropriate certificate of designation approved by the Company's Board of Directors, or an amendment to the Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation approved by the Company's Board of Directors and stockholders, has been duly filed with the State of Delaware, (iv) the terms of the offer, issuance and sale of shares of such class or series of Preferred Stock have been duly established in conformity with the Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation and Amended and Restated Bylaws and do not violate any applicable law or result in a default under or breach of any agreement or instrument binding upon the Company and comply with any requirement or restriction imposed by any court or governmental body having jurisdiction over the Company, and (v) the Company has received the consideration provided for in the applicable Preferred Stock Authorizing Resolutions.

3. The Warrants will constitute valid and legally binding obligations of the Company, provided that (i) the Company's Board of Directors or an authorized committee thereof has specifically authorized the issuance of such Warrants in exchange for consideration that the Board of Directors or such committee determines as adequate ("Warrant Authorizing Resolutions"), which include the terms upon which the Warrants are to be issued, their form and content and the consideration for which shares are to be issued upon exercise of the Warrants, (ii) the Common Stock Purchase Warrant has been duly authorized, executed and delivered and is enforceable in accordance with its terms, (iii) the terms of the offer, issuance and sale of such Warrants have been duly established in conformity with the applicable Warrant Authorizing Resolutions, (iv) the Common Stock Purchase Warrant and the offer, issuance and sale of the Warrants do not violate any applicable law or result in a default under or breach of any agreement or instrument binding upon the Company and comply with any requirement or restriction imposed by any court or governmental body having jurisdiction over the Company, (v) such Warrants have been duly executed and countersigned and offered, issued and sold as contemplated in the Registration Statement, the applicable Warrant Authorizing Resolutions.

The foregoing opinions are qualified to the extent that the enforceability of any document, instrument or the Securities may be limited by or subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent transfer or conveyance, reorganization, moratorium or other similar laws relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally, and general equitable or public policy principles.

We express no opinions concerning (i) the validity or enforceability of any provisions contained in the Common Stock Purchase Warrant that purport to waive or not give effect to rights to notices, defenses, subrogation or other rights or benefits that cannot be effectively waived under applicable law; or (ii) any securities (other than shares of Common Stock) into which the Preferred Stock or the Warrants may be convertible or exercisable

ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. September 25, 2009

Page Four

In providing this opinion, we have relied as to certain matters on information obtained from public officials and officers of the Company.

We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement and the reference to us under the caption "Legal Matters" in the prospectus included in the Registration Statement. In giving this consent, we do not admit that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act or the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission promulgated thereunder

This opinion letter is given to you solely for use in connection with the offer and sale of the Securities while the Registration Statement is in effect and is not to be relied upon for any other purpose. Our opinion is expressly limited to the matters set forth above, and we render no opinion, whether by implication or otherwise, as to any other matters relating to the Company, the Securities or the Registration Statement.

Very truly yours

/s/ DLA Piper LLP (US)

DLA Piper LLP (US)



September 24, 2009

## CONFIDENTIAL

Mr. Brian M. Culley Chief Business Officer Adventrx Pharmaceuticals Inc. 6725 Mesa Ridge Road Suite 100 San Diego, CA 92121

Dear Mr. Culley:

This letter (the "Agreement") constitutes the agreement between Rodman & Renshaw, LLC ("Rodman" or the "Placement Agent") and Adventrx Pharmaceuticals Inc. (the "Company"), that Rodman shall serve as the exclusive placement agent for the Company, on a "reasonable best efforts" basis, in connection with the proposed placement (the "Placement") of registered securities (the "Securities") consisting of the Company's Series D Convertible Preferred Stock and warrants to purchase shares of Common Stock, in both cases including shares of the Company's common stock, par value \$0.001 per share (the "Shares" or "Common Stock") and nothing herein constitutes that Rodman would have the power or authority to bind the Company or any Purchaser or an obligation for the Company to issue any Securities or complete the Placement. This Agreement and the documents executed and delivered by the Company and the Purchasers in connection with the Placement shall be collectively referred to herein as the "Transaction Documents." The date of the closing of the Placement shall be referred to herein as the "Closing Date." The Company expressly acknowledges and agrees that Rodman's obligations hereunder are on a reasonable best efforts basis only and that the execution of this Agreement does not constitute a commitment by Rodman to purchase the Securities and does not ensure the successful placement of the Securities or any portion thereof or the success of Rodman with respect to securing any other financing on behalf of the Company.

## SECTION 1. COMPENSATION AND OTHER FEES.

As compensation for the services provided by Rodman hereunder, the Company agrees to pay to Rodman:

- (A) The fees set forth below with respect to the Placement:
- 1. A cash fee payable immediately upon the closing of the Placement and equal to 7% of the aggregate gross proceeds raised in the Placement.
- 2. Such number of warrants (the "Rodman Warrants") to Rodman or its designees at the Closing to purchase shares of Common Stock equal to 5% of the aggregate number of Shares sold in the Placement. The Rodman Warrants shall have the same terms as the warrants (if any) issued to the Purchasers in the Placement except that the exercise price shall be 125% of the public offering price of the Securities and the expiration date shall be five years from the effective date of the registration statement referred to in Section 2(A) below. The Rodman Warrants shall not have

Rodman & Renshaw, LLC o 1251 Avenue of the Americas,  $20^{th}$  Floor, New York, NY 10020 Tel: 212 356 0500 o Fax: 212 581 5690 o www.rodm.com o Member: FINRA, SIPC

antidilution protections or be transferable for six months from the public offering date, except as permitted by Financial Industry Regulatory Authority ("FINRA") Rule 5110, and further, the number of Shares underlying the Rodman Warrants shall be reduced if necessary to comply with FINRA rules or regulations.

(B) The Company also agrees to reimburse Rodman's expenses incurred in connection with its services under the Agreement (with supporting invoices/receipts) up to a maximum of 2% of the aggregate gross proceeds raised in the placement, but in no event more than \$100,000. Such reimbursement shall be payable immediately upon (but only in the event of) the closing of the Placement.

### SECTION 2. REGISTRATION STATEMENT.

The Company represents and warrants to, and agrees with, the Placement Agent that:

(A) The Company has filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") a registration statement on Form S-1 (Registration File No. 333-160778) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act.")... At the time of such filing, the Company met the requirements of Form S-1 under the Securities Act. The Company will file with the Commission pursuant to Rules 430A and 424(b) under the Securities Act, and the rules and regulations (the "Rules and Regulations") of the Commission promulgated thereunder, a final prospectus included in such registration statement relating to the placement of the Shares and the plan of distribution thereof and has advised the Placement Agent of all further information (financial and other) with respect to the Company required to be set forth therein. Such registration statement, including the exhibits thereto, as amended at the date of this Agreement, is hereinafter called the "Registration Statement"; such prospectus in the form in which it appears in the Registration Statement is hereinafter called the "Base Prospectus"; and the amended or supplemented form of prospectus, in the form in which it will be filed with the Commission pursuant to Rules 430A and 424(b) (including the Base Prospectus as so amended or supplemented) is hereinafter called the "Prospectus Supplement." Any reference in this Agreement to the Registration Statement, the Base Prospectus or the Prospectus Supplement as the case may be; and any reference the securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), on or before the date of this Agreement, or the issue date of the Base Prospectus or the Prospectus Supplement, as the case may be; and any reference in this Agreement to the terms "amend," "amendment" or "supplement" with respect to the Registration Statement, the Base Prospectus or the Prospectus Supplement shall be deemed to refer to and include the filing of any document under the Exchange Act after the date of this Agreement, or the issue date of the Base Prospec

(B) The Registration Statement (and any further documents to be filed with the Commission) contains all exhibits and schedules as required by the Securities Act. Each of the Registration Statement and any post-effective amendment thereto, at the time it became effective, complied in all material respects with the Securities Act and the Exchange Act and the applicable Rules and Regulations and did not and, as amended or supplemented, if applicable, will not, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading. The Base Prospectus, and the Prospectus Supplement, each as of its respective

date, comply in all material respects with the Securities Act and the Exchange Act and the applicable Rules and Regulations. Each of the Base Prospectus and the Prospectus Supplement, as amended or supplemented, did not and will not contain as of the date thereof any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. The Incorporated Documents, if any, when they were filed with the Commission, conformed in all material respects to the requirements of the Exchange Act and the applicable Rules and Regulations, and none of such documents, when they were filed with the Commission, contained any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact necessary to make the statements therein (with respect to Incorporated Documents incorporated by reference in the Base Prospectus or Prospectus Supplement), in light of the circumstances under which they were made not misleading; and any further documents so filed and incorporated by reference in the Base Prospectus Supplement, when such documents are filed with the Commission, will conform in all material respects to the requirements of the Exchange Act and the applicable Rules and Regulations, as applicable, and will not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. No post-effective amendment to the Registration Statement reflecting any facts or events arising after the date thereof which represent, individually or in the aggregate, a fundamental change in the information set forth therein is required to be filed with the Commission. There are no documents required to be filed with the Commission in connection with the transaction contemplated hereby that (x) have not been filed as required pursuant to the Securities Act or (y) will not be filed within the requis

- (C) The Company is eligible to use free writing prospectuses in connection with the Placement pursuant to Rules 164 and 433 under the Securities Act. Any free writing prospectus that the Company is required to file pursuant to Rule 433(d) under the Securities Act and the applicable rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder. Each free writing prospectus that the Company has filed, or is required to file, pursuant to Rule 433(d) under the Securities Act or that was prepared by or behalf of or used by the Company complies or will comply in all material respects with the requirements of the Securities Act and the applicable rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder. The Company will not, without the prior consent of the Placement Agent, prepare, use or refer to, any free writing prospectus.
- (D) The Company has delivered, or will as promptly as practicable deliver, to the Placement Agent complete conformed copies of the Registration Statement and of each consent and certificate of experts, as applicable, filed as a part thereof, and conformed copies of the Registration Statement (without exhibits), the Base Prospectus, and the Prospectus Supplement, as amended or supplemented, in such quantities and at such places as the Placement Agent reasonably requests. Neither the Company nor any of its directors and officers has distributed and none of them will distribute, prior to the Closing Date, any offering material in connection with the offering and sale of the Shares other than the Base Prospectus, the Prospectus Supplement, the Registration Statement, copies of the documents incorporated by reference therein and any other materials permitted by the Securities Act.

SECTION 3. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES. Except as disclosed in the SEC Reports (as defined below) or the Registration Statement, which disclosures shall be deemed a part hereof, the Company hereby makes the representations and warranties set forth below to the Placement Agent.

(A) <u>Organization and Qualification</u>. All of the direct and indirect subsidiaries (individually, a "<u>Subsidiary</u>") of the Company are set forth on Schedule 3(A). The Company owns, directly or indirectly, all of the capital stock or other equity interests of each Subsidiary free and clear of any "<u>Liens</u>" (which for

purposes of this Agreement shall mean a lien, charge, security interest, encumbrance, right of first refusal, preemptive right or other restriction), and all the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of each Subsidiary are validly issued and are fully paid, non-assessable and free of preemptive and similar rights to subscribe for or purchase securities. The Company and each of the Subsidiaries is an entity duly incorporated or otherwise organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation or organization (as applicable), with the requisite power and authority to own and use its properties and assets and to carry on its business as currently conducted. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary is in violation or default of any of the provisions of its respective certificate or articles of incorporation, bylaws or other organizational or charter documents. Each of the Company and the Subsidiaries is duly qualified to conduct business and is in good standing as a foreign corporation or other entity in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the business conducted or property owned by it makes such qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so qualified or in good standing, as the case may be, could not have or reasonably be expected to result in (i) a material adverse effect on the legality, validity or enforceability of any Transaction Document, (ii) a material adverse effect on the results of operations, assets, business, prospects or condition (financial or otherwise) of the Company and the Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or (iii) a material adverse effect on the Company's ability to perform in any material respect on a timely basis its obligations under any Transaction Document (any of (i), (ii) or (iii), a "Material Adverse Effect") and no "Proceeding" (which for purposes of this Agreement shall mean any action, claim, suit, investigation or proceeding (including, without limitation, an investigation or partial proceeding, such as a depos

(B) <u>Authorization</u>; <u>Enforcement</u>. The Company has the requisite corporate power and authority to enter into and to consummate the transactions contemplated by each of the Transaction Documents and otherwise to carry out its obligations hereunder and thereunder. The execution and delivery of each of the Transaction Documents by the Company and the consummation by it of the transactions contemplated thereby have been duly authorized by all necessary action on the part of the Company and no further action is required by the Company, its board of directors or its stockholders in connection therewith other than in connection with the "<u>Required Approvals</u>" (as defined in subsection 3(D) below). Each Transaction Document has been (or upon delivery will have been) duly executed by the Company and, when delivered in accordance with the terms hereof and thereof, will constitute the valid and binding obligation of the Company enforceable against the Company in accordance with its terms except (i) as limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and other laws of general application affecting enforcement of creditors' rights generally and (ii) as limited by laws relating to the availability of specific performance, injunctive relief or other equitable remedies.

- (C) No Conflicts. The execution, delivery and performance of the Transaction Documents by the Company, the issuance and sale of the Securities and the consummation by the Company of the other transactions contemplated hereby and thereby do not and will not (i) conflict with or violate any provision of the Company's or any Subsidiary's certificate or articles of incorporation, bylaws or other organizational or charter documents, or (ii) conflict with, or constitute a default (or an event that with notice or lapse of time or both would become a default) under, result in the creation of any Lien upon any of the properties or assets of the Company or any Subsidiary, or give to others any rights of termination, amendment, acceleration or cancellation (with or without notice, lapse of time or both) of, any agreement, credit facility, debt or other instrument (evidencing a Company or Subsidiary debt or otherwise) or other understanding to which the Company or any Subsidiary is a party or by which any property or asset of the Company or any Subsidiary is bound or affected, or (iii) subject to the Required Approvals, conflict with or result in a violation of any law, rule, regulation, order, judgment, injunction, decree or other restriction of any court or governmental authority to which the Company or a Subsidiary is subject (including federal and state securities laws and regulations), or by which any property or asset of the Company or a Subsidiary is bound or affected; except in the case of each of clauses (ii) and (iii), such as could not have or reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.
- (D) Filings, Consents and Approvals. The Company is not required to obtain any consent, waiver, authorization or order of, give any notice to, or make any filing or registration with, any court or other federal, state, local or other governmental authority or other "Person" (defined as an individual or corporation, partnership, trust, incorporated or unincorporated association, joint venture, limited liability company, joint stock company, government (or an agency or subdivision thereof) or other entity of any kind, including, without limitation, any Trading Market (as defined below)) in connection with the execution, delivery and performance by the Company of the Transaction Documents, other than such filings as are required to be made under applicable Federal and state securities laws, under the applicable rules of the NYSE Amex (the "Trading Market") or that certain Rights Agreement, dated July 27, 2005, as amended (the "Rights Agreement") (collectively, the "Required Approvals").
- (E) <u>Issuance of the Securities</u>; <u>Registration</u>. The Securities are duly authorized and, when issued and paid for in accordance with the applicable Transaction Documents, will be duly and validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable, free and clear of all Liens imposed by the Company other than restrictions on transfer provided for in the Transaction Documents. The Company has reserved from its duly authorized capital stock the maximum number of shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to the Transaction Documents. The issuance by the Company of the Securities has been registered under the Securities Act and all of the Securities are freely transferable and tradable by the Purchasers without restriction (other than any restrictions arising solely from an act or omission of a Purchaser). The Securities are being issued pursuant to the Registration Statement and the issuance of the Securities has been registered by the Company under the Securities Act. Prior to the Closing, the Registration Statement will be effective and available for the issuance of the Securities has not received any notice that the Commission does not intend to declare the registration statement effective. The "Plan of Distribution" section under the Registration Statement permits the issuance and sale of the Securities hereunder. Upon receipt of the Securities, the Purchasers will have good and marketable title to such Securities and, following conversion of the Securities in accordance with the applicable Transaction Documents, the Shares underlying the Securities will be freely tradable on the Trading Market.
- (F) <u>Capitalization</u>. The capitalization of the Company is as set forth in the Registration Statement. The Company has not issued any capital stock since its most recently filed periodic report under the Exchange Act, other than pursuant to the exercise of employee stock options under the Company's stock option plans, the issuance of shares of Common Stock to employees pursuant to the Company's employee stock purchase plan and pursuant to the conversion or exercise of securities exercisable, exchangeable or convertible into Common Stock ("Common Stock Equivalents"). No Person has any right of first refusal, preemptive right, right of participation, or any similar right to participate in the transactions contemplated by

the Transaction Documents. Except as a result of the purchase and sale of the Securities, there are no outstanding options, warrants, script rights to subscribe to, calls or commitments of any character whatsoever relating to, or securities, rights or obligations convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for, or giving any Person any right to subscribe for or acquire, any shares of Common Stock, or contracts, commitments, understandings or arrangements by which the Company or any Subsidiary is or may become bound to issue additional shares of Common Stock or Common Stock Equivalents. The issuance and sale of the Securities will not obligate the Company to issue shares of Common Stock or other securities to any Person (other than the Purchasers) and will not result in a right of any holder of Company securities to adjust the exercise, conversion, exchange or reset price under such securities. All of the outstanding shares of capital stock of the Company are validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable, have been issued in compliance with all federal and state securities laws, and none of such outstanding shares was issued in violation of any preemptive rights or similar rights to subscribe for or purchase securities. No further approval or authorization of any stockholder, the Board of Directors of the Company or others is required for the issuance and sale of the Securities. Other than the Rights Agreement, there are no stockholders agreements, voting agreements or other similar agreements with respect to the Company's capital stock to which the Company is a party or, to the knowledge of the Company, between or among any of the Company's stockholders.

(G) <u>SEC Reports; Financial Statements</u>. The Company has complied in all material respects with requirements to file all reports, schedules, forms, statements and other documents required to be filed by it under the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, including pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) thereof, for the two years preceding the date hereof (or such shorter period as the Company was required by law to file such material) (the foregoing materials, including the exhibits thereto and documents incorporated by reference therein, being collectively referred to herein as the "<u>SEC Reports</u>") on a timely basis or has received a valid extension of such time of filing and has filed any such SEC Reports prior to the expiration of any such extension. As of their respective dates, the SEC Reports complied in all material respects with the requirements of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations of the Commission promulgated thereunder, and none of the SEC Reports, when filed, contained any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. The financial statements of the Company included in the SEC Reports comply in all material respects with applicable accounting requirements and the rules and regulations of the Commission with respect thereto as in effect at the time of filing. Such financial statements have been prepared in accordance with United States generally accepted accounting principles applied on a consistent basis during the periods involved ("<u>GAAP</u>"), except as may be otherwise specified in such financial statements or the notes thereto and except that unaudited financial statements may not contain all footnotes required by GAAP, and fairly present in all material respects the financial position of the Company and its consolidated subsidiaries as of and for the dates thereof and the results of

(H) <u>Material Changes; Undisclosed Events, Liabilities or Developments.</u> Since the date of the latest audited financial statements included within the SEC Reports, except as specifically disclosed in the SEC Reports, (i) there has been no event, occurrence or development that has had or that could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, (ii) the Company has not incurred any liabilities (contingent or otherwise) other than (A) trade payables and accrued expenses incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice and (B) liabilities not required to be reflected in the Company's financial statements pursuant to GAAP or required to be disclosed in filings made with the Commanission, (iii) the Company has not altered its method of accounting, (iv) the Company has not declared or made any dividend or distribution of cash or other property to its stockholders or purchased, redeemed or made any agreements to purchase or redeem any shares of its capital stock and (v) the Company has not issued any equity securities to any officer, director or "<u>Affiliate</u>" (defined as any Person that, directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, controls or is controlled by or is under common control with a Person, as such terms are used in and construed under Rule 144 under the Securities Act), except pursuant to existing Company stock option

plans. The Company does not have pending before the Commission any request for confidential treatment of information. Except for the issuance of the Securities contemplated by this Agreement or as set forth on Schedule 3(H), no event, liability or development has occurred or exists with respect to the Company or its Subsidiaries or their respective business, properties, operations or financial condition, that would be required to be disclosed by the Company under applicable securities laws at the time this representation is made that has not been publicly disclosed 1 Trading Day prior to the date that this representation is made.

- (I) <u>Litigation</u>. There is no action, suit, inquiry, notice of violation, Proceeding or investigation pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened against or affecting the Company, any Subsidiary or any of their respective properties before or by any court, arbitrator, governmental or administrative agency or regulatory authority (federal, state, county, local or foreign) (collectively, an "<u>Action</u>") which (i) adversely affects or challenges the legality, validity or enforceability of any of the Transaction Documents or the Securities or (ii) could, if there were an unfavorable decision, have or reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary, nor any director or officer thereof, is or has been the subject of any Action involving a claim of violation of or liability under federal or state securities laws or a claim of breach of fiduciary duty. There has not been, and to the knowledge of the Company, there is not pending or contemplated, any investigation by the Commission involving the Company or any current or former director or officer of the Company. The Commission has not issued any stop order or other order suspending the effectiveness of any registration statement filed by the Company or any Subsidiary under the Exchange Act or the Securities Act. None of the Company's or its Subsidiaries' employees is a member of a union that relates to such employee's relationship with the Company, and neither the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party to a collective bargaining agreement, and the Company and its Subsidiaries believe that their relationships with their employees are good. No executive officer, to the knowledge of the Company, is, or is now expected to be, in violation of any material term of any employment contract, confidentiality, disclosure or proprietary information agreement or non-competition agreement, or any other contract or agreement or any expected to be, in violation of any material term of any employment or any employm
- (J) <u>Labor Relations</u>. No material labor dispute exists or, to the knowledge of the Company, is imminent with respect to any of the employees of the Company which could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect
- (K) <u>Compliance</u>. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary (i) is in default under or in violation of (and no event has occurred that has not been waived that, with notice or lapse of time or both, would result in a default by the Company or any Subsidiary under), nor has the Company or any Subsidiary received notice of a claim that it is in default under or that it is in violation of, any indenture, loan or credit agreement or any other agreement or instrument to which it is a party or by which it or any of its properties is bound (whether or not such default or violation has been waived), (ii) is in violation of any order of any court, arbitrator or governmental body, or (iii) is or has been in violation of any statute, rule or regulation of any governmental authority, including without limitation all foreign, federal, state and local laws applicable to its business and all such laws that affect the environment, except in each case as could not have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (L) <u>Regulatory Permits</u>. The Company and the Subsidiaries possess all certificates, authorizations and permits issued by the appropriate federal, state, local or foreign regulatory authorities necessary to conduct their respective businesses as described in the SEC Reports, except where the failure to possess such permits could not have or reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect ("<u>Material Permits</u>"), and neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has received any notice of proceedings

relating to the revocation or modification of any Material Permit. For clarity, the Company has not received the approval of any regulatory agency to market any of its product candidates.

- (M) <u>Title to Assets</u>. The Company and the Subsidiaries have good and marketable title in fee simple to all real property owned by them that is material to the business of the Company and the Subsidiaries and good and marketable title in all personal property owned by them that is material to the business of the Company and the Subsidiaries, in each case free and clear of all Liens, except for Liens as do not materially affect the value of such property and do not materially interfere with the use made and proposed to be made of such property by the Company and the Subsidiaries and Liens for the payment of federal, state or other taxes, the payment of which is neither delinquent nor subject to penalties. Any real property and facilities held under lease by the Company and the Subsidiaries are held by them under valid, subsisting and enforceable leases of which the Company and the Subsidiaries are in compliance.
- (N) <u>Patents and Trademarks</u>. The Company and the Subsidiaries have, or have rights to use, all patents, patent applications, trademarks, trademark applications, service marks, trade names, trade secrets, inventions, copyrights, licenses and other similar intellectual property rights necessary or material for use in connection with their respective businesses as described in the SEC Reports and which the failure to so have could have a Material Adverse Effect (collectively, the "<u>Intellectual Property Rights</u>"). Neither the Company or any Subsidiary has received a notice (written or otherwise) that the Intellectual Property Rights used by the Company or any Subsidiary violates or infringes upon the rights of any Person. To the knowledge of the Company, all such Intellectual Property Rights are enforceable (other than patent and trademark applications) and there is no existing infringement by another Person of any of the Intellectual Property Rights of others. The Company and its Subsidiaries have taken reasonable security measures to protect the secrecy, confidentiality and value of all of their intellectual properties, except where failure to do so could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (O) <u>Insurance</u>. The Company and the Subsidiaries are insured by insurers of recognized financial responsibility against such losses and risks and in such amounts as are prudent and customary in the businesses in which the Company and the Subsidiaries are engaged, including, but not limited to, directors and officers insurance coverage at least equal to the aggregate subscription amount under the Transaction Documents. To the best knowledge of the Company, such insurance contracts and policies are accurate and complete. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has any reason to believe that it will not be able to renew its existing insurance coverage as and when such coverage expires or to obtain similar coverage from similar insurers as may be necessary to continue its business without a significant increase in cost.
- (P) <u>Transactions With Affiliates and Employees</u>. Except as set forth in the SEC Reports, none of the officers or directors of the Company and, to the knowledge of the Company, none of the employees of the Company is presently a party to any transaction with the Company or any Subsidiary (other than for services as employees, officers and directors), including any contract, agreement or other arrangement providing for the furnishing of services to or by, providing for rental of real or personal property to or from, or otherwise requiring payments to or from any officer, director or such employee or, to the knowledge of the Company, any entity in which any officer, director, or any such employee has a substantial interest or is an officer, director, trustee or partner, other than (i) for payment of salary or consulting fees for services rendered, (ii) reimbursement for expenses incurred on behalf of the Company and (iii) for other employee benefits, including stock option agreements under any stock option plan of the Company.
  - (Q) Sarbanes-Oxley. The Company is in material compliance with all provisions of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 which are applicable to it as of the date hereof and of the closing date of the Placement.
  - (R) Certain Fees. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, no brokerage or finder's fees or commissions are or will be payable by the Company to any broker, financial advisor or consultant, finder,

placement agent, investment banker, bank or other Person with respect to the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents. The Purchasers shall have no obligation with respect to any fees or with respect to any claims made by or on behalf of other Persons for fees of a type contemplated in this Section that may be due in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents.

- (S) Trading Market Rules. The issuance and sale of the Securities hereunder does not contravene the rules and regulations of the Trading Market.
- (T) Investment Company. The Company is not, and is not an Affiliate of, and immediately after receipt of payment for the Securities, will not be or be an Affiliate of, an "investment company" within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended. The Company shall conduct its business in a manner so that it will not become subject to the Investment Company Act.
  - (U) Registration Rights. No Person has any right to cause the Company to effect the registration under the Securities Act of any securities of the Company.
- (V) <u>Listing and Maintenance Requirements</u>. The Company's Common Stock is registered pursuant to Section 12(b) or 12(g) of the Exchange Act, and the Company has taken no action designed to, or which to its knowledge is likely to have the effect of, terminating the registration of the Common Stock under the Exchange Act nor has the Company received any notification that the Commission is contemplating terminating such registration. The Company has not, in the 12 months preceding the date hereof, received notice from any Trading Market on which the Common Stock is or has been listed or quoted to the effect that the Company is not in compliance with the listing or maintenance requirements of such Trading Market. The Company is, and has no reason to believe that it will not in the foreseeable future continue to be, in compliance with all such listing and maintenance requirements.
- (W) <u>Application of Takeover Protections</u>. The Company and its Board of Directors have taken all necessary action, if any, in order to render inapplicable any control share acquisition, business combination, poison pill (including any distribution under a rights agreement) or other similar anti-takeover provision under the Company's Certificate of Incorporation (or similar charter documents) or the laws of its state of incorporation that is or could become applicable to the Purchasers as a result of the Purchasers and the Company fulfilling their obligations or exercising their rights under the Transaction Documents, including without limitation as a result of the Company's issuance of the Securities and the Purchasers' ownership of the Securities.
- (X) <u>Solvency</u>. Based on the financial condition of the Company as of the Closing Date after giving effect to the receipt by the Company of the proceeds from the sale of the Securities hereunder, (i) the Company's fair saleable value of its assets exceeds the amount that will be required to be paid on or in respect of the Company's existing debts and other liabilities (including known contingent liabilities) as they mature; (ii) the Company's assets do not constitute unreasonably small capital to carry on its business for the current fiscal year as now conducted and as proposed to be conducted including its capital needs taking into account the particular capital requirements of the business conducted by the Company, and projected capital requirements and capital availability thereof; and (iii) the current cash flow of the Company, together with the proceeds the Company would receive, were it to liquidate all of its assets, after taking into account all anticipated uses of the cash, would be sufficient to pay all amounts on or in respect of its debt when such amounts are required to be paid. The Company does not intend to incur debts beyond its ability to pay such debts as they mature (taking into account the timing and amounts of cash to be payable on or in respect of its debt). The Company has no knowledge of any facts or circumstances which lead it to believe that it will file for reorganization or liquidation under the bankruptcy or reorganization laws of any jurisdiction within one year from the Closing Date. The SEC Reports set forth as of the dates thereof all outstanding secured and unsecured Indebtedness of the Company or any Subsidiary, or for which the Company or any Subsidiary has commitments. For the purposes of this Agreement, "Indebtedness" shall mean (a) any liabilities for borrowed

money or amounts owed in excess of \$50,000 (other than trade accounts payable incurred in the ordinary course of business), (b) all guaranties, endorsements and other contingent obligations in respect of Indebtedness of others, whether or not the same are or should be reflected in the Company's balance sheet (or the notes thereto), except guaranties by endorsement of negotiable instruments for deposit or collection or similar transactions in the ordinary course of business; and (c) the present value of any lease payments in excess of \$50,000 due under leases required to be capitalized in accordance with GAAP. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary is in default with respect to any Indebtedness.

- (Y) <u>Tax Status</u>. Except for matters that would not, individually or in the aggregate, have or reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, the Company and each Subsidiary has filed all necessary federal, state and foreign income and franchise tax returns and has paid or accrued all taxes shown as due thereon, and the Company has no knowledge of a tax deficiency which has been asserted or threatened against the Company or any Subsidiary.
- (Z) Foreign Corrupt Practices. Neither the Company, nor to the knowledge of the Company, any agent or other person acting on behalf of the Company, has (i) directly or indirectly, used any funds for unlawful contributions, gifts, entertainment or other unlawful expenses related to foreign or domestic political activity, (ii) made any unlawful payment to foreign or domestic government officials or employees or to any foreign or domestic political parties or campaigns from corporate funds, (iii) failed to disclose fully any contribution made by the Company (or made by any person acting on its behalf of which the Company is aware) which is in violation of law, or (iv) violated in any material respect any provision of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended.
- (AA) Accountants. The Company's accountants are named in the Prospectus Supplement. To the knowledge of the Company, such accountants, who the Company expects will express their opinion with respect to the financial statements to be included in the Company's next Annual Report on Form 10-K, are a registered public accounting firm as required by the Securities Act.
- (BB) <u>Regulation M Compliance</u>. The Company has not, and to its knowledge no one acting on its behalf has, (i) taken, directly or indirectly, any action designed to cause or to result in the stabilization or manipulation of the price of any security of the Company to facilitate the sale or resale of any of the Securities, (ii) sold, bid for, purchased, or, paid any compensation for soliciting purchases of, any of the Securities (other than for the placement agent's placement of the Securities), or (iii) paid or agreed to pay to any person any compensation for soliciting another to purchase any other securities of the Company.
  - (CC) Approvals. The issuance and listing on the Trading Market of the Shares requires no further approvals, including but not limited to, the approval of shareholders
- (DD) FINRA Affiliations. There are no affiliations with any FINRA member firm among the Company's officers, directors or, to the knowledge of the Company, any five percent (5%) or greater stockholder of the Company, except as set forth in the Base Prospectus.

SECTION 4. ENGAGEMENT TERM. Rodman's engagement hereunder will be for the period of 30 days. The engagement may be terminated by either the Company or Rodman at any time upon 10 days' written notice. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, the provisions in this Agreement concerning confidentiality, indemnification and contribution will survive any expiration or termination of this Agreement. Upon any termination of this Agreement, the Company's obligation to pay Rodman any fees actually earned on closing of the Offering and otherwise payable under Section 1(A), shall survive any expiration or termination of this Agreement, as permitted by FINRA Rule 5110(f)(2)(d). Upon any termination of this Agreement, the Company's obligation to reimburse Rodman for out of pocket accountable expenses actually incurred by Rodman and reimbursable upon closing of the Offering

pursuant to Section 1(B), if any are otherwise due under Section 1(B) hereof, will survive any expiration or termination of this Agreement, as permitted by FINRA Rule 5110(f)(2)(d).

SECTION 5. RODMAN INFORMATION. The Company agrees that any information or advice rendered by Rodman in connection with this engagement is for the confidential use of the Company only in their evaluation of the Placement and, except as otherwise required by law, the Company will not disclose or otherwise refer to the advice or information in any manner without Rodman's prior written consent.

SECTION 6. NO FIDUCIARY RELATIONSHIP. This Agreement does not create, and shall not be construed as creating rights enforceable by any person or entity not a party hereto, except those entitled hereto by virtue of the indemnification provisions hereof. The Company acknowledges and agrees that Rodman is not and shall not be construed as a fiduciary of the Company and shall have no duties or liabilities to the equity holders or the creditors of the Company or any other person by virtue of this Agreement or the retention of Rodman hereunder, all of which are hereby expressly waived.

SECTION 7. CLOSING. The obligations of the Placement Agent and the Purchasers, and the closing of the sale of the Securities hereunder are subject to the accuracy, when made and on the Closing Date, of the representations and warranties on the part of the Company and its Subsidiaries contained herein, to the accuracy of the statements of the Company and its Subsidiaries made in any certificates pursuant to the provisions hereof, to the performance by the Company and its Subsidiaries of their obligations hereunder, and to each of the following additional terms and conditions:

- (A) No stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Registration Statement shall have been issued and no proceedings for that purpose shall have been initiated or threatened by the Commission, and any request for additional information on the part of the Commission (to be included in the Registration Statement, the Base Prospectus or the Prospectus Supplement or otherwise) shall have been complied with to the reasonable satisfaction of the Placement Agent.
- (B) The Placement Agent shall not have discovered and disclosed to the Company on or prior to the Closing Date that the Registration Statement, the Base Prospectus or the Prospectus Supplement or any amendment or supplement thereto contains an untrue statement of a fact which, in the opinion of counsel for the Placement Agent, is material or omits to state any fact which, in the opinion of such counsel, is material and is required to be stated therein or is necessary to make the statements therein not misleading.
- (C) All corporate proceedings and other legal matters incident to the authorization, form, execution, delivery and validity of each of this Agreement, the Securities, the Registration Statement, the Base Prospectus and the Prospectus Supplement and all other legal matters relating to this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby shall be reasonably satisfactory in all material respects to counsel for the Placement Agent, and the Company shall have furnished to such counsel all documents and information that they may reasonably request to enable them to pass upon such matters.
- (D) The Placement Agent shall have received from outside counsel to the Company such counsel's written opinion, addressed to the Placement Agent and the Purchasers dated as of the Closing Date, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Placement Agent, which opinion shall include a "10b-5" representation from such counsel.
- (E) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries shall have sustained since the date of the latest audited financial statements included or incorporated by reference in the Base Prospectus, any loss or interference with its business from fire, explosion, flood, terrorist act or other calamity, whether or not

covered by insurance, or from any labor dispute or court or governmental action, order or decree, otherwise than as set forth in or contemplated by the Base Prospectus and (ii) since such date there shall not have been any change in the capital stock or long-term debt of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any change, or any development involving a prospective change, in or affecting the business, general affairs, management, financial position, stockholders' equity, results of operations or prospects of the Company and its Subsidiaries, otherwise than as set forth in or contemplated by the Base Prospectus, the effect of which, in any such case described in clause (i) or (ii), is, in the judgment of the Placement Agent, so material and adverse as to make it impracticable or inadvisable to proceed with the sale or delivery of the Securities on the terms and in the manner contemplated by the Base Prospectus and the Prospectus Supplement.

- (F) The Common Stock is registered under the Exchange Act and, as of the Closing Date, the Shares shall be listed and admitted and authorized for trading on the Trading Market, and satisfactory evidence of such actions shall have been provided to the Placement Agent. The Company shall have taken no action designed to, or likely to have the effect of terminating the registration of the Common Stock under the Exchange Act or delisting or suspending from trading the Common Stock from the Trading Market, nor has the Company received any information suggesting that the Commission or the Trading Market is contemplating terminating such registration or listing.
- (G) Subsequent to the execution and delivery of this Agreement, there shall not have occurred any of the following: (i) trading in securities generally on the New York Stock Exchange, the Nasdaq National Market or the NYSE Alternext US or in the over-the-counter market, or trading in any securities of the Company on any exchange or in the over-the-counter market, shall have been suspended or minimum or maximum prices or maximum ranges for prices shall have been established on any such exchange or such market by the Commission, by such exchange or by any other regulatory body or governmental authority having jurisdiction, (ii) a banking moratorium shall have been declared by federal or state authorities or a material disruption has occurred in commercial banking or securities settlement or clearance services in the United States, (iii) the United States shall have been engaged in hostilities in which it is not currently engaged, the subject of an act of terrorism, there shall have been an escalation in hostilities involving the United States, or there shall have been a declaration of a national emergency or war by the United States, or (iv) there shall have occurred any other calamity or crisis or any change in general economic, political or financial conditions in the United States or elsewhere, if the effect of any such event in clause (iii) or (iv) makes it, in the sole judgment of the Placement Agent, impracticable or inadvisable to proceed with the sale or delivery of the Securities on the terms and in the manner contemplated by the Base Prospectus and the Prospectus Supplement.
- (H) No action shall have been taken and no statute, rule, regulation or order shall have been enacted, adopted or issued by any governmental agency or body which would, as of the Closing Date, prevent the issuance or sale of the Securities or materially and adversely affect or potentially and adversely affect the business or operations of the Company; and no injunction, restraining order or order of any other nature by any federal or state court of competent jurisdiction shall have been issued as of the Closing Date which would prevent the issuance or sale of the Securities or materially and adversely affect or potentially and adversely affect the business or operations of the Company.
- (I) The Company shall have entered into subscription agreements with each of the Purchasers and such agreements shall be in full force and effect and shall contain representations and warranties of the Company as agreed between the Company and the Purchasers.
- (J) FINRA shall have raised no objection to the fairness and reasonableness of the terms and arrangements of this Agreement. In addition, the Company shall, if requested by the Placement Agent, make or authorize Placement Agent's counsel to make on the Company's behalf, an Issuer Filing with

FINRA pursuant to FINRA Rule 5110 with respect to the Registration Statement and pay all filing fees required in connection therewith.

- (K) Prior to the Closing Date, the Company shall have furnished to the Placement Agent such further information, certificates and documents as the Placement Agent may reasonably request.
- All opinions, letters, evidence and certificates mentioned above or elsewhere in this Agreement shall be deemed to be in compliance with the provisions hereof only if they are in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to counsel for the Placement Agent.
- SECTION 8. INDEMNIFICATION. (A) To the extent permitted by law, the Company will indemnify Rodman and its affiliates, stockholders, directors, officers, employees and controlling persons (within the meaning of Section 15 of the Securities Act or Section 20 of the Exchange Act) against all losses, claims, damages, expenses and liabilities, as the same are incurred (including the reasonable fees and expenses of counsel), relating to or arising out of its activities hereunder or pursuant to this engagement letter, except to the extent that any losses, claims, damages, expenses or liabilities (or actions in respect thereof) are found in a final judgment (not subject to appeal) by a court of law to have resulted primarily and directly from Rodman's willful misconduct or gross negligence in performing the services described herein.
- (B) Promptly after receipt by Rodman of notice of any claim or the commencement of any action or proceeding with respect to which Rodman is entitled to indemnity hereunder, Rodman will notify the Company in writing of such claim or of the commencement of such action or proceeding, and the Company will assume the defense of such action or proceeding and will employ counsel reasonably satisfactory to Rodman and will pay the fees and expenses of such counsel. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, Rodman will be entitled to employ counsel separate from counsel for the Company and from any other party in such action if counsel for Rodman reasonably determines that it would be inappropriate under the applicable rules of professional responsibility for the same counsel to represent both the Company and Rodman. In such event, the reasonable fees and disbursements of no more than one such separate counsel will be paid by the Company. The Company will have the exclusive right to settle the claim or proceeding provided that the Company will not settle any such claim, action or proceeding without the prior written consent of Rodman, which will not be unreasonably withheld.
- (C) The Company agrees to notify Rodman promptly of the assertion against it or any other person of any claim or the commencement of any action or proceeding relating to a transaction contemplated by this engagement letter.
- (D) If for any reason the foregoing indemnity is unavailable to Rodman or insufficient to hold Rodman harmless, then the Company shall contribute to the amount paid or payable by Rodman as a result of such losses, claims, damages or liabilities in such proportion as is appropriate to reflect not only the relative benefits received by the Company on the one hand and Rodman on the other, but also the relative fault of the Company on the one hand and Rodman on the other that resulted in such losses, claims, damages or liabilities, as well as any relevant equitable considerations. The amounts paid or payable by a party in respect of losses, claims, damages and liabilities referred to above shall be deemed to include any legal or other fees and expenses incurred in defending any litigation, proceeding or other action or claim. Notwithstanding the provisions hereof, Rodman's share of the liability hereunder shall not be in excess of the amount of fees actually received, or to be received, by Rodman under this engagement letter (excluding any amounts received as reimbursement of expenses incurred by Rodman).
  - (E) These indemnification provisions shall remain in full force and effect whether or not the transaction contemplated by this engagement letter is completed and shall survive the termination of this

engagement letter, and shall be in addition to any liability that the Company might otherwise have to any indemnified party under this engagement letter or otherwise.

SECTION 9. GOVERNING LAW. This Agreement will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York applicable to agreements made and to be performed entirely in such State. This Agreement may not be assigned by either party without the prior written consent of the other party. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto, and their respective successors and permitted assigns. Any right to trial by jury with respect to any dispute arising under this Agreement or or or conduct in connection herewith is waived. Any dispute arising under this Agreement may be brought into the courts of the State of New York or into the Federal Court located in New York, New York and, by execution and delivery of this Agreement, the Company hereby accepts for itself and in respect of its property, generally and unconditionally, the jurisdiction of aforesaid courts. Each party hereto hereby irrevocably waives personal service of process and consents to process being served in any such suit, action or proceeding by delivering a copy thereof via overnight delivery (with evidence of delivery) to such party at the address in effect for notices to it under this Agreement and agrees that such service shall constitute good and sufficient service of process and notice thereof. Nothing contained herein shall be deemed to limit in any way any right to serve process in any manner permitted by law. If either party shall commence an action or proceeding to enforce any provisions of a Transaction Document, then the prevailing party in such action or proceeding shall be reimbursed by the other party for its attorneys' fees and other costs and expenses incurred with the investigation, preparation and prosecution of such action or proceeding.

SECTION 10. ENTIRE AGREEMENT/MISC. This Agreement embodies the entire agreement and understanding between the parties hereto with respect to this Placement, and supersedes all prior agreements and understandings, relating to the subject matter hereof. If any provision of this Agreement is determined to be invalid or unenforceable in any respect, such determination will not affect such provision in any other respect or any other provision of this Agreement, which will remain in full force and effect. This Agreement may not be amended or otherwise modified or waived except by an instrument in writing signed by both Rodman and the Company. The representations, warranties, agreements and covenants contained herein shall survive the closing of the Placement and delivery and/or conversion of the Securities, as applicable. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, all of which when taken together shall be considered one and the same agreement and shall become effective when counterparts have been signed by each party and delivered to the other party, it being understood that both parties need not sign the same counterpart. In the event that any signature is delivered by facsimile transmission or a .pdf format file, such signature shall create a valid and binding obligation of the party executing (or on whose behalf such signature is executed) with the same force and effect as if such facsimile or .pdf signature page were an original thereof.

SECTION 11. NOTICES. Any and all notices or other communications or deliveries required or permitted to be provided hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed given and effective on the earliest of (a) the date of transmission, if such notice or communication is delivered via facsimile at the facsimile number specified on the signature pages attached hereto prior to 6:30 p.m. (New York City time) on a business day, (b) the next business day after the date of transmission, if such notice or communication is delivered via facsimile at the facsimile number on the signature pages attached hereto on a day that is not a business day or later than 6:30 p.m. (New York City time) on any business day, (c) the business day following the date of mailing, if sent by U.S. nationally recognized overnight courier service, or (d) upon actual receipt by the party to whom such notice is required to be given. The address for such notices and communications shall be as set forth on the signature pages hereto.

Please confirm that the foregoing correctly sets forth our agreement by signing and returning to Rodman a copy of this Agreement.

Very truly yours,

## RODMAN & RENSHAW, LLC

By: /s/ John Borer
Name: John Borer
Title: Sr. Managing Director

Address for notice: 1251 Avenue of the Americas, 20th Floor New York, NY, 10020 Fax (646) 841-1640 Attention: General Counsel

Accepted and Agreed to as of the date first written above:

## ADVENTRX PHARMACEUTICALS INC.

By: /s/ Patrick Keran

Name: Patrick Keran Title: Vice President, Legal

Address for notice: 6725 Mesa Ridge Road Suite 100

San Diego, CA 92121 Fax (858) 552-0876 Attention: Chief Business Officer

15

## Schedule 3(A)

Name of Subsidiary Jurisdiction of Organization

SD Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

ADVENRTRX (Europe) Ltd.

Delaware

United Kingdom

## SUBSIDIARIES

SD Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

SD Pharmaceuticals, Inc. ADVENTRX (Europe) Ltd. Jurisdiction of Incorporation

Delaware

United Kingdom

### CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the inclusion in Amendment No. 2 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 333-160778) of our report dated March 25, 2009 on our audits of the consolidated financial statements of ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Subsidiaries (a development stage enterprise) as of December 31, 2008 and 2007 and for the years then ended and for the period from January 1, 2002 through December 31, 2008, which report appears on page F-14 of this Registration Statement. We also consent to the reference to our firm under the caption "Experts."

Our report dated March 25, 2009 contains explanatory paragraphs that state that effective January 1, 2007, ADVENTRX Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Subsidiaries (a development stage enterprise) adopted Financial Accounting Standards Board Staff Position No. EITF 00-19-2, Accounting for Registration Payment Arrangements, that certain prior year amounts have been restated, and that the Company has suffered recurring losses from operations and negative cash flows from operations that raise substantial doubt about its ability to continue as a going concern. The financial statements do not include any adjustments that might result from the outcome of this uncertainty.

/s/ J.H. COHN LLP

San Diego, California September 24, 2009